## VEHICULAR TRAFFIC EXPOSURE TO POLYCYCLIC AROMATIC HYDROCARBONS AND BREAST CANCER RISK

Irina Mordukhovich

A dissertation submitted to the faculty of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Epidemiology in the Gillings School of Global Public Health.

Chapel Hill 2013

Approved by: Marilie Gammon Amy Herring Lawrence Engel David Richardson Regina Santella

© 2013 Irina Mordukhovich ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

#### ABSTRACT

## Irina Mordukhovich: Vehicular Traffic Exposure to Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons and Breast Cancer Risk (Under the direction of Marilie D. Gammon)

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are ubiquitous environmental pollutants, known human lung carcinogens, and potent mammary carcinogens in animal models. However, the association between PAHs and breast cancer in women is unclear. Vehicular traffic is a major source of ambient PAH exposure. This study evaluates the association between residential exposure to vehicular traffic-related PAHs and risk of breast cancer, overall and by tumor subtype, and within strata of nucleotide excision repair and base excision repair genotypes and fruit/vegetable intake. For this population-based study, residential histories, dietary intake, and other factors were assessed in 1996-1997 for 1,508 newly diagnosed breast cancer cases and 1,556 controls. Residential traffic exposure estimates were reconstructed using a validated model for the years 1960 through 1995. The following single nucleotide polymorphisms were genotyped: *ERCC1* 8092C/A, *OGG1* Ser326Cys, *XPA* -4A/G, *XPD* Lys751Gln and Asp312Asn, *XPF* Arg415Gln, *XPG* Asp1104His, *XRCC1* Arg194Trp and Arg399Gln. Medical records and archived tumor tissue were used to determine case tumor subtype.

In spline figures, which were used to inform quantile cutpoints for regression models, breast cancer risk was increased among women with the top 1% of traffic PAH exposures. Odds ratios (and 95% confidence intervals) for breast cancer, estimated using unconditional logistic regression, were modestly elevated for the top 5% of long-term 1960-1990 traffic PAH exposure

iii

estimates, compared with below the median (1.44 (0.78, 2.68)). Associations between recent traffic exposure in 1995 (top 5% vs. below the median) and breast cancer were attenuated toward the null (1.14 (0.80, 1.64)), but were stronger among women with low fruit/vegetable intake (1.46 (0.89, 2.40)) and hormone-receptor negative tumors (1.67 (0.91, 3.05)). Associations were approximately two- to three-fold stronger among women with variant alleles for *XPD* (Lys751Gln) and *XRCC1* (Arg194Trp), and wild-type alleles for *XRCC1* (Arg399Gln) and *OGG1* (Ser326Cys), when comparing the upper and lower tertiles of traffic exposure during 1995 or 1960-1990. This study reports positive associations between traffic-related PAH exposure and breast cancer risk among women with comparatively high long-term traffic exposures or among those with certain DNA repair genotypes, low fruit/vegetable intake or hormone receptor negative tumors, although confidence intervals were wide.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Tablesviii
List of Figuresx
List of Abbreviationsxi
Chapter I: Background1
Breast Cancer Biology and Epidemiology1
Environmental Exposures and Breast Cancer5
PAH Exposure Sources and Associations with Breast Cancer7
Traffic and Air Pollution28
PAHs and Breast Cancer: Proposed Mechanisms46
DNA Repair Mechanisms: Biology and Epidemiology61
Addressing Limitations of Previous Investigations76
Summary and Conclusions79
Chapter II: Research Methods
Research Aims, Hypotheses, and Study Rationale81
Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project (LIBCSP)
Results from the LIBCSP: PAH-Related Exposures and Breast Cancer93
PAH Exposure Assessment: A Historical Geographic Model96
Genotyping Assays104
Covariate Assessment
Statistical Approach112

Strengths and Limitations	120
Summary	125
Chapter III: Exposure to Traffic-Related Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons and Breast Cancer Risk	127
Introduction	127
Materials and Methods	128
Results	134
Discussion	136
Conclusions	139
Supplemental Material	145
Chapter IV: Polymorphisms in DNA Repair Genes, Traffic-Related Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbon Exposure, and Breast Cancer Risk	148
Introduction	148
Materials and Methods	149
Results	154
Discussion	156
Conclusions	161
Chapter V: Discussion	167
Summary of Study Aims and Rationale	167
Summary of Results	167
Comparison to Previous Studies	168
Biological Plausibility and Potential Underlying Mechanisms	172
Study Limitations	173
Study Strengths	175

Future Directions, Public Health Implications and Conclusions	177
Appendix: Additional Tables and Figures	179
References	189

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1. Distributions of cumulative residential vehicular traffic PAH exposure estimates140
Table 3.2. Residential traffic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon exposure   estimates by case-control status
Table 3.3. Associations between varying time ranges of exposure to PAHsfrom residential traffic and breast cancer risk
Table 3.4. Associations between residential vehicular traffic exposure and breast cancer risk, within strata of fruit/vegetable intake and menopausal status
Table 3.5. Associations between residential vehicular traffic PAH exposureand the risk of breast cancer categorized by tumor hormone receptor status
Table 3.6. Correlations between selected residential vehicular traffic PAH exposure variables. 147
Table 4.1. Associations between traffic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbonexposure in 1995 and breast cancer, stratified by DNA repair genotype162
Table 4.2. Associations between traffic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbonexposure in 1960-1990 and breast cancer, stratified by DNA repair genotype164
Table 4.3. Associations between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer, stratifiedby combined DNA repair genotypes in XPD, XRCC1, and OGG1166
Table A2.1 Previously reported participant characteristics by case-control status
Table A2.2. Associations between traffic exposure in the year 1995 and breastcancer, overall and among long-term residents
Table A2.3. Associations between selected residential traffic exposure variables      and breast cancer, removing participants with the highest exposure levels
Table A2.4. Associations between traffic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon exposureand breast cancer, varying the relative contribution of the pre-arrival surrogate
Table A2.5. Associations between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer,turning off the intersection component of exposure model
Table A2.6. Associations between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer, withpartial imputation conducted using imputation by census place

Table A2.7. Associations between selected residential traffic exposure variables	
and breast cancer categorized by tumor characteristics	87
Table A2.8. Previously reported main effects of DNA repair polymorphisms on	
breast cancer risk1	88

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure A1.1 Metabolism of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Relation to	
Breast Cancer Risk	179

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

GGR: Global genome repair GST: Glutathione S-transferase HER2: Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 HR: Homologous recombination HWE: Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium IARC: International Agency for Research on Cancer IQR: interquartile range LIBCSP: Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project LIG1: DNA ligase I MALDI-TOF: Matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight MI: Multiple imputation MMR: Mismatch repair NCRP: National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurement NER: Nucleotide excision repair NHEJ: Non-homologous end-joining repair NTP: National Toxicology Program OGG1: 8-oxoguanine DNA glycosylase 1 OR: Odds ratio OSHA: Occupational Health and Safety Administration PAH: Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons PBS: Phosphate-buffered saline PCNA: Proliferating cell nuclear antigen PCR: Polymerase chain reaction

PM: Particulate matter

- PR: Progesterone receptor
- ROS: Reactive oxygen species
- SD: Standard deviation
- SNP: Single nucleotide polymorphism
- TCR: Transcription-coupled repair
- TSP: Total suspended particulates
- **US: United States**
- USDOT: United States Department of Transportation
- US EPA: United States Environmental Protection Agency

UV: Ultraviolet

- VOCs: Volatile organic compounds
- WHO: World Health Organization
- XP: Xeroderma pigmentosum
- XPA, XPD, XPF, XPG: xeroderma pigmentosum groups A, D, F or G
- XRCC1: X-ray repair cross complementing group 1

### CHAPTER I: BACKGROUND

This investigation aims to examine associations between historical residential trafficrelated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) exposure and breast cancer, and to examine gene-environment interactions between traffic PAHs and DNA repair polymorphisms with respect to breast cancer risk. Secondary aims include examining effect modification of the traffic PAH-breast cancer association by fruit and vegetable intake and menopausal status, and evaluating associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer with cases categorized according to tumor hormone receptor status and p53 mutation status.

The following chapter provides a detailed review of the relevant literature. Specifically, Chapter I presents information regarding breast cancer biology and epidemiology, PAH sources, including traffic and air pollution, and relevant metabolic pathways, including DNA repair processes and genetic polymorphisms.

### BREAST CANCER BIOLOGY AND EPIDEMIOLOGY

Breast cancer is the most incident cancer, excluding non-melanoma skin cancers, and the second-leading cancer-related cause of death among women in the United States (US) (American Cancer Society [ACS] 2011). The American Cancer Society estimates that, in 2011, US age-adjusted breast cancer incidence and mortality were approximately 120.7 cases per 100,000 women and 24.0 deaths per 100,000 women, respectively. This translates to an estimated 230,480 new cases and 39,520 deaths in 2011 (ACS 2011). As of 2011, a US woman's lifetime risk for developing breast cancer was estimated to be 12.15% (ACS 2011). In contrast, male breast cancer is an uncommon disease (Weiss et al. 2005). This document focuses on female

breast cancer unless otherwise noted.

The human breast is primarily composed of lobules (glands which produce breast milk) and ducts for the release of milk (ACS 2009-2010). The breast also contains lymphatic, connective, and fatty tissues (ACS 2009-2010). Most diagnosed breast cancers are ductal or lobular adenocarcinomas (ACS 2009-2010, ACS 2011, Kelsey and Horn-Ross 1993), and are invasive (i.e. having spread out of one tissue type into another) rather than *in situ* (ACS 2009-2010, ACS 2010, ACS 2011). Invasive ductal carcinoma is the most common form of the disease (ACS 2011).

The risk factors and etiology of breast cancer, both genetic and lifestyle/environmental, are incompletely understood. Confirmed genetic risk factors for breast cancer are divided into three categories: (1) rare, high-penetrance genetic mutations (e.g. in *BRCA1* or *BRCA2*) that confer a large personal risk of breast cancer, (2) rare, intermediate-penetrance genetic mutations (e.g. in *ATM* or *CHEK2*), and (3) low-penetrance, common single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) that confer a low personal risk of breast cancer but are so prevalent as to be significant on a public health/population level (e.g. SNPs found in *FGFR2* or *LSP1*) (Turnbull and Rahman 2008).

Family history of breast cancer, which represents shared genetic and lifestyle/environmental factors (Lichtenstein et al. 2000), is also an established risk factor for the disease (ACS 2009-2010), especially for women with more than one affected relative (ACS 2009-2010). However, most women diagnosed with breast cancer do not have a family history of this disease (Mayo Clinic 2011).

Established non-genetic risk factors for breast cancer (ACS 2009-2010, ACS 2010, Hankinson et al. 2004) include age, reproductive history (late age at first birth, nulliparity or low

parity, late menopause, early menarche, and little or no lactation), medical history (exposure to ionizing radiation, hormone replacement therapy use, recent oral contraceptive use, high breast density, personal history of certain types of benign breast disease, and personal history of breast and certain other cancers), body mass index, alcohol intake, and low physical activity levels. Breast cancer risk factor profiles differ by menopausal status (Barlow et al. 2006, Velentgas and Daling 1994). For example, obesity is an established risk factor for postmenopausal breast cancer, but is negatively associated with premenopausal breast cancer risk (Rose and Vona-Davis 2010, Velentgas and Daling 1994).

Many breast cancer risk factors are related to systemic circulating estrogen levels (Brody and Rudel 2003, Pike et al. 1993). For example, in postmenopausal women, endogenous estrogen mainly originates in adipose tissue stores. Therefore, increased body size is likely to be related to postmenopausal breast cancer risk through estrogenic pathways (Hankinson 2005-2006). Circulating estrogen levels are consistently associated with postmenopausal breast cancer risk in epidemiologic research (Hankinson et al. 2004, 2005-2006, Kaaks et al. 2005, Key et al. 2002). Clinical investigations report that estrogen receptor antagonists, such as the drug tamoxifen, can prevent breast cancer development (ACS 2009-2010, Visvanathan et al. 2009).

Breast cancer risk factor profiles, both genetic and lifestyle/environmental, differ with respect to tumor estrogen and progesterone receptor (ER/PR) status (Althuis et al. 2004, Chen and Colditz 2007, Colditz et al. 2004, Garcia-Closas and Chanock 2008). Estrogen plays a role in the development of a subset of breast tumors: "ER+ tumors are those with the capacity to be stimulated by estrogen (Dickson and Stancel 2000) and among these, PR expression is considered indicative of an intact ER signaling pathway (Lapidus et al. 1998)" (Hankinson et al. 2005-2006). Inconsistent findings regarding potential risk factors in the breast cancer literature

could be attributable in part to differences in tumor hormone receptor status distribution between study populations (Chen and Colditz 2007).

Breast cancer risk factor patterns may also differ with respect to tumor subtypes defined by hormone receptor status in combination with other markers such as human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2/neu) or cytokeratin immunohistochemical expression status (Chen and Colditz 2007, Millikan et al. 2008, Susan G. Komen for the Cure 2010, Yang et al. 2011). More specifically, breast tumors are generally classified into the following molecular subtypes: luminal A (ER+ or PR+, HER2-), luminal B (ER+ or PR+, HER2+), HER2 type (ER-, PR-, HER2+), and triple-negative (ER-, PR-, HER2-). Using data on immunohistochemical expression of cytokeratin 5/6 (CK5/6) and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) proteins, triple-negative breast cancer can be further categorized into basal-like (ER-, PR-, HER2-, CK5/6+ or EGFR+) and unclassified (ER-, PR-, HER2-, CK5/6-, EGFR-) subtypes (Chen and Colditz 2007, McCullough L. et al, unpublished data, Millikan et al. 2008, Susan G. Komen for the Cure 2010, Yang et al. 2011). Although it is too early to make definitive conclusions, research suggests that triple-negative breast cancer differs in etiology from hormonally responsive breast cancer, with studies reporting positive associations between triple-negative cancer, parity and premenopausal body mass (McCullough L et al, unpublished data, Millikan et al. 2008, Susan G. Komen for the Cure 2010, Yang et al. 2011). Triple-negative breast cancer comprises approximately 10-25% of all breast cancers, and is overrepresented among premenopausal and African American women (Chen and Colditz 2007, Carey et al. 2006, 2010, McCullough L et al, unpublished data). Hormonally responsive, luminal tumors are the predominant breast cancer subtypes in the United States, particularly among White, postmenopausal women (Potter et al. 1995).

Breast cancer subtypes also differ in prognosis (Dunnwald et al. 2007, Fan et al. 2006,

Pharoah et al. 1999, Ross and Fletcher 1998, Susan G. Komen for the Cure 2010). Triplenegative and HER2 type cases generally have worse prognoses than luminal cases (Carey et al. 2006, 2010, McCullough L et al, unpublished data, Susan G. Komen for the Cure 2010), and luminal A cases have the best prognosis of any subtype (Susan G. Komen for the Cure 2010). Cases with *p53* mutation-positive tumors tend to have worse prognoses than *p53* mutationnegative cases (Pharoah et al. 1999); *p53*-mutation positive breast tumors are more likely to be hormone-receptor negative (Olivier et al. 2006).

## ENVIRONMENTAL EXPOSURES AND BREAST CANCER

Studies of immigrant groups report that breast cancer rates gradually increase from the levels of immigrants' country of origin to the levels of their new country. This process continues into subsequent generations (Buell 1973, Kelsey and Horn-Ross 1993, Kliewer and Smith 1995). These results suggest the importance of lifestyle or environmental factors to breast carcinogenesis (Kelsey and Horn-Ross 1993). Also pointing to a lifestyle/environmental component to breast cancer development is the relatively low breast cancer concordance observed in studies of monozygotic twins (Brody and Rudel 2003, Lichtenstein et al. 2000, Mack et al. 2002).

Breast cancer rates vary greatly between countries and regions (Althuis et al. 2005, Hulka et al. 2008). Rates are higher in more developed and urban regions, both geographically and historically (Althuis et al. 2005, Bray et al. 2004, Kelsey and Berkowitz 1988, Laden and Hunter 1998, MacMahon 2006, Nasca et al. 1992, Reynolds et al. 2004, Sturgeon et al. 1995). In the United States, breast cancer rates are highest in the Northeast, and elevated rates are also reported in the Midwest and West relative to the South (Kulldorff et al. 1997, Laden and Hunter 1998, Sturgeon et al. 1995). Varying rates are to some extent explained by regional differences

in known lifestyle, reproductive, and demographic breast cancer risk factors (Laden et al. 1997, Laden and Hunter 1998, Sturgeon et al. 1995, 2003). However, differing environmental exposure profiles between regions may also play a role.

With the exception, to some extent, of accidents in which large amounts of radiation or environmental pollutants are released (Brody and Rudel 2003, Laden and Hunter 1998), investigations examining environmental exposures in relation to cancer outcomes are challenging to conduct given a number of methodological issues (Laden and Hunter 1998). These include (1) difficulty finding a truly unexposed group given the ubiquity of many environmental contaminants, (2) difficulty measuring exposures and reconstructing individual exposure histories, and (3) small hypothesized relative risks, requiring very large studies for sufficient statistical power (Laden and Hunter 1998).

Certain environmental chemicals have been hypothesized to increase breast cancer risk due to their genotoxic or hormonally active properties (Brody and Rudel 2003, el-Bayoumy et al. 1992, Laden and Hunter 1998, Morris and Seifter 1992, Nasca and Pastides 2008). However, most of these environmental contaminants have not shown a consistent association with breast cancer risk in epidemiologic research. For example, the potential relationship between organochlorines and breast cancer has been extensively studied (Nasca and Pastides 2008). The majority of investigations report null associations (Nasca and Pastides 2008), including in three large prospective cohort studies (Engel et al. 2005, Hunter et al. 1997, Reynolds et al. 2004), the largest case-control study on this topic to date (Gammon et al. 2002a), and a meta-analysis of 22 investigations (Lopez-Cervantes et al. 2004) (Nasca and Pastides 2008). Similarly, despite engendering speculation in both scientific and lay communities, exposure to electromagnetic fields was not associated with female breast cancer risk in well-powered epidemiologic

investigations (Gammon et al. 1998, Hulka et al. 2008). Studies may point to a weak association between electromagnetic fields and male breast cancer (Erren 2001, Weiss et al. 2005).

High-level ionizing radiation is an established environmental risk factor for breast cancer (Laden and Hunter 1998), as seen in studies of nuclear fallout and medical treatments (ACS 2009-2010, Laden and Hunter 1998, Land et al. 2003). Electric light at night, which affects circadian rhythm and melatonin production (Stevens 2009a), is also consistently related to breast cancer based on studies of sleep duration, blindness, non-day shift work, and light pollution (ACS 2009-2010, Kolstad et al. 2008, Stevens 2009a,b) (Straif et al. 2007). Bulky PAH-related DNA adducts, a form of DNA damage induced by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), are the only other environmentally-related factor consistently associated with breast cancer risk in epidemiologic research (Gammon et al. 2004a, Gammon and Santella 2008, Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 1995, Rundle et al. 2000a).

#### PAH EXPOSURE SOURCES AND ASSOCIATIONS WITH BREAST CANCER

PAHs are ubiquitous environmental contaminants which contain at least two conjoined aromatic rings (Bostrom et al. 2002, International Agency for Research on Cancer [IARC] 2010). These chemicals are formed as incomplete combustion by-products of organic matter (e.g. fossil fuels; Phillips 1999, Samanta et al. 2002). Humans are exposed to PAHs via inhalation, ingestion, or absorption through the skin (Morris and Seifter 1992). PAH exposure sources, such as traffic, cigarette smoke, and grilled or smoked foods, differ with respect to their PAH profiles (i.e. which specific PAHs are present) and contain varying combinations of known or suspected non-PAH carcinogens (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Naumova et al. 2002). Individual PAHs differ in structure and therefore in reactivity and carcinogenicity (Cavalieri et al. 1991, Leavitt et al. 2008, Ramesh et al. 2004, Straif et al. 2005).

PAHs are established mammary carcinogens in laboratory rodents (Hecht et al. 2002). Certain PAHs and PAH sources (e.g. vehicular exhaust, cigarette smoke) are classified as confirmed, probable, or possible human carcinogens by several health and environmental agencies, largely based on lung cancer studies (California Environmental Protection Agency [CA EPA] 1999, IARC 2010, Minnesota Department of Health 2004, National Toxicology Program [NTP] 2011, Straif et al. 2005, United States Environmental Protection Agency [US EPA] 2011). The association between PAHs and breast cancer in humans is not well researched and is therefore currently unclear (Gammon and Santella 2008).

Associations between PAHs and cancer risk are difficult to evaluate for several reasons. PAH sources are usually complex mixtures of various PAHs and non-PAH carcinogens. Also, exposure to PAHs is ubiquitous, which complicates defining a referent group (Boffetta et al. 1997). Associations between PAHs and cancer risk are likely to be influenced by individual susceptibility factors as well as PAH exposure levels, which both differ between study populations (Bostrom et al. 2002)

#### **Occupational PAH Exposure**

Occupational exposure to PAHs occurs among firefighters (Caux et al. 2002), traffic policemen (Merlo et al. 1998), toll booth operators (Tsai et al. 2004a), professional drivers (Boffetta et al. 1997), heavy equipment and crane operators, and road, railroad, dock, coke-oven, aluminum, and iron and steel foundry workers (Boffetta et al. 1997, Gammon and Santella 2008, Mastrangelo et al. 1996). Other occupational PAH sources include but are not limited to rubber production, shale oil extraction, wood impregnation, energy generation from coal, oil and other fuels (including coal gasification), carbon black, carbon electrode and calcium carbide production, coal tar distillation, roofing, chimney sweeping, and motor vehicle repair (Boffetta et

al. 1997, Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010). Certain workers are exposed to especially high levels of vehicular exhaust, a major PAH source. Relevant occupations include "transportation and garage work, underground mining, vehicle maintenance and examination, traffic control, logging, firefighting and heavy equipment operation" (IARC 1989).

Ambient levels of benzo[a]pyrene, a commonly measured carcinogenic PAH, range widely across occupational settings (i.e. between approximately 0.1 and 100,000 ng/m<sup>3</sup>) (Angerer et al. 1997, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, IARC 2010, Ovrebo et al. 1995). Occupational PAH exposure occurs mainly through inhalation of both gaseous and particulate PAHs and skin absorption (Boffetta et al. 1997, IARC 2010). PAHs may be absorbed through the skin from contact with coal or petroleum-derived products such as tar, soot, or pitch (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010).

Few investigations examining associations between PAHs and breast cancer are conducted in occupational settings (Cantor et al. 1995, Labreche et al. 2010, Petralia et al. 1999, Weiderpass et al. 1999). This is largely because of the paucity of women available for such research (Brody and Rudel 2003). Two studies did not find elevated breast cancer rates among women with higher estimated occupational PAH exposures (Cantor et al. 1995, Weiderpass et al. 1999). Another study reported a positive association between employment in motor vehicle repair and breast cancer risk (Band et al. 2000). One investigation reported increased premenopausal breast cancer among women exposed to PAHs based on occupational histories (OR = 1.82, 95% CI: 1.02, 3.16) (Petralia et al. 1999). Upon stratification by tumor estrogen receptor status, this association was limited to ER-positive tumors (OR = 2.27, 95% CI: 1.14, 4.54; Petralia et al. 1999). However, the effects of PAH independent of benzene could not be evaluated due to insufficient sample size in the relevant subgroup (Petralia et al. 1999). Finally,

a recent study reported associations between postmenopausal breast cancer and PAH exposure determined from occupational histories, especially from petroleum sources and for exposure prior to age 36 (Labreche et al. 2010). Upon stratification by tumor hormone receptor status, associations with PAHs from petroleum sources were present only for ER and PR-positive breast tumors. No significant or marginal findings were reported with respect to hormone receptor status when evaluating occupational PAH exposure from all sources (Labreche et al. 2010).

### General Population PAH Exposure: An Overview

In the general population, major PAH exposure sources include cigarette smoke (Besaratinia et al. 2002), grilled, smoked or broiled foods (Phillips 1999), wood and coal-burning stoves, house dust (Lewis 1999), PAH-contaminated food crops (Bostrom et al. 2002, Morris and Seifter 2002, Phillips 1999), and air pollution from industrial emissions, traffic, and heating (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Lioy and Greenberg 1990, Narvaez et al. 2008). Additional PAH sources include cooking, candles and incense (Wallace 2000), contaminated soil (IARC 2010), certain pharmaceutical products (IARC 2010), space heaters, and wood, leaf and garbage burning (Bostrom et al. 2002, Friedman and Calabrese 1977, Mumtaz et al. 1996, Ramesh et al. 2004).

In the US, wood smoke is the largest source of ambient PAHs overall (Bostrom et al. 2002). However, traffic pollution is an important source of both indoor and outdoor ambient PAHs. This is especially true in or near urban areas, where traffic is often the largest ambient PAH source (Bostrom et al. 2002, Dubowsky et al. 1999, Dunbar et al. 2001). PAHs emitted from wood burning show relatively little carcinogenic activity, in contrast to PAHs in vehicular traffic emissions (Boffetta et al. 1997, Lewtas 1993, Lewtas et al. 1992, Lewtas and Gallagher 1990). Wood burning is also more likely to occur away from areas of high population density

(Shen et al. 2011).

PAHs have been detected in water supplies, especially in urban areas (Bostrom et al. 2002, Morris and Seifter 1992, IARC 2010). This is due to traffic runoff (Ramesh et al. 2004), atmospheric deposition, and industrial pollution (IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004). However, drinking water PAH levels are generally low due to the relative insolubility of PAHs and effective water treatment procedures (IARC 2010). Emissions from natural sources such as forest fires or volcanoes comprise a small fraction of PAHs relative to anthropogenic sources of these chemicals at ground level (Bostrom et al. 2002). It is estimated that, on average, an individual's exposure to carcinogenic PAHs from all sources amounts to approximately 3 µg per day in the general population (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). Due to the ubiquity of PAH exposure, nearly all members of the general population have measurable concentrations of urinary PAH metabolites (Huang et al. 2004, IARC 2010).

Diet is the main source of PAH exposure among non-occupationally exposed nonsmokers (IARC 2010, Phillips 1999, Ramesh et al. 2004). Average daily dietary PAH intake is estimated to range from several nanograms to several micrograms (IARC 2010). PAHs are found in a wide variety of foods, most notably barbecued, broiled, grilled or smoked meat. They are also found in other cooked foods, foods that are processed or preserved in certain ways (e.g. oils, cereals, breads), and in environmentally contaminated foods, including vegetables, dairy products, and seafood (IARC 2010, Larsson et al. 1983, Lijinsky 1991, Ramesh et al. 2004, Roth et al. 1998). Atmospheric PAH deposition leads to contamination of foods via water, soil and air (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004, Shabad and Cohan 1972). PAH deposition onto soil is proportional to ambient PAH concentrations, and crops grown near roads, industrial sites, or urban areas show higher levels of PAH dust than crops from less polluted

areas (Bostrom et al. 2002, Ramesh et al. 2004). Crop deposition is an important source of PAH exposure in the general population (Bostrom et al. 2002).

PAH dose from inhalation has been estimated to be approximately 5-10% of dietary dose in the general population (Bostrom et al. 2002, Lioy et al. 1988). One study reported that for male non-smokers between 19 and 50 years of age, the contributions of dietary and ambient sources to total PAH dose were 96.2% and 1.6%, respectively (IARC 2010, Menzie et al. 1992). However, environmental ambient PAHs can show stronger associations with PAH-DNA adducts than diet, smoking, or occupational exposures (Beyea et al. 2006, Eder 1999). It is known that "the carcinogenic risk of PAH mixtures is highly dependent on the exposure pathway" (Ramesh et al. 2004). The impact of different exposure routes on effective biological PAH dose is unclear (Bostrom et al. 2002).

Associations between PAH-related sources and breast cancer have been explored in general population settings. Briefly, surrogates for PAH exposure that have been evaluated in relation to breast cancer risk include cigarette smoke, grilled or smoked meat intake, PAH-DNA adducts, and air pollution exposure (Bonner et al. 2005, Gammon et al. 2004a, Rundle et al. 2000a, Steck et al. 2007, Terry and Rohan 2002). The results of these efforts are described in more detail in later sections of this document. In addition, one ecological study found a null association between very low-level PAH water contamination and breast cancer after adjustment for known breast cancer risk factors (Dean et al. 1988, Laden and Hunter 1998). Another ecological investigation reported positive associations between breast cancer and creosote-contaminated water (Dusich et al. 1980). No other identified studies have evaluated associations between water PAHs and breast cancer risk. Finally, one investigation reported null associations between urinary PAH markers (1-hydroxypyrene and 2-naphthol, but not benzo[a]pyrene

metabolites) and breast cancer risk (Lee et al. 2010).

#### Tobacco Smoke

#### **PAH Content of Cigarette Smoke**

Tobacco smoke contains several PAHs, including benzo[a]pyrene and dibenzo[a,1]pyrene, which are both potent mammary carcinogens in laboratory animals (Cavalieri et al. 1991, el-Bayoumy et al. 1995, Hecht et al. 2002). Other PAHs, such as dibenz[a,h]anthracene and benz[a]anthracene, are also found in cigarette smoke (Smith et al. 2000). Many non-PAH carcinogenic chemicals, including aromatic amines and *N*-nitrosamines, are found in tobacco smoke as well (Terry and Rohan 2002).

The concentration and carcinogenic activity of benzo[a]pyrene and other PAHs may be higher in sidestream than in mainstream smoke (IARC 2010, Jinot and Bayard 1996, Laden and Hunter 1998, Morris and Seifter 1992, Nasca and Pastides 2008, Nelson 2001). For example, a study of smokers found that benzo[a]pyrene exposure per 100 cigarettes ranged from 0.5 to 7.8 mg in mainstream smoke and from 2.5 to 19.9 mg in sidestream smoke (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, IARC 1983).

#### **Biological Relevance of PAHs in Cigarette Smoke to Breast Cancer Risk**

Active smokers have increased urinary levels of the PAH metabolite, 1-hydroxypyrene (IARC 2010, Terry and Rohan 2002). Levels of this metabolite are also associated with second-hand smoking (Gunier et al. 2006). Nicotine and cotinine (a metabolite of nicotine) from cigarette smoke are found in breast fluid (Hecht et al. 2002, Petrakis et al. 1978), and smoking has been associated with PAH-DNA adduct levels in breast tissue (Hecht et al. 2002, Li et al. 1996, Perera et al. 1995). Therefore, it is known that metabolites and chemicals from cigarette smoke reach the breast (Hecht et al. 2002). Both active and passive smoking induce DNA

damage according to *in vivo* and *in vitro* studies as well as epidemiological investigations (Husgafvel-Pursiainen 2004, Lodovici and Bigagli 2009).

It is also known that certain PAHs, including those found in cigarette smoke (Hecht 2002), are highly carcinogenic to the mammary gland in laboratory animals (el-Bayoumy et al. 1995, Huggins and Yang 1962, Ranadive and Karande 1963, Santodonato 1997). Benzo[a]pyrene from cigarette smoke likewise induces neoplastic transformation of human breast epithelial cells *in vitro* (Russo et al. 2002).

Smoking can impact ovarian function, leading to earlier menopause onset (Kaufman et al. 1980, Tanko and Christiansen 2004). Cigarette smoke may also exhibit antiestrogenic properties, independent of effects on the ovaries (Band et al. 2002, Tanko and Christiansen 2004). For example, studies report that smoking induces hydroxylation of estrogens (specifically, via the 2hydroxylation pathway); the metabolic products, 2-hydroxyestrogens, show little estrogenic activity and are rapidly cleared from the bloodstream (Meek and Finch 1999, Michnovicz et al. 1986, Tanko and Christiansen 2004). Similarly, an *in vitro* investigation using breast cancer cells reported that PAHs, a component of tobacco smoke, "inhibited estradiol-induced cell proliferation" (Santodonato 1997) (Chaloupka et al. 1992). The postulated effects of cigarette smoke or its constituents on ovarian function and estrogenic activity are supported by *in vitro* and in vivo experimental studies (Santodonato 1997, Tanko and Christiansen 2004), and by epidemiologic associations between active smoking and, for example, osteoporosis (Lane 2006) and decreased serum and urinary estrogen levels among premenopausal women (Tanko and Christiansen 2004). The resulting reduction in estrogen exposure could counteract the genotoxic effects of smoking, as circulating estrogen levels are consistently associated with breast cancer risk in epidemiological studies (Hankinson et al. 2004, 2005-2006). It should be noted that

PAHs also exhibit weak estrogenic activity (Santodonato 1997), and cigarette smoke has been reported to induce transcription via the estrogen receptor (Meek and Finch 1999).

The literature regarding passive smoking and endpoints related to ovarian function or estrogenic activity is relatively sparse. A recent investigation among young women reported that passive smokers had higher serum estrogen levels (for estrone, estradiol, estriol, and 16hydroxyestrone) than active smokers, when smoking status was classified according to serum cotinine levels (Soldin et al. 2011). Serum estradiol and estriol levels were higher among passive smokers relative to both active smokers and non-smokers in this study, whether classified by serum cotinine levels or by self-report (Soldin et al. 2011). Another investigation, which did not include active smokers, reported negative associations between passive smoke exposure and urinary estrone conjugate levels among premenopausal women (Chen et al. 2005). Active smoking, but not passive smoking, has been associated with decreased antimullerian hormone levels, a marker of ovarian function (Plante et al. 2010). In another study, follicle-stimulating hormone levels, also a marker of ovarian function, were higher among active smokers (66% higher) and passive smokers (39% higher) relative to women with no active or passive smoking exposure (Cooper et al. 1995). Several investigations report negative associations between age at menopause and active smoking, but not passive smoking (Cooper et al. 1999, Cramer et al. 1995, Mikkelsen et al. 2007), though one earlier study did report a negative association between age at menopause and passive smoking (Everson et al. 1986). Active smoking, but not passive smoking, was associated with reduced mammographic density in a 2010 investigation (Butler et al. 2010).

## Assessment of Smoking Patterns in Epidemiological Investigations

In epidemiological studies, information on smoking habits is ascertained through self-

report and classified in a variety of ways (Terry and Rohan 2002). The most crude smoking exposure categorizations are ever/never smoking or current/former/never smoking. Some studies, especially those conducted more recently, have collected more comprehensive information on smoking patterns, including estimates of frequency, intensity, duration and recency of smoking (Terry and Rohan 2002).

Reporting of smoking patterns is subject to recall bias and social desirability bias (Brigham et al. 2010). Self-reported smoking exposure has been validated against measured cotinine levels (Nasca and Pastides 2008, Patrick et al. 1994). However, cotinine reflects only recent smoking, and cannot differentiate between levels of tobacco smoke exposure (Nasca and Pastides 2008, Patrick et al. 1994). Research has demonstrated long-term consistency of smoking reports that were collected at different time points across the life course, though concordance is not absolute (Brigham et al. 2010).

#### **Associations with Breast Cancer**

An association between cigarette smoke and breast cancer is biologically plausible based on knowledge of relevant mechanisms and pathways, cigarette smoke components, and toxicokinetics (Hecht et al. 2002). Furthermore, smoking is a risk factor for cancers in other organs which are not directly exposed to tobacco smoke, such as the bladder and pancreas (Brennan et al. 2000, Lynch et al. 2009, Terry and Rohan 2002). The association between smoking and breast cancer has been widely studied (Terry and Rohan 2002). However, results are inconsistent across investigations (positive, null, and negative) (Palmer and Rosenberg 1993, Terry and Rohan 2002). A review by Terry and Rohan (2002) concluded that a true negative association between smoking and breast cancer is extremely unlikely.

More consistently positive associations are found among women with certain genetic

polymorphisms, such as *NAT2* slow acetylators (Ambrosone et al. 2008, Terry and Goodman 2006, Terry and Rohan 2002), for smoking before first birth, and for long-term passive or active smoking (Khuder and Simon 2000, Morabia 2002, Terry and Rohan 2002). For example, the literature examining associations between long-term residential passive smoke exposure and breast cancer consistently reports positive associations (Gammon et al. 2004b, Hirayama 1984, Laden and Hunter 1998, Morabia et al. 1996, Smith et al. 1994, Wells 1991).

Women may be more susceptible to initiating breast carcinogens prior to pregnancy because breast epithelial cells have not undergone terminal differentiation and are at "a peak of cell replication" (Nasca and Pastides 2008, Russo and Russo 2004). Differing results for passive versus active smoking may be due to (1) a potential antiestrogenic effect of smoking that could be present upon active but not passive exposure levels, as described above (Band et al. 2002), (2) differences in duration or timing of exposure to passive versus active smoke, as women were historically more likely to be exposed earlier in life to passive than to active smoke, (3) the failure of many studies of active smoking to remove passive smokers from the referent group, which could attenuate results (Morabia et al. 1996, Terry and Rohan 2002), and (4) competing causes of death potentially resulting from active but not passive smoking exposure levels (Dr. Marilie Gammon, personal communication 2010). It should be noted that "the California Environmental Protection Agency has concluded that regular exposure to secondhand smoke is causally related to breast cancer diagnosed in younger, primarily premenopausal women" (ACS 2009-2010) (Miller et al. 2007).

Cigarette smoking was associated with the presence of breast tumor *p53* mutations in one study (Conway et al. 2002), but this result was not confirmed in a larger investigation (Mordukhovich et al. 2009). A 2004 literature review concluded that cigarette smoking is not

differentially associated with breast tumor hormone receptor status subtypes (Althuis et al. 2004), although individual investigations have reported evidence of differential associations (e.g. Britton et al. 2002, Gammon et al. 2004b).

## Grilled and Smoked Meat

### PAH Content of Grilled and Smoked Meat

PAHs are found on or near the surface of grilled, barbecued and smoked meat (Morris and Seifter 1992 Steck et al. 2007). Smoke is formed during the incomplete combustion of hydrogen and carbon in fat dripping onto a heat source; the smoke rises and deposits PAHs on meat (IARC 2010, Kazerouni et al. 2001, Lijinsky 1991, Steck et al. 2007). In addition, PAHs are deposited on meat during preservation by smoke curing (IARC 2010). PAHs are formed directly on charred meat (Jagerstad and Skog 2005). Cooked meat also contains non-PAH carcinogens, such as heterocyclic amines (Taylor et al. 2009).

PAH levels in cooked meat depend on several factors, including cooking method, temperature and duration, doneness level, distance from the heat source, the amount of fat on the meat, and whether or how much fat dripped onto the heat source (IARC 2010, Kazerouni et al. 2001, Lijinsky 1991, Lijinsky and Shubik 1965, Morris and Seifter 1992, Ramesh et al. 2004). PAH levels in smoked meat depend on the specific smoking technique used (Gomaa et al. 1993, IARC 2010). It is estimated that, on average, an individual's dietary intake of PAHs in the US is less than 2 µg per kg of food (Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry [ATSDR] 1995). The highest levels of dietary PAHs are found in charred meat (up to 10-20 µg per kg of food) (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, Phillips 1999).

#### Assessment of Grilled and Smoked Meat Intake in Epidemiological Studies

In epidemiological studies, dietary habits are generally assessed through food frequency

questionnaires or other dietary questionnaires. To a more limited extent, nutritional epidemiology studies may use biomarkers of exposure including DNA adducts and urinary metabolites to evaluate certain types of short-term dietary intake (IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004, Roth et al. 2001, Strickland et al. 2002).

Study questionnaires can be used to reconstruct dietary PAH exposures through questions on intake patterns and cooking methods. Researchers can evaluate associations between health outcomes and specific PAH-containing foods (such as grilled and smoked meat), or can use a combination of questionnaire responses and databases of measured PAH concentrations in foods to construct a dietary PAH exposure index (Kazerouni et al. 2001, Sinha et al. 2005, Steck et al. 2007).

Regarding the latter approach, while PAH content in foods can be physically measured by assessing concentrations of several PAHs (Guillen 1994, Phillips 1999), this is difficult in practice given that PAH profiles differ between foods and not all PAHs are easily measured (IARC 2010). Another option is to assess benzo[a]pyrene as a surrogate for all dietary PAHs (Kazerouni et al. 2001) (IARC 2010). Benzo[a]pyrene is both a strong carcinogen and a reasonable surrogate for overall dietary PAHs because of its presence in many food items (IARC 2010). A 2001 investigation reported a correlation of r = 0.87 (p = 0.0001) between dietary benzo[a]pyrene concentrations and the combined levels of 14 other PAHs in a variety of foods. The correlation was even greater (r = 0.98; p = 0.0001) for PAHs that are carcinogenic in animals (Kazerouni et al. 2001) (IARC 2010). Most studies of meat and breast cancer have evaluated associations with foods rather than an exposure index for specific chemicals. The Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project evaluated associations with lifetime intake of grilled and smoked meat and also constructed a benzo[a]pyrene dietary index (Steck et al. 2007).

Dietary questionnaires are hampered by a number of methodological limitations, including recall bias (Byers et al. 1983). Recall bias may be especially problematic when assessing dietary intake in the distant past. A number of studies have attempted to validate longterm dietary recall and reported correlation coefficients ranging from 0.13 to 0.59 (Bakkum et al. 1988, Byers et al. 1983, Jensen et al. 1984, Lindsted and Kuzma 1989, Maruti et al. 2005, Sobell et al. 1989, Wu et al. 1988) (Steck et al. 2007). The resultant misclassification can bias results towards or away from the null for a multi-level dietary variable (Steck et al. 2007). Previous research suggests that recall bias for dietary intake is generally not differential by cancer casecontrol status (Byers et al. 1983, Freidenreich et al. 1992, Holmberg et al. 1996, Jensen et al. 1984, Steck et al. 2007). However, one breast cancer study found that recall bias patterns for reporting of meat intake differed by case-control status, though not in a consistent direction with respect to different meat variables (Holmberg et al. 1996).

In most epidemiological studies of meat consumption and breast cancer risk, questionnaires focused only on recent meat intake, most commonly in the past year (Steck et al. 2007). Longer-term exposure may be more relevant to breast carcinogenesis (Clark et al. 1997). In addition, many dietary questionnaires do not (or do not adequately) evaluate cooking methods (Steck et al. 2007), which does not allow differentiation between overall meat intake and intake of grilled, smoked or barbecued meat specifically (Steck et al. 2007). Studies that do evaluate cooking techniques or doneness preferences differ in the method of assessing this information (Sinha et al. 2000, Steck et al. 2007, Zheng et al. 1998). Resulting variation in reporting dietary habits may impact effect estimates.

#### **Associations with Breast Cancer**

Studies evaluating associations between meat consumption and breast cancer report

inconsistent results (Hermann et al. 2002, Missmer et al. 2002). All three meta-analyses published on this topic show elevated effect estimates for total or red meat intake (Boyd et al. 1993, 2003, Taylor et al. 2009). In contrast, a pooled analysis of 8 prospective cohort studies found null associations between breast cancer and total, red, or white meat intake (Missmer et al. 2002). Studies consistently report null or negative associations between breast cancer and white meat intake (Ambrosone et al. 1998, Delfino et al. 2000, Goodman et al. 1992, Missmer et al. 2002, Steck et al. 2007, van der Hel et al. 2004).

Most (Dai et al. 2002, Deitz et al. 2000, Krajinovic et al. 2001, Zheng et al. 1998, 1999, 2001, 2002), but not all (Delfino et al. 2000, Gertig et al. 1999), epidemiological studies do report positive associations between breast cancer and intake of well-done red meat both in general and among women with certain genetic variants. The two studies reporting null results for well-done red meat consumption also found null or negative associations between breast cancer and grilled, barbecued, or charred red meat intake over the course of one year (Delfino et al. 2000, Gertig et al. 1999). Few women reported eating red meat in the study by Delfino and colleagues (2000). Another investigation found null results for total (red and white) well-done or charred meat consumption (Holmes et al. 2003). A recent study from the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project evaluating lifetime intake of grilled and smoked meat found positive associations with postmenopausal breast cancer, which were strongest among women with low fruit and vegetable intake (Steck et al. 2007). Elevated effect estimates were reported for intake of red, but not white, grilled and smoked meat (Steck et al. 2007).

#### <u>PAH-DNA Adducts</u>

#### **Biomarkers of PAH Exposure**

Biomarkers of exposure or dose are measurements of chemicals or their metabolites in

the body (e.g. in tissues, blood, or urine) (Godschalk et al. 2003). PAH biomarkers include blood-protein adducts (most commonly assessed in albumin or hemoglobin), urinary PAH metabolites (primarily 1-hydroxypyrene), and DNA adducts in blood or tissues (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004).

A 2003 review by Godschalk and colleagues concluded that, for PAHs, "the most promising biomarker seems to be the measurement of DNA adducts, since it takes into account individual differences in exposure, absorption and distribution of the chemical, its metabolism into DNA reactive forms, detoxification [of] reactive intermediates, as well as cell turnover and repair of DNA damage" (Godschalk et al. 2003). Since PAH-DNA adducts reflect DNA damage levels, they may be considered an indicator of effective biological PAH dose, rather than purely of exposure (Beyea et al. 2006, Binkova et al. 1995, Nesnow et al. 1993). PAH-DNA adducts have been found in human breast tissue and human breast milk (Bostrom et al. 2002, Gammon and Santella 2008, Moore et al. 1987, Ramesh et al. 2004, Rundle et al. 2000a, Santella 1999, Straif et al. 2005, Terry and Rohan 2002).

Due to high cell turnover rates (usually a few months to a few years), PAH-DNA adducts generally represent recent exposures in both target and surrogate (e.g. blood) cells (Gammon et al. 2002c, Shields et al. 1992). PAHs are lipophilic and can thus also "accumulate in adipose tissue to be released over time" (Rundle et al. 2000a). Hence, PAH adducts may potentially reflect exposures from the more distant past (Obana et al. 1981, Rundle et al. 2000a). Nevertheless, no known biomarkers represent long-term, historical PAH exposure or dose (Gammon et al. 2002c).

## PAH Sources as Predictors of Adduct Levels

Many studies report associations between PAH-related DNA adducts and ambient

environmental PAHs, smoking, clinical or occupational PAH exposures, and intake of charbroiled food (Beyea et al. 2006, Binkova et al. 1995, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, Dor et al. 1999, Eder 1999, Hemminki et al. 1988, 1990, Kang et al. 1995, Lodovici et al. 1998, Mumford et al. 1993, Paleologo et al. 1992, Pavanello et al. 1999, Perera et al. 1988, 1992, Rojas et al. 1995, Rothman et al. 1990, 1993, Santella 1999, Santella et al. 1992, 1993, Tuominen et al. 2002, van Maanen et al. 1994).

Ambient environmental PAHs can affect PAH-DNA adduct levels more strongly than dietary sources, active smoking, or occupational exposures (Beyea et al. 2006, Eder 1999), despite the fact that the average person's exposure to PAHs from air pollution is lower than from these other sources (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). It is unclear why this is the case. However, this fact does illustrate that exposure level is not the only consideration with respect to biological relevance. Other factors including exposure route, actual internal dose, differences in metabolism or DNA repair, and other components of the PAH mixture may be of vital importance with respect to disease causation and other biologic effects (Bostrom et al. 2002).

Not all studies have found associations between PAH sources and adduct levels (Gammon et al. 2004a, Georgiadis et al. 2001, Perera et al. 1995, Scherer et al. 2000, Shantakumar et al. 2005). This may be due to differing biological relevance of various PAH exposure sources, differences in PAH exposure levels between investigations, methodological limitations, small sample sizes, differing study population characteristics relevant to PAH metabolism or DNA repair, or the influence of unmeasured PAH exposures (Bostrom et al. 2002, Eder 1999, Shantakumar et al. 2005). It has been hypothesized that inconsistent associations between PAHs and adducts may be an indication that adduct formation is more a function of individual susceptibility than exposure level (Gammon et al. 2004a). Despite correlations
between PAH-related exposures and PAH-DNA adducts in many studies, individuals' adduct levels are known to vary significantly at similar exposure levels. This "suggests that individuals respond differently as a result of genetic susceptibility related to activation or detoxification of carcinogens, DNA repair capacity, and other lifestyle or dietary factors" (Santella 1999).

A 2004 review that pooled results from twelve studies found a statistically significant correlation between ambient environmental benzo[a]pyrene levels and mean PAH-DNA adduct levels in blood cells (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). This review concluded that "PAH-DNA adducts can be usefully applied to assess environmental exposure to PAHs at a group level" (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004), and that biomarker measurement can discriminate between small differences (as low as 5 ng/m<sup>3</sup>) of monitored personal exposure to ambient benzo[a]pyrene (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). In this pooled analysis, the correlation coefficient varied with respect to adduct measurement strategy. Specifically, the correlation between ambient environmental benzo[a]pyrene and PAH-DNA adducts was stronger when using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (r = 0.99; P = 0.02) than when using <sup>32</sup>P-postlabeling (r = 0.406; P = 0.21, overall combined correlation: r = 0.60; P = 0.04) (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). It should be noted that ambient benzo[a]pyrene levels happened to be higher in studies using <sup>ELISA</sup> than in studies using <sup>32</sup>P-postlabeling (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004).

# Laboratory Assessment of PAH-DNA Adducts

PAH-DNA adducts can be detected in circulating blood cells and in biopsied healthy or malignant target tissue, including breast tissue (Bostrom et al. 2002). PAH-DNA adducts are usually assessed in the blood, which is representative of "the systemic concentration of the parent compound and/or reactive metabolites" (Bostrom et al. 2002). This may potentially attenuate associations between adduct levels and cancer risk relative to measurement in the target tissue

(Perera and Rundle 2003). Researchers report correlations between PAH-DNA adduct levels in the blood and at least one group of target tissues - the lung and larynx (Bostrom et al. 2002, Szyfter et al. 1994, Wiencke et al. 1995). Other studies of correlations between blood and tissue adducts in the lung and skin have shown null or mixed results (Godschalk et al. 1998a,b, Poirier et al. 2000, Santella et al. 1999, Spivack et al. 1997, van Schooten et al. 1997). This association has not been evaluated for breast tissue.

A number of laboratory methods are available to assess PAH-DNA adduct levels, including <sup>32</sup>P postlabeling of modified nucleotides, mass spectrometry, fluorescence spectroscopy, immunohistochemistry, and competitive ELISA (Bostrom et al. 2002, Gammon et al. 2000c, Poirier et al. 2000). Several other methods of adduct detection exist, but are used rarely (never for breast cancer research) (Santella et al. 1999). These methods are not discussed further in this document.

ELISA measures specific PAH-DNA adducts by using targeted antibodies (Bostrom et al. 2002) including against "benzo[a]pyrene and structurally related PAH diol epoxide-DNA adducts" (Gammon et al. 2002c). Like ELISA, fluorescence spectroscopy and mass spectrometry also identify and quantify structurally specific DNA adducts (Bostrom et al. 2002, Casale et al. 2001, Rojas et al. 1994, 1998). In contrast, <sup>32</sup>P-postlabeling measures general bulky aromatic or hydrophobic DNA adducts (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, Phillips and Arlt 2007). Thus, this method is not specific to PAH-DNA adducts. For example, it also measures adducts from heterocyclic amines (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, Poirier and Weston 1996). However, postlabeling is a more sensitive method than ELISA, fluorescence spectroscopy, or mass spectrometry (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010).

Immunohistochemistry is another option, allowing for the detection of adducts in target

tissue, such as breast tissue. Immunohistochemical assays are inexpensive and have good sensitivity and specificity for PAH-DNA adducts (IARC 2010, Romano et al. 1999, Rundle et al. 2000a, Santella 1999). Both ELISA and immunohistochemistry require "the production of antibodies, prior knowledge of the adduct being measured and relatively large amounts of DNA for sensitivity" (IARC 2010) (Santella et al. 1999). ELISA is generally more sensitive than immunohistochemistry (Santella et al. 1999). Of all available methods, ELISA may be "most suited to large-scale epidemiology studies or clinical evaluations because it is a rapid and lowcost procedure not requiring radiolabeled compounds" (Casale et al. 2001).

PAH-DNA adduct assays do not measure all forms of PAH-induced DNA damage (Casale et al. 2001). For example, the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project measured PAH-DNA adducts using an antibody against PAH diol epoxide adducts forming at the N2 position of guanine (Gammon et al. 2002c, Mordukhovich et al. 2009). This assay does not recognize PAH quinone-DNA adducts, abasic sites left by depurinating adducts, oxidative lesions, or diol epoxide adducts at other positions. Assays which detect all bulky adducts will still fail to detect abasic sites and oxidative lesions.

Population-based studies of PAH-DNA adducts and breast cancer assessed adducts in circulating mononuclear cells using ELISA (Gammon et al. 2002c, 2004a) or in leukocytes using <sup>32</sup>P-postlabeling (Saieva et al. 2011). The Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project chose to use ELISA because of its specificity to PAH-DNA adducts and the speed and convenience of the assay, all assets for a large investigation (Gammon et al. 2002c). All other studies of PAH-related DNA adducts and breast cancer were hospital-based and measured adducts directly in breast tissue (tumor and/or adjacent tissue for cases), using control participants who underwent either reduction mammoplasties (Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 1995) or surgery for certain

types of benign breast disease (Rundle et al. 2000a). These hospital-based studies detected adducts using <sup>32</sup>P-postlabeling (Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 1995) or an immunohistochemical assay (Rundle et al. 2000a).

### **Associations with Breast Cancer**

PAH-related DNA adducts are consistently related to breast cancer both in small hospitalbased case-control investigations (Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 1995, Rundle et al. 2000a) and in larger population-based case-control studies (Gammon et al. 2002c, 2004a). For example, Rundle and colleagues (2000) found that breast tumor tissue was more than twice as likely to contain elevated PAH-DNA adduct levels as breast tissue from women with benign breast disease (odds ratio [OR] = 2.56; 95% confidence interval [CI]: 1.05-6.24). Results were of borderline significance for adducts in adjacent, non-tumor tissue (OR = 1.97, 95% CI: 0.94 -4.17) (Rundle et al. 2000a). Similar or greater effects were observed in the other hospital-based studies (Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 1995).

A population-based case-control study (the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project) reported more modest positive associations between breast cancer and PAH-DNA adducts in circulating mononuclear cells (OR = 1.41, 95% CI: 1.07, 1.86 for the highest vs. lowest quantile, OR = 1.29, 95% CI: 1.05, 1.58 for detectable vs. nondetectable adduct levels) (Gammon et al. 2004a). This reduction in effect estimates relative to hospital-based investigations is likely related to increased sample size and therefore improved stability of results (Gammon et al. 2004a). The fact that the hospital-based studies assessed DNA adducts directly in breast tissue rather than in blood cells may also be relevant (Perera and Rundle 2003). No dose-response relationship was observed when evaluating quantiles of PAH-DNA adduct levels in relation to breast cancer risk (Gammon et al. 2004a). This may be due to (1) a threshold effect of PAH-

DNA adducts on breast cancer risk, (2) greater importance of individual susceptibility to PAHs than of PAH exposure level, or (3) a potentially non-linear dose-response relationship between adducts and breast cancer (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2009, Gammon et al. 2004a). A recent Italian nested case-control study (292 cases, 292 controls) failed to find an association between bulky adducts in leukocytes and breast cancer risk (Saieva et al. 2011).

### TRAFFIC AND AIR POLLUTION

#### Sources of Exposure to Ambient Environmental PAH

Ambient PAHs, both indoor and outdoor, are emitted from anthropogenic sources including vehicular traffic, industrial processes, power generation, heating, incinerators, wood and coal stoves, cooking, candles, incense, tobacco smoke, space heaters, and leaf and garbage burning (Besaratinia et al. 2002, Boffetta 1997, Bostrom et al. 2002, Friedman and Calabrese 1977, IARC 2010, Lioy and Greenberg 1990, Mumtaz et al. 1996, Narvaez et al. 2008, Ramesh et al. 2004, Wallace 2000). In addition to trucks and cars, mobile sources of PAH emissions include "aircraft, shipping, railways...off-road vehicles, and machinery" (Ravindra et al. 2008). Natural PAH sources such as forest fires and volcanoes make a small contribution to ambient PAH levels at ground level, which is heavily outweighed by anthropogenic emissions (Bostrom et al. 2002). Because of the importance of anthropogenic PAH emissions relative to PAHs from natural sources, PAH levels in water sediments are strongly correlated with the historical onset of fossil fuel use (Bostrom et al. 2002).

Measured PAH air concentrations (Gigliotti et al. 2005, Morris and Seifter 1992) and urinary PAH metabolite levels (Adonis et al. 2003, Kanoh et al. 1993, Kuo et al. 2004) are higher in urban areas than in more rural locations. Vehicular traffic emissions are often the primary source of ambient PAH in urban and suburban areas (Bostrom et al. 2002, Dubowsky et al. 1999,

Dunbar et al. 2001, IARC 1989), though wood smoke is the largest source of ambient PAHs in the US overall (Bostrom et al. 2002). PAHs emitted from wood burning show relatively little carcinogenic activity, however, in contrast to PAHs in vehicular traffic emissions (Boffetta et al. 1997, Lewtas 1993, Lewtas et al. 1992, Lewtas and Gallagher 1990). Wood burning is also more likely to occur away from areas of high population density (Shen et al. 2011). PAHs, primarily bound to course particles (> 10  $\mu$ m in diameter) (Bostrom et al. 2002), are also found in road dust originating from brake linings, tires, and asphalt (Bostrom et al. 2002, Ravindra et al. 2008).

Outdoor air pollution infiltrates indoors effectively (Sioutas et al. 2005). Studies report that outdoor air pollution is the major source of indoor residential PAHs (Beyea et al. 2006, Dubowsky et al. 1999, Long et al. 2001, Naumova et al. 2002, Ohura et al. 2004).

### Ambient PAH Levels and Properties

Ambient PAH levels vary significantly across regions (IARC 2010). Concentrations tend to be high in large cities (IARC 2010). Measured ambient benzo[a]pyrene levels range from 0.01 to 100 ng/m<sup>3</sup>, and measured overall ambient PAH levels range from less than 5 ng/m<sup>3</sup> to hundreds of ng/m<sup>3</sup> (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, Georgiadis and Kyrtopoulos 1999; IARC 2010, Vyskocil et al. 1997). A 2010 review reports typical levels of a few ng/m<sup>3</sup> for ambient benzo[a]pyrene and a typical range of 1 to 30 ng/m<sup>3</sup> for total ambient PAHs, excluding naphthalene (IARC 2010). PAH air concentrations are substantially higher in urban than in more rural areas (Gigliotti et al. 2005, Morris and Seifter 1992).

Most studies report that ambient PAH levels are highest in the winter (Flessel et al. 1991, Harrison et al. 2009, Moller et al. 1996, Srogi 2007, Topinka et al. 2000). This is likely due to lower temperatures and solar radiation levels, leading to reduced PAH degradation. Other potential contributing factors vary by location and include summer rainfall facilitating PAH clearance from the atmosphere, less atmospheric mixing in the winter, and seasonal differences in heating emissions (Beyea et al. 2008, Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, Greenberg et al. 1985, Han and Naeher 2006, Moller et al. 1996, Srogi 2007, Topinka et al. 2000).

Ambient PAH levels have decreased significantly over the past several decades due to the widespread introduction of catalytic converters in gasoline vehicles (Bostrom et al. 2002). The lowered PAH emissions per vehicle were in part counteracted by increased vehicle use during the same time period (Beyea et al. 2008). For example, a 2008 report described an approximately "15-fold decline in benzo[a]pyrene and other PAH cruise emission factors for the US vehicle fleet following introduction of automotive pollution controls," whereas "overall vehicle miles traveled in the US increased by about a factor of 2.7 between 1970 and 2005" (Beyea et al. 2008) (Davis and Diegel 2007). Despite the historical decline in US traffic PAH emissions, it is important to evaluate associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer for the following reasons: (1) many US women are still exposed to high levels of traffic PAHs, such as women living near highways, bus depots, and busy intersections, and (2) overall vehicular PAH emission levels remain high in other countries.

PAHs can be found in both gaseous and particulate phases, and are therefore considered semivolatile organic compounds (Zielinska et al. 2004). Larger PAH molecules, such as benzo[a]pyrene, are usually particle-associated rather than in the gas phase and are generally much more carcinogenic than lighter-weight PAHs (Beyea et al. 2006, Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Zielinska et al. 2004). Airborne PAHs from gasoline vehicle emissions are primarily bound to particles (Bostrom et al. 2002, Westerholm and Egebäck 1994). The relative proportion of particle and gas-phase PAHs is affected by meteorologic conditions (i.e. relative

humidity and temperature), the properties of specific PAHs in ambient mixtures, and the chemical composition of aerosols (Bostrom et al. 2002, Goss and Schwarzenbach 1998). Ambient gas-phase PAHs "generally have durations of less than a day, whereas particle-associated PAHs may persist for weeks and undergo long-range atmospheric transport" (IARC 2010) (Arey and Atkinson 2003).

It is reported that 90-95% of particle-associated PAHs are bound to particles less than 3.3  $\mu$ m in diameter (Bonner et al. 2005, Ravindra et al. 2001). A 1998 study reported that almost all PAHs from gasoline vehicle emissions are bound to ultrafine particles (< 0.12  $\mu$ m in diameter) (Bostrom et al. 2002, Miguel et al. 1998). Relative to larger particles, small particles are able to penetrate more deeply into the respiratory tract, are absorbed into the circulation more quickly, and induce systemic oxidative stress and inflammation more efficiently (Li et al. 2003, Miller 1973).

### Atmospheric Fate of Ambient PAH

Airborne PAHs are oxidized and degraded in the atmosphere through photochemical and chemical transformation (i.e. due to interactions with radiation and other air pollutants), and are removed from the atmosphere via dry and wet deposition (Bostrom et al. 2002). Deposition processes are influenced by particle size and relative concentrations of particle-associated and gaseous PAHs (Bostrom et al. 2002). The efficiency of chemical transformation depends on the concentrations of other air pollutants, the relative proportion of particulate and gas-phase PAHs, and on meteorological conditions (Bostrom et al. 2002). Photochemical transformation tends to decrease in the winter relative to other seasons because of lower temperatures and solar radiation levels (Bostrom et al. 2002).

#### Ambient PAH Measurement, Monitoring and Exposure Assessment

Measurement of ambient benzo[a]pyrene and other PAHs in both environmental and occupational settings involves collection on specialized filters, extraction with organic solvents, and analysis through either gas chromotography/mass spectrometry or high performance liquid chromatography (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, IARC 2010, Lewtas et al. 1997, Mumford et al. 1993, Peluso et al. 1998, Poirier et al. 1998). Since the 1970s, occupational studies have generally used personal rather than stationary PAH monitors (IARC 2010).

Environmental monitoring and measurement methods are not well developed for PAHs (Bostrom et al. 2002). Monitoring of specific PAHs "often requires extensive separation schemes because of their lack of distinct functional groups, the existence of numerous structural isomers and the need to analyze PAHs in diverse environmental matrices" (IARC 2010). Unlike US EPA criteria pollutants such as carbon monoxide or ozone, environmental ambient PAHs are monitored relatively infrequently and ambient PAH levels are thus not well quantified (Bostrom et al. 2002).

In epidemiologic research, ambient PAH exposure assessment methods include the use of personal monitors, measurement of PAH biomarkers of exposure or dose, and ascertainment of PAH-related exposures, such as traffic exposure variables for research in the general population, or coal-tar pitch volatiles in occupational studies, which may be used as surrogates of ambient PAH exposure level (Gunier et al. 2006, IARC 2010). However, personal monitors are expensive and present other logistical difficulties, PAH biomarkers integrate non-ambient PAH sources and are likely to be influenced by individual-level factors and characteristics in addition to exposure levels (Shantakumar et al. 2005; see Chapter I), and surrogates of ambient PAH

More than 100 PAHs have been isolated from air. Studies that measure ambient PAHs directly usually report concentrations for a small number of PAHs, thereby potentially excluding PAHs relevant to health effects of interest (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, IARC 2010). Furthermore, the collection of measured PAHs differs across investigations (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). This is in large part due to the difficulty of finding an index PAH, since PAH profile varies with respect to both the specific exposure source and the temperature of combustion (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, IARC 2010).

Most often, only benzo[a]pyrene is measured as a surrogate for all ambient PAHs (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). On the one hand, "the presence in the environment of other PAHs, some of which are carcinogenic, does not allow an accurate estimation of the risk linked to a PAH mixture on the basis of [benzo[a]pyrene] concentration alone" (Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). Similarly, in a real-life setting, "most if not all exposures...to PAHs involve complex organic mixtures" and "metabolism and bioactivation of individual PAH compounds are influenced by the presence of other PAHs" (Ramesh et al. 2004) (Goldstein 2001, Warshawsky 1999). Traffic emissions include significant concentrations of benzo[g,h,i]perylene, pyrene, fluoranthene, phenanthrene and other PAHs (Bostrom et al. 2002). Monitoring only benzo[a]pyrene inevitably leads to some exposure misclassification (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004).

Nevertheless, benzo[a]pyrene is one of the most carcinogenic PAHs and is common to all ambient PAH sources (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). Benzo[a]pyrene is representative of ambient PAH exposure from vehicular exhaust (Beyea et al. 2008, Bostrom et al. 2002, Fertmann et al. 2002), and is a good surrogate for PAH carcinogenicity (Bostrom et al.

2002). Furthermore, the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project reports that soil benzo[a]pyrene levels are strongly correlated with other high molecular weight soil PAHs, which are generally more carcinogenic than lower weight PAH molecules (Beyea et al. 2006, Bostrom et al. 2002). For example, Pearson correlation coefficients were greater than 0.9 for benzo[b]fluoranthene, benzo[ghi]perylene, benzo[k]flouranthene, dibenz[a,h]anthracene and indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene, and were greater than 0.8 for acenaphthylene, anthracene, benz[a]anthracene, chrysene and fluorine (Beyea et al. 2006). With respect to historical reconstruction of traffic emissions exposure, benzo[a]pyrene is the only PAH for which historical data is consistently available (Beyea et al. 2008). A 2008 report indicated that the pattern of historical decline of ambient PAH levels was similar between benzo[a]pyrene and other trafficrelated PAHs, including benzo[e]pyrene, benzo[ghi]perylene, chrysene, coronene, and perylene (Beyea et al. 2008).

# Cancer Risk Assessment for Ambient PAH

Cancer risk assessment with respect to ambient PAH exposure is difficult given the fact that PAHs are rarely monitored, are almost always components of complex mixtures including varied carcinogenic PAHs and non-PAH carcinogens, and are mainly bound to particles, which can exert carcinogenic effects independent of PAH content (Bostrom et al. 2002, Valavanidis et al. 2008). Risk assessment for PAHs with respect to various disease endpoints is largely based on animal studies in which one surrogate PAH is examined individually on a short-term basis, and from studies of high levels of complex occupational exposures, such as coal-tar pitch volatiles (ATSDR 1995).

Several research groups and organizations, including the World Health Organization (WHO) and the California EPA, have calculated lifetime risk estimates for an increase in lung cancer risk in relation to a rise in ambient benzo[a]pyrene levels (Bostrom et al. 2002, CA EPA Air Resources Board [CARB 1994], WHO 2000). For example, the WHO estimates "the lung cancer risk from a lifetime exposure to PAHs in ambient air at 8.7 x 10<sup>-5</sup> per ng/m<sup>3</sup> benzo[a]pyrene" (Bostrom et al. 2002) (WHO 2000). Similar risk slopes have not been estimated for breast or other cancers.

#### **Regulations for Ambient PAH and Related Pollutants**

The US EPA does not regulate ambient environmental PAH levels, though it does set standards for several PAHs in drinking water (US EPA 2009). The US Occupational Health and Safety Administration (OSHA) limits occupational exposure to coal tar pitch volatiles, a PAHheavy mixture (Han and Naeher 2006). Some other countries also limit occupational exposures to coal-tar pitch volatiles or particulate PAHs, but none limit ambient environmental PAH levels (IARC 2010).

The US EPA regulates levels of ambient particulate matter (PM; US EPA 2011b), which often contains adsorbed PAH molecules (conversely, ambient heavy mass PAHs are mostly physically associated with particles) (Bostrom et al. 2002). The EPA also regulates ambient levels of the traffic-associated pollutants carbon monoxide, ozone, nitrogen oxides and sulfur dioxide (US EPA 2011b), as well as tailpipe exhaust emissions of PM, carbon monoxide, nitrogen oxides, non-methane organic gases, and volatile organic compounds (VOCs) (Environment and Human Health, Inc. [EHHI] 2006, US EPA 1994a). It should be noted that, in practice, ambient pollutant concentrations often exceed regulatory standards (EHHI 2006). Also, air quality standards may need to be updated given evidence of health effects of traffic-related air pollutants even at levels that fall below federal standards (EHHI 2006).

# Vehicular Traffic Composition and Concentrations

Traffic exhaust is a highly heterogeneous mixture of gases and particles (IARC 1989). In addition to carbon dioxide and water, vehicles emit many by-products including carbon monoxide, nitrogen oxides, sulfur dioxide, PM, and volatile organic compounds, including nonmethane hydrocarbons (Boothe and Shendell 2008, IARC 1989, Zielinska et al, 2001). Components and derivatives of some of the latter pollutants include benzene, 1,3-butadiene, formaldehyde, ozone, acetaldehyde, polycyclic organic matter and benzo[a]pyrene (Boothe and Shendell 2008, Han and Naeher 2006, IARC 1989, Nielsen et al. 1983, Sax et al. 2006, Wu et al. 2006). Particles in vehicular exhaust often contain elemental carbon, metals, and adsorbed organic materials including "polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, heterocyclic compounds, phenols, nitroarenes, and other oxygen- and nitrogen-containing derivatives" (IARC 1989) (Boothe and Shendell 2008, Oberdorster 2001). A 2008 study evaluating US road tunnel data found that vehicular emissions of PAHs, VOCs, carbon monoxide, and particulate organic carbon have declined markedly over the past several decades (Beyea et al. 2008).

Traffic exposure is widespread (Han and Naeher 2006) and is usually the main source of air pollution in urban areas (Maitre et al. 2002). Traffic emissions vary in persistence, "physical and chemical properties, composition, and toxicity of fuel mixtures" across geographic and demographic regions (Boothe and Shendell 2008) (Verma and des Tombe 2002). This is due to a number of factors including average vehicle age, type, and maintenance status, fuel composition, presence of emissions control technologies such as catalytic converters, traffic and driving patterns, governmental regulations, and roadway conditions, "designs, grades, and distributions" (Boothe and Shendell 2008) (IARC 1989).

Particles from gasoline and diesel vehicle emissions differ with respect to size and

surface properties (IARC 1989). Organic compound emissions from gasoline or diesel sources differ mainly in quantity. For example, diesel engines emit greater levels of PM and nitroarenes relative to gasoline vehicles with catalytic converters, given comparable power output (2-40 times and 20-30 times higher, respectively) (IARC 1989). For PAHs in particular, emission levels are similar between diesel vehicles and gasoline vehicles without catalytic converters given similar power output, but are greatly reduced (by more than 10 times) in gasoline vehicles with catalytic converters (IARC 1989).

Measured ambient vehicular exhaust levels are highest near roads, with concentrations dropping to background levels within approximately 150-300 meters (Boothe and Shendell 2008) (Gilbert et al. 2005, Zhu et al. 2002, 2006). This decline is due to "evaporation of volatile constituents, atmospheric dispersion, and coagulation" (Boothe and Shendell 2008) (Zhu et al. 2002).

# Influences on Traffic PAH Emissions

Traffic PAH emission levels differ based on driving conditions and traffic patterns (Boothe and Shendell 2008, IARC 1989). Vehicular PAH emissions are related to driving speed, with greater emissions at low and high speeds (Begeman and Colucci 1970, Kotin et al. 1954, Westerholm et al. 1992), and are higher during transient rather than steady-state driving cycles (Kado et al. 2005) (Shen et al. 2011). Emissions are elevated at traffic intersections due to increased acceleration and deceleration at these sites (Beyea et al. 2006, 2008, Sculley 1989, Sheu et al. 1996a,b), and are also greater under cold-engine rather than warm-engine conditions, discussed in more detail below (Beyea et al. 2006, 2008, Bostrom et al. 2002, Ravindra et al. 2008, Shen et al. 2011).

Emission levels also differ based on fuel characteristics and vehicle properties. PAH

emissions differ with respect to fuel type (diesel versus gasoline, as described below) (Bostrom et al. 2002, Shen et al. 2011). Also, both diesel and gasoline vehicle PAH emission levels are positively associated with increased concentrations of PAHs in the respective fuels (Bostrom et al. 2002, Shen et al. 2011, Ravindra et al. 2008). Vehicular PAH emission levels are decreased greatly by the presence of a catalytic converter (Beyea et al. 2006, 2008, Bostrom et al. 2002, Shen et al. 2011). Emissions are associated with engine condition and maintenance as well increased mileage (Ravindra et al. 2008). PAH emission levels also vary with respect to "vehicle age and load, lubricant oil (Ravindra et al. 2008)" (Shen et al. 2011) and outdoor ambient temperatures (Bostrom et al. 2002, Shen et al. 2011). Information regarding variation in PAH emission levels is derived from tunnel studies, road-side measurements, and dynamometer test beds (Beyea et al. 2008, Ravindra et al. 2008, Shen et al. 2011).

Both gaseous and particulate PAHs are found in vehicle exhaust, but particulate PAHs are much more prevalent in gasoline vehicle emissions (Bostrom et al. 2002, Han and Naeher 2006, Miguel and Friedlander 1978, Morris and Seifter 1992). Gasoline-powered cars tend to emit higher molecular weight PAHs relative to heavy-duty diesel vehicles (e.g. coronene and benzo[a]pyrene vs. fluoranthene and pyrene, respectively) (Bostrom et al. 2002). Heavy-duty diesel vehicles generally emit greater amounts of PAH per vehicle for the same distance traveled relative to gasoline vehicles without catalytic converters (Boffetta et al. 1997, Han and Naeher 2006), though gasoline-fueled passenger vehicles "without catalytic converters and diesel engines of similar power output produce similar quantities of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons per kilometer" (IARC 1989). Gasoline cars with catalytic converters emit fewer PAHs than any other vehicle type (Boffetta et al. 1997, IARC 1989), since catalytic converters reduce vehicular PAH emissions by greater than 10 times (IARC 1989). Currently, it is likely that diesel vehicles

and older gasoline vehicles without catalytic converters emit the majority of traffic-related PAHs (Bostrom et al. 2002). Studies indicate that diesel engine PAH emissions are mainly comprised of less carcinogenic lighter weight PAHs, and that gasoline engines have historically been the major vehicular source of heavy mass PAHs such as benzo[a]pyrene in the US (Begeman and Colucci 1970, Beyea et al. 2008, Bostrom et al. 2002, Miguel et al. 1998).

Although cold-engine emissions occur for only a short time and distance after starting a vehicle, they may nevertheless account for more than 50% of PAH emissions from gasoline cars (Bostrom et al. 2002). Relative contributions from cold-engine emissions differ with respect to time and location (Beyea et al. 2006). For example, the contribution of cold-engine emissions is higher in residential areas relative to highways, and at times when people are most likely to be starting their cars, such as prior to their morning commute (Beyea et al. 2006). The distribution of gas and particle-phase PAHs does not appear to differ based on engine temperature conditions (Ravindra et al. 2008).

#### Traffic and Air Pollution Exposure Assessment

Most epidemiological studies assess air pollution exposure through either sparse pollutant monitoring data or through indirect measures such as distance to a pollution source (Beyea 1999, Boothe and Shendell 2008, Heinrich et al. 2005, Savitz and Feingold 1989). Environmental ambient PAH concentrations are not commonly monitored. Thus, studies evaluating associations between measured ambient PAH levels and health outcomes are infrequent (Farmer et al. 2003, Taioli et al. 2007). No epidemiological investigations have used environmental PAH monitoring data in conjunction with a geographic information system. Some epidemiologic studies have used personal monitoring of PAH exposures (e.g. Perera et al. 2009). PM and some other trafficrelated pollutants are commonly monitored and may be considered surrogates of ambient PAH or traffic exposure (Bonner et al. 2005, US EPA 2011b).

For traffic exposure in particular, previous epidemiological investigations have generally employed relatively crude measures such as distance to major roads or traffic density (Nie et al. 2007, Savitz and Feingold 1989). These measures are often based on self-reported data on "street type, traffic intensity, frequencies of traffic jams at the home address, or proximity of the home to major roads," "air pollution annoyance scores," or "traffic annoyance scores" (Heinrich et al. 2005) (Boothe and Shendell 2008). Other investigations have evaluated less subjective traffic exposure surrogates, such as "traffic counts on major roads, air pollution data from municipal monitoring sites, files on traffic counts at home address, geographic information system (GIS) based assessment of distance from subject's home to a major road, spatial air pollution measurements, interpolated concentrations derived from monitoring network data...dispersion models...and finally complex regression models using measured air pollution data and GIS data on traffic count, distance to major roads, and population density" (Heinrich et al. 2005) (Boothe and Shendell 2008).

One previous study has taken excess traffic exhaust emissions at intersections and during engine warm-up into account (Nie et al. 2007). Otherwise, none of these methods account for elevated emissions at intersections or shortly following engine start-up (Beyea et al. 2006, Carr et al. 2002, Nie et al. 2007). Many studies do not validate their exposure estimates. Research indicates that modeled traffic exposure estimates predict pollutant concentrations more effectively than cruder traffic exposure proxies such as "surrogate variables or...ambient monitoring data" (Brauer et al. 2003) (Heinrich et al. 2005).

Several studies have evaluated associations between traffic or air pollution exposure and breast cancer (Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Lewis-Michl et al. 1996, Nie et al. 2007,

Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). One of these investigations calculated residential traffic and chemical facility density using a geographic information system divided into 5 km<sup>2</sup> grids and 1 km<sup>2</sup> grids, respectively (Lewis-Michl et al. 1996). Four other population-based case-control studies examined relations between more individualized air pollution exposure estimates and breast cancer risk (Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Nie et al. 2007, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). One investigation utilized a residential total suspended particulates (TSP) exposure estimate calculated from environmental monitor readings and subsequent "inverse distance squared weighed interpolation" (Bonner et al. 2005). Another study used a version of the historical residential traffic emissions exposure model originally developed for the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project (Beyea et al. 2006, Nie et al. 2007). A recent hospital-based casecontrol investigation estimated ambient residential nitrogen dioxide concentrations as a marker for traffic pollution using a combination of pollutant monitoring data and land-use regression models (Crouse et al. 2009a,b, 2010). A cohort study evaluated associations between modeled long-term exposure to traffic-related nitrogen oxides and breast cancer risk (Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). Nitrogen oxides are gaseous pollutants, and therefore do not reflect depletion and long-term transport phenomena relevant to carcinogenic particulate traffic air pollution (Beyea et al. 2006, IARC 2010). Finally, an ecological analysis reports associations between traffic-related pollutants and breast cancer incidence in the US (Wei et al. 2012).

#### Vehicular Traffic and Overall Health Effects

Numerous investigations report associations between a range of adverse health outcomes and (1) traffic-related pollutants such as benzene, particulate matter and carbon monoxide, (2) motor vehicle exhaust, and (3) traffic exposure surrogates such as residential proximity to major roads (Boothe and Shendell 2008). These health-related outcomes include adult and perinatal

mortality (Chen et al. 2008, de Medeiros et al. 2009, Pope et al. 2002), cardiovascular (Dockery 2001, Pope et al. 2002), respiratory (Braback and Forsberg 2009) and birth outcomes (Ritz et al. 2000, 2002, Wilhelm and Ritz 2003), cancer-related subclinical changes such as chromosomal damage (Burgaz et al. 2002, Sree Devi et al. 2009), as well as lung cancer (Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2010, 2011) and childhood cancers, including leukemia (Boothe and Shendell 2008, Feychting et al. 1998, Pearson et al. 2000, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2001).

Several studies have evaluated associations between traffic-related variables and female breast cancer, and all found some evidence of a positive association (Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Lewis-Michl et al. 1996, Nie et al. 2007, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). Occupational exposure to vehicular emissions has been linked to male breast cancer (Hansen 2000).

IARC classifies diesel exhaust as probably carcinogenic to humans and gasoline vehicle exhaust as possibly carcinogenic to humans (IARC 1989). In addition to PAHs (IARC 2010), confirmed human carcinogens in vehicle emissions include benzene (IARC 1987), formaldehyde (IARC 2006), and 1,3-butadiene (IARC 2008). All three carcinogens cause mammary tumors in laboratory animals following ingestion or inhalation (Hecht 2002, Huff et al. 1989, IARC 2006, 2008, Maltoni et al. 1988, 1989, Rudel et al. 2007). Benzene and formaldehyde have also been linked with breast cancer in occupational research (Cantor et al. 1995, IARC 2008, Petralia et al. 1999). In addition, the US EPA classifies the traffic-related pollutant acetaldehyde as a probable human carcinogen (US EPA 1994b) and IARC classifies this pollutant as a possible human carcinogen (IARC 1985a). A recent review noted that "because of their potency and high concentrations, most of the cancer risk [from traffic] has been attributed to benzene, 1,3butadiene, and particle-bound PAHs" (Boothe and Shendell 2008).

Vehicular exhaust contains many highly correlated chemicals (Bostrom et al. 2002). Thus, it is not possible to definitively assess the contributions of individual traffic-related pollutants to health effects based on observational studies (Bostrom et al. 2002). Furthermore, the specific components of the traffic mixture can influence the health effects of any given chemical in that mixture. For example, "metabolism and bioactivation of individual PAH compounds are influenced by other PAHs" and transition metals found in particulate matter "can enhance the mutagenicity and carcinogenecity of other carcinogens such as PAHs" (Mehta et al. 2008). However, despite being correlated, traffic-related pollutants do not have identical distributions. For example, in the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project (LIBCSP), residential traffic PAH exposure estimates were modeled using PAH-specific vehicle emissions data and PAH-specific dispersion parameters, and were validated and calibrated against residential soil PAH levels (Beyea et al. 2006). As an illustrative example, the benzo[a]pyrene geographic model used in the LIBCSP needed to be altered in order to predict carbon monoxide (CO) levels for a validation exercise. Specifically, the carbon monoxide model excluded "all depletion phenomena, because deposition, washout, and photo decay are negligible in the case of CO" (Beyea et al. 2006). Due to their "potency and high concentrations" in vehicular exhaust, particulate-phase PAHs are considered among the most carcinogenic traffic-related chemicals (Boothe and Shendell 2008). Benzo[a]pyrene is one of the most carcinogenic PAHs and is representative of PAH exposure from vehicle exhaust (Beyea et al. 2008, Bostrom et al. 2002, Fertmann et al. 2002).

### Associations of Traffic and Air Pollution with Breast Cancer

Studies examining relations between air pollution and breast cancer are sparse. A casecontrol study conducted on Long Island (Nassau and Suffolk counties) reported a positive, but

not statistically significant, association between high residential traffic density in 5 km<sup>2</sup> grids and breast cancer (Lewis-Michl et al. 1996). This association was limited to participants residing in Nassau County. The study also reported elevated and statistically significant breast cancer odds among women living near chemical facilities, using a geographic information system divided into1 km<sup>2</sup> grids (Lewis-Michl et al. 1996). Participants had resided on Long Island for at least 20 years.

Another population-based case-control study reported a positive relation between residential exposure to TSP at birth and postmenopausal breast cancer (OR = 2.42; 95% CI: 0.97, 6.09 for the highest vs. the lowest quartile, p for trend = 0.01; Bonner et al. 2005). This result was supported when evaluating TSP exposure at birth as a continuous variable (OR = 1.20; 95% CI: 1.04, 1.38 for every 30  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> increase in TSP), and by spline regression analysis (Bonner et al. 2005). Cumulative TSP exposure was estimated using data on residential TSP concentrations at birth, menarche, first birth, and 10 and 20 years prior to the case-control interview. This measure was also positively associated with postmenopausal breast cancer (OR = 3.5; 95% CI: 1.4, 8.9 for the highest quartile, p for trend = 0.03; Bonner et al. 2005). TSP was considered a surrogate for ambient PAH exposure in this investigation. TSP levels correlated well with ambient benzo[a]pyrene measurements during the one year in which both pollutants were monitored simultaneously in the study region (r = 0.90; Bonner et al. 2005).

The third relevant investigation, another population-based case-control study, reported positive associations between modeled residential exposure to traffic emissions (specifically, the model was adapted from the LIBCSP and estimated exposure to traffic benzo[a]pyrene) at the age of menarche and premenopausal breast cancer (OR = 2.07; 95% CI: 0.91 - 4.72 for the highest quartile; p for trend = 0.03), and between residential exposure to traffic emissions at the

age of first birth and postmenopausal breast cancer (OR = 2.58; 95% CI: 1.15, 5.83 for the highest quartile, p for trend = 0.19) (Nie et al. 2007). Upon stratifying by smoking history (ever/never), both associations were observed only among non-smokers. P-values for interaction were 0.01 and 0.06, respectively (Nie et al. 2007). Results did not differ with respect to tumor hormone receptor (ER/PR) status (Nie et al. 2007). Further research suggested that these associations may be limited to women with the *GSTM1* null genotype (OR for the association between traffic exposure at menarche and premenopausal breast cancer = 4.64, 95% CI: 0.98, 21.94 for the highest vs. the lowest quartile, p for trend = 0.01; OR for the association between exposure at first birth and postmenopausal breast cancer = 3.27, 95% CI: 0.99-10.84, p for trend = 0.02) (Nie et al. 2005). Risk was reported as not elevated among women with the *GSTM1* wild-type genotype, and variation in *GSTM1* was not independently associated with breast cancer (though relevant effect estimates and confidence intervals were not reported) (Nie et al. 2005). No other variants were evaluated. GSTM1 is an important detoxification and antioxidative defense enzyme (Reszka et al. 2006).

A recent hospital-based case-control study found associations between the traffic-related pollutant nitrogen dioxide and postmenopausal breast cancer (OR = 1.31; 95% CI: 1.00-1.71 for each 5 ppb pollutant increase in the year 1996) (Crouse et al. 2010). The study evaluated 7 different regression models (for the year 2006, and 2 models each utilizing estimates from somewhat different exposure assessment methods for the years 1985, 1996, and for the mean of 1985 and 1996) (Crouse et al. 2010). No other effect estimates reached statistical significance. However, all effect estimates were fairly consistent in that they ranged between OR = 1.17 and OR = 1.36 (Crouse et al. 2010).

A large cohort study examined the association between modeled residential exposure to

nitrogen dioxide concentrations as a marker of traffic exposure and breast cancer incidence (Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). Age-adjusted models showed a positive association between nitrogen oxides and breast cancer (incidence rate ratio [IRR] = 1.39, 95% CI: 1.09, 1.77 per 100  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> NOx), which was attenuated to some extent after adjustment for other covariates (IRR = 1.16, 95% CI: 0.89, 1.51).

Finally, a recent ecological analysis reported associations between traffic-related pollutants and breast cancer incidence in the US (Wei et al. 2012).

# PAH AND BREAST CANCER: PROPOSED MECHANISMS

### PAHs as Animal Mammary Carcinogens

Several PAHs, including benzo[a]pyrene, reliably induce mammary tumors in laboratory rodents (el-Bayoumy 1992, IARC 2010). This is demonstrated by experimental studies in which PAHs (for example, benzo[a]pyrene, dibenzo[a,h]pyrene, dibenzo[a,i]pyrene, dibenzo[a,i]pyrene) were administered orally (el-Bayoumy et al. 1995, Huggins and Yang 1962), by direct injection to the mammary gland (Cavalieri et al. 1989, 1991, Hecht et al. 2002), through skin painting (Ranadive and Karande 1963), and through intracolonic instillation (Anderson 1983, IARC 2010). Two PAH compounds are in fact used as model mammary carcinogens for experimental studies in Sprague-Dawley rats (Santodonato 1997). No experimental studies examining associations between inhaled PAHs or PAH sources and malignant mammary tumors were identified in the literature. One investigation evaluated and reported positive associations between inhaled diesel exhaust and mammary adenomas and fibromas (i.e. benign growths) among rats (Iwai et al. 1986).

#### PAHs as Human Carcinogens

Benzo[a]pyrene, several PAH-related occupational exposures (aluminum production,

roofing, paving, chimney sweeping, coal-tar distillation, coke production, coal gasification), and tobacco smoke are classified as known human carcinogens by IARC (IARC 1984, 1985b, 2004, 2010, Straif et al. 2005). Benzo[a]pyrene was classified as a human carcinogen "based on sufficient evidence in animals and strong evidence that the mechanisms of carcinogenesis in animals also operate in exposed human beings" (Straif et al. 2005). PAH-containing occupational mixtures were classified as carcinogenic to humans based on results of both occupational studies and animal research (Straif et al. 2005).

Other individual PAHs (for example, benz[a]anthracene, indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene, benzo[b]fluoranthene, dibenz[a,h]anthracene, benzo[k]fluoranthene, chrysene) and PAHcontaining mixtures, including diesel engine exhaust and gasoline engine exhaust, are classified as probable or possible human carcinogens by health and environmental agencies based on animal research, epidemiologic/occupational studies, or mechanistic data (Bostrom et al. 2002, CA EPA 1999, IARC 1989, 2010, Minesotta Department of Health, NTP 2011, US EPA 2011a). It should be noted that (1) some PAH-containing mixtures, such as vehicular exhaust and cigarette smoke, contain confirmed, probable or possible human carcinogens other than PAHs (Bostrom et al. 2002), and (2) the above classifications are primarily based on tumorigenesis in tissues and organs other than the breast (i.e. primarily lung and skin cancers) (IARC 2010). There has been a paucity of research on associations between PAHs or PAH exposure sources and breast cancer risk.

# Initiation, Promotion, Progression, and Dose-Response

Carcinogenesis for epithelial cancers such as breast cancer is conceptually divided into three broad stages: initiation, promotion, and progression (Bostrom et al. 2002, Pitot and Dragan 1996). Initiation involves carcinogen or metabolism-mediated mutations in tumor suppressor

genes or proto-oncogenes (Bostrom et al. 2002, Kinzler and Vogelstein 1998). Promotion involves proliferation of initiated cells (Bostrom et al. 2002). Progression is an irreversible process by which a cell gains further mutations and genetic instability and completes the process of attaining "malignancy and autonomous cell growth" (Bostrom et al. 2002). In order for cancer to occur, a tumor must also evade host defenses, such as immunologic and DNA repair processes (Morris and Seifter 1992, Nasca and Pastides 2008).

Based on *in vivo* and *in vitro* experimental investigations, several PAHs including benzo[a]pyrene are known to be complete carcinogens that can act as initiators, promoters, and progressors through a combination of genotoxic and estrogenic mechanisms (Bostrom et al. 2002, Cerutti et al. 1977, Morris and Seifter 1992). PAHs may also interact with other inherited or lifestyle/environmental factors in exerting a carcinogenic effect (Bostrom et al. 2002). Individual PAHs differ in metabolic and mutagenic/carcinogenic properties (IARC 2010). More structurally complex PAHs tend to have higher mutagenic and carcinogenic capacity (Bostrom et al. 2002).

Compounds acting via initiator or promoter mechanisms tend to have different doseresponse relationships with tumor formation. Pure promoters generally show an approximately S-shaped dose-response curve, whereas purely genotoxic chemicals tend to show a more linear dose-response relationship (Bostrom et al. 2002). Most animal studies yield non-linear dose-response relationships between PAHs and carcinogenesis "with an upward rise at high doses" (Bostrom et al. 2002), which can be linearized upon simultaneous administration of another promoter (Bostrom et al. 2002, Burns et a. 1983). Animal research usually employs very high PAH doses, however, whereas humans are generally environmentally exposed to relatively low PAH levels (Bostrom et al. 2002). A review noted

that "at the present state of knowledge, risk estimation for PAHs at low exposure levels should be based on the assumption of linear dose-response relationships despite the nonlinear responses often seen for high doses in animal tests" (Bostrom et al. 2002).

# PAH Properties Relevant to Breast Carcinogenesis

PAHs are lipophilic, meaning that they are stored and can accumulate in adipose tissue, including in the breast (Morris and Seifter 1992, Obana et al. 1981, Terry and Rohan 2002). PAHs exhibit estrogenic and anti-estrogenic (Santodonato 1997), inflammatory (Jeng et al. 2010, Schober et al. 2007), pro-oxidant (Farmer et al. 2003, Jeng et al. 2010) and genotoxic (Farmer et al. 2003) properties that may be relevant to breast carcinogenesis (Gammon and Santella 2008).

Estrogens are endogenous steroid hormones that regulate breast growth and differentiation during adolescence and pregnancy and stimulate cell division in healthy or malignant estrogen receptor-positive breast tissue (Nasca and Pastides 2008). PAHs are similar to estrogens with respect to structure, metabolism and transport (Morris and Seifter 1992). Estrogenic effects of PAHs may be especially relevant when a woman's endogenous estrogen levels are low, such as after menopause (Brody and Rudel 2003). Exposure to environmental estrogens may contribute to breast carcinogenesis through (1) increased likelihood of spontaneous DNA replication errors due to higher levels of cell proliferation, (2) increased likelihood of DNA damage going uncorrected by DNA repair mechanisms due to higher levels of cell proliferation, and (3) promoting the growth of existing small tumors or initiated cells (Brody and Rudel 2003, Nasca and Pastides 2008). Benzo[a]pyrene increases proliferation of both untransformed human mammary epithelial cells and human breast carcinoma cells in *in vitro* experimental research (IARC 2010, Tannheimer et al. 1997, 1998, Tsai et al. 2004b).

PAHs may also influence cancer risk through immunotoxic or inflammatory mechanisms

(Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Jeng et al. 2010, Schober et al. 2007, Straif et al. 2005). Since a well-functioning immune system can help protect against tumor formation, reduced immune function could adversely affect cancer risk (IARC 2010). High-level PAH exposure has been linked to immunotoxic endpoints in animal studies within many species, in human cell lines, and in mechanistic studies (Davila et al. 1995, IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004). There is also epidemiological and clinical evidence that environmental exposure to PAHs may affect immune function in humans, but research is as yet too sparse to draw a definitive conclusion (IARC 2010). Similarly, chronic inflammation is linked to carcinogenesis (Fitzpatrick 2001), and PAHs are associated with induction of inflammatory activity in experimental research (Jeng et al. 2010, Schober et al. 2007). It should be noted that because PAHs are often bound to particles, "there is considerable potential for covariance with an inflammatory response that is induced by the carrier particles alone" (IARC 2010).

Some PAHs have a high affinity to the cytosolic aryl hydrocarbon (Ah) receptor, which is distributed throughout the body, including in breast tissue (IARC 2010, Safe 2001). Activation of this receptor leads to upregulation of genes relevant to cancer promotion, such as those involved in growth and differentiation (Bostrom et al. 2002). In animal studies, Ah receptor activation by aromatic hydrocarbons induces endocrine disruptor effects, cell proliferation and tumor promotion (Bostrom et al. 2002). The Ah receptor is also involved in the induction of enzymes which metabolize PAHs to electrophilic genotoxic intermediates (specifically, cytochrome P450s) (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Santodonato 1997). In summary, "several of the biological effects of PAHs, such as enzyme induction of xenobiotic metabolizing enzymes, immunosuppression, teratogenicity and carcinogenicity, are thought to be mediated by activation of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor" (IARC 2010).

Finally, PAHs may contribute to breast carcinogenesis through induction of DNA damage, both by direct interaction with DNA and via oxidative stress-related mechanisms (Harvey et al. 1996). This is discussed in much more detail below.

# PAH Exposure, Absorption and Metabolism

PAHs are rapidly absorbed into the human body following inhalation, ingestion, or skin contact (IARC 2010), and are released into the general circulation following all three exposure routes (IARC 2010, Modica et al. 1983, Rees et al. 1971, Withey et al. 1993a,b). Because this document focuses primarily on the carcinogenic effects of ambient PAH pollution, the following review mainly concentrates on absorption and metabolism of PAHs following inhalation exposure.

It should be noted that gastrointestinal absorption may also occur following inhalation exposure, due to mucocilliary clearance and release of PAH metabolites following hepatobiliary processing (IARC 2010, Sun et al. 1982). Ingested PAHs are absorbed by diffusion through the gastrointestinal tract epithelium (IARC 2010, O'Neill et al. 1991). Gastrointestinal absorption and metabolism of PAHs is influenced by PAH size, other dietary factors (i.e. drugs, foods or nutrients, and environmental contaminants), gastric hormones, and bile salts (IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004).

Ambient PAHs are absorbed through the airway epithelium upon inhalation, and then distributed to the circulation and to other tissues, where PAHs are metabolized through activation and detoxification pathways (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, Gammon and Santella 2008). Metabolism of PAHs can occur at the site of entry as well, though in practice the lung shows limited metabolic activity (Bostrom et al. 2002). Absorption of inhaled PAHs is influenced by (1) the degree of lipophilicity, such that more lipophilic compounds diffuse at

lower rates (Bostrom et al. 2002), (2) whether the PAH has adhered to a particle, with slower clearance of particle-associated PAHs (Brzeznicki et al. 1997, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004, Creasia et al. 1976, Sun et al. 1982), (3) the location of PAH deposition on the airway epithelium (PAHs diffuse more quickly from the alveolar epithelium than from the epithelia of conducting and bronchial airways) (Bostrom et al. 2002, Gerde and Scott 2001, IARC 2010), (4) the size of the PAH molecule, as PAHs with fewer rings are absorbed more quickly and efficiently (IARC 2010), and (5) if particle associated, the size of the particle to which a PAH is bound and the rate at which the PAH dissociates from the particle (IARC 2010).

Inhaled PAHs are released into the general circulation following absorption and diffusion through the airway epithelium, basement membrane, and finally the endothelium (Bostrom et al. 2002). This process can occur relatively quickly (IARC 2010). For example, an experimental study in rats was able to measure radiolabelled benzo[a]pyrene and its metabolites in the blood within 95 minutes of inhalation exposure (IARC 2010, Withey et al. 1993b). Upon entering the general circulation, PAHs are "widely distributed to most organs and tissues...with some preferential distribution to or retention in fatty tissues" (IARC 2010). The breast contains a high proportion of adipose tissue (Yaffe et al. 2009). PAHs are lipophilic and "can accumulate in adipose tissue to be released over time and redistributed to the breast epithelial cells" (Rundle et al. 2000a) (Obana et al. 1981).

The majority of PAH metabolism occurs in the liver, regardless of the route of exposure and entry (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004). Resulting metabolites (including DNA-reactive metabolites) can be excreted via the biliary or renal systems or can be released into the general circulation and distributed to extra-hepatic tissues (Bostrom et al. 2002, Ramesh et al. 2004). PAHs are metabolized and activated to reactive carcinogenic intermediates

by extra-hepatic tissues as well (Bostrom et al. 2002, Ramesh et al. 2004). Experimental studies report that PAHs are metabolized by human mammary epithelial cells *in vitro* (Bartley et al. 1982, Bostrom et al. 2002, Calaf and Russo 1993, Eldridge et al. 1992, Mane et al. 1990, Morris and Seifter 1992, Terry and Rohan 2002) and in the rat mammary gland *in vivo* (Cavalieri et al. 1989, 2005, Todorovic et al. 2005).

PAHs are generally carcinogenic and chemically reactive only upon metabolic activation to charged electrophilic intermediates via Phase I pathways (Cavalieri and Rogan 1985, Gammon and Santella 2008, Hecht 1999, IARC 2010, Morris and Seifter 1992). Many PAH metabolites, including DNA-reactive metabolites (IARC 2010), are produced during the course of Phase I metabolism (IARC 2010, Shimada 2006). However, PAHs are ultimately mainly activated to the following DNA-reactive/carcinogenic metabolites: diolepoxides, radical cations, and PAH orthoquinones (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Jerina et al. 1991, Ramesh et al. 2004, Straif et al. 2005). Metabolism of PAHs in relation to breast cancer risk is illustrated in Figure A1.1. Experimental "*in vitro* studies show that human breast epithelial tissue has the ability to metabolize PAH to their ultimate mutagenic/carcinogenic moieties (Calaf and Russo 1993, Eldridge et al. 1992, Mane et al. 1990)" (Rundle et al. 2000a) (MacNicoll et al. 1980, Terry and Rohan 2002).

PAH activation is usually initiated by cytochrome P450 enzymes, specifically CYP1A1, CYP1A2, CYP1B1, and to a smaller extent other enzymes in the CYP family such as CYP2C9 and CYP3A4 (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004, Terry and Rohan 2002, Xue and Warshawsky 2005). CYP enzymes are important to the generation of diol epoxides, radical cations, and orthoquinones (Bostrom et al. 2002, Cavalieri et al. 1990, Cavalieri and Rogan 1995, Devanesan et al. 1987, Harvey et al. 1996, IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004, Straif et al.

2005, Xue and Warshawsky 2005). They are expressed in human breast tissue (Ding and Kaminsky 2003, IARC 2010, Shimada et al. 1996, 2006), along with other metabolic enzymes (e.g. Martinez et al. 2008).

Epoxide hydrolase can convert CYP-activated PAH intermediates into diols, which are further metabolized into diolepoxides - extremely DNA-reactive metabolites (Bostrom et al. 2002, Harvey et al. 1996, IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004, Xue and Warshawsky 2005). Peroxidases and aldo-keto reductases play important roles in the activation of radical cations (Cavalieri et al. 1990, Devanesan et al. 1987, Harvey et al. 1996, IARC 2010, Xue and Warshawsky 2005) and PAH orthoquinones (Cavalieri and Rogan 1995, Harvey et al. 1996, IARC 2010, Straif et al. 2005, Xue and Warshawsky 2005), respectively. Other enzymes (for example, prostaglandin H synthase, myeloperoxidase, lipoxygenase, and cyclooxygenase-2) can also contribute to PAH activation (Hughes et al. 1989, Mallet et al. 1991, Marnett et al. 1978, Ramesh et al. 2004, Wiese et al. 2001).

Reactive PAH metabolites from Phase I metabolism are detoxified to more polar and hydrophilic compounds through Phase II metabolic pathways (Shimada 2006). For example, glutathione *S*-transferases such as GSTM1, GSTP1 and GSTT1 detoxify activated PAH metabolites through conjugation with glutathione (Bostrom et al. 2002, Ramesh et al. 2004, Straif et al. 2005, Terry and Rohan 2002). Other detoxifying enzymes include UDPglucuronosyltransferases and sulfotransferases (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010, Straif et al. 2005, Terry and Rohan 2002). PAHs are thus commonly detoxified to metabolites including sulfate conjugates, glutathione conjugates, and glucuronides (Bostrom et al. 2002, Castaño-Vinyals et al. 2004). The products of Phase II metabolism are excreted, sometimes following further metabolic processing (Bostrom et al. 2002); this process "is relatively efficient

because of the wide distribution of enzymes that transform PAHs into polar metabolites" (ATSDR 2009).

PAHs can induce PAH-activating cytochrome P450 enzymes via the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (IARC 2010, Ramesh et al. 2004; Shimada 2006). Similarly, PAHs and PAH metabolites can induce prostaglandin H synthase (Kelley et al. 1997). In contrast, PAHs can also inhibit cytochrome P450 activity (Shimada 2006) and induce glutathione *S*-transferases (Pushparajah et al. 2008). Thus, PAH exposure levels and conditions can "influence the balance of Phase I and Phase II enzymes, which can determine whether or not a toxic cellular response occurs" (IARC 2010).

Genetic variation in Phase I and Phase II pathway genes, which could influence the expression of the corresponding enzymes, is hypothesized to partially underlie differential cancer susceptibility upon PAH exposure (IARC 2010). However, relevant epidemiological studies have been inconsistent (e.g. McCarty et al. 2009, Rundle et al. 2000b). This may be due to insufficient power in some investigations or differences in participant characteristics such as genotype combinations, race, "age, sex, pathological and physiological conditions, and exposure to environmental pollutants" (Shimada 2006) across study populations (IARC 2010, Shimada 2006).

#### PAHs and DNA Adducts

Given sufficiently high levels of PAH exposure or inadequate host detoxification, DNAreactive PAH metabolites bind to DNA and form adducts (Dipple et al. 1984, Gammon and Santella 2008, Harvey et al. 1991, 1996). PAH metabolites preferentially bind to guanine residues (Braithwaite et al. 1998), and will almost always bind to either guanine or adenine (IARC 2010). PAH-DNA adducts are found in human breast tissue and human breast milk

(Bostrom et al. 2002, Gammon and Santella 2008, Moore et al. 1987, Ramesh et al. 2004, Rundle et al. 2000a, Terry and Rohan 2002, Santella 1999, Straif et al. 2005), and are consistently linked with breast cancer in epidemiologic studies (Gammon et al. 2002c, 2004a, Gammon and Santella 2008, Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 1995, Rundle et al. 2000a).

PAH-DNA adducts reflect both PAH exposure levels and host response (Gammon and Santella 2008, Santella 1999). As demonstrated by *in vitro* and *in vivo* experimentation, bulky DNA adducts are generally repaired through nucleotide excision repair (NER) pathways (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Chakravarti et al. 2008, Wei et al. 1995), though base excision repair (BER) pathways may also contribute to bulky adduct repair (Braithwaite et al. 1998). Apurinic sites left by depurinating DNA adducts are generally repaired via BER pathways (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Chakravarti et al. 2008). DNA repair processes may be inadequate to fully correct the damage (Braithwaite et al. 1998), in which case PAH-induced adducts could ultimately lead to somatic mutations in cancer-related genes (Gammon and Santella 2008, Harvey et al. 1996). NER is a slower pathway than BER, so repair may be less efficient for stable than for depurinating adducts (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Leavitt et al. 2008).

Diol epoxide-derived adducts tend to be stable, whereas radical cations form unstable adducts "which spontaneously depurinate, leaving potentially promutagenic apurinic (AP) sites" (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Cavalieri and Rogan 1995, 1998, Devanesan et al. 1996, Drinkwater et al. 1980, IARC 2010, Leavitt et al. 2008, Ochi et al. 1986). Ortho-quinones commonly lead to both depurinating and stable adducts (Burczynski and Penning 2000, McCoull et al. 1999). AP sites from depurinating adducts are routinely formed as a result of normal cellular metabolism and are repaired quickly and efficiently (Leavitt et la. 2008). DNA damage is more likely to go unrepaired at higher levels of AP site generation (Leavitt et al. 2008). It is unclear whether stable

or depurinating adducts contribute more strongly to carcinogenesis (Shimada 2006).

In addition to individual differences in DNA repair capacity and adduct stability, adduct removal may be influenced by the surrounding bases (Bostrom et al. 2002, Hess et al. 1997) and by whether the adduct is found on a coding or non-coding DNA strand (Bostrom et al. 2002, Jernstrom and Graslund 1994, Mellon et al. 1987). Adduct formation and persistence is also influenced by individual differences in cell cycle control, PAH exposure levels, PAH activation, detoxification and absorption, and lifestyle or environmental factors. For example, enzymes relevant to PAH metabolism may be induced by medicines or environmental exposures, whereas other substances may act in a chemopreventive capacity (Eder 1999, Gammon and Santella 2008, IARC 2010, Santella 1999).

#### PAHs and Reactive Oxygen Species

PAHs may also increase cancer risk through induction of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Bolton et al. 2000, Flowers et al. 1997, IARC 2010, Singh et al. 2007, Yu et al. 2002). PAHs influence ROS formation via (1) redox cycling of PAH quinone metabolites (Harvey et al. 1996, IARC 2010, Penning et al. 1999, Singh et al. 2007), (2) peroxidase reactions (e.g. involving myeloperoxidase; Gammon and Santella 2008, IARC 2010, Podrez et al. 2000, Singh et al. 2007), and (3) inducing inflammation (Ferguson 2010, Jeng et al. 2010, Schober et al. 2007). Even "small amounts of quinone metabolites may result in generation of high ratios of reactive oxygen species," such as hydroxyl radicals and superoxide anion (Flowers-Geary et al. 1993, Harvey et al. 1996, Penning et al. 1996).

Antioxidants can counteract PAH-induced ROS. Superoxide dismutase and GST enzymes are examples of endogenous antioxidants (Gammon and Santella 2008, Scandalios 2005). Exogenous antioxidants include beta-carotene and vitamins C and E (Klaunig and

Kamendulis 2004). Oxidative stress occurs when ROS are not balanced by antioxidants (Klaunig and Kamendulis 2004).

ROS damage DNA both directly and by forming DNA-damaging lipid peroxidation products (Farmer et al. 2003, Gammon and Santella 2008, IARC 2010). Over 20 types of oxidative DNA damage have been identified (Cooke et al. 2003, Ferguson 2010). The most common oxidative stress-induced DNA lesion is 8-oxodeoxyguanosine (Boiteux and Radicella 1999, Piette 1991, Rossner et al. 2006), which causes somatic mutations, especially GC-TA transversions (Boiteux and Radicella 1999, Grollman and Moriya 1993).

Oxidative DNA damage is caused by both environmental exposures and normal cellular processes (Boiteux and Radicella 1999). At background DNA damage levels, oxidized bases are efficiently and constitutively repaired (Leavitt et al. 2008). However, uncorrected oxidative damage commonly occurs, especially at high environmental exposure and oxidative stress levels (Boiteux and Radicella 1999, Ferguson 2010). When DNA repair pathways are inadequate to correct oxidative damage from PAHs, the resulting genetic damage persists (Boiteux and Radicella 1999, Grollman and Moriya 1993, Gammon and Santella 2008). The extent of PAH-induced oxidative damage may differ between individuals based on variations in PAH exposure level and frequency, activation and detoxification processes, DNA repair capacity and other defensive mechanisms, or antioxidant intake (IARC 2010, Singh et al. 2007). Oxidative DNA damage is repaired mainly through the BER pathway (Goode et al. 2002), though NER can play a role as well (Gros et al. 2002).

Detoxification of PAH-induced ROS employs limited antioxidant resources, which may have otherwise protected against oxidative damage from other sources (Morris and Seifter 1992). ROS can also lead to "electrophilic and pro-oxidant signals that may affect cell growth" (IARC

2010). Finally, recent research suggests that oxidative stress may lead to inhibition of NER activity, including repair of PAH-DNA adducts (Ferguson 2010, Mehta et al. 2008). Oxidative stress is strongly linked to carcinogenesis in experimental research (Klaunig and Kamendulis 2004). Relevant studies are suggestive of an association between oxidative stress and breast cancer in humans (Li et al. 2001, Ray et al. 2000, Wang et al. 1996). However, there is as yet insufficient evidence to conclusively confirm this relationship (Shen et al. 2009).

# DNA Damage, PAH-Induced Carcinogenesis and the Role of DNA Repair

To summarize, several major mechanisms are proposed to underlie PAH-induced carcinogenesis (Harvey et al. 1996, IARC 2010), including metabolic formation of diol epoxides, quinones and radical cations, as well as induction of oxidative stress. Metabolic formation of diol epoxides is the most widely accepted and likely most important proposed mechanism (Harvey et al. 1996). Each of these processes may damage DNA and eventually lead to critical mutations in tumor suppressor genes or proto-oncogenes (Harvey et al. 1996, IARC 2010). These proposed "mechanisms are not mutually exclusive, and all may play a role in the induction of cancer" (Harvey et al. 1996) (IARC 2010).

In addition to detoxification of reactive metabolites, which may prevent DNA damage from occurring in the first place, the effects of existing DNA damage may be mitigated by a number of defensive mechanisms, including apoptosis, cell cycle arrest, and DNA repair (Goode et al. 2002, Harvey et al. 1996). If these mechanisms fail or are insufficient, resulting uncorrected DNA damage can contribute to cancer risk through eventual formation of somatic mutations in tumor suppressor genes (such as p53) or proto-oncogenes (such as ras) during replication (Bigger et al. 1990, 1991, Braithwaite et al. 1998, Chakravarti et al. 2008, Glatt et al. 1989, Harvey et al. 1996, Straif et al. 2005). PAHs induce mutations in proto-oncogenes and
tumor suppressor genes in experimental research (Casale et al. 2001, Chakravarti et al. 1995, 2008, Hollstein et al. 1991, IARC 2010, Prahalad et al. 1997, Ruggeri et al. 1993). PAHs are reported to induce somatic base substitution mutations (both transversions and transitions) as well as frameshift mutations, insertions and deletions in laboratory studies (Adonis and Gil 2000, Leavitt et al. 2008, Lehman and Harris 1994, Mahadevan et al. 2003). Both PAH-DNA adducts and PAH-induced oxidative DNA damage can cause insertions and deletions as well as base substitution mutations (Ferguson 2010, Greenblatt et al. 1994).

Because persistent mutations in critical genes can lead to genetic instability and carcinogenesis (Berwick and Vineis 2000, Neumann et al. 2005), polymorphic genes in DNA repair pathways are standard candidate cancer susceptibility genes (Gammon and Santella 2008). Certain DNA repair gene polymorphisms (for example, in *OGG1* and *XRCC1*) are consistently associated with overall cancer risk in epidemiologic studies (Goode et al. 2002). Reduced DNA repair (e.g. as measured by host-cell reactivation or benzo[a]pyrene diol-epoxide [BPDE] sensitivity assays) is consistently associated with risk of breast (Helzlsouer et al. 1996, Kennedy et al. 2005, Kosti et al. 2010, Motykiewicz et al. 2002, Parshad et al. 1996, Ramos et al. 2004, Shi et al. 2001) and other cancers (Berwick and Vineis 2000, Lockett et al. 2005). Some confirmed breast cancer susceptibility genes are involved in DNA repair pathways (e.g. *BRCA1*, *BRCA2*; Kosti et al. 2010, Weber and Nathanson 2000).

Polymorphisms in DNA repair genes may modify effects of environmental exposures on carcinogenesis (Berwick and Vineis 2000, Gammon and Santella 2008), even without otherwise exhibiting a main effect on breast cancer risk. It is hypothesized that associations between some DNA repair variants and cancer risk "may be apparent only in the presence of DNA-damaging agents such as tobacco smoke" (Goode et al. 2002). Several investigations have been suggestive

of interactions between PAH-DNA adducts or cigarette smoking (a PAH source) and DNA repair polymorphisms or capacity with respect to breast cancer risk (Crew et al. 2007, Kosti et al. 2010, Mechanic et al. 2006, Metsola et al. 2005, Pachkowski et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Shore et al. 2008, Terry et al. 2004).

## DNA REPAIR MECHANISMS: BIOLOGY AND EPIDEMIOLOGY

Several classes of biochemical pathways can repair DNA damage: BER, NER, doublestrand break repair, and mismatch repair (MMR) (Christmann et al. 2003, Goode et al. 2002, Wood et al. 2005).

MMR corrects DNA polymerase-mediated replication errors (Goode et al. 2002). This process operates through enzymes including MSH6, MLH1, MSH2, and PMS2 (Goode et al. 2002). Double-strand break repair, the only type of DNA repair in which no undamaged template is available, corrects DNA damage due to either replication errors or exogenous exposures such as ionizing radiation (Braithwaite et al. 1999, Goode et al. 2002). Double-strand break repair can proceed through the homologous recombination (HR) pathway or the nonhomologous end-joining repair (NHEJ) pathway (Goode et al. 2002), and involves enzymes including BRCA1, BRCA2, and XRCC3 (Goode et al. 2002). The HR pathway "is a process by which double-strand DNA breaks are repaired through the alignment of homologous sequences of DNA," whereas "the NHEJ repair pathway involves direct ligation of the two double strand break ends" (Kiyohara and Yoshimasu 2007).

NER and BER pathways remove damaged nucleotide bases and are therefore important to correcting PAH-induced DNA damage (Braithwaite et al. 1999). These pathways are described in more detail below, in general and with respect to PAH damage and breast carcinogenesis. *In vitro* and *in vivo* laboratory investigations demonstrate that PAH-DNA adducts are repaired by

NER (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Gunz et al. 1996, Koostra 1982, van Houten 1990, Venkatachalam et al. 1995). BER repairs PAH-induced oxidative DNA damage (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Goode et al. 2002) and may also play a role in repairing PAH-DNA adducts (Blakey and Douglas 1990, Braithwaite et al. 1998, Day et al. 1978). Many genes encoding DNA repair enzymes are polymorphic. These "polymorphisms can exist in the promoter regions, introns and exons of a given gene and therefore can affect transcription, mRNA processing, functional activity or enzyme stability, respectively" (IARC 2010).

The impact of DNA repair gene polymorphisms on DNA repair function is still largely unknown (Mechanic et al. 2006). These functional effects are challenging to study because of (1) assay differences between studies, (2) variations in study population characteristics (for example, DNA repair capacity may be affected by factors such as age and smoking status), and (3) difficulty detecting "subtle difference in [DNA repair capacity] by studying only one or two SNPs in a very complex pathway" (Shen et al. 2006). It is likely that "end-points of exposure to PAHs such as metabolic profile, DNA adducts...and tumor incidence may result from multigene interactions" (IARC 2010).

Similarly, studies of associations between DNA repair genes and cancer risk are often hampered by insufficient sample size, thereby increasing the likelihood of both false-negative and false-positive results (Rothman and Greenland 1998), and by other methodological issues including inappropriate genotypic groupings, confounder control strategies, or control group selection (Goode et al. 2002). Few investigations have assessed haplotypes or gene-gene interactions with respect to breast or other cancer risk. Such investigations may yield important information given sufficient statistical power (Gammon and Santella 2008, Goode et al. 2002, Khoury et al. 1993, Kiyohara and Yoshimasu 2007).

The following sections include a review of the literature regarding associations between selected BER and NER genes (*XPA*, *XPD*, *XPF*, *XPG*, *ERCC1*, *XRCC1*, and *OGG1*) and DNA repair capacity or DNA damage levels, with a special focus on PAH-related DNA damage. Benzo[a]pyrene exposure is associated with micronuclei, sister chromatid exchanges, cell transformation, chromosomal aberrations, somatic mutations and DNA strand breaks in experimental research (IARC 1983, IARC 2010). Unless otherwise noted, the laboratory experiments described below examined *in vitro* human cells, rather than animal models. The following text also gives an overview of the NER and BER pathways, and summarizes associations between selected DNA repair variants and breast cancer.

### Nucleotide Excision Repair (NER)

### **Overview of the NER Pathway**

The NER pathway repairs DNA damage from bulky lesions that alter the shape of the DNA helix (Greenblatt et al. 1994), including thymine dimers, ultraviolet-induced lesions, cross-links, some ROS-induced damage, and bulky adducts, including PAH-DNA adducts (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Gammon and Santella 2008, Goode et al. 2002, Manuguerra et al. 2006, Mechanic et al. 2006, Reardon et al. 1997). This repair process is unique in repairing such a wide variety of DNA damage (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Friedberg et al. 1995). The NER pathway is divided into two subpathways: transcription-coupled repair (TCR) and global genome repair (GGR) (Hanawalt 2002, Kiyohara and Yoshimasu 2007). TCR "preferentially removes DNA damage that blocks ongoing transcription in the transcribed DNA strand of active genes," whereas GGR "removes lesions throughout the genome, including those from the nontranscribed strand in the active gene" (Hanawalt 2002, Kiyohara and Yoshimasu 2007). These subpathways differ with respect to the DNA damage recognition process (Wang et al. 2010).

NER is a complex multistep process involving at least 20 to 30 proteins (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Wood 1997), including from the xeroderma pigmentosum (e.g. XPA, XPC, XPD, XPF, XPG) and excision repair cross-complementing (e.g. ERCC1, ERCC6) groups (Sancar et al. 2004). The first step of the NER process is damage recognition and binding by a complex of proteins (Goode et al. 2002, Crew et al. 2007, Kiyohara and Yoshimasu 2007), which differs for the GGR (e.g. XPA, XPC) and TCR (e.g. ERCC6, ERCC8) subpathways (Lindahl and Wood 1999, Wang et al. 2010). Next, the TFIIH transcription factor complex of proteins, including the crucial adenosine triphosphate (ATP) dependent helicase XPD, unwinds DNA at the lesion site (de Boer and Hoijmakers 2000, Goode et al. 2002, Kiyohara and Yoshimasu 2007). Another complex of proteins including ERCC1, XPF and XPG makes dual incisions around the site of the DNA damage and excises the damaged single-stranded nucleotide fragment, which is usually approximately 27-30 base pairs in length (Goode et al. 2002, Mechanic et al. 2006). New DNA is synthesized by DNA polymerases, and DNA ligation completes the NER process (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Friedberg et al. 1995, Goode et al. 2002).

Certain germline mutations in NER genes lead to the recessive genetic diseases *xeroderma pigmentosum*, Cockayne syndrome and trichothiodystrophy (de Boer and Hoeijmakers 2000, Goode et al. 2002; Sarasin and Stary 1997). Of particular interest with respect to cancer susceptibility is *xeroderma pigmentosum*. This is a genetic syndrome associated with a greatly elevated risk of skin cancer, including basal cell carcinoma and malignant melanoma, due to an inability to repair ultraviolet-induced DNA damage (Cleaver 2005, Goode et al. 2002, Kiyohara and Yoshimasu 2007, Lambert et al. 1995, Norgauer et al. 2003, Sarasin and Stary 1997, van Steeg and Kraemer 1999).

## Selected NER Genes and DNA Repair Phenotype

Selected NER polymorphisms of interest are those genotyped in the LIBCSP: *XPA* (-4A/G), *ERCC1* (8092C/A), *XPD* (Lys751Gln, Asp312Asn), *XPF* (Arg415Gln) and *XPG* (Asp1104His). Some of these polymorphisms alter the resulting protein's amino acid sequence (*XPD* Lys751Gln and Asp312Asn, *XPF* Arg415Gln, and *XPG* His1104Asp). Others are located outside of coding regions (*XPA* -4A/G and *ERCC1* 8092C/A). A recent report stated that "based upon the degree of conservation across species and the change in polarity, charge and protein structure caused by the substituted amino acid, the *XPD* codon 312, *XPD* codon 751, [and] *XPG* codon 1104...polymorphisms are predicted to have significant functional impact" (Mechanic et al. 2006) (Shen et al. 1998a).

Experimental studies report associations between the *XPA* 23A/G variant polymorphism and (1) reduced DNA repair capacity in "cells transfected with benzo[*a*]pyrene diolepoxide (BPDE)-treated plasmid" (Wu et al. 2003) as well as (2) an increased number of BPDE-induced chromatid breaks in human lymphocytes (Lin et al. 2007). Another experimental study reported null results for the association between the *XPA* 62T/C polymorphism and DNA repair capacity measured by removal of induced BPDE-DNA adducts, though a weak positive association was observed with a multivariable model including variants in *XPA*, *XPC*, and *XPG* (Shen et al. 2006). An epidemiologic investigation reported a null association between *XPA* (23A/G) and PAH-DNA adducts among lung cancer cases (Zienolddiny et al. 2006). The *XPA* 23A/G polymorphism was reported to modify PAH-induced DNA damage in coke oven workers (Pavanello et al. 2005, Wang et al. 2010).

A polymorphism in *ERCC1* (8092C/A) was associated with BPDE-induced DNA adducts in one experimental study (Zhao et al. 2008). Other laboratory investigations reported null

results for the 8092C/A polymorphism with respect to number of BPDE-induced chromatid breaks (Lin et al. 2007) and DNA repair capacity measured by removal of induced BPDE-DNA adducts (Shen et al. 2006). Epidemiological studies have reported associations between variants in *ERCC1* and chromosomal DNA damage in coke-oven workers (Cheng et al. 2007; 19007 T/C) as well as reduced PAH-DNA adduct levels among lung cancer cases (Zienolddiny et al. 2006; 8092C/A). A study conducted among coke-oven workers reported null associations between any of 4 polymorphisms in *ERCC1* (including 19007 T/C, but not 8092C/A) and DNA damage measured by the Comet assay (Wang et al. 2010).

Epidemiological studies report null associations between variants in *XPF* and chromosomal damage measured by cytokinesis-block micronucleus frequency (Cheng et al. 2007; Ser835Ser) and PAH-DNA adducts among lung cancer cases (Zienolddiny et al. 2006; Pro379Ser, Arg415Gln). No *in vitro* studies examining variants in *XPF* and DNA repair capacity in human cells were identified.

One experimental study reported a positive association between the *XPG* Asp1104His variant polymorphism and DNA single strand breaks (Vodicka et al. 2004). Another laboratory investigation found that a multivariable model accounting for polymorphisms in *XPA*, *XPC*, and *XPG* was weakly predictive of BPDE-DNA adduct removal in lymphoblastoid cells, though *XPG* Asp1104His was not independently associated with BPDE-DNA adduct removal (Shen et al. 2006). A third experimental study reported null results for Asp1104His and BPDE-induced chromatid breaks (Lin et al. 2007). An epidemiological study found a negative association between the *XPG* His46His variant polymorphism and PAH-DNA adducts in the lung tissue of cancer patients (Zienolddiny et al. 2006). Other epidemiologic studies report null results with respect to chromosomal and DNA damage levels in coke-oven workers (Cheng et al. 2007 for

Asp1104His, Wang et al. 2010 for seven variants including Asp1140His), as well as for bladder tumor *p53* mutation status (Ryk et al. 2006; Asp1104His).

The most widely studied NER polymorphisms with respect to DNA repair function are the Asp312Asn and Lys751Gln SNPs in XPD (Pabalan et al. 2010). Null associations between these variants and DNA repair capacity were reported in several controlled laboratory studies (Laine et al. 2007, Shen et al. 2006, Vodicka et al. 2004). Other experimental investigations report associations between one or both variant XPD polymorphisms and reduced DNA repair capacity, especially with respect to damage from UV radiation or bulky chemical carcinogens (Affatato et al. 2004, Au et al. 2003, Qiao et al. 2002 a, b, Spitz et al. 2001, Lunn et al. 2000, Manuguerra et al. 2006). An observational molecular epidemiologic study of genetic variation in *XPD* reported null associations with polyphenol-DNA adducts and sister chromatid exchange levels (Duell et al. 2000). Other epidemiologic studies found positive associations with chromosomal aberrations, single-strand breaks (Sram et al. 2007, Vodicka et al. 2004), and somatic lung tumor *p53* mutation status (Gao et al. 2003, Hou et al. 2003, Mechanic et al. 2005). A recent investigation reported positive associations between XPD polymorphisms and p53mutations in lung tumors only when assessed in combination with a BER polymorphism (in *XRCC1*; Gao et al. 2006). Other epidemiological studies report null associations with somatic *p53* mutations in bladder tumors (Gao et al. 2010, Ryk et al. 2006, Stern et al. 2006).

Studies report the following results with respect to *XPD*, PAH-related exposures, and DNA repair endpoints. Experimental investigations have found associations between variant *XPD* Asp312Asn and Lys751Gln genotypes and "lower DNA repair of plasmid treated with benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide" (Benhamou and Sarasin 2005) (Spitz et al. 2001) as well as with BPDE-induced DNA adducts in human lymphocytes (Zhao et al. 2008). Null results in the

experimental literature were obtained for associations between Lys751Gln and BPDE-induced chromatid breaks (Lin et al. 2007) and between Asp312Asn or Lys751Gln and DNA repair capacity measured by removal of induced BPDE-DNA adducts (Shen et al. 2006). An epidemiological study reported that variant polymorphisms for Asp312Asn and Lys751Gln reduced XPD mRNA levels in circulating lymphocytes; this association was stronger among smokers, especially for those with the greatest smoking duration and intensity (Pabalan et al. 2010, Wolfe et al. 2007). Another epidemiologic study found associations between variation in *XPD* and chromosomal aberrations in a population exposed to high levels of environmental air pollution, including carcinogenic PAHs (Sram et al. 2007). Some epidemiologic studies have reported that variants in XPD modify chromosomal and DNA damage levels in coke-oven workers (Cheng et al. 2007, Leng et al. 2004), though another investigation among coke-oven workers found null associations between polymorphisms in XPD and DNA damage endpoints (Wang et al. 2010). Finally, although a few studies report null associations between XPD polymorphisms and PAH-related adducts (Pavanello et al. 2005, Zienolddiny et al. 2006), most of the epidemiologic literature indicates that polymorphisms in XPD are associated with PAHrelated DNA adducts in occupational and non-occupational settings (Binkova et al. 2007, Hou et al. 2002, Hu et al. 2008; Matullo et al. 2001, 2003, Palli et al. 2001, Pastorelli et al. 2002, Tang et al. 2002), including in breast tissue (Tang et al. 2002).

### Selected NER Genes and Breast Cancer Risk

Individual epidemiologic investigations have reported positive associations between breast cancer and polymorphisms in NER genes, including *XPD*, *XPF*, *ERCC1* and *XPG* (Crew et al. 2007, Han et al. 2009, Kumar et al. 2003, Lee et al. 2005, Milne et al. 2006, Smith et al. 2003, 2008). Of these genes, null associations have also been reported for variants in *XPD*, *XPF* 

and *XGF* (Crew et al. 2007, Jorgensen et al. 2007, Mechanic et al. 2006, Pabalan et al. 2010). A pooled study of 30,000 cases and 30,000 controls of primarily European descent assessed a SNP in *XPF* (rs744154, not the variant genotyped for this dissertation) and found a null association with invasive breast cancer (Gaudet et al. 2009). Only one investigation examined associations between *XPA* and breast cancer, reporting a null result (Crew et al. 2007). Two studies assessed relations between variants in *ERCC1* and breast cancer, both finding positive associations at least in participant subgroups (Crew et al. 2007, Lee et al. 2005). Several meta-analyses report that SNPs in *XPD* (Asp312Asn and/or Lys751Gln) are associated with breast cancer risk overall (Manuguerra et al. 2006, Qiu et al. 2010) or among certain ethnic groups (Jiang et al. 2010).

In summary, the literature regarding the selected NER variants and overall breast cancer risk is inconsistent and sparse. Inconsistencies across investigations may be a reflection of the low statistical power common to many genetic epidemiology studies (Pabalan et al. 2010, Zhang et al. 2006). As previously discussed, other methodological issues, study population differences and pathway complexity may underlie inconsistent results as well.

Few studies have examined associations between NER variants and breast cancer in light of PAH-related exposures. The LIBCSP reported elevated ORs for breast cancer among women with at least one variant allele for the *XPD* Asp<sup>312</sup>Asn (OR = 1.25, 95% CI: 1.04-1.50) or Lys<sup>751</sup>Gln polymorphisms (OR = 1.21, 95% CI, 1.01-1.44) (combined effect: OR = 1.33, 95% CI: 1.08-1.64) (Crew et al. 2007, Terry et al. 2004). Associations between variant allele homozygosity and breast cancer were limited to participants with PAH-DNA adduct levels above the median (OR = 1.6, 95% CI: 1.0, 2.6) and current smokers (OR = 2.0, 95% CI: 1.0, 3.8) for the Lys<sup>751</sup>Gln polymorphism (Terry et al. 2004), and to participants with detectable PAH-DNA adducts for the Asp<sup>312</sup>Asn polymorphism (OR = 1.8, 95% CI: 1.2, 2.8) (Crew et al. 2007). These

results are consistent with the aforementioned recent meta-analysis which found associations between Lys<sup>751</sup>Gln and Asp<sup>312</sup>Asn polymorphisms and breast cancer only among women with higher levels of aromatic adducts (Pabalan et al. 2010). Results are also consistent with another study population reporting that among participants with certain *XPD* polymorphisms, PAH-DNA adduct levels were higher in breast tumor tissue than in breast tissue from control participants with benign breast disease (Tang et al. 2002).

The LIBCSP also reported increased breast cancer odds among women with detectable PAH-DNA adducts who were homozygous for the variant allele at the 8092C/A polymorphism in *ERCC1* (OR = 1.9, 95% CI: 1.1, 3.3), though no main effect of this variant on breast cancer odds was detected (Crew et al. 2007). Null results were found for polymorphisms in *XPA*, *XPF*, and *XPG*, both with respect to overall breast cancer occurrence and within subgroups of PAH-related exposure or adduct levels (Crew et al. 2007). A large investigation conducted among Caucasians and African Americans, the Carolina Breast Cancer Study, found the strongest associations between cigarette smoking and breast cancer among participants with "four or more 'at risk' genotypes in NER genes;" polymorphisms were genotyped in *XPD*, *XPG*, *XPF*, *RAD23B*, *XPC*, and *ERCC6* (Mechanic et al. 2006). These interaction results were observed in African Americans only (Mechanic et al. 2006).

## Base Excision Repair (BER)

#### **Overview of the BER Pathway**

The BER pathway repairs DNA damage that does not alter the shape of the DNA helix, including from ionizing radiation, deamination, alkylating and methylating agents, 'non-bulky' chemical adducts, and oxidative stress (Gammon and Santella 2008, Goode et al. 2002, Robertson et al. 2009, Zhang et al. 2006). It is the main repair pathway correcting oxidative

damage to DNA bases, and may play an important role in the repair of PAH-induced DNA damage (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Gammon and Santella 2008). BER tends to proceed more quickly than NER (Braithwaite et al. 1998). This repair pathway is divided into two subpathways: short-patch BER and long-patch BER (Robertson et al. 2009). The short-patch pathway replaces a single nucleotide, whereas the long-patch pathway replaces at least two nucleotides (Robertson et al. 2009). It is not fully understood what factors lead to short-patch rather than long-patch BER (Robertson et al. 2009). Possibilities include local ATP concentrations as well as lesion properties (Robertson et al. 2009).

In the first step of short-patch BER, a DNA glycosylase recognizes and removes the damaged base, leaving an apurinic/apyrimidnic (AP) site (Braithewaite et al. 1998, Goode et al. 2002, Robertson et al. 2009). DNA glycosylases are relatively specialized (Barnes and Lindahl 2004). For example, oxidative stress-induced 8-oxodeoxyguanosine lesions are excised exclusively by 8-oxoguanine DNA glycosylase, the enzyme encoded by *OGG1* (Botieux and Radicella 1999). After DNA glycosylases initiate DNA repair, an AP endonuclease (APEX1) or a bifunctional AP lyase such as OGG1 (which, as mentioned above, is also a DNA glycosylase) cleaves the DNA backbone and removes the damaged sugar residue (Boiteux et al. 1987, Braithwaite et al. 1998, Goode et al. 2002, O'Connor and Laval 1989, Robertson et al. 2009). A DNA polymerase, usually DNA polymerase  $\beta$ , restores the abasic site by synthesizing a new nucleotide using the undamaged DNA strand as a template (Matsumoto and Kim 1995, Robertson et al. 2009). DNA ligation with DNA ligase III completes the short-patch BER process (Kubota et al. 1996, Robertson et al. 2009, Wei et al. 1995).

Although XRCC1 is not an enzyme, it plays a critical coordinating role in short-patch BER by functioning as a scaffolding protein for key enzymes including OGG1, DNA polymerase

 $\beta$  and DNA ligase III (Brem and Hall 2005, Caldecott 2003, Kubota et al. 1996, Marsin et al. 2003, Robertson et al. 2009, Shen et al. 1998b, Thompson and West 2000, Vidal et al. 2001). Polymorphisms in *XRCC1* may modify the resulting protein's affinities for these BER enzymes (Shen et al. 2005a).

The initial long-patch BER steps are similar to those described above: damage recognition and removal by a DNA glycosylase and cleavage of the DNA backbone by an AP endonuclease or an AP lyase (Robertson et al. 2009). In long-patch BER, the latter step recruits DNA polymerase  $\beta$ ,  $\delta$  or  $\varepsilon$ , proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA), flap structure-specific endonuclease 1 (FEN1) and DNA ligase I (LIG1) (Frosina et al. 1996, Matsumoto et al. 1994, Robertson et al. 2009). The DNA polymerase synthesizes at least two contiguous nucleotides (Robertson et al. 2009). FEN1 then processes the area to make it compatible with DNA ligation by LIG1 (Robertson et al. 2009). PCNA plays a necessary coordinating role in long-patch BER by interacting with both DNA polymerase and FEN1 (Frosina et al. 1996, Klungland and Lindahl 1997, Robertson et al. 2009).

# Selected BER Genes and DNA Repair Phenotype

Selected BER polymorphisms of interest are those genotyped in the LIBCSP: *XRCC1* (Arg194Trp and Arg399Gln) and *OGG1* (Ser326Cys). All three of these polymorphisms alter the resulting protein's amino acid sequence.

The *XRCC1* Arg<sup>399</sup>Gln polymorphism, one of the most common and widely studied polymorphisms in *XRCC1*, was related to PAH-related DNA adduct levels in three epidemiological investigations (Matullo et al. 2001, 2003, Zienolddiny et al. 2006). In one epidemiologic study, the association between elevated bulky adduct levels and the variant Arg<sup>399</sup>Gln polymorphism, while elevated, did not rise to statistical significance (Palli et al.

2001). This polymorphism is also associated with aflatoxin  $B_1$ -DNA adducts and glycophorin A somatic mutations (Lunn et al. 1999), polyphenol-DNA adducts, sister chromatid exchanges (Duell et al. 2000) and oral tumor *p53* mutation status (Hsieh et al. 2003) in epidemiologic research. It was not associated with glycophorin A somatic mutations among newborns (Relton et al. 2004), chromosomal aberrations among policemen exposed to relatively high levels of air pollution (Sram et al. 2007), or bladder tumor *p53* mutations (Gao et al. 2010, Ryk et al. 2006, Stern et al. 2006). Studies of lung tumor *p53* mutations obtained conflicting results (Gao et al. 2003, 2006, Hou et al. 2003). In addition, the Arg399Gln variant genotype was not associated with DNA damage measured by the Comet assay (Leng et al. 2004) or with chromosomal damage measured by micronucleus or micronucleated cell frequency (Leng et al. 2005) among coke-oven workers.

Among *in vitro* experimental investigations using human lymphocytes, the *XRCC1* Arg<sup>399</sup>Gln variant polymorphism was inversely related to capacity to repair bleomycin-induced DNA damage (Cheng et al. 2009) and was positively associated with sister chromatid exchanges following DNA damage induction by a "tobacco-specific nitrosamine" (Abdel-Rahman and El-Zein 2000). The variant polymorphism was also positively related to etheno-DNA adducts (Li et al. 2006), X-ray induced chromosome aberrations (Au et al. 2003), mutagen (bleomycin and BPDE) sensitivity measured by chromosomal breaks per cell (Wang et al. 2003), and mitotic delay among women with a family history of breast cancer (Hu et al. 2001). DNA repair capacity and chromosome aberrations following UV-induced DNA damage were not related to the Arg<sup>399</sup>Gln polymorphism in two investigations (Au et al. 2003, Qiao et al. 2002b). However, repair of UV-induced radiation is more relevant to the NER pathway (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Goode et al. 2002).

The *XRCC1* Trp<sup>194</sup>Arg polymorphism was not associated with aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>-DNA adducts or glycophorin A somatic mutations in an epidemiologic investigation (Lunn et al. 1999). Likewise, in experimental studies, the Trp<sup>194</sup>Arg polymorphism was not associated with sister chromatid exchanges (Abdel-Rahman and El-Zein 2000), chromosome aberrations (Au et al. 2003) or mitotic delay (Hu et al. 2001). Another investigation reported that the variant Trp<sup>194</sup>Arg allele was inversely associated with mutagen sensitivity measured by chromosomal breaks per cell (Wang et al. 2003). Among coke-oven workers, the SNP was not related to olive tail moment (Leng et al. 2004) and was marginally associated with total micronucleus (P = 0.053) and micronucleated cell (P = 0.050) frequencies (Leng et al. 2005).

The most common polymorphism in *OGG1*, Ser326Cys, is associated with reduced DNA glycosylase activity in most (Bravard et al. 2009, Dherin et al. 1999, Hill and Evans 2006, Kohno et al. 1998) but not all (Janssen et al. 2001) relevant investigations. In both *in vitro* and *in vivo* experimental studies (conducted among animals, yeast and bacteria), absence of the OGG1 protein consistently leads to increased rates of somatic GC-TA transversions (Klungland et al. 1999, Michaels and Miller 1992, Thomas et al. 1997, Trapp et al. 2007). Increased tumor formation is observed when both OGG1 and MYH are missing (Trapp et al. 2007, Xie et al. 2004). An epidemiologic study reported that the variant Ser326Cys polymorphism was associated with increased 8-oxodeoxyguanosine DNA lesions (Tarng et al. 2001). Another epidemiologic study did not detect an association between genetic variation in *OGG1* and chromosomal aberrations among policemen exposed to high levels of air pollution (Sram et al. 2007). A recent *in vitro* laboratory investigation reported that the 326Cys polymorphism was associated with increased micronuclei levels and reduced repair of induced oxidative DNA damage (Bravard et al. 2009). Another *in vitro* study also found associations between the

326Cys polymorphism and DNA repair phenotypes (Aka et al. 2004).

### **Selected BER Genes and Breast Cancer Risk**

Reported associations between SNPs in *XRCC1* and breast cancer risk are inconsistent across epidemiologic investigations (Huang et al. 2009, Li et al. 2009, Zhang et al. 2006). Three recent meta-analyses found associations between the Arg399Gln polymorphism and breast cancer among Asian, but not Caucasian, participants (Li et al. 2009, Sadaat and Ansari-Lari 2009, Zhang et al. 2006). A 2005 meta-analysis did not find an association between breast cancer and the Arg194Trp polymorphism (Hung et al. 2005). Few studies have examined genetic variation in *OGG1* in relation to breast cancer risk, and those that have report mainly null results (Choi et al. 2003, Mitra et al. 2008, Romanowicz-Makowska et al. 2008, Sangrajrang et al. 2008, Zhang et al. 2006). As mentioned previously, power is often limited in epidemiological investigations of genetic variants (Zhang et al. 2006).

Few studies have examined associations between BER variants and breast cancer in light of PAH-related exposures. The LIBCSP reported positive associations between the *XRCC1*-399Gln allele and breast cancer among women with detectable PAH-DNA adducts (OR: 1.33, 95% CI: 0.98, 1.84; p for interaction = 0.71) and, unexpectedly, among never smokers (OR = 1.31, 95% CI: 1.01, 1.69; p for interaction = 0.03) (Shen et al. 2005a). The association between the 399Gln allele and breast cancer was strongest among never smokers with detectable PAH-DNA adducts (OR = 1.92, 95% CI: 1.21, 3.07) (Shen et al. 2005a). Null associations were observed between *XRCC1* Arg399Gln or Arg194Trp polymorphisms and overall breast cancer risk, and the study found no evidence of interactions between Arg194Trp and either smoking or PAH-DNA adducts (Shen et al. 2005a). The LIBCSP also reported null results for variants in *OGG1* and breast cancer, which did not vary by active smoking status (Rossner et al. 2006).

## ADDRESSING LIMITATIONS OF PREVIOUS INVESTIGATIONS

The current investigation examines the relationship between residential exposure to traffic PAHs and breast cancer, and investigates the impact of genetic variation in DNA repair pathways on this potential association. Previous studies that evaluated relationships between PAH sources and breast cancer have mainly used inconsistently defined surrogates for PAH exposure such as cigarette smoking or meat consumption (Gammon and Santella 2008). These surrogates contain non-PAH carcinogens, are classified and measured using strategies that vary across investigations, and are not consistently linked to breast cancer risk (Gammon and Santella 2008). PAH-DNA adducts are better characterized as biomarkers of PAH exposure. Adduct studies are sparse, but consistently show an association with breast cancer (Gammon et al. 2004a, Gammon and Santella 2008, Rundle et al. 2000a). However, PAH-DNA adducts represent relatively short-term exposures (Gammon et al. 2002c, Rundle et al, 2000a), whereas long-term dose may be more relevant to carcinogenesis (Clark et al. 1997). No known biomarkers represent long-term historical PAH exposure.

Several studies have examined associations between individualized air pollution or traffic emissions exposure estimates and breast cancer, and all found evidence of positive associations (Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Nie et al. 2007, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). One study assessed residential exposure to TSP based on data from a small number of environmental monitoring sites (at birth, menarche, first birth, and 10 and 20 years prior to the case-control interview, as well as cumulative exposure based on data from up to 5 of the aforementioned years) as a rough proxy for ambient PAH exposure (Bonner et al. 2005). The TSP measure was heavily influenced by industrial sources, and is therefore likely to be a less relevant and generalizable PAH surrogate for the general population than residential traffic. Another study

examined associations between residential exposure to traffic PAH emissions (at menarche, first birth, and 10 and 20 years prior to the case-control interview) and breast cancer, using an adapted version of a model developed for the LIBCSP (Beyea et al. 2006, Nie et al. 2007). This geographic model was validated and calibrated against copious field data from the Long Island study (Beyea et al. 2006), and is thus best suited for analyses in this population. A third investigation examined associations between breast cancer and traffic-related nitrogen dioxide emissions in the years 2006, 1996, 1985, and after averaging emissions for 1985 and 1996 (Crouse et al. 2010). The fourth study evaluated long-term exposure to nitrogen oxides in relation to breast cancer risk (Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). Nitrogen oxides are gaseous pollutants, and therefore do not reflect depletion and long-term transport phenomena relevant to carcinogenic particulate traffic air pollution (Beyea et al. 2006, IARC 2010).

Longer-term cumulative measures of air pollution exposure may be more relevant to breast carcinogenesis (Clark et al. 1997). This is especially true because residential ambient PAH and other pollutant exposure levels can vary greatly for a given woman from year to year due to, for example, changes in emissions or moving to a different residence (Beyea et al. 2005).

Furthermore, most previous epidemiological studies of traffic or air pollution have utilized relatively crude exposure surrogates such as distance to the nearest major road, often based on self-reported information, or have used data from sparse environmental monitors to assign exposure levels (Boothe and Shendell 2008, Heinrich et al. 2005, Nie et al. 2007, Savitz and Feingold 1989). Other than the historical geographic model developed for the LIBCSP and adapted for the Western New York Exposures and Breast Cancer study (Nie et al. 2007), no previously reported traffic exposure estimation methods incorporate "excess emissions at intersections and during engine warm-up, which may...be important sources of variation in

exposure" (Beyea et al. 2006) (Carr et al. 2002, Gauderman et al. 2005). It should be noted that cold-engine emissions were dropped from this investigation's exposure model following validation exercises (Beyea et al. 2006). Many investigations have not validated their pollutant exposure estimates.

In contrast, the current investigation examined up to 35 years of residential traffic benzo[a]pyrene exposure estimates. Traffic pollution is a ubiquitous and generalizable PAH exposure surrogate. The current investigation's geographic model of residential traffic PAH exposure was validated against residential soil PAHs and PAH-DNA adduct levels in circulating mononuclear cells among LIBCSP participants, and against local monitored levels of the trafficrelated pollutant carbon monoxide (Beyea et al. 2006). The geographic model for this investigation takes into account historical tailpipe PAH emissions, local transportation patterns, meteorological conditions, pollutant dispersion and decay data, cruise and cold-engine emissions, and proximity to intersections (Beyea 1999, Beyea et al. 2006), and allows for calculation of individualized rather than aggregated exposure estimates (Beyea et al. 2006). Research indicates that modeled traffic exposure proxies or ambient monitoring data (Brauer et al. 2003, Heinrich et al. 2005). Thus, this traffic model likely reduces the exposure misclassification that commonly arises in environmental epidemiology studies (Beyea 1999).

Previous studies suggest that associations between PAHs and breast cancer may be observed only among certain genetic subgroups (Crew et al. 2007, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004). However, only one study has examined interactions between a genetic polymorphism (in *GSTM1*, a metabolic gene) and traffic or air pollution with respect to breast cancer risk (Nie et al. 2005). The current study is thus the first to assess whether genetic variation in DNA repair

pathways impacts the association between traffic or air pollution and breast cancer. In addition, it is the first study to examine effect modification of this potential association by fruit or vegetable intake, or to evaluate associations between traffic or air pollution and breast cancer considered as subgroups defined tumor p53 mutation status or hormone receptor status.

## SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

Breast cancer is the most common non-skin cancer malignancy among US women (ACS 2010). Many risk factors have been established for this disease (ACS 2010, Hankinson et al. 2004). However, other genetic and environmental or lifestyle factors contributing to breast cancer risk have yet to be elucidated. Previous investigations suggest a role for the environment in general, and for traffic and PAHs specifically, in breast carcinogenesis (Beyea et al. 2006, Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Gammon et al. 2004a, Laden and Hunter 1998, Lewis-Michl et al. 1996, Li et al. 1996, 2002, Nie et al. 2007, Perera et al. 1995, Rundle et al. 2000a). For example, PAH-DNA adducts (Gammon et al. 2004a, Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 1995, Rundle et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Lewis-Michl et al. 1996, Nie et al. 2007) are consistently associated with breast cancer in epidemiologic studies. However, relevant research is sparse. PAHs are known human carcinogens (for example, in the lung) (IARC 2010) and cause mammary tumors in rodents (el-Bayoumy et al. 1995, IARC 2010). Vehicular traffic is a major source of ambient PAH, especially in or near cities (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 1989).

PAH metabolites are directly genotoxic, forming PAH-DNA adducts (Harvey et al. 1996). PAHs can also indirectly cause DNA damage through induction of oxidative stress (IARC 2010). PAH-related DNA damage is corrected through nucleotide excision repair and base excision repair DNA repair pathways (Braithwaite et al, 1998, Goode et al. 2002). If DNA repair

mechanisms fail or are insufficient, the resulting uncorrected DNA damage can contribute to carcinogenesis through formation of somatic mutations in tumor suppressor genes or protooncogenes (Bigger et al. 1990, 1991, Braithwaite et al. 1998, Chakravarti et al. 2008, Glatt et al. 1989, Harvey et al. 1996, Straif et al. 2005). Therefore, genetic polymorphisms in DNA repair pathways are standard candidate cancer susceptibility genes (Gammon and Santella 2008) and are hypothesized to modify the effects of environmental exposures on cancer risk (Berwick and Vineis 2000). Previous research suggests that variants in NER and BER DNA repair genes may modify relations between PAH-related variables and breast cancer (Crew et al. 2007, Mechanic et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004).

The current analysis evaluates the association between vehicular traffic PAHs and breast cancer, and assesses interactions between traffic PAHs and DNA repair polymorphisms with respect to breast cancer risk. Findings of an association between traffic PAHs and breast cancer may have important public health implications given the frequency of breast cancer and the ubiquity of traffic and PAH exposure across the general population. Currently, no governmental standards exist regarding ambient environmental PAH levels. Researching the impact of genetic variation on the association between breast cancer and traffic PAHs has implications with respect to elucidating possible biological mechanisms underlying this association and distinguishing a subgroup of women in the general population who may be more susceptible to the carcinogenic effects of traffic pollution on the breast.

## CHAPTER II: RESEARCH METHODS

# RESEARCH AIMS, HYPOTHESES, AND STUDY RATIONALE

Breast cancer is the most common malignancy and the second-leading cancer-related cause of death among women in the United States (American Cancer Society 2010). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are ubiquitous environmental pollutants (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010). These chemicals have genotoxic and estrogenic properties (IARC 2010, Santodonato 1997), are confirmed human carcinogens (for example, in the lung) (IARC 2010) and cause mammary tumors in laboratory animals (el-Bayoumy et al. 1995, IARC 2010). However, the association between PAHs and breast cancer in humans is unclear (Gammon and Santella 2008). PAH-DNA adducts, a short-term marker of genetic damage from PAHs, are consistently linked with breast cancer in epidemiologic studies (Gammon et al. 2004b, Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 1995, Rundle et al. 2000a). Traffic is a major source of PAH exposure, especially in or near cities (IARC 1989, Lioy and Greenberg 1990).

Research regarding traffic or air pollution and breast cancer risk has been sparse, but consistently shows evidence of a positive association (Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Lewis-Michel et al. 1996, Nie et al. 2007, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011, Wei et al. 2012). Most research has focused on relatively short-term traffic or air pollution exposure estimates, although breast cancer generally develops over many years (Clark et al. 1997). Since PAHs are genotoxic and can also indirectly induce oxidative DNA damage (IARC 2010), polymorphisms in DNA repair genes may modify associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer.

This dissertation analysis evaluates the association between estimates of traffic PAH

exposure from a historical geographic model and breast cancer, as well as interactions between traffic PAHs and DNA repair variants, using the resources of a large population-based casecontrol study: the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project (LIBCSP) (Gammon et al. 2002b). Clarifying the association between traffic PAHs and breast cancer has important public health implications due to the relatively high incidence of breast cancer and ubiquitous exposure to traffic and PAH pollution in the US general population. No environmental standards for ambient PAH levels have been established in the US.

This dissertation analysis could also increase understanding of breast cancer etiology with respect to DNA repair pathways. Findings of interactions between traffic PAHs and DNA repair polymorphisms would help clarify underlying mechanisms potentially linking PAHs and traffic pollution to breast cancer. Identifying subgroups of women who are especially susceptible to carcinogenic effects of traffic PAH exposure based on genetic characteristics could aid in strengthening the biological plausibility of this relationship and informing public health recommendations for lowering breast cancer risk in vulnerable populations.

# Primary Aim 1: Traffic PAHs and Breast Cancer

# Study Aim

Examine associations between breast cancer and estimates of residential exposure to PAHs from vehicular traffic.

# Hypothesis

Residential traffic PAH exposure estimates are positively associated with breast cancer. Rationale

PAHs are confirmed carcinogens in humans (e.g. in the lung) (IARC 2010, Straif et al.

2005) and are potent mammary carcinogens in laboratory rodents (el-Bayoumy et al. 1995). PAHs also exhibit estrogenic, pro-oxidant and genotoxic properties (DeMarini 2004, Santodonato 1997, Sorensen et al. 2003). When PAH exposure levels are high or detoxification is insufficient, PAHs bind to DNA forming PAH-DNA adducts, including in breast tissue (Gammon and Santella 2008, Santella 1999). PAHs can also induce oxidative DNA damage (Farmer et al. 2003) and may act as tumor promoters via estrogenic growth stimulation of breast cells (Santodonato 1997). Uncorrected PAH-induced DNA damage can lead to somatic mutations in cancer-related genes, which could in turn contribute to genetic instability and carcinogenesis (Gammon and Santella 2008). PAH-DNA adducts are consistently associated with breast cancer in epidemiologic research (Gammon et al. 2004a, Li et al. 1996, 2002, Perera et al. 2005, Rundle et al. 2000a).

Traffic is an important source of PAH exposure in the general population, especially in or near urban areas (IARC 1989, Lioy and Greenberg 1990). All studies that examined associations between breast cancer and variables related to environmental exposure to ambient PAH or traffic pollution found evidence of positive associations (Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Lewis-Michel 1996, Nie et al. 2007, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011, Wei et al. 2012). Although these results are encouraging, each of the four studies had certain weaknesses that the current investigation addresses at least in part. One of the previous investigations calculated residential traffic density using a geographic information system divided into 5 km<sup>2</sup> grids as their main exposure of interest, and therefore did not examine truly individualized exposure estimates (Lewis-Michl et al. 1996). Another study assessed residential exposure to TSP for up to five individual years as a rough proxy for ambient PAH exposure, using data from a small number of environmental monitoring sites (Bonner et al. 2005). The TSP measure was heavily influenced

by industrial sources, and is therefore likely to be a less relevant and generalizable PAH surrogate for the general population than residential traffic. Another study examined associations between one year intervals of residential exposure to traffic PAHs and breast cancer, using an adapted version of the model developed for the LIBCSP (Beyea et al. 2006, Nie et al. 2007). This geographic model was validated and calibrated against copious field data from the Long Island study (Beyea et al. 2006), and is thus best suited for analyses in this population. Finally, two other investigations examined associations between breast cancer and traffic-related nitrogen oxides (Crouse et al. 2010, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). Nitrogen oxides are gaseous pollutants, and do not reflect depletion and long-term transport phenomena relevant to carcinogenic particulate traffic air pollution (Beyea et al. 2006, IARC 2010). In contrast to previous studies, this dissertation analysis aims to examine the association between breast cancer and traffic PAHs using exposure estimates from an individualized, long-term (up to 35 years), comprehensive and validated historical geographic model (Beyea et al. 2006).

#### Primary Aim 2: Effect Modification by DNA Repair Polymorphisms

## **Study Aim**

Examine whether the association between residential traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer is modified by single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in base excision repair (BER; *XRCC1, OGG1*) and nucleotide excision repair (NER; *XPA, XPD, XPF, XPG, ERCC1*) pathways.

#### Hypothesis

Associations between breast cancer and residential exposure to traffic PAHs are stronger among women with genetic polymorphisms related to reduced DNA repair capacity.

# Rationale

PAH exposure can lead to DNA damage through formation of PAH-DNA adducts (Braithwaite et al. 1998) and through induction of oxidative stress (Goode et al. 2002). Since uncorrected DNA damage can lead to somatic mutations in tumor suppressor genes and proto-oncogenes, which could in turn contribute to genetic instability and carcinogenesis, polymorphisms that affect DNA repair capacity may modify associations between PAHs and breast cancer risk (Gammon and Santella 2008). Several classes of biochemical pathways repair DNA damage. The NER pathway generally repairs DNA damage from bulky chemical adducts, while the BER pathway generally repairs oxidative DNA damage (Goode et al. 2002, Braithwaite et al. 1998, Robertson et al. 2009). Hence, both DNA repair pathways could be relevant to PAH-induced carcinogenesis. The LIBCSP investigation is the first to evaluate whether genetic variation in DNA repair pathways modifies the association between traffic or air pollution exposure and breast cancer risk.

#### Secondary Aim 1: Effect Modification by Fruit and Vegetable Intake and Menopausal Status

# Study Aim

Evaluate whether the association between traffic PAHs and breast cancer is modified by menopausal status and by fruit and vegetable intake.

## Hypothesis

The association between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer varies by menopausal status. The association is stronger among women with low fruit and vegetable intake.

## Rationale

The risk factor profile for breast cancer differs by menopausal status (Barlow et al. 2006). Studies of traffic or air pollution exposures and breast cancer risk that stratified by

menopausal status report differences in associations for postmenopausal and premenopausal subgroups (Bonner et al. 2005, Nie et al. 2007). One study found a positive association between TSP exposure and breast cancer among postmenopausal, but not premenopausal, women (Bonner et al. 2005). Another study reported associations between traffic exposure at the age of first birth and postmenopausal, but not premenopausal, breast cancer (Nie et al. 2007). Similarly, an investigation of breast cancer and grilled and smoked meat intake, an important PAH source, reported that associations were limited to postmenopausal women (Steck et al. 2007). However, other analyses report associations between traffic emissions or PAH-related occupational exposures and premenopausal breast cancer (Nie et al. 2007, Petralia et al. 1999), and a population-based investigation found a slightly stronger relationship between PAH-DNA adducts and premenopasual versus postmenopausal breast cancer (Gammon et al. 2004a). Thus, it is difficult to predict the direction of any potential variation in the association between traffic PAHs and breast cancer by menopausal status. Possible explanations for differential findings in the literature include etiologic differences between premenopausal and postmenopausal breast cancers, shorter induction time among premenopausal cases, lower traffic or air pollution exposure levels among younger women (for example, due to the introduction of catalytic converters or changing industrial emissions standards), and sample size differences between menopausal status subgroups (Bonner et al. 2005, Nie et al. 2007).

Fruit and vegetables have antioxidant and other chemopreventive properties (for example, related to cell cycle control) that could ameliorate PAH-induced DNA damage and reduce the likelihood of PAH-related carcinogenesis (Amin et al. 2009). Fruit and vegetable intake is linked with decreased breast cancer risk in some, but not all, investigations (Gandini

et al. 2000, Gaudet et al. 2004, Howe et al. 1990, Smith-Warner et al. 2000). A LIBCSP study reported relations between grilled and smoked meat intake and breast cancer that were stronger among women with low fruit and vegetable intake (Steck et al. 2007). Fruit and vegetable consumption was also associated with lower PAH-related DNA adduct levels in several studies, including in the LIBCSP (Palli et al. 2000, Peluso et al. 2000, Shantakumar et al. 2005), and fruit and vegetable components decrease carcinogenic effects of PAHs in animals (Conaway et al. 2005, Kocdor et al. 2005).

### Secondary Aim 2: Associations with Breast Tumor Subtypes

# Study Aim

Evaluate associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer subtypes classified according to tumor hormone receptor (ER/PR) status and tumor p53 mutation status.

# Hypothesis

Associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer differ when tumors are subdivided according to hormone receptor status (ER/PR) and somatic p53 mutation status subtypes.

# Rationale

Breast cancer risk factor profiles differ by tumor hormone receptor status (Althuis et al. 2004, Colditz et al. 2004, Nasca and Pastides 2008). For example, ER-positive tumors generally show stronger associations with reproductive or hormonal risk factors than ERnegative tumors (Althuis et al. 2004, Chen and Colditz 2007, Colditz et al. 2004, Garcia-Closas and Chanock 2008, Nasca and Pastides 2008). Inconsistent risk factor associations in the breast cancer literature may be attributable to differences in hormone receptor subtype distribution between study populations (Chen and Colditz 2007). PAHs have estrogenic and

antiestrogenic properties (Santodonato 1997).

Two occupational studies assessed relations between PAH exposure and breast cancer categorized by tumor hormone receptor status. Upon stratifying by hormone receptor status, both studies found that associations with breast cancer were limited to estrogen receptor-positive tumors (Labreche et al. 2010, Petralia et al. 1999). In the general population, however, research regarding PAH-related exposures and breast tumor hormone receptor status has been inconsistent (Althuis et al. 2004, Gammon et al. 2002c, 2004a,b, Manjer et al. 2001, Morabia et al. 1998, Steck et al. 2007, Terry and Rohan 2002). A 2004 review concluded that, based on the published literature, associations between cigarette smoking and breast cancer do not differ with respect to tumor hormone receptor status (Althuis et al. 2004), though individual investigations report evidence of differential associations between traffic exposure and breast cancer categorized according to tumor hormone receptor status did not find evidence of differing associations by tumor subtype (Nie et al. 2007).

Some carcinogens induce characteristic patterns of specific tumor mutations, including in the *p53* gene (Conway et al. 2002, Greenblatt et al. 1994). Such 'fingerprints' may help clarify the etiology and biological plausibility of associations between environmental exposures and breast cancer (Conway et al. 2002, Greenblatt et al. 1994). PAHs induce somatic *p53* mutations and increased p53 expression in laboratory studies (Greenblatt et al. 1994, Hollstein et al. 1991, Ramet et al. 1995, Ruggeri et al. 1993). PAHrelated exposures have been associated with a range of somatic mutations in the *p53* gene, including base substitution mutations (both transversions and transitions) as well as insertions and deletions (Adonis and Gil 2000, Greenblatt et al. 1994, Leavitt et al. 2008,

Lehman and Harris 1994, Mahadevan et al. 2003). It should be noted that *p53*-mutation positive breast tumors are more likely to be hormone-receptor negative (Olivier et al. 2006).

Cigarette smoking was positively associated with breast tumor p53 mutation status in two studies (Conway et al. 2002, Van Emburgh et al. 2008). However, findings from a larger study suggest that PAH-related variables (active or passive smoking, grilled/smoked meat intake, PAH-DNA adducts) are not associated with p53 mutation-positive breast cancer. In fact, "participants with breast tumor p53 mutations were less likely to be exposed to PAHrelated sources than were participants with p53 mutation-negative cancer" (Mordukhovich et al. 2009). Two large general population studies report possible associations between PAHrelated exposures and a differing set of specific breast tumor p53 mutation types (Conway et al. 2002, Mordukhovich et al. 2009).

PAHs are an important component of traffic pollution and exhibit estrogenic, antiestrogenic, pro-oxidant and genotoxic properties (Farmer et al. 2003, Jeng et al. 2010, Santodonato 1997). Thus, it is plausible that associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer vary with respect to tumor hormone receptor status or p53 mutation status. It is difficult to predict the direction of this potential variation due to opposing estrogenic and antiestrogenic effects (Santodonato 1997) as well as the role of genotoxic and pro-oxidant effects (IARC 2010) of PAHs. However, it is likely that the genotoxic and pro-oxidant properties of PAHs are dominant over estrogenic or antiestrogenic properties at the environmental exposure levels in the current investigation (Bostrom et al. 2002).

## LONG ISLAND BREAST CANCER STUDY PROJECT (LIBCSP)

The parent study for this dissertation analysis is the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project (Gammon et al. 2002b). This is a large population-based case-control study initiated following a federal mandate to investigate environmental risk factors for the high breast cancer rates in Nassau and Suffolk counties on Long Island, New York. Primary aims of this research effort were to evaluate associations between breast cancer and exposure to organochlorines and PAHs (Gammon et al. 2002b). The parent study received IRB approval from all relevant institutions, and all women gave written informed consent prior to study participation (Gammon et al. 2002b). Study participants were primarily White (specifically, 93% White, 5% African American, 2% other; 4% self-identified as Hispanic), consistent with the race distribution in Nassau and Suffolk counties (Gammon et al. 2002b)

LIBCSP study participants were adult, English-speaking women ages 20 to 98 residing in Nassau or Suffolk counties on Long Island, New York (Gammon et al. 2002b). Eligible cases were women with no prior personal history of breast cancer who were diagnosed with primary invasive or *in situ* breast cancer between August 1, 1996 and July 31, 1997. Cases were recruited using rapid case ascertainment through frequent contact (at least twice per week) with the pathology departments of 31 hospitals in Long Island and New York City. The subjects' physicians were contacted to confirm breast cancer diagnoses and obtain permission to contact the cases. Eligible controls were women with no personal history of breast cancer residing in Nassau or Suffolk counties. They were randomly selected for recruitment to the LIBCSP via random digit dialing (using Waksberg's method; Waksberg 1978) for women under age 65 (the screening response rate was 78%; Gammon et al. 2002b) and via Health Care Finance Administration records for women 65 years or older. Controls were frequency matched to cases based on the expected age distribution among cases. Eligible cases and controls were mailed information about the LIBCSP. Recruiters then contacted the eligible participants to schedule the interview mainly via telephone, though some control participants were contacted in person

(Gammon et al. 2002b). In total, 1,508 cases (82.1% of eligible case participants) and 1,556 controls (62.7% of eligible control participants) completed the case-control interview. Participation was negatively associated with age for both cases and control participants (Gammon et al. 2002b).

The main study interview was conducted by trained interviewers at the subjects' residences for both cases and controls. On average, these interviews occurred 96 days after diagnosis for breast cancer cases and 167 days after identification for controls (Gammon et al. 2002b). The case-control questionnaire collected detailed information on a wide range of variables (such as known or suspected breast cancer risk factors, as well as potential confounders or effect modifiers), including lifetime residential history in Nassau and Suffolk counties, demographic characteristics, medical history, family history of cancer, reproductive history, lifetime physical activity, cigarette smoking (both active and passive), lifetime alcohol consumption, menopausal status, body size across the life-course, and lifetime intake of grilled and smoked meat (Gammon et al. 2002b). Variables relevant to this dissertation analysis are discussed in more detail in Chapter II. Following the case-control interview, 98.2% of cases and 97.6% of controls completed a self-administered, validated Block food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) (Block et al. 1986, 1990, Potischman et al. 1997), which assessed usual dietary and supplement intake during the year preceding the reference date (date of diagnosis for cases, date of identification for controls) (Gammon et al. 2002b, Shen et al. 2005b).

At the same study visit, LIBCSP interviewers, who were either nurses or certified phlebotomists, collected blood samples for 73% of both case and control participants (Gammon et al. 2002b). These samples were stored and processed as described in Chapter II. Blood samples were collected in order to genotype common variants in candidate breast cancer

susceptibility genes (for example, in DNA repair and xenobiotic metabolism pathways), to evaluate PAH-DNA adducts in circulating mononuclear cells (Gammon et al. 2002c), and to assess other biomarkers of interest (Gammon et al. 2002b).

The interviewers also conducted residential sampling of outdoor soil and indoor carpet dust among a subset of participants who had lived at their current residence for at least 15 years (Gammon et al. 2002b). Soil samples were collected and analyzed for benzo[a]pyrene and other PAH species using high-resolution gas chromatography/mass spectroscopy for 360 cases and 356 control participants (Beyea et al. 2006, Gammon et al. 2002b). Carpet dust samples were collected and analyzed for PAH content using gas chromatography/mass spectroscopy selected ion monitoring for 320 cases and 356 controls (Beyea et al. 2006, Gammon et al. 2002b). This component of the parent study was executed primarily in order to validate the LIBCSP geographic model of traffic PAH exposure (Beyea et al. 2006, Gammon et al. 2002b). Participants who lived at their current residence for 15 or more years differed from other participants with respect to age, race, education, income, parity, menopausal status, age at menopause, lactation history, smoking status, body mass index, alcohol intake, oral contraceptive use, and hormone replacement therapy use (Gammon et al. 2002b).

Most LIBCSP cases (n = 1473, or 97.7% of case participants) signed medical release forms that allowed researchers abstract their medical records in order to confirm study eligibility and ascertain clinical characteristics of their disease, including tumor hormone receptor status (Gammon et al. 2002b). Medical records were successfully abstracted for 1,402 cases (95.2% of case participants). Case participants primarily presented with hormone responsive breast tumors (ER+/PR+: n = 583 [59%]; ER+/PR-: n = 143 [14%]; ER-/PR+: n = 52 [5%]; ER-/PR-: n = 212 [21%]). Archived paraffin-embedded tumor tissue, which was used to analyze tumor markers,

was obtained from participating hospitals for 962 cases who signed medical release forms. For p53 analyses, sufficient tumor DNA was available for 859 cases (Rossner et al. 2008). Laboratory procedures for ascertaining somatic p53 mutations are described in more detail in Chapter II.

Data coding and data entry were completed by Westat, Inc. in Bethesda, MD (Gammon et al. 2002b). Quality control measures employed by the LIBCSP include questionnaire data verification as well as data range and logic checks, also completed by Westat, Inc. (Bethesda, MD) (Gammon et al. 2002b). In addition, a random sample of 20% of participants were telephoned following their study visit in order to (1) confirm that they had been interviewed for the LIBCSP, (2) confirm the length of their study visit, and (3) briefly re-interview the participant via telephone (Gammon et al. 2002b). Identical data collection and storage strategies were implemented for cases and control participants in order to minimize issues of differential misclassification. Quality control measures for the laboratory and geographic modeling components of the LIBCSP are described below.

The current analysis uses existing data from the LIBCSP parent investigation, and likewise employs a case-control design. Eligible subjects for the proposed investigation are parent study participants with complete information on all variables necessary for any given study aim. Appendix Table A2.1, adapted from Gammon et al. 2002b, shows the distribution of study participant characteristics by case-control status in the LIBCSP.

# RESULTS FROM THE LIBCSP: PAH-RELATED EXPOSURES AND BREAST CANCER

The LIBCSP has previously evaluated associations between several PAH-related exposures and breast cancer risk. Briefly, the LIBCSP reports positive associations between breast cancer and long-term passive smoking (but not active smoking), grilled or smoked meat

intake, and PAH-DNA adducts (Gammon et al. 2004a, 2004b, Steck et al. 2007). Relevant study results are described in more detail below. Findings from the LIBCSP suggest that PAH-related exposures (smoking, grilled and smoked meat intake, and adducts) may not be associated with overall breast tumor p53 mutation status, though possible associations with specific mutation subgroups were detected (Mordukhovich et al. 2009).

### Active and Passive Cigarette Smoking

The LIBCSP reported a positive association between breast cancer and long-term passive smoking (OR = 2.10, 95% CI: 1.47, 3.02 among nonsmokers who lived with a smoking spouse for over 27 years; Gammon et al. 2004b), as well as between a combined measure of active and passive cigarette smoking and ER/PR positive breast cancer (OR = 1.42, 95% CI: 1.00, 2.00; Gammon et al. 2004b). In addition, the LIBCSP reported evidence of interactions between smoking and SNPs in *XPD* and *XRCC1*, but not *OGG1*, with respect to breast cancer risk (Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004). The LIBCSP found null associations between breast cancer and a variety of other current or former active smoking categorizations, including smoking only prior to first pregnancy, as well as most passive smoking measures (Gammon et al. 2004b).

#### Grilled and Smoked Meat Intake

The LIBCSP reported positive associations between lifetime total grilled or smoked meat intake and postmenopausal, but not premenopausal, breast cancer (OR = 1.47, 95% CI: 1.12, 1.92 for the highest vs. the lowest tertile of intake; Steck et al. 2007). This relation was stronger among women with low fruit and vegetable consumption (OR = 1.74, 95% CI: 1.20, 2.50 for the highest vs. the lowest tertile of intake of grilled or smoked meat, p-interaction > 0.05), but did not appear to vary with respect to ER/PR status (Steck et al. 2007). Elevated effect estimates

were reported for the intake of red, but not white, grilled or smoked meat (Steck et al. 2007). This study failed to find associations between breast cancer and dietary intake of benzo[a]pyrene in the past year, "with the possible exception of benzo[a]pyrene from meat among postmenopausal women whose tumors were positive for both estrogen receptors and progesterone receptors (OR = 1.47; CI = 0.99-2.19)" (Steck et al. 2007).

### PAH-DNA Adducts

The LIBCSP reported positive associations between breast cancer and PAH-DNA adducts in circulating mononuclear cells (OR = 1.41, 95% CI: 1.07, 1.86 for the highest vs. the lowest quantile, and OR = 1.29, 95% CI: 1.05, 1.58 for detectable vs. nondetectable adduct levels; Gammon et al. 2004a). This association did not consistently vary by levels of other PAH exposure sources or with respect to hormone receptor status, and was slightly stronger among premenopasual women (OR = 1.56, 95% CI: 1.09, 2.23 for detectable adducts, p for interaction > 0.05) (Gammon et al. 2004a). No dose-response relationship with breast cancer was observed when evaluating quantiles of PAH-DNA adduct levels (Gammon et al. 2004a). The LIBCSP reports evidence of interactions between PAH-DNA adducts and SNPs in *XPD*, *XRCC1* and *ERCC1*, but not *XPA*, *XPF* or *XPG*, with respect to breast cancer risk (Crew et al. 2007, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004).

The LIBCSP found positive associations between detectable PAH-DNA adducts and current and past smoking as well residential soil PAHs. Null associations were reported for dietary PAHs and modeled ambient benzo[a]pyrene levels, and detectable adducts showed a negative association with PAH levels in residential dust (Shantakumar et al. 2005). Among women with detectable PAH-DNA adducts, PAH-DNA adduct levels were positively associated with traffic benzo[a]pyrene exposure levels derived from the LIBCSP geographic model,
described below (Beyea et al. 2006).

# Traffic PAHs

Preliminary analyses in the LIBCSP show a subgroup of 1% of cases with much greater estimated traffic PAH exposure than all control women for absolute cumulative exposure, relative exposure, and maximum annual exposure (years 1960-1990; Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2009).

## PAH EXPOSURE ASSESSMENT: A HISTORICAL GEOGRAPHIC MODEL

### Brief Overview

A historical model of residential PAH exposure from vehicular traffic (years 1960–1995) was developed for the LIBCSP by Dr. Jan Beyea, a consultant at CiPI (Consulting in the Public Interest) (Beyea et al. 2006). As described in detail below, this geographic model incorporates historical US vehicular PAH emissions data, information on traffic and transportation patterns in the New York metropolitan area, Long Island meteorological variables, and pollutant dispersion factors (Beyea et al. 2006). The model was validated and calibrated against extensive field data from the LIBCSP (Beyea et al. 2006). The LIBCSP includes 2,608 participants with traffic PAH exposure estimates for the year 1995 and 1,719 participants with exposure estimates spanning the years 1980 to 1995.

### Data Collection and Geocoding

During the case-control interview, trained interviewers collected information regarding participant lifetime residential history in Nassau and Suffolk counties on Long Island, NY. Specifically, interviewers recorded all addresses at which a participant resided for at least one year in these counties, including prior to 1960 (Beyea et al. 2005). Addresses were then geocoded using BLR software (BLR Data, Inc. Lebanon, NH), and poorly coded addresses were cleaned manually. A total of 8,321 residential addresses were recorded at the case-control interview (median = 2, maximum = 17), of which 5,501 addresses geocoded successfully to the level of an individual residence. Some recorded addresses were incomplete; 300 recorded addresses did not include a street name and 1,715 included a street name but no address number (Beyea et al. 2005). Of the 6,306 complete addresses, 87% geocoded successfully. Failure to geocode complete addresses is likely due to inaccurate residential address reporting as well as changes in the built environment over time (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2009). The geocoding success rate was 65% for 1960 addresses and 85% for current addresses, and ranged from 60% to 85% in the period between the year 1960 and the study interview (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2009). Most LIBCSP participants provided at least one address that geocoded to street level (for addresses between the years 1960 and 1990, n= 2,601; for 1995 addresses, n = 2,655).

Historical tailpipe emission parameters were based on measurements conducted in road tunnels throughout the US (Boston, Baltimore, Los Angeles, Berkeley, and New York City/New Jersey) and checked using individual vehicles run on dynamometer test beds (Beyea et al. 2008). Data used to generate cold-engine (i.e. during engine warm-up) emissions estimates included the "number of households at the census block level and extracts from the travel-diary database of the National Personal Transportation Survey," which yielded information on "the number of cold starts per household per hour per day" (Beyea et al. 2005) (US Department of Transportation [USDOT] 1996). Data on warm-engine (i.e. cruise condition) transportation patterns were derived from more than 13,000 measurements of annual average daily traffic recorded on lists and maps from state and county traffic department records (Beyea et al. 2005).

# Model Development

This study evaluated a road network consisting of approximately 500,000 straight-line street segments within the New York metropolitan area, which encompasses 22 counties in New York, New Jersey, and Connecticut (Beyea et al. 2005). In the default, uncalibrated model, estimated benzo[a]pyrene emissions for each road segment (in µg/km per day) were calculated as a product of historical traffic count on the roadway (vehicles per day) and historical average US tailpipe emissions per vehicle under cruise conditions (µg/km). Cruise emissions were calculated for 1960, 1970, 1980, and 1990. Estimates for other years were derived via interpolation or extrapolation (Beyea et al. 2005). Emission estimates were further adjusted for non-cruise conditions (i.e. cold-engine operation and acceleration and deceleration at intersections) using parameters from the literature (Beyea et al. 2006) (e.g. Ahlvik et al. 1997). Emissions were adjusted for intersection traffic using a simplified version of a model originally developed for CO (Beyea et al. 2005, Nelli et al. 1983). Cold-engine operation emissions were estimated with a modeling approach developed by Dr. Beyea (Beyea et al. 2005).

Vehicular PAH emission estimates were converted into predicted residential ambient concentrations of benzo[a]pyrene for each participant (in ng/m<sup>3</sup>) using standard meteorological dispersion and deposition models (Beyea et al. 2006). Up to a distance of 100 meters from a given road, contributions of estimated emissions from each road segment to surrounding traffic-related benzo[a]pyrene concentrations were calculated using highway line-source models (Chock 1978). The Chock model was used because of its good fit "to tracer concentrations near the Long Island Expressway" (Beyea et al. 2005). Benzo[a]pyrene concentrations farther than 100 meters from a road were calculated using a standard Gaussian plume model with Briggs dispersion parameters (Beyea et al. 2006, Catalano et al. 1987, Viegele and Head 1978), which

incorporated data on variables affecting PAH dispersion such as wind speed and direction, rain washout, photo decay, and particle deposition (Beyea et al. 2006, Fan et al. 1995, Huang et al. 1995, National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurement [NCRP] 1993, Ramsdell et al. 1994). For consistency, the same street maps used for geocoding were used to model dispersion of traffic pollution.

Meteorological data for the dispersion model were collected in Brookhaven National Laboratory in Suffolk County for the year 1993 (Beyea et al. 2005). For some variables, raw meteorological readings were modified for model inclusion using information from the literature (Beyea et al. 2006, Fan et al. 1995, Huang et al. 1995, National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurement [NCRP] 1993, Ramsdell et al. 1994). For example, rainfall measurements were converted into washout rates using a standard function (Ramsdell et al. 1994). Sensitivity analyses indicate that changing the year (1990 vs. 1993) or location (MacArthur Airport vs. Brookhaven National Laboratory) of meteorological data collection does not appreciably alter residential traffic PAH exposure estimates (Beyea et al. 2005).

The LIBCSP model calculated traffic benzo[a]pyrene emissions on major roads within 80 kilometers of Nassau and Suffolk counties (Beyea et al. 2006). In addition, a background term was included to account for more distant roads and other ambient PAH sources (Beyea et al. 2006). Indoor traffic PAH estimates were derived by multiplying outdoor residential exposure estimates "by an average building penetration factor of 0.75" (Beyea et al. 2005), based on values from the literature (Long et al. 2001). The literature informing model parameter values was sparse for some variables such as distance of increased intersection emissions, the ratio of intersection emissions to cruise emissions, and photo decay rate (Beyea et al. 2006). However, all model parameters were calibrated against field data following validation exercises (see

below) (Beyea et al. 2006).

PAH exposures were calculated beginning in 1960, the earliest year for which reliable vehicular PAH emissions and traffic data exist across the US and in the New York metropolitan area, respectively (Beyea et al. 2005). The year 1995, shortly prior to the LIBCSP reference date (1996-1997; date of diagnosis for cases, date of recruitment for controls), was chosen as the end period. PAH exposure measures of interest, including for sensitivity analyses, are discussed in greater detail below (Chapter II).

#### Model Validation and Calibration

The model was validated by "checking predictions of quantities closely related to PAH air concentration" (Beyea et al. 2005) against relevant field data from the LIBCSP (Beyea et al. 2006). Specifically, the LIBCSP evaluated (1) residential benzo[a]pyrene soil levels among women living at their current address for at least 15 years, (2) PAH-DNA adduct levels in circulating mononuclear cells among women with detectable adducts, (3) US EPA monitoring data for carbon monoxide, a traffic-related pollutant, and (4) residential carpet PAHs among a subset of women living in their current home for at least 15 years (Beyea et al. 2006). Measured ambient PAH concentrations were not available for validation purposes in the study area.

The model accurately predicted both soil PAHs and PAH-DNA adduct levels (Beyea et al. 2006). This was accomplished by modifying the geographic model slightly in order to predict LIBCSP participants' residential soil PAH concentrations and PAH-DNA adduct levels in mononuclear cells, and running regressions of these predictions against field measurements from the LIBCSP (Beyea et al. 2006). Both validation exercises indicated that intersection emissions were important contributors to traffic PAH levels (80% and 40% of the total estimated exposure, respectively) (Beyea et al. 2006). The model also accurately predicted carbon monoxide

concentrations at a local EPA monitor (Beyea et al. 2006).

The model was not successfully validated against the carpet dust data (Beyea et al. 2006). This finding is consistent with research indicating that measured residential ambient PAH concentrations do not correlate with house dust PAH levels (Fromme et al. 2004). Carpet dust PAH level is also the only PAH-related measurement from the LIBCSP that does not decline with decreased urbanization, although overall carpet dust levels do correspond to the urbanization gradient in the study area (Beyea et al. 2006). Instead, benzo[a]pyrene levels in carpet dust peak at an intermediate point along this gradient (Beyea et al. 2006). In addition, carpet benzo[a]pyrene showed a negative association with detectable PAH-DNA adducts in a previous LIBCSP report (Shantakumar et al. 2005). These inconsistent carpet dust data may suggest, for example, "possible spatial confounding with PAH-containing contamination tracked in from outdoors or unmodeled cooking sources" (Beyea et al. 2006).

Default model parameters were chosen based on sometimes sparse or variable information from the literature (Beyea et al. 2006). Therefore, following validation, the model was calibrated against relevant field data through chi-squared minimization (Press et al. 1992), which "was carried out while simultaneously...optimizing a range of other model parameters such as washout rate, particle deposition rates, photo decay rates, and intersection distance" (Beyea et al. 2006). Calibrating the model based on soil concentrations emphasized the contribution of warm-engine emissions, whereas the adduct-calibrated model emphasized coldengine emissions (Beyea et al. 2006).

The soil-calibrated PAH prediction model provided the best fit to field data ( $r^2 = 0.86$  for the soil-calibrated model,  $r^2 = 0.58$  for the adduct-calibrated model) (Beyea et al. 2006). Soil-calibrated estimates were therefore be used for regressions against breast cancer risk. These

estimates ignore the contribution of cold-engine emissions. The soil-calibrated model also incorporates a spatially varying background term (as opposed to a constant background term) which is proportional to estimated traffic PAH emissions from counties along metropolitan New York roadways, excluding Nassau, Suffolk, and Queens Counties (Beyea et al. 2006). Other relevant parameters in the soil-calibrated model include a deposition velocity of 0.007 m/s, elevated intersection emissions for a stretch of 12.5 meters, and washout and photo decay rates that were one-half and one-quarter, respectively, of the rates in the default model (Beyea et al. 2006). Intersection emissions account for 80% of average estimated PAH exposure levels in the soil-calibrated model (Beyea et al. 2006).

#### <u>Treatment of Missing Data</u>

The current investigation evaluates the following residential traffic PAH exposure classifications as the *a priori* main exposure variables of interest: (1) 1995 exposure and (2) 1980-1995 exposure with up to 20% of residential PAH exposure imputed for a given participant. Sensitivity analyses evaluated additional PAH exposure variables for the years spanning 1980 to 1995 (complete case analysis and up to 30% multiple imputation), 1960 to 1995 (complete case analysis, and up to 20% and 30% multiple imputation), and 1960 to 1990 (complete case analysis, and up to 20% and 30% multiple imputation).

To address missing data, the PAH exposure metric was divided into three components (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2011, 2012): (1) pre-1960 exposure, (2) exposure after 1960 but before arrival into the study area, and (3) exposure after arrival into the study area, though sometimes exposure could not be calculated during this period because a residential address did not geocode to street level.

Residential traffic PAH exposure from birth to the year 1960 was accumulated in the

period prior to reliable information on traffic patterns or PAH tailpipe emissions. Thus, for pre-1960 exposure, age at diagnosis or identification was used as a surrogate for time since the start of the unmeasured traffic PAH exposure (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2009, 2012, Greenland 1995).

Another component of participants' PAH exposure spans the period between the year 1960 or birth, whichever occurred later, and the year in which a participant moved into the study area. Reliable information regarding US tailpipe PAH emissions exist for this period. However, subjects' PAH exposures could not be calculated during this time because of unknown residence location. For this second exposure period, the pollutant dispersion function was treated as a constant, and data on historical US tailpipe PAH emissions (specifically, the integral of the historical emission curve) were used to develop an exposure surrogate. This exposure surrogate was calculated separately for cases and controls and was standardized to the average calculated traffic benzo[a]pyrene concentration on Long Island during the relevant time period (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2012). Variance was added during multiple imputation and matched to the variance in traffic PAH exposure for study participants living on Long Island during the same time period, based on five-year intervals; variance was not calculated separately by case-control status (Beyea, personal communication 2012).

Following a participant's arrival into the study area, the LIBCSP historical geographic model generates individualized PAH exposure estimates at each residence that successfully geocoded to street level. A participant's cumulative post-arrival exposure was calculated by summing exposure estimates from all residences through the year 1995. However, because some residences failed to geocode to street level, as described above, a portion of a given participant's post-arrival residential traffic PAH exposure may be missing. This missing data issue can be

counteracted in part by using multiple imputation (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2012, Rubin 1996). Specifically, the transfer function, defined as a function that converts emissions on roadways to exposures at individual residences (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2012), was imputed for each missing post-arrival address using interpolation or extrapolation from a woman's known residential addresses. When prior and subsequent addresses were available, draws were made from the assigned log-normal variance. When only one address was available, extrapolation was used and a zero variance was assigned (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2012). Imputation of the transfer function by census place was conducted as well, for the purposes of a sensitivity analysis.

For regression analyses, participants' percentage of imputed exposure, including both prior to and following arrival into the study area, was restricted to 0%, 20% or 30%, depending on the specific analysis. Participants with greater than a pre-specified percentage of their PAH exposure information missing for the time period of interest were dropped from relevant analyses. When using partially imputed variables in regressions, odds ratios and confidence limits were combined over 30 imputations using Rubin's rules (Rubin et al. 1996).

### GENOTYPING ASSAYS

#### Selected SNPs

The polymorphisms evaluated in this investigation are located in genes from BER (X-ray repair cross complementing group 1 [*XRCC1*] and 8-oxoguanine DNA glycosylase [*OGG1*]) and NER (*xeroderma pigmentosum* groups A, D, F, and G [*XPA*, *XPD*, *XPF*, *XPG*] and excision repair cross-complementing group 1 [*ERCC1*]) pathways. The SNPs of interest for this dissertation analysis were previously genotyped in the LIBCSP study population: *XPA* -4A/G (rs1800975), *ERCC1* 8092C/A (rs3212986), *ERCC2/XPD* Lys751Gln (rs3212986) and

Asp312Asn (rs1799793), *ERCC4/XPF* Arg415Gln (rs1800067), *ERCC5/XPG* Asp1104His (rs17655), *XRCC1* Arg194Trp (rs1799782), Arg399Gln (rs25487), and *OGG1* Ser326Cys (rs1052133).

Genotyping data availability varied by polymorphism, ranging from 2,050 to 2,177 participants with complete information for a given genetic variant (i.e. 91-97% of women who donated a blood sample; Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004). Missing genotype data was mainly due to insufficient DNA available for assays (Crew et al. 2007, Terry et al. 2004). All relevant SNPs were previously reported to be in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (HWE) among control LIBCSP participants (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004).

Some of the selected NER polymorphisms alter the resulting protein's amino acid sequence (*XPD* Lys751Gln and Asp312Asn, *XPF* Arg415Gln, and *XPG* His1104Asp). Others are located outside of coding regions (*XPA* -4A/G and *ERCC1* 8092C/A). The LIBCSP has reported modest positive associations between breast cancer and variant alleles in *XPD* Asp<sup>312</sup>Asn and Lys<sup>751</sup>Gln (OR range: 1.21 - 1.25) (Crew et al. 2007, Terry et al. 2004). No associations between polymorphisms in *XPA*, *XPF*, *ERCC1* or *XPG* and overall breast cancer risk were reported for the LIBCSP (Crew et al. 2007).

All three selected BER polymorphisms (*XRCC1* Arg194Trp, Arg399Gln, *OGG1* Ser326Cys) alter the resulting proteins' amino acid sequences. No associations were found between variants in *XRCC1* or *OGG1* and overall breast cancer risk in the LIBCSP (Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005).

#### <u>Blood Sample Collection and Storage</u>

Study interviewers, who were either nurses or certified phlebotomists, obtained a 40 mL

non-fasting blood sample at the study visit from 73.1% of cases (n = 1,102) and 73.3% of control participants (n = 1,141) (Gammon et al. 2002b). Blood donation among LIBCSP participants was positively associated with white race, alcohol intake, hormone replacement therapy use, lactation history, and mammography (Gammon et al. 2002b). Donation was negatively associated with former smoking and age and was unrelated to case-control status (Gammon et al. 2002b).

Blood samples were collected and stored in EDTA-treated, lavender-top tubes at room temperature and shipped overnight to a laboratory in Columbia University (principal investigator: Dr. Regina Santella) (Gammon et al. 2002b,c). There, the blood samples were aliquoted into red blood cells, mononuclear cells, granulocytes, and plasma and were stored in -80°C freezers using preprinted bar code labels with subjects' randomly assigned study identification numbers. For most participants, blood samples were processed and aliquoted within 24 hours of collection. As a quality control measure, laboratory personnel were unaware of the case-control status of these samples.

### DNA Extraction and Genotyping

Pelleted mononuclear cells were separated from whole blood by Ficoll (Sigma Chemical Co., St. Louis, MO), washed twice with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS), and frozen at -80°C until DNA isolation (Gammon et al. 2002c). DNA isolation was performed by standard methods: extraction using phenol and chloroform isoamyl alcohol, followed by RNase and proteinase K treatment (Ahn et al. 2004, Gammon et al. 2002c, Shen et al. 2005a). Several high-throughput genotyping methods are available for epidemiological studies. The genotyping methods used in the LIBCSP have changed over time. All methods relevant to the SNPs selected for this dissertation analysis are described in detail below.

### **Fluorescence Polarization (FP)**

Polymorphisms in *ERCC1*, *XRCC1*, *OGG1* and *XPD* (Lys751Gln) were genotyped using FP (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004). This method differentiates between alleles in a polymorphic gene "by the template-directed incorporation of a dye-labeled dideoxynucleotide onto an oligonucleotide primer that anneals just 5' to the polymorphic base" (Shen et al. 2008) (Chen et al. 1999). FP has the advantage over alternative genotyping methods of not requiring specialty probes (Crew et al. 2007).

The following forward and reverse primers were used for polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification: *ERCC1* 8092C/A: forward 5'-TAGTTCCTCAGTTTCCCG-3', reverse 5'-TGAGCCAATTCAGCCACT-3'; *XRCC1* Arg194Trp: forward 5'-ATGAGAGCGCCAACTCTCTG-3', reverse 5'-CTACCCTCCTCCTCAGACC-3'; *XRCC1* Arg399Gln: forward 5'-CCCCAAGTACAGCCAGGTC-3', reverse 5'-ATTGCCCAGCACAGGATAAG-3'; *OGG1* Ser326Cys: forward 5'-TTCCACCTCCCAACACTGTCA-3', reverse 5'-ATCTAGCCTTCCGGCCCTTT-3'; *XPD* Lys751Gln: forward 5'-CCCTCTCCCTTTCCTCTGTT-3', reverse 5'-GGCAAGACTCAGGAGTCACC-3'.

PCR amplification of genomic DNA was completed using a solution of water, 25 mmol/L MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.1  $\mu$ L of HotStar Taq polymerase at a concentration of 5 units/mL (Roche Molecular Biochemicals, Indianapolis, IN), 1  $\mu$ L of 10× PCR buffer, 25 ng of DNA, 0.2  $\mu$ L of forward and reverse primers (at a concentration of 8 pmol/ $\mu$ L) and 0.25  $\mu$ L of deoxynucleotide triphosphates (at a concentration of 10 mmol/L) (Roche Molecular Biochemicals) (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004).

Forward and reverse primers as well as deoxynucleotide triphosphates were processed

using 1 unit of shrimp alkaline phosphatase (at a concentraiton of 1 unit/ $\mu$ L) (Roche Molecular Biochemicals), 1 unit of *Escherichia coli* exonuclease I (at a concentration of 10 units/ $\mu$ L) (US Biochemical, Cleveland, OH), 1  $\mu$ L of 10× buffer, and 7.9  $\mu$ L of water (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004). This step was undertaken in order to "[clean] the PCR products by digesting the excess primers and deoxynucleotides" (Shen et al. 2005a).

Reverse extension primers were 5'-CTACACAGGCTGCTGCTG CTGCT-3', 5'-CGGGGGGCTCTCTTCTTCAGC-3', 5'-GTCGGCGGCGGCTGCCCTCCC-3', 5'-CCCTCCTAC AGGTGCTGTTCA and 3'-CTGAGCAATCTGCTCTATCCTCT-5' for *ERCC1* 8092C/A, *XRCC1* Arg194Trp, *XRCC1* Arg399Gln, *OGG1* Ser326Cys and *XPD* Lys751Gln, respectively (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004).

Genotyping (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004) was carried out via an AcycloPrime FP SNP detection kit, which included dideoxynucleotide triphosphates labeled with R110 or TAMRA (PerkinElmer Life Science, Boston, MA). The reaction mixture included 1  $\mu$ L of G/T Terminator mix, 0.05  $\mu$ L of acycloprimer enzyme, 2  $\mu$ L of 10× reaction buffer, 0.5  $\mu$ L (10 pmol/ $\mu$ L) of extension primer (for a total of 7  $\mu$ L of reaction mixture), and 9.45  $\mu$ L of water. Plates were read with a Perkin-Elmer Victor instrument (PerkinElmer Life Science, Boston, MA).

# **Taqman Assay**

Polymorphisms in *XPA* (-4A/G) and *XPD* (Asp312Asn) were genotyped using the Taqman assay (Taqman PCR Core Reagent kit) (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA), also known as the fluorogenic 5'-nuclease assay (Crew et al. 2007) (Lee et al. 1993). The following fluorogenic oligonucleotide reverse probes were used for allele recognition: 5'- AAGCCCCGTCGGCCGCCGCCATCTC[C/T]GGCCCACTCCGAGGACC TAGCTCCC-3' for *XPA* and 5'-

CGGGGGCTCACCCTGCAGCACTTCGT[C/T]GGCCCACTCCGAGGACCTAGCTCCC-3' for *XPD*. PCR amplification of 15 ng of genomic DNA was completed in a thermal cycler (95°C for 10 minutes, 40 cycles of 95°C for 25 seconds, 65°C for 1 minute) (ABI 7500, Applied Biosystems) . Finally, "the fluorescence profile of each well was measured in an ABI 7500HT Sequence Detection System and the results were analyzed with Sequence Detection Software (Applied Biosystems)" (Crew et al. 2007). The Taqman assay with fluorogenic 5'-nuclease is a more robust genotyping method than FP "with well-established commercially available assays" (Crew et al. 2007) (Lee et al. 1993).

# Sequenom

Sequenom's high-throughput matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight (MALDI-TOF) mass spectrometry was used for genotyping polymorphisms in *XPF* (Arg415Gln) and *XPG* (His1104Asp) (BioServe Biotechnologies, Laurel, MD) (Ahn et al. 2004, Fannon et al. 2002). The primers used for PCR amplification of genomic DNA were 5'-

GGAAACTAGGAGGACAAGTGAG-3' and 5'-GACTTCTTCAGCTTTGCTATCC-3' for *XPF*, and 5'-CAGCTGTTCTCCTTTGTACATTC-3' and 5'-AAACCCAGAAGAGAGGGCATAAC-3' for *XPG*. PCR was conducted using Taq polymerase (0.02  $\mu$ L) (Quiagen, Valencia, CA), water (0.73  $\mu$ L), 10 x Buffer B (0.5  $\mu$ L) (Solis Biodyne), MgCl2 (0.5  $\mu$ L, at a concentration of 25 mmol/L), dNTPs (2.5 mmol/L each, 0.25  $\mu$ L), the forward and reverse primers described above, and 2  $\mu$ L of DNA, which was diluted to 2.5 ng/ $\mu$ L (total volume = 5  $\mu$ L) (Ahn et al. 2004). The Sequenom method is the most recent genotyping method used in the LIBCSP and was chosen for its ability to multiplex (Crew et al. 2007).

# Quality Control

As quality control measures, "controls for genotype at each locus and two no DNA controls were included on each plate" and "any samples that were outside the variables defined by the controls were identified as non-informative and retested" (Crew et al. 2007). The positive controls for genotype were obtained through direct sequencing of relevant SNPs (Shen et al. 2005a). In addition, duplicates for approximately 8-11% of DNA samples, depending on the polymorphism, were selected for re-sampling (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004). Laboratory personnel were blinded to both case/control status and duplicate sample status. Duplicate samples for all polymorphisms showed concordance of greater than 90% based on the  $\kappa$  statistic (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005a, Terry et al. 2004). For discordant pairs, data from the first genotyping assay were used, though including or excluding these pairs did not meaningfully alter overall results (Terry et al. 2004) (Dr.Mary Beth Terry, personal communication 2012).

### COVARIATE ASSESSMENT

As described previously (Chapter II), trained interviewers completed two-hour in home questionnaires with both cases and controls, which evaluated information on a wide range of potential confounders, effect modifiers and known or suspected breast cancer risk factors (Gammon et al. 2002b). Most cases and controls also completed a self-administered validated Block FFQ (Block et al. 1986, 1990, Gammon et al. 2002b, Potischman et al. 1997). Also, most cases signed a medical release form allowing access to information on clinical characteristics of their disease (Gammon et al. 2002b)

Potential confounders for this investigation include age in five-year groupings, educational attainment (less than high school, high school graduate, some college, college

graduate, or post college), religion (none, Protestant, Catholic, Jewish, other), pre-tax annual household income for the year prior to the reference date (<\$15,000, \$15,000-\$19,999, \$20,000-\$24,999, \$25,000-\$34.99, \$35,000-\$49,999, \$50,000-\$69,999, \$70,000-\$89,999, or \$90,000+), parity (continuous), age at first birth (continuous), and race (white, African American, or other). Information on all of these variables was collected in the main case-control questionnaire (Gammon et al. 2002b). Potential non-genetic effect modifiers are menopausal status (postmenopausal vs. premenopausal), and fruit or vegetable intake (high vs. low intake).

The fruit and vegetable consumption variable was derived from an FFQ assessing dietary patterns in the year prior to the reference date (Block et al. 1986, 1990, Gammon et al. 2002b, Potischman et al. 1997). Menopausal status was defined using self-reported information regarding date of last menstrual period, smoking status, hormone replacement therapy use, and history of hysterectomy or oophorectomy (Gammon et al. 2002b). A woman was considered postmenopausal if she reported a complete oophorectomy prior to reference date or that her last menstrual period preceded the reference date by at least 6 months. More detailed information regarding variable definition for menopausal status can be found in Chapter II.

This dissertation aims to evaluate associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer divided into subtypes based on tumor markers (specifically, with respect to hormone receptor status and *p53* mutation status). Hormone receptor (ER/PR) status was ascertained for LIBCSP cases by abstracting their pathology reports (Gammon et al. 2002b). Prior publications report that the majority of LIBCSP cases have ER+/PR+ breast tumors (e.g. Gammon et al. 2004b, Steck et al. 2007). Breast tumor *p53* mutation status was analyzed using archived paraffinembedded tumor tissue (n = 859). The extracted tumor DNA was analyzed for mutations in exons 5-8 of the *p53* gene by a multistep process wherein samples were amplified using PCR and

screened via the Surveyor Mutation Detection Kit (Transgenomic, Omaha, NE, USA) (Rossner et al. 2008). Samples screening positive for possible mutations were confirmed and identified through PCR amplification and direct sequencing with an ABI 3100 capillary sequencer (Applied Biosystems Inc, Foster City, CA, USA) (Mordukhovich et al. 2009, Rossner et al. 2008). A total of 151 *p53* mutations in 15% of analyzed tumors were detected (83% point mutations, 17% insertions/deletions) (Morduhovich et al. 2009, Rossner et al. 2008). Case characteristics did not significantly vary by tumor tissue availability (Rossner et al. 2008).

The LIBCSP reports associations between overall breast cancer risk and parity and age at first birth in age-adjusted models (Gammon et al. 2002b). Null results were found for education, income, and race in age-adjusted models (Gammon et al. 2002b). More detailed analyses in the LIBCSP have revealed positive associations between breast cancer and reduced fruit and vegetable intake (Gaudet et al. 2004). The LIBCSP also reported a strengthened negative association between fruit and vegetable intake and postmenopausal breast cancer among women with ER-positive tumors (Gaudet et al. 2004). No other potential confounders or effect modifiers have been evaluated with respect to tumor p53 mutation or hormone receptor status.

## STATISTICAL APPROACH

#### Descriptive Statistics

The sample size, mean, median, range and interquartile range were calculated for traffic PAH variables from all analyses, including sensitivity analyses (see Chapter III). Means and sample sizes for all exposure variables were also calculated according to case-control status. Spearman and Pearson correlations (Rothman and Greenland 1998) between selected exposure variables were evaluated as well (Chapter III). All statistical analyses were conducted using SAS versions 9.1.3 or 9.3 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC).

# Exposure Variable Considerations

Two residential traffic PAH exposure variables were chosen as the main *a priori* exposures of interest: 1995 exposure (complete case analysis) and 1980-1995 exposure (with up to 20% multiple imputation). These variables were selected in order to maximize study power, while simultaneously benefiting from the availability of long-term data in the LIBCSP. Associations between breast cancer and longer-term traffic PAH exposure durations were explored as well (1960-1990, 1960-1995). The association between breast cancer and peak (i.e maximum annual) exposure between 1960 and 1990 was evaluated in order to explore the importance of high short-term traffic PAH exposure relative to cumulative long-term exposure (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2009).

Some researchers believe that environmental exposures may be most relevant to breast cancer risk during certain critical windows of exposure, such as prior to first birth or during the teenage years (Hiatt et al. 2009). The LIBCSP study likely does not have sufficient power to effectively explore this possibility. However, prior LIBCSP investigations report associations between breast cancer and long-term cumulative measures of PAH-related exposures, such as long-term residential passive smoking (Gammon et al. 2004b) and lifetime intake of grilled or smoked meat (Steck et al. 2007). A 2006 LIBCSP study explored the possibility of critical windows of susceptibility with respect to average lifetime alcohol intake and reported that associations with breast cancer did not vary by timing of exposure (Terry et al. 2006).

This analysis utilized relative rather than absolute benzo[a]pyrene exposure estimates (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2011). Specifically, the value for long-term PAH exposure variables was calculated as a function of average estimated benzo[a]pyrene exposure for the year 1995. An absolute benzo[a]pyrene exposure calculation may be misleading, as benzo[a]pyrene is

meant to be a surrogate for all traffic PAHs (Dr. Jan Beyea, personal communication 2011). *Main Effects Regressions* 

Cubic smoothing b-splines (Hastie et al. 2009, Rothman and Greenland 1998) were implemented in order to derive a data-driven exposure-outcome curve for the unimputed 1995, 1980-1995, and 1960-1990 traffic exposure variables in relation to breast cancer risk. Spline analyses determined that the use of a continuous exposure variable was not appropriate (see Chapter III), and that the use of categorical variables was more fitting. Quantile cutpoints for the exposure variables ( $<50^{\text{th}}$  (referent), 50- $<75^{\text{th}}$ , 75-95<sup>th</sup>, and  $>95^{\text{th}}$  percentiles) were informed by the spline figures (see Chapter III for more details).

Associations between residential vehicular traffic exposure estimates and breast cancer case-control status were evaluated using multivariable unconditional logistic regression to estimate odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (95% CIs) (Hosmer and Lemeshow 1989). For the years spanning 1980 and 1995, the partially imputed traffic PAH exposure variable included women with up to 20% of their total traffic PAH exposure originally missing during these years. Exposure gaps were filled using multiple imputation (Rubin 1996), described in detail in Chapter II. Participants with more than 20% missing data for this time span were dropped from the analysis. For the variable representing exposure during the year 1995 only, a complete case analysis was employed.

Analyses were also conducted among the following subsets of participants: (1) a complete case analysis among women with no missing exposure information between the years 1980 and 1995, (2) among women with up to 30% of their residential traffic PAH exposure information imputed between the years 1980 and 1995, (3) among a subset of women with PAH exposure data spanning the years 1960 to 1995 (up to 20% multiple imputation), and (4) among a

subset of women with PAH exposure data spanning the years 1960 to 1990, in order to account for possible latency effects (up to 20% multiple imputation). Among women with up to 20% of imputed exposure information between 1960 and 1990, the association between breast cancer and peak annual benzo[a]pyrene exposure was explored as well (Hosmer and Lemeshow 1989, Rothman and Greenland 1998).

In addition, the following sensitivity analyses were conducted. The association between breast cancer and traffic exposure in 1995 was evaluated among women residing in their current home for 15 or more years (Appendix Table A2.2), and participants with the highest exposure levels (top 2 and 5) were removed from main effects regression analyses for the following variables: 1995, 1980-1995, 1960-1990 (Appendix Table A2.3). Finally, additional sensitivity analyses were conducted for the 1960-1990 variable (single imputation): varying the relative contribution of the pre-arrival surrogate to total dose (Appendix Table A2.4), removing the contribution of intersections from the exposure model (Appendix Table A2.5), and imputing according to census place (Appendix Table A2.6).

Associations between breast cancer and 1995 and 1960-1990 traffic PAH exposure levels were also explored with breast cancer cases subdivided according to tumor characteristics. Specifically, this study evaluated associations with breast cancer subtypes categorized according to tumor *p53* mutation status (*p53*-mutation negative vs. *p53*-mutation positive) and hormone receptor status. Tumor hormone receptor status was classified in two different ways for this subanalysis: (1) ER+/PR+ versus ER-/PR+, ER+/PR-, or ER-/PR-, and (2) ER-/PR- versus ER+/PR+, ER+/PR-, or ER-/PR+ (Potter et al. 1995, Yang et al, 2011). The first categorization was chosen for public health reasons: the ER+/PR+ subtype is the most common breast cancer subtype among US women and may account for the higher levels of breast cancer incidence in

this country relative to lower-risk countries (Yasui and Potter 1995). The second categorization was chosen because there is reason to believe that ER-/PR- breast tumors differ in etiology from luminal ER+ or PR+ cancers (Potter et al. 1995). Effect estimates for different tumor subtypes were compared using ratios of the ORs (Schlesselman 1982). The 1995 exposure variable was chosen in order to maximize power for tumor subgroup analyses, and the 1960-1990 variable was chosen because of the information it provides on long-term exposures. The same quantile cutpoints used for the main effects analyses were used for the 1995 variable when evaluating tumor heterogeneity by hormone receptor status (see Chapter 3). The two upper quantiles were collapsed due to sample size constraints within tumor subtype subgroups when evaluating this association for the 1960-1990 variable, and when examining tumor heterogeneity by p53mutation status (Appendix Table A2.7).

# **Confounding**

Because cases and controls were frequency matched by five-year age group, all statistical models must be adjusted for age group at reference (age at date of diagnosis for cases and age at date of identification for controls). Other potential confounders were identified by a thorough review of the relevant literature and analysis of causal diagrams (specifically, directed acyclic graphs) (Shrier and Platt 2008). *A priori*, it was decided that a potential confounder would be included in regressions if it caused at least a 10% change in the main effect of the 1995 traffic PAH variable on breast cancer risk when added to age-adjusted models (Rothman and Greenland 1998; see Chapter III). Potential confounders include educational level (less than high school, high school graduate, some college, college graduate, post college), annual household income (<\$15,000, \$15,000-\$19,999, \$20,000-\$24,999, \$25,000-\$34,999, \$35,000-\$49,999, \$50,000-\$69,999, \$70,000-\$89,999, \$90,000+), body mass index at reference (in kg/m<sup>2</sup>), race (White,

African American, other), religion (none, Prostestant, Catholic, Jewish, other), number of live births (continuous), and age at first birth (continuous).

The amount of missing data was low for most of these variables (n=10 for education, n=3 for race, n=0 for parity, and n=1 for age at first birth, out of a total of 3,064 study participants; Gammon et al. 2002b). However, 11.5% of participants were missing information on household income (Gammon et al. 2004a). Therefore, income values were imputed from regression models for cases and controls. These models included age, race and education (Gammon et al. 2004a, Rubin 1996).

### **Effect Modification**

# **DNA Repair Variants**

This analysis examines gene-environment interactions between traffic benzo[a]pyrene exposure (years 1995 and 1960-1990) and genetic variants in NER and BER DNA repair pathways (for *ERCC1*, *OGG1*, *XPA*, *XPD*, *XPF*, *XPG*, and *XRCC1*) with respect to breast cancer risk. The PAH exposure variable for the year 1995 was used in order to maximize statistical power for gene-environment interaction analyses. However, the 1960-1990 variable may be a more accurate reflection of true long-term exposure opportunity, and was therefore examined as well. All of the genetic variants have been previously tested for deviations from HWE within the LIBCSP study population, and all were found to be in HWE among controls (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004).

For most genetic variants of interest, gene-environment interactions were explored using a co-dominant genetic model in which participants with heterozygote and variant homozygote genotypes are assessed independently relative to a common referent group comprising women with dominant homozygote genotypes (Ziegler and Konig 2006). This approach was chosen

because there is no *a priori* reason to combine women with heterozygote and variant homozygote genotypes into a single group, and because previous LIBCSP reports assessing gene-environment interactions between DNA repair polymorphisms and PAH-related exposures suggested differences between participants with heterozygote and variant homozygote genotypes that were not present when evaluating the main effects of these polymorphisms on breast cancer risk (Crew et al. 2007, Terry et al. 2004). However, a dominant genetic model was implemented when any cell sizes comprised fewer than 10 participants. Specifically, in these cases, women with heterozygote and variant homozygote genotypes were assessed relative to a referent group comprising women with dominant homozygote genotypes (Ziegler and Konig 2006). Effect modification by genetic polymorphisms was evaluated using two methods: (1) running separate regression models stratified by genotype and (2) evaluating multiplicative interactions using likelihood ratio tests (Rothman and Greenland 1998, Ziegler and Konig 2006).

In addition, effect modification by total number of 'high-risk' alleles was evaluated via (1) analyses stratified by low, intermediate, and high-risk genotype categories (Crew et al. 2007), and (2) likelihood ratio tests to assess multiplicative interactions (Rothman and Greenland 1998). 'High-risk' alleles may be variant or wild-type alleles, and were determined by examining associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer within models stratified by genotype (see Chapter IV). Previously reported main effects of genotypes on breast cancer odds are shown in Appendix Table A2.8.

## **Non-Genetic Covariates**

Interactions between traffic PAH exposure variables (1995 [CCA] and 1960-1990 [20% MI]) and non-genetic covariates were evaluated with respect to breast cancer occurrence. Specifically, potential effect modification by menopausal status (postmenopausal vs.

premenopausal; Appendix Table A2.9) and fruit and vegetable intake (high vs. low, classified according to previously reported main effects on breast cancer risk, Gaudet et al. 2004) were examined (see Chapter III). Interactions were evaluated by running stratified regressions as well as through likelihood ratio tests (Rothman and Greenland 1998).

Menopausal status was initially classified as unknown for the 11.8% of women who had a hysterectomy but not an accompanying complete oophorectomy or who were using hormone replacement therapy. Information on smoking status was used to reduce this percentage such that "any smoker with unknown menopausal status was categorized as postmenopausal if her age was >54.8 years (90th percentile for natural menopause among smoking controls), and any nonsmoker with unknown menopausal status was categorized as postmenopausal if her age was <55.4 years (90% percentile for natural menopause among nonsmoking controls)" (Gammon et al. 2002b). This reduced the percentage of participants with missing menopausal status to 3.04% (Gammon et al. 2002b).

### Interpretation of Results

This investigation did not rely solely on significance testing for interpreting main effects of traffic PAHs on breast cancer risk (overall or with the breast cancer outcome categorized according to tumor *p53* mutation status or hormone receptor status), or when evaluating effect modification by genes and other covariates. The precision of confidence intervals, the sizes of effect estimates, and patterns of associations were also taken into account when interpreting results (see Chapters III and IV). Results from this investigation, whether positive or null, were carefully interpreted in light of study limitations and strengths. The role of chance findings was acknowledged when discussing results.

## STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

### Traffic PAH Exposure Model

Data regarding tailpipe emissions and transportation patterns are not reliably available prior to the year 1960. Therefore, residential traffic PAH exposures were not modeled prior to this date (Beyea et al. 2005). In addition, the LIBCSP did not collect residential history information outside of Nassau and Suffolk counties or for addresses within Nassau or Suffolk counties at which a participant resided for less than one year. Non-residential traffic-related PAH exposure estimates, such as while at work or driving, could not be modeled. Exposures while driving could be especially important for women living in the lowest exposure regions in Nassau or Suffolk counties (Beyea et al. 2005). Calculated "peak exposures on roads were generally ten times higher than average residential exposures" (Beyea et al. 2005). These omissions inevitably lead to some degree of misclassification. The effect on model accuracy of time spent away from home may, however, be less than expected due to the large exposure component at night arising from pollutant drift from rush-hour traffic (Beyea et al. 2005). Other limitations of the exposure model include uncertainties in chosen model parameters, such as dispersion variables, meteorological variables, the relative importance of emissions at traffic intersections, or building penetration factors, which could result in misclassification of the traffic PAH exposure variable.

The exposure model does not incorporate non-traffic sources of PAHs, including ambient sources such as cigarette smoke, residential heating, cooking, or leaf-burning. However, traffic is often the largest ambient source of PAHs in or near urban areas (Bostrom et al. 2002, Dubowsky et al. 1999, Dunbar et al. 2001, IARC 1989), and is usually the largest source of air pollution in these areas (Maitre et al. 2002, WHO 1996). Furthermore, traffic is more likely to release smaller, more health-relevant particles than some of the aforementioned ambient

exposure sources (Kocbach et al. 2006). The geographic model also did not incorporate information regarding 'canyon effects' due to row housing (Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2000), which is rare in the study area, and did not account for the small number of roads that were added to the study area after 1960, which is likely to have a minor impact on exposure estimates based on sensitivity analyses (Beyea et al. 2005).

Only benzo[a]pyrene was modeled as a surrogate for all traffic PAHs. Traffic pollution also contains a large number of non-PAH chemicals, some of which are confirmed carcinogens (e.g. benzene and formaldehyde; Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 1989, 2006, 2008). Therefore, it is impossible to definitively ascribe health effects to a single traffic pollutant based on an observational study. However, benzo[a]pyrene is one of the most carcinogenic PAHs and is representative of overall PAH exposure from vehicle exhaust (Bostrom et al. 2002, Fertmann et al. 2002). Furthermore, due to their "potency and high concentrations" in vehicular exhaust, particulate-phase PAHs are considered among the most carcinogenic components of traffic emissions (Boothe and Shendell 2008). Finally, despite being correlated, traffic-related pollutants do not have identical distributions. In the LIBCSP, exposure estimates were modeled using PAH-specific vehicle emissions data, PAH-specific dispersion parameters, and were validated and calibrated against residential soil PAH levels and PAH-DNA adduct levels in mononuclear cells (Beyea et al. 2006). As an illustrative example, the benzo[a]pyrene geographic model used in the LIBCSP needed to be altered in order to predict carbon monoxide levels for a validation exercise. Specifically, the carbon monoxide model excluded "all depletion phenomena, because deposition, washout, and photo decay are negligible in the case of CO" (Beyea et al. 2006).

The above limitations should be interpreted in light of realistic standards in the literature.

Specifically, the standard approach in environmental epidemiology is to assign exposure estimates (often short-term and/or self-reported) based on relatively crude measures such as readings from sparse pollutant monitors or distance from major roads, and thus even uncertain modeling parameters are likely to be an improvement over these approaches (Beyea 1999). The state of the art exposure model used to generate LIBCSP residential traffic PAH exposure estimates is a vast improvement over many comparable studies. Model parameters were validated and calibrated against extensive PAH-related field data from the LIBCSP, thereby greatly increasing confidence in their credibility (Beyea et al. 2006). Sensitivity analyses suggest that modeling uncertainties are not likely to strongly impact residential traffic PAH exposure estimates (Beyea et al. 2005). Most LIBCSP participants provided at least one address that geocoded to street level (for addresses through the year 1990, n= 2,601; for 1995 addresses, n = 2,655).

Specific strengths of the traffic-related PAH exposure model include a comprehensive individualized ambient benzo[a]pyrene exposure metric spanning a large geographic area, and accounting for participants' residential histories for up to a 35 year period. Exposure estimates were derived using a sophisticated historical geographic model that incorporated information on a wide range of factors including changing historical vehicular emissions and transportation patterns, meteorologic data, pollutant dispersion and deposition variables, acceleration and deceleration at intersections, cruise and cold-engine emissions, building penetration factors, and background ambient PAH from distant traffic and other PAH sources (Beyea et al. 2006). The model was validated and calibrated against field data (specifically, residential soil PAHs, PAH-DNA adducts in mononuclear cells, and carbon monoxide concentrations at an EPA monitoring site; Beyea et al. 2006). Participants were exposed to a wide range of residential traffic PAH

levels, due to the gradient of urbanization across the study area (Beyea et al. 2006). Finally, since breast cancer develops over many years (Clark et al. 1997), a long modeled exposure period may be relevant to assessing relationships with breast cancer. Residential PAH and other pollutant exposure levels can vary greatly from year to year for a given woman due to, for example, changes in emissions or moving to a new residence (Beyea et al. 2005).

### **Other Considerations**

This investigation may be subject to potential limitations standard to epidemiological studies such as laboratory errors with respect to genotyping or tumor classification, inaccurate reporting or recording of confounding or modifying covariates, and differential misclassification with respect to case-control status (Rothman and Greenland 1998). However, the LIBCSP employed extensive quality control measures, both with regard to genotyping (e.g. genotyping randomly distributed duplicate DNA samples, Crew et al. 2007; see Chapter II for more details) and other data collection and storage procedures (e.g. running data range and logic checks and re-interviewing a random sample of 20% of participants, Gammon et al. 2002b; see Chapter II for more details). Identical data collection and storage strategies were used for case and control participants. These measures likely reduce the probability and extent of potential study limitations (Gammon et al. 2002b).

Study participation rates differed between eligible cases and controls (82.1% vs. 62.7%, respectively) (Gammon et al. 2002b). Reduced participation among eligible controls was driven by lower participation rates among elderly women (Gammon et al. 2002b). Finally, the LIBCSP is a fairly homogenous study population with respect to race (primarily white), socioeconomic status (relatively high) and geographic area. This is both a strength and a limitation. Participant homogeneity is an advantage with respect to confounder control as it decreases the likelihood of

residual confounding, but participant homogeneity also reduces the generalizability of study findings.

The LIBCSP provides a large study population with high response rates for both cases and controls (Gammon et al. 2002b), and DNA was collected from most LIBCSP participants (Gammon et al. 2002b). The higher resulting study power is important for effectively evaluating associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer, and is especially important for evaluating statistical interactions, such as with genetic variants. A case-control study provides the most efficient means of examining associations with breast cancer risk, as a prohibitively large and resource-intensive cohort would be needed to obtain the same number of cases due to the relatively low population incidence of breast cancer (ACS 2009-2010, Rothman and Greenland 1998). The LIBCSP utilized extensive quality control procedures for questionnaire data and for the laboratory component of the investigation, as described above (Crew et al. 2007, Gammon et al. 2002b). The LIBCSP also recruited incident rather than prevalent cases, which increases the likelihood of identifying risk factors for breast cancer occurrence rather than survival (Gammon et al. 2004b, Rothman and Greenland 1998).

Additional strengths of this study include access to the resources of a large populationbased investigation with extensive information on a wide range of variables including demographic and lifestyle factors, active and passive cigarette smoking history, reproductive and medical history, dietary intake, tumor markers and subtypes, and a variety of genetic polymorphisms (Gammon et al. 2002b). This facilitates effectively controlling for potential confounders, assessing effect modification, and evaluating tumor subtype-specific risk factor associations.

## SUMMARY

The Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project is a large, population-based case-control study which has developed a unique and comprehensive long-term measure of residential exposure to ambient PAHs from vehicular traffic (Beyea et al. 2006). The historical exposure model was validated against relevant field data from the LIBCSP (specifically, soil PAHs, PAH-DNA adduct levels in mononuclear cells, and carbon monoxide concentrations at an EPA monitoring location) (Beyea et al. 2006). The LIBCSP has collected extensive information regarding breast tumor subtypes and a wide range of established or possible breast cancer risk factors, confounders, and effect modifiers, including genetic polymorphisms in relevant biological pathways (Gammon et al. 2002b, Gammon and Santella 2008).

This dissertation analysis aims to (1) evaluate associations between residential trafficrelated PAH exposure and breast cancer, and (2) assess interactions between traffic PAH exposure and DNA repair polymorphisms in nucleotide excision repair and base excision repair pathways with respect to breast cancer risk. Secondary research goals include evaluating associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer categorized according to tumor subtypes (based on hormone receptor status and *p53* mutation status), and assessing interactions between traffic PAHs and fruit and vegetable intake as well as menopausal status with respect to breast cancer occurrence.

PAHs are ubiquitous environmental carcinogens which are found in high concentrations in traffic exhaust (Boothe and Shendell 2008, IARC 2010). PAHs are potent mammary carcinogens in laboratory animals (el-Bayoumy et al. 1995), and PAH-DNA adducts, air pollution, and traffic exposure are consistently linked with breast cancer in epidemiological studies (Beyea et al. 2006, Bonner et al. 2005, Gammon and Santella 2008, Rundle et al. 2002a).

However, the relevant epidemiological literature to date is sparse and no previous research has attempted to evaluate the association between such a comprehensive and long-term air pollution or traffic exposure metric and breast cancer risk, or to evaluate interactions between air pollution, DNA repair genotypes, and fruit and vegetable intake.

# CHAPTER III: EXPOSURE TO TRAFFIC-RELATED POLYCYCLIC AROMATIC HYDROCARBONS AND BREAST CANCER RISK

# INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is the most common malignancy among women in the United States (ACS 2011-2012). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are ubiquitous pollutants formed from incomplete combustion (Boström et al. 2002). PAHs are genotoxic prooxidants, confirmed human lung carcinogens, and potent mammary carcinogens in laboratory animals (IARC 2010). However, the association between PAHs and breast cancer in women is unclear (Gammon and Santella 2008). Previous population studies have reported associations between PAH-related exposures and breast cancer. For example, PAHs bind to DNA, including in breast tissue, and the resulting DNA adducts have been linked with breast cancer in epidemiological studies, although the research is scant (Gammon et al. 2002c), whereas breast cancer is thought to develop over many years. Thus, it is of interest to evaluate longer-term PAH exposures in relation to breast cancer risk.

Vehicular traffic is a major source of PAH exposure, especially near urban areas (Fromme et al. 2004), and is a ubiquitous and generalizable air pollution exposure surrogate (Boström et al. 2002). Studies consistently report positive associations between breast cancer and air pollution, although the exposure assessment methods in these previous reports varied (Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Lewis-Michel et al. 1996, Nie et al. 2007, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). Some investigations relied on simple traffic density data or sparse monitors, evaluated relatively brief periods of exposure, focused on nitrogen oxides rather than carcinogenic

particulate pollution, or used unvalidated exposure assessment methods. Further progress requires sophisticated modeling to reconstruct long-term cumulative exposures to ambient PAHs.

Breast cancer risk factor profiles differ by menopausal status and tumor subtype (ACS 2011-2012, Chen and Colditz 2007), and fruits and vegetables may modify the carcinogenic effects of PAHs via antioxidant and other chemopreventive properties (Hecht et al. 2000, Jin et al. 2006). However, whether the association between ambient PAHs and breast cancer varies by fruit/vegetable intake, tumor characteristics, and menopausal status is not well understood.

Our population-based study aims to evalute the association between breast cancer incidence and traffic-related PAH exposure, overall and within subgroups of fruit/vegetable intake, menopausal status and tumor subtypes (Gammon et al. 2002b). For our study reported here, we utilized long-term, individualized residential traffic PAH exposure estimates, which were reconstructed using a comprehensive, extensively validated exposure model (Beyea et al. 2006). It is important to clarify the association between traffic PAHs and breast cancer given the high incidence of breast cancer and widespread exposure to traffic pollution worldwide.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

We used data from the case-control component of the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project (LIBCSP), a population-based investigation conducted among women residing in Nassau and Suffolk counties in Long Island, NY (Gammon et al. 2002b). All participating institutions provided Institutional Review Board approval for this study.

# Study Population

Eligible case participants were diagnosed with a first primary invasive or *in situ* breast cancer between August 1996 and July 1997, and identified via rapid case ascertainment through contact with local pathology departments (Gammon et al. 2002b). Eligible control participants

were women with no history of breast cancer, and were identified using random digit dialing (Waksberg 1978) for women under age 65 and Health Care Finance Administration records for women aged 65 years or older. Controls were frequency matched based on the expected five-year age distribution among the case participants.

Respondents included 1,508 cases and 1,556 controls (82.1% and 62.7% of eligible participants, respectively), who ranged between 20 and 98 years of age and were mostly postmenopausal (67.4%) and white (92.8%); the racial distribution reflects that of the study counties at the time of data collection (Gammon et al. 2002b). Over 50% of participants reported a household income of \$50,000 or greater in the year prior to the study interview (Gammon et al. 2002b). In previous LIBCSP reports, we found that increased breast cancer risk was associated with: early age at menarche, few or no births, and little or no breastfeeding (Gammon et al. 2002b, Shantakumar 2007); increased body size (Eng et al. 2005) and little or no physical activity (McCullough et al. 2012) among postmenopausal women; low fruit/vegetable intake (Gaudet et al. 2004) and low flavonoid intake (Fink et al. 2007); and increased blood levels of PAH-DNA adducts (Gammon et al. 2002c), long-term residential environmental tobacco smoke exposure (Gammon et al. 2004b), and increased grilled/smoked food intake (Steck et al. 2007). *Study Questionnaire* 

Trained interviewers administered an at-home, two-hour structured questionnaire within a few months of diagnosis (cases) or study recruitment (controls). Detailed questionnaire information includes residential history, household income, educational attainment, race, religion, reproductive and medical histories, smoking, exogenous hormone use, and body size (Gammon et al. 2002b). A validated Block food frequency questionnaire (Block et al. 1986, 1990) was self-completed by 98% of cases and controls, and assessed usual dietary intake during

the year prior to the interview, including intake of fruits, fruit juices, and vegetables (Gaudet et al. 2004).

# Tumor Subtypes

Medical records were abstracted for 1,402 case participants to ascertain tumor estrogen and progesterone receptor (ER/PR) status subtypes (Gammon et al. 2002b). Tumor *p53* mutations, which can be induced by PAHs (Greenblatt et al. 1994), were determined using archived, paraffin-embedded tissue (n=859) (Rossner et al. 2009). Briefly, the extracted tumor DNA was amplified using PCR, screened via the Surveyor Mutation Detection Kit (Transgenomic, Omaha, NE, USA), and possible mutations were confirmed with an ABI 3100 capillary sequencer (Applied Biosystems Inc, Foster City, CA, USA).

### Traffic Exposure Assessment

Interviewers collected information regarding participants' lifetime residential histories in Nassau and Suffolk counties. Addresses at which a woman resided for at least one year were recorded and geocoded using BLR software (BLR Data, Inc. Lebanon, NH). Most participants (n=2,655) provided at least one address that geocoded to the street level. The percentage of addresses that geocoded successfully ranged between 60% in the 1960s and 85% in 1995 (Beyea et al. 2005).

The traffic exposure model (Beyea et al. 2005, 2006, 2013) used a road network comprising approximately 500,000 street segments in the New York metropolitan area, which includes Nassau and Suffolk counties. Emissions for each street segment were calculated as the product of hourly roadway-specific traffic counts and average U.S. tailpipe emissions for the years 1960, 1970, 1980, and 1990. Estimates for other years between 1960 and 1995 were derived via interpolation or extrapolation. Vehicular traffic estimates include adjustment for acceleration/deceleration at intersections (Beyea et al. 2006). Emissions within 80 kilometers of the study area were directly calculated, and the exposure model also included a background term (proportional to exposures from the 22 counties just outside of the two-county study area) to account for more distant roads (Beyea et al. 2006). Tailpipe emission parameters were derived from road tunnel measurements throughout the U.S. and checked using vehicles run on dynamometer test beds (Beyea et al. 2008). Roadway traffic counts were obtained from over 13,000 "annual average daily traffic" measurements, recorded in state and county records.

Roadway emissions were translated into predicted residential ambient benzo[a]pyrene concentrations, considered a surrogate for exposure to all traffic PAHs, using standard meteorological dispersion and deposition models (Beyea et al. 2006, Chock 1978, Viegele and Head 1978). Up to 100 meters from a road, traffic PAH levels were estimated using highway line-source models (Chock 1978). Beyond 100 meters, a standard Gaussian plume model with Briggs dispersion parameters (Viegele and Head 1978), which incorporated data on wind speed and direction, rain washout, photo decay, and particle deposition, was used (Beyea et al. 2006). Meteorological data were collected at Brookhaven National Laboratory (year 1993). Changing the year (1990) or location (MacArthur Airport) of meteorological data collection for a sensitivity analysis did not appreciably alter exposure estimates (Beyea et al. 2005). Finally, indoor exposures were calculated using a building penetration factor of 0.75 (Long et al. 2001). *Model Validation* 

The exposure model was modified to predict measured residential soil and carpet PAH levels among women living at their current address for at least 15 years, PAH-DNA adduct levels in circulating mononuclear cells collected at interview, and monitoring data for carbon monoxide, a traffic-related pollutant (Beyea et al. 2006). The model accurately predicted soil
PAHs, PAH-DNA adduct levels, and carbon monoxide concentrations, but not PAH levels in carpet dust (Beyea et al. 2006). The latter finding is consistent with a study showing that residential ambient PAH concentrations do not correlate with house dust PAH levels (Fromme et al. 2004).

The model was calibrated against soil and PAH-DNA adduct data through chi-squared minimization (Beyea et al. 2006). The soil-calibrated model provided the best fit to field data and was therefore used for regressions against breast cancer risk. Emissions during engine warm-up, which were included during model building, did not contribute to predicting soil PAH levels in validation exercises and were dropped from the exposure model (Beyea et al. 2006).

## Missing Exposure Data

Residential histories during 1960-1995 were incomplete for study participants who migrated to Long Island from other locations or whose recollection of prior addresses was incomplete (Beyea et al. 2013). Thus, we used a surrogate for pre-arrival exposure, which was standardized to the average estimated traffic PAH concentrations on Long Island during the relevant period, based on five-year intervals; variance was added during multiple imputation (MI) (Beyea et al. 2013, Rubin 1996). For missing post-arrival addresses, multiple imputation was used to estimate the function converting roadway emissions to exposures at individual residences, using interpolation or extrapolation from a woman's known addresses (Beyea et al. 2013).

#### Statistical Methods

We evaluated cumulative vehicular traffic exposures for the years 1995 (the year prior to case ascertainment), 1980-1995, 1960-1995 and 1960-1990, along with maximum annual exposure during 1960-1990. We restricted participants' percentage of imputed exposure to 20%

of total exposure during 1980-1995, 1960-1995, and 1960-1990 (Beyea et al. 2013). For 1995 exposures, we conducted a complete case analysis (CCA), in which all participants had complete, unimputed exposure information. As a sensitivity analysis, we evaluated 1980-1995 traffic exposure as a CCA and with up to 30% MI. We selected a range of exposure durations in order to maximize study power, which was higher for recent exposures, while also benefiting from long-term cumulative exposure information.

We calculated descriptive statistics for the exposure variables, overall and by case-control status, and evaluated Spearman and Pearson correlations (Rothman and Greenland 1998) between selected exposure variables. Exposure levels were normalized to the average benzo[a]pyrene exposure in 1995, and expressed as relative units (Beyea et al. 2013). Statistical analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.3 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC).

Prior to undertaking regression analyses, we used age-adjusted cubic smoothing splines with knots at each unique exposure value (Hastie and Tibshirani 1990) to evaluate the association between traffic exposure (1995, 1980-1995, 1960-1990) and breast cancer risk. The spline figures indicated that the association was not linear and were used to generate traffic PAH quantile cutpoints for regression models:  $<50^{\text{th}}$  (referent),  $50-<75^{\text{th}}$ ,  $75-95^{\text{th}}$ , and  $\ge95^{\text{th}}$  percentiles.

We used unconditional logistic regression (Hosmer and Lemeshow 1989) to estimate odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for associations between traffic estimates and breast cancer risk. When using partially imputed exposure variables, effect estimates and confidence limits were combined across 30 imputations using Rubin's rules (Rubin 1996).

All regression models were adjusted for the case-control frequency matching factor, fiveyear age group (Gammon et al. 2002b). Other potential confounders (educational level, annual household income, race, religion, parity, age at first birth, body mass index  $(kg/m^2)$ ) were

identified by a thorough literature review and analysis of directed acyclic graphs (Shrier and Platt 2008), and evaluated for model inclusion using a 10% change in estimate criterion relative to age-adjusted models (Rothman and Greenland 1998). No covariates meaningfully altered age-adjusted effect estimates (years 1995, 1960-1990), and thus all models adjust only for age group.

We explored effect modification by menopausal status (pre vs. postmenopausal) and fruit or vegetable intake in the year prior to the study interview ( $\leq$ 34 vs. 35+ servings/week) for 1995 and 1960-1990 exposures using stratified analyses and likelihood ratio tests for multiplicative interaction (Rothman and Greenland 1998). Menopausal status was defined using data from the study questionnaire (Shantakumar 2007). Fruit/vegetable intake was dichotomized based on previously reported effects on breast cancer risk in the LIBCSP (Gaudet et al. 2004).

We evaluated associations between traffic PAHs and breast tumor subtypes categorized according to *p53* mutation status (mutation-positive vs. mutation-negative; Mordukhovich 2010) and hormone receptor status (ER+PR+ vs. all other subtypes, and ER-PR- vs. all other subtypes; Yang et al. 2011, Yasui and Potter 1995). Using polytomous logistic regression (Hosmer and Lemeshow 1989), we simultaneously compared cases with each individual subtype to the control participants. The ratio of the odds ratios (Schlesselman 1982) was used to evaluate heterogeneity of the effect estimates across tumor types. The upper exposure quantiles (75-95<sup>th</sup> and  $\geq$ 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles) were collapsed when cell sizes comprised fewer than 10 participants.

#### RESULTS

The number of LIBCSP respondents for whom traffic estimates are available (520-1,274 cases; 566-1,334 controls) varied according to the exposure definition and the imputed data set (some women exceeded the limit on imputation percentage in certain imputation draws), and participants showed a wide range of exposure levels (Table 1). For example, exposures during

1995 ranged between 0.02 and 30.63 relative units, with an interquartile range of 0.64 to 1.24 and, by definition, a mean of 1.00. Mean exposure levels were consistently higher among cases (Table 2). In the year 1995, mean exposures were 1.03 and 0.97 units for cases and controls, respectively. The corresponding mean levels for cumulative exposure in 1960-1990 were 227.42 and 196.71 units of average annual exposure in the year 1995. Short-term and longer-term exposure estimates were highly correlated (Supplemental Material, Table S1).

Adjusted cubic spline figures suggested an increased breast cancer risk among women with the top 1% of traffic exposure levels (data not shown). These results are based on a small number of women. Hence, we used broader quantiles in regression models in order to stabilize the results. ORs from logistic regression models comparing participants with the top 5% of exposure levels to those with exposures below the median ranged between 0.98 (95% CI: 0.62, 1.53) for 1980-1995 exposure when we used a complete case analysis approach, and 1.44 (95% CI: 0.78, 2.68) for 1960-1990 exposure with up to 20% MI (Table 3). For recent exposure in 1995, the corresponding OR for the top 5% of exposure levels was 1.14 (95% CI: 0.80, 1.64) (Table 3). Effect estimates were strongest when considering the top 5% of long-term exposure estimates (1960-1990, 1960-1995), rather than more recent exposures, though confidence intervals were wide and included the null value (Table 3). Varying the percent of imputation allowed did not appreciably alter the results shown in Table 3. Additional sensitivity analyses (see Supplemental Material) also indicated that our findings are robust.

The traffic PAH-breast cancer association was stronger among women with low fruit/vegetable intake (Table 4). For example, among women with low fruit/vegetable intake, we observed elevated risks for the top 5% of 1995 traffic exposures compared to levels below the median (OR=1.46, 95% CI: 0.89, 2.40, p for trend=0.04). Among women with high

fruit/vegetable intake, the corresponding OR was 0.92 (95% CI: 0.53, 1.60) (p-interaction=0.01).

Traffic exposure and breast cancer risk were also more strongly associated among premenopausal women (Table 4), though there was no clear dose-response relationship. For example, the OR for the association between breast cancer and 1995 traffic exposure (75-95<sup>th</sup> percentile vs. below the median) was 1.64 (95% CI: 1.13, 2.38) among premenopausal women, but 0.80 (95% CI: 0.62, 1.02) among postmenopausal women (p-interaction=0.02).

Traffic exposure in 1995 (top 5% vs. below the median) was more strongly associated with ER-/PR-negative breast tumors (OR=1.67; 95% CI: 0.91, 3.05), rather than ER- or PR-positive tumors (ratio of the ORs=2.09, 95% CI: 1.08, 4.06) (Table 5). We observed no heterogeneity of the effect estimates for tumor p53-mutation status subtypes (data not shown). DISCUSSION

We observed a modest positive association between high-level residential exposure to vehicular traffic PAHs and breast cancer risk in this population-based study. The effect estimate for the association was increased by 14% for recent 1995 traffic exposure and by 44% for long-term (1960-1990) exposure, although the confidence intervals were wide. The effect estimate for the association between recent traffic exposure and breast cancer was increased by 46% among women with low fruit/vegetable intake, by 67% among those with hormone receptor-negative breast tumors, and by 64% among premenopausal women. Although U.S. traffic emissions are greatly reduced from the high levels of the 1960s and 1970s (Beyea et al. 2008), our results may have public health significance given widespread exposure to traffic pollution worldwide.

We observed stronger associations between traffic exposure and breast cancer risk among women with low fruit/vegetable intake, consistent with a previous LIBCSP report which found that associations with grilled/smoked meat intake – another major PAH source – were more

pronounced among participants who consumed low levels of fruits/vegetables (Steck et al. 2007). Similarly, fruit/vegetable intake was negatively associated with PAH-DNA adduct levels in the LIBCSP (Shantakumar et al. 2005) and in an epidemiologic study conducted in Europe (Palli et al. 2000). Components of fruits and vegetables have antioxidant and other chemopreventive properties and decrease carcinogenic effects of PAHs in animals (Hecht et al. 2000, Jin et al. 2006). Ours is the first population-based breast cancer study to evaluate interactions between air pollution and nutrition, and our results require confirmation.

Traffic-breast cancer associations were stronger among premenopausal women in our study, consistent with previous LIBCSP reports regarding combined active/passive smoking exposure (Gammon et al. 2004b) and PAH-DNA adducts (Gammon et al. 2002c). Similarly, a recent systematic review concluded that associations between environmental tobacco smoke and premenopausal, but not postmenopausal, breast cancer were "consistent with causality" (Johnson et al. 2011). We also found stronger associations with traffic among women with ER-/PR-negative breast tumors, which are overrepresented among premenopausal women (Chen and Colditz 2007). Previous studies conducted in an area with high industrial emissions reported positive associations between air pollution and breast cancer that varied inconsistently by menopausal status, depending on the exposure definition used, and did not vary by tumor hormone-receptor subtype (Bonner et al. 2005, Nie et al. 2007).

Traffic exposure was not related to tumor *p53*-mutation status in our study, consistent with an LIBCSP report evaluating active and passive smoking, grilled/smoked meat intake, and PAH-DNA adducts (Mordukhovich et al. 2010). Active, but not passive, smoking was associated with *p53*-mutation positive breast cancer in a smaller population study (Conway et al. 2002),

Several mechanisms potentially underlie the observed association between traffic-

related PAHs and breast cancer risk. PAHs are genotoxic, damaging DNA primarily through formation of PAH-DNA adducts; they may also induce inflammation and oxidative stress, resulting in oxidative DNA lesions (IARC 2010). Uncorrected DNA damage can cause somatic mutations in tumor suppressor genes or proto-oncogenes, which could in turn contribute to carcinogenesis (Gammon and Santella 2008, IARC 2010).

Limitations of our study include some missing address information, which was corrected in part through multiple imputation. Our results were robust to varying the percentage of imputation allowed (0-30%). In addition, the exposure model did not generate non-residential traffic exposure estimates. A nation-wide study reported that, on average, American men and women spend almost 70% of their day inside (64.97%) or just outside (2.50%) of their residences, both overall and in a large city (Chicago, IL) (Leech et al. 2002). A Canadian study found similar results among women only (Nethery et al. 2009).

The purpose of our exposure model was to estimate vehicular traffic exposures, thus by design we did not incorporate information on non-traffic sources of ambient PAHs, such as environmental tobacco smoke, cooking or heating (Beyea et al. 2013). Traffic is often the largest source of ambient PAHs near urban areas (Fromme et al. 2004, Nielsen 1996) and generates smaller, more inflammatory particles than some other ambient sources (Kocbach et al. 2006).

Benzo[a]pyrene was modeled as a surrogate for all traffic PAHs. Traffic pollution contains many chemicals, including many PAHs and other confirmed carcinogens (Boström et al. 2002). It is impossible to ascribe health effects to a single traffic pollutant based on an observational study. However, benzo[a]pyrene is one of the most carcinogenic PAHs and is representative of overall PAH exposure from vehicle exhaust (Boström et al. 2002), and particulate PAHs are among the most carcinogenic components of traffic exhaust (Boothe and

Shendell 2008). Furthermore, traffic pollutants do not have identical distributions (Beyea et al. 2006). In our study, exposures were modeled using PAH-specific emissions data and dispersion parameters, and were validated and calibrated against soil PAH levels (Beyea et al. 2006).

Strengths of our study include long-term, individualized traffic PAH exposure estimates generated from an extensively validated exposure model that incorporated information regarding historical tailpipe emissions, local traffic patterns, meteorological conditions, pollutant dispersion, deposition and decay data, building penetration, proximity to intersections, and background PAHs (Beyea et al. 2006). Participants had a wide range of exposure levels due to the gradient of urbanization across the study area (Beyea et al. 2006). In addition, the LIBCSP is a large, population-based study with detailed information regarding many covariates, which facilitates controlling for confounders, assessing effect modification, and evaluating heterogeneity within breast cancer subtypes (Gammon et al. 2002b).

#### CONCLUSIONS

We observed positive associations between breast cancer risk and comparatively high levels of residential traffic PAHs, particularly among women with low fruit/vegetable intake, hormone receptor negative tumors, and premenopausal breast cancer, although the confidence intervals were wide. Future studies should examine associations between traffic exposure and breast cancer within larger or more highly exposed study populations, and should evaluate interactions with genetic variants in relevant pathways. If confirmed, our results will contribute to increased understanding of breast cancer etiology, strengthen the biological plausibility of the relationship between vehicular traffic and breast cancer, and help identify vulnerable populations.

Traffic Exposure Years <sup>a</sup>	Ν	Mean	Median	Minimum	Maximum	IQR
1995 (CCA)	2608	1.00	0.84	0.02	30.63	0.64, 1.24
1980-1995 (CCA)	1719	22.22	18.51	1.78	389.40	13.96, 27.85
1980-1995 (20% MI) <sup>b</sup>	1966-1983	22.21	18.41	1.78	501.81	13.80, 27.59
1980-1995 (30% MI) <sup>b</sup>	2047-2069	22.06	18.21	1.78	501.81	13.74, 27.28
1960-1995 (20% MI) <sup>b</sup>	1112-1152	216.64	178.92	15.84	8876.15	128.98, 256.72
1960-1990 (20% MI) <sup>b</sup>	1095-1147	211.47	175.20	15.66	5469.61	127.77, 251.03
1960-1990 (20% MI, peak) <sup>b,c</sup>	1095-1147	13.38	10.77	0.88	333.70	7.52, 16.34

**Table 3.1.** Distributions of cumulative residential vehicular traffic PAH exposure estimates.

CCA: complete case analysis; IQR: interquartile range; MI: multiple imputation; PAH: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon

a) Exposures are normalized to the mean exposure level for 1995.

b) Combined over m=30 imputations. Sample size varies across imputed data sets.

c) Maximum annual exposure.

Table 3.2. Residential traffic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon exposure estimates by casecontrol status.

	Cases	(n = 1,508)	<b>Controls</b> ( <i>n</i> = 1,556)		
Traffic Exposure Years <sup>a</sup>					
	Ν	Mean (IQR)	Ν	Mean (IQR)	
1995 (CCA)	1274	1.03 (0.62)	1334	0.97 (0.55)	
1980-1995 (CCA)	846	22.78 (14.66)	873	21.68 (13.42)	
1980-1995 (20% MI) <sup>b</sup>	961-973	22.97 (14.12)	1004-1016	21.48 (13.39)	
1980-1995 (30% MI) <sup>b</sup>	995-1009	22.83 (14.10)	1048-1062	21.32 (13.16)	
1960-1995 (20% MI) <sup>b</sup>	528-561	232.65 (125.03)	577-608	201.94 (122.12)	
1960-1990 (20% MI) <sup>b</sup>	520-551	227.42 (125.31)	566-597	196.71 (122.06)	
1960-1990 (20% MI, peak) <sup>b,c</sup>	520-551	14.45 (9.21)	566-597	12.39 (7.96)	

CCA: complete case analysis; IQR: interquartile range; MI: multiple imputation

a) Exposures are normalized to the mean exposure level for 1995.b) Combined over m=30 imputations. Sample size varies across imputed data sets.

c) Maximum annual exposure.

Traffic Exposure Years	Cases	Controls	Percentiles of Exposure	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)
1995 (CCA)	645	659	$< 50^{th}$	1.00 (referent)
	299	353	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.87 (0.72, 1.04)
	260	261	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	1.01 (0.82, 1.23)
	70	61	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$	1.14 (0.80, 1.64)
1980-1995 (CCA)	431	428	<50 <sup>th</sup>	1.00 (referent)
	201	230	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.86 (0.68, 1.08)
	171	173	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	0.95 (0.74, 1.22)
	43	42	$\geq 95^{th}$	0.98 (0.62, 1.53)
1980-1995 (20% MI) <sup>a</sup>	491-502	498-510	<50 <sup>th</sup>	1.00 (referent)
	225-231	256-264	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.87 (0.70, 1.09)
	192-195	202-205	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	0.93 (0.74, 1.18)
	48-49	43-45	$\geq 95^{th}$	1.04 (0.68, 1.61)
1980-1995 (30% MI) <sup>a</sup>	514-526	526-539	< 50 <sup>th</sup>	1.00 (referent)
	230-238	266-274	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.87 (0.70, 1.08)
	195-201	205-209	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	0.95 (0.75, 1.20)
	49-50	45-46	$\geq 95^{th}$	1.05 (0.69, 1.61)
1960-1995 (20% MI) <sup>a</sup>	267-301	299-327	$< 50^{th}$	1.00 (referent)
	123-137	134-158	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.99 (0.72, 1.35)
	97-110	110-120	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	0.92 (0.66, 1.29)
	24-29	19-22	$\geq 95^{th}$	1.38 (0.74, 2.55)
1960-1990 (20% MI) <sup>a</sup>	262-287	289-320	$< 50^{th}$	1.00 (referent)
	122-139	136-155	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.99 (0.73, 1.36)
	96-111	111-121	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	0.95 (0.68, 1.32)
	24-29	19-21	$\geq 95^{th}$	1.44 (0.78, 2.68)
1960-1990 (20% MI, peak) <sup>b</sup>	249-271	269-291	$< 50^{th}$	1.00 (referent)
	118-126	135-151	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.91 (0.67, 1.25)
	112-126	121-134	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	1.02 (0.74, 1.40)
	32-39	27-33	$\geq 95^{th}$	1.29 (0.75, 2.24)

**Table 3.3**. Associations between varying time ranges of exposure to PAHs from residential traffic and breast cancer risk.

CCA: complete case analysis; CI: confidence interval; MI: multiple imputation; OR: odds ratio; PAH: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon

a) Combined over m=30 imputations. Sample size varies across imputed data sets.

b) Maximum annual exposure.

Traffic Exposure Classifications	Cases	Controls	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)	Cases	Controls	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> for interaction
			Fruit/vegetabl	e Intake <sup>a</sup>			
	Lo	ow				High	
1995 (CCA)							0.01
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	404	431	1.00 (referent)	228	215	1.00 (referent)	
50-75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	193	188	1.10 (0.86, 1.41)	98	159	0.58 (0.43, 0.80)	
75-95 <sup>th</sup> percentile	156	132	1.24 (0.94, 1.62)	99	120	0.78 (0.56, 1.08)	
$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$ percentile	42	30	1.46 (0.89, 2.40)	28	29	0.92 (0.53, 1.60)	
<i>p</i> for trend			0.04			0.14	
1960-1990 (20% N	MI) <sup>b,,c</sup>						0.04
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	169-182	174-200	1.00 (referent)	89-105	100-113	1.00 (referent)	
50-75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	79-92	73-84	1.19 (0.80, 1.77)	35-45	59-70	0.67 (0.39, 1.13)	
$\geq$ 75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	79-89	56-64	1.43 (0.94, 2.16)	42-49	66-72	0.71 (0.43, 1.15)	
<i>p</i> for trend			0.09			0.12	
			Menopausal	Status			
	Premen	opausal			Po	ostmenopausal	
1995 (CCA)							0.02
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	190	229	1.00 (referent)	439	397	1.00 (referent)	
50-75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	101	122	0.95 (0.68, 1.32)	193	222	0.79 (0.62, 1.00)	
75-95 <sup>th</sup> percentile	91	67	1.64 (1.13, 2.38)	166	186	0.80 (0.62, 1.02)	
$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$ percentile	16	16	1.20 (0.58, 2.47)	51	43	1.06 (0.69, 1.63)	
<i>p</i> for trend			0.04			0.21	
1960-1990 (20% N	MI) <sup>b,c</sup>						0.50
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	49-66	56-73	1.00 (referent)	209-228	210-240	1.00 (referent)	
50-75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	23-29	29-38	0.84 (0.42, 1.66)	95-108	101-114	1.00 (0.70, 1.42)	
$\geq$ 75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	23-29	19-26	1.31 (0.63, 2.71)	97-109	109-115	0.91 (0.64, 1.29)	
<i>p</i> for trend			0.60			0.60	

**Table 3.4**. Associations between residential vehicular traffic exposure and breast cancer risk, within strata of fruit/vegetable intake and menopausal status.

CCA: complete case analysis; CI: confidence interval; MI: multiple imputation; OR: odds ratio a) 35+ vs. 0-34 servings/week (Gaudet et al. 2004).

b) Combined over m=30 imputations. Sample size varies across imputed data sets.

c) The upper quantiles were combined to avoid cell sizes of <10. The overall OR for the association between traffic exposure ( $\geq 75^{\text{th}}$  vs. <50<sup>th</sup> percentile) and breast cancer is 1.02 (95% CI: 0.75, 1.39).

**Table 3.5**. Associations between residential vehicular traffic PAH exposure and the risk of breast cancer categorized by tumor hormone receptor status.

Tumor Categories	Percentiles of Exposure	Cases	Controls	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)								
ER+/PR+ vs. other subtypes (ER-/PR+, ER+/PR-, or ER-/PR-)												
ER+ and PR+ breast cancer	$< 50^{th}$	281	659	1								
	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	105	353	0.69 (0.53, 0.90)								
	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	94	261	0.82 (0.62, 1.08)								
	$\geq 95^{th}$	23	61	0.86 (0.52, 1.41)								
ER- or PR- breast cancer	$< 50^{th}$	192	659	1								
	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	70	353	0.68 (0.50, 0.91)								
	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	61	261	0.78 (0.57, 1.08)								
	$\geq 95^{th}$	21	61	1.15 (0.68, 1.94)								
Ratio of ORs (top quantiles:	0.86/1.15): 0.74	(0.40, 1.38)	)									
ER-/PR- vs. othe	r subtypes (ER+	-/PR-, ER-	/PR+, or E	R+/PR+)								
ER- and PR- breast cancer	$< 50^{th}$	97	659	1								
	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	41	353	0.79 (0.54, 1.16)								
	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	31	261	0.81 (0.52, 1.24)								
	$\geq 95^{th}$	15	61	1.67 (0.91, 3.05)								
ER+ or PR+ breast cancer	$< 50^{th}$	376	659	1								
	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	134	353	0.66 (0.52, 0.83)								
	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	124	261	0.81 (0.63, 1.03)								
	$\geq 95^{th}$	29	61	0.80 (0.50, 1.27)								

Ratio of ORs (top quantiles: 1.67/0.80): 2.09 (1.08, 4.06)

CI: confidence interval; ER: estrogen receptor; OR: odds ratio from polytomous logistic regression; PAH: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon; PR: progesterone receptor

## SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL

Spearman correlation coefficients for the associations between the traffic exposure estimates were stronger than Pearson correlations, likely because Pearson correlation is more sensitive to outliers. For example, the Pearson and Spearman coefficients comparing 1995 and 1960-1990 (20% MI) exposures were 0.41 and 0.76, respectively. Outlier exposure estimates in our study reflect truly increased exposures for these individuals due to proximity to heavily trafficked intersections (Beyea et al. 2006, 2013). Thus, Pearson coefficients may be informative when considering women with the highest exposure levels, but Spearman coefficients are probably more representative of the overall ranking for most participants.

We also examined the association between traffic exposure during 1995 and breast cancer risk among women residing in their current home for 15 or more years, and found that the association was similar among these long-term residents (as compared to among all participants).

In addition, we conducted a sensitivity analysis removing the top 2 and top 5 participants with the highest exposure levels from regression models (1995, 1980-1995, 1960-1990) in order to assess the influence of outliers on the reported effect estimates. For 1960-1990 exposure (20% single imputation), we varied the relative contribution of the pre-arrival surrogate to total exposure (Beyea et al. 2013), removed the contribution of intersections from the exposure model, and imputed missing exposures according to census place (i.e. city, town, or village; Beyea et al. 2013). Emissions at intersections contribute strongly to total traffic PAH exposure because of the increased acceleration/deceleration that takes place there (Beyea et al. 2006).

Removing participants with the highest exposures attenuated effect estimates to a small extent (data not shown). Halving or doubling the contribution of the pre-arrival surrogate to cumulative exposure or imputing according to census division did not appreciably alter our

results (data not shown). After removing the contribution of intersections from the exposure model, we observed null associations between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer risk (even among women with the highest exposures) which is consistent with a previous LIBCSP report indicating the importance of intersection emissions to total exposure (Beyea et al. 2006); however, interactions with fruit/vegetable intake were still evident (data not shown).

Traffic Exposure Years	1995	1980-1995 CCA	1960-1995 CCA	1960-1990 CCA	1960-1990 20% MI <sup>a</sup>							
	Spearman correlations											
1995	1	0.95	0.85	0.84	0.76							
1980-1995 CCA		1	0.92	0.92	0.88							
1960-1995 CCA			1	1.00	1.00							
1960-1990, CCA				1	1.00							
1960-1990 20% MI <sup>a</sup>					1							
		Pearson co	orrelations									
1995	1	0.91	0.59	0.58	0.41							
1980-1995 CCA		1	0.71	0.69	0.70							
1960-1995 CCA			1	1.00	1.00							
1960-1990 CCA				1	1.00							
1960-1990 20% MI <sup>a</sup>					1							

Table 3.6. Correlations between selected residential vehicular traffic PAH exposure variables.

CCA: complete case analysis; MI: multiple imputation; PAH: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon a) Combined over m=30 imputations; sample size varies across imputed data sets (see text for methods).

# CHAPTER IV: POLYMORPHISMS IN DNA REPAIR GENES, TRAFFIC-RELATED POLYCYCLIC AROMATIC HYDROCARBON EXPOSURE, AND BREAST CANCER RISK

## INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is the most common malignancy among women in the United States (ACS 2011-2012). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are incomplete combustion by-products found in air pollution (Bostrom et al. 2002, IARC 2010). In particular, vehicular traffic is a major contributor to ambient PAH levels, especially near cities (Harrison et al. 1996, Nielsen 1996).

PAHs are confirmed human lung carcinogens and potent mammary carcinogens in animal models (IARC 2010). However, the association between PAH exposure and breast cancer in women is still under investigation (Gammon and Santella 2008). PAH-DNA adducts (Gammon et al. 2002c, Rundle et al. 2000) and air pollution exposure (Bonner et al. 2005, Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted], Nie et al. 2007) have been associated with breast cancer in prior epidemiological studies, including in our study population (Gammon et al. 2002c, Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]).

PAHs damage DNA by forming bulky adducts (Braithwaite et al. 1998) and by inducing oxidative stress (IARC 2010). If unrepaired, PAH-induced DNA damage can lead to somatic mutations in tumor suppressor genes or proto-oncogenes, thereby contributing to carcinogenesis (Gammon and Santella 2008). Hence, genetic polymorphisms that alter DNA repair capacity may modify associations between PAH-related exposures and breast cancer risk (Berwick and Vineis 2000). Of the four major DNA repair pathways (Christmann et al. 2003), nucleotide excision repair (NER) and base excision repair (BER) are most likely to mend PAH-induced

DNA damage, since the NER pathway repairs bulky DNA adducts and the BER pathway repairs oxidative DNA damage (Goode et al. 2002, Braithwaite et al. 1998, Robertson et al. 2009).

The few studies conducted to date suggest that polymorphisms in NER and BER genes may interact with PAH-related exposures, such as cigarette smoke or PAH-DNA adducts, with respect to breast cancer risk (Crew et al. 2007, Mechanic et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004). However, the impact of DNA repair polymorphisms on the relationship between air pollution and breast cancer has not been evaluated previously. Our study examines the association between residential vehicular traffic exposure and breast cancer risk within strata of NER and BER genotypes, using the resources of a population-based investigation (Gammon et al. 2002b). Findings of this first study to examine these associations, if confirmed, will increase understanding of breast cancer etiology, clarify mechanisms linking traffic PAHs to breast cancer risk, and identify women who may be particularly susceptible to the carcinogenic effects of traffic pollution on the breast.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

Our study used data from the case-control component of the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project (LIBCSP), a population-based investigation conducted among adult women (ages 20-98) residing in Nassau and Suffolk counties in Long Island, NY (Gammon et al. 2002b). This study was approved by the institutional review boards of all participating institutions.

#### Study Population

Case participants were diagnosed with a first primary invasive or *in situ* breast cancer between July 1996 and August 1997, and were recruited via rapid case ascertainment through contact with the pathology departments of local hospitals. Control participants were women with no personal history of breast cancer. Controls under age 65 were identified using random digit

dialing (Waksberg 1978), and those aged 65 years or older were identified via Health Care Finance Administration rosters. Control participants were frequency matched based on the expected age distribution among the cases. In total, 1,508 cases and 1,556 controls (82.1% and 62.7% of eligible participants, respectively) completed the case-control study interview. Most participants were post-menopausal and white, which is consistent with the underlying racial distribution of the study counties at the time of data collection (Gammon et al. 2002b).

Previous studies using LIBCSP resources reported positive associations between several PAH-related exposures and overall breast cancer risk: elevated PAH-DNA adducts in mononuclear cells (Gammon et al. 2002c), long-term residential exposure to environmental tobacco smoke (Gammon et al. 2004b), increased consumption of grilled/smoked meat (Steck et al. 2007), and the top 5% of long-term residential vehicular traffic exposures, compared with exposures below the median (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]).

## Study Questionnaire

Trained interviewers administered a two-hour structured questionnaire in participants' homes (Gammon et al. 2002b). The questionnaire evaluated detailed information regarding a wide range of factors used in our analyses, including lifetime residential history, demographic characteristics, reproductive and medical history, and body size (Gammon et al. 2002b).

#### Traffic Exposure Assessment

Participants' historical residential traffic-related PAH exposures were reconstructed using a model which incorporated lifetime residential history in the study counties, historical U.S. vehicular PAH emissions and roadway-specific traffic patterns, local meteorological data, pollutant dispersion factors, and excess emissions at intersections (Beyea et al. 2005, 2006, 2008, 2013). In a validation study, the model accurately predicted residential soil PAH measurements

as well as participants' levels of PAH-DNA adducts in mononuclear cells (Beyea et al. 2006).

Exposure estimates were reconstructed for the years 1960-1990 and 1995. Some participants moved to the study area after 1960, and others had periods of incomplete address data while residing in the study counties. Hence, an exposure surrogate was developed to estimate pre-arrival exposures, with variance added during multiple imputation (MI), and missing post-arrival exposures were calculated via MI based on participants' known residential addresses (Beyea et al. 2013, Rubin 1996). The percentage of imputation was restricted to  $\leq$ 20% of total 1960-1990 exposure (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]). For 1995 exposure, only women with complete, unimputed exposure information were included in regressions (denoted as a complete case analysis (CCA)).

Because our exposure model predicted benzo[a]pyrene levels as a surrogate for all traffic PAHs, exposure estimates were normalized to the mean exposure level for the year 1995 and presented as relative units of average annual exposure during 1995 (Beyea et al. 2006, 2013). Exposures in the year 1995 ranged between 0.02 and 31 relative units (mean=1.0), and cumulative exposures during the years 1960-1990 (20% MI) ranged between 16 and 5467 relative units of average annual exposure in 1995 (mean=212) (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]). Most LIBCSP participants had lived in their current home for at least 15 years (Gammon et al. 2002b), and previously reported correlations between exposures in 1995 and 1960-1990 were strong (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]).

# Blood Sample Collection and DNA Extraction

Study interviewers, who were either nurses or certified phlebotomists, obtained a 40 mL non-fasting blood sample at the study visit from 73% of both cases and control participants (Gammon et al. 2002b). Blood samples were collected in EDTA-treated tubes and shipped

overnight to a laboratory in Columbia University, where they were aliquoted and stored in -80°C freezers using participants' randomly assigned study identification numbers (Gammon et al. 2002b).

Mononuclear cells were separated from whole blood using Ficoll (Sigma Chemical Co., St. Louis, MO), washed twice with phosphate-buffered saline, and frozen until DNA isolation (Gammon et al. 2002b). DNA was extracted using phenol and chloroform isoamyl alcohol, followed by RNase and proteinase K treatment (Gammon et al. 2002b, Shen et al. 2005). *Genotyping* 

Our study evaluated single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the following genes: excision repair cross-complementing group 1 (*ERCC1*, 8092C/A), 8-oxoguanine DNA glycosylase 1 (*OGG1*, Ser326Cys), x-ray repair cross complementing group 1 (*XRCC1*, Arg399Gln and Arg194Trp), and xeroderma pigmentosum groups A (*XPA*, -4A/G), D (*XPD*, Lys751Gln and Asp312Asn), F (*XPF*, Arg415Gln), and G (*XPG*, Asp1104His). These SNPs were previously found to be in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium among LIBCSP controls (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004). Genotyping was completed for 91-97% of women who donated a blood sample, depending on the polymorphism (n=2,050-2,177); missing genotype data was mainly due to insufficient DNA available for assays (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004).

Several high-throughput genotyping methods are available for use in epidemiological studies, and the methods used in the LIBCSP have changed over time. SNPs in *ERCC1*, *XRCC1*, *OGG1* and *XPD* (Lys751Gln) were genotyped using fluorescence polarization (FP) (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004), which identifies the polymorphic base using a template-directed, dye-labeled dideoxynucleotide (Shen et al. 2008). SNPs in *XPA* 

and *XPD* (Asp312Asn) were genotyped using the Taqman assay (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA) (Crew et al. 2007), which uses fluorogenic oligonucleotide reverse probes for allele recognition. SNPs in *XPF* and *XPG* were genotyped using Sequenom's high-throughput matrixassisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry, chosen for its ability to multiplex (BioServe Biotechnologies, Laurel, MD) (Crew et al. 2007).

Quality control measures included negative and positive controls for genotype on each plate (Crew et al. 2007). In addition, duplicates for approximately 10% of DNA samples were selected for re-sampling. As previously reported, concordance between duplicate samples was high for all SNPs ( $\kappa$ >90%; Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004). Laboratory personnel were blinded to case-control status and duplicate sample status. *Statistical Methods* 

Our study examined associations between tertiles of traffic-related PAH exposure (years 1995 and 1960-1990) and breast cancer risk within strata of NER and BER polymorphisms. We evaluated PAH exposures for the year 1995 in order to maximize statistical power for geneenvironment interaction analyses. We also evaluated 1960-1990 exposure estimates, as these may be a more accurate reflection of long-term exposure opportunity. We chose a categorical exposure variable because of the previously reported non-linear relationship between traffic PAHs and breast cancer risk in the LIBCSP (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]).

We used unconditional logistic regression to estimate odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) (Hosmer and Lemeshow 1989). Trend tests (n=45) were conducted within stratified models, and likelihood ratio tests (n=18) were used to assess multiplicative interactions between traffic PAHs and SNPs (Rothman and Greenland 1998). When evaluating 1960-1990 exposures, effect estimates and confidence limits were combined across 30 imputed

data sets using Rubin's rules (Rubin 1996). Statistical analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.3 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC). No adjustment for multiple comparisons was made.

Potential confounders (educational attainment, household income, race, religion, parity, age at first birth, body mass index  $(kg/m^2)$ ) were identified by a thorough literature review and analysis of causal diagrams (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted], Shrier and Platt 2008). No covariates were retained using the 10% change in estimate criterion (Rothman and Greenland 1998) relative to age-adjusted models (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]). Hence, regression models are adjusted only for the frequency matching factor, five-year age group.

Participants with heterozygote, variant homozygote, and homozygous major genotypes were considered separately in our study. We chose this approach because there was no *a priori* reason to combine women with heterozygote and variant homozygote genotypes into a single group, and because previous LIBCSP reports evaluating interactions between DNA repair polymorphisms and PAH-related exposures suggested differences between participants with heterozygote and variant homozygote genotypes that were not present when evaluating the main effects of these SNPs on breast cancer risk (Crew et al. 2007, Terry et al. 2004). However, participants with heterozygote and variant homozygote genotypes were combined when tertilespecific cell sizes comprised fewer than 10 cases and 10 controls (Peduzzi et al. 1996).

Finally, in a post-hoc analysis, we combined individual SNPs showing evidence of interactions with traffic PAHs. Using a previously reported method (Crew et al. 2007, Mechanic et al. 2006), we examined traffic-breast cancer associations stratified according to the number of 'high-risk' alleles (0-2, 3-4,  $\geq$ 5) from the following SNPs: *XPD* Lys751Gln (Gln), *XRCC1* Arg194Trp (Trp), *XRCC1* Arg399Gln (Arg), and *OGG1* Ser326Cys (Ser).

## RESULTS

The number of LIBCSP participants with available exposure estimates varied according to the traffic PAH exposure definition (1995 vs. 1960-1990 estimates) and the imputed data set (some women were not included in all 30 imputed data sets because they exceeded the 20% limit on imputation percentage for certain imputation draws; Beyea et al. 2013, Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted], Rubin 1996). Sample size also varied by the polymorphisms considered (*XPD*, *XPF*, *XPG*, *ERCC1*, *OGG1*, and *XRCC1*). Specifically, the study population size with SNP assays completed varied as follows: 1995 traffic estimates, 848-915 cases and 913-964 controls; 1960-1990 traffic estimates, 332-429 cases and 368-474 controls (Tables 1 and 2).

Among women with available genotyping data, ORs for the association between traffic exposure (highest vs. lowest tertile) and breast cancer risk were 1.01 (95% CI: 0.80, 1.26) and 1.04 (95% CI: 0.81, 1.33) for 1995 and 1960-1990 exposures, respectively. We present associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer risk within strata of DNA repair SNPs in Tables 1 and 2.

We found no evidence of interactions between traffic PAHs and the following SNPs: *XPA* -4A/G, *XPF* Arg415Gln, *XPG* Asp1104His, *ERCC1* 8092C/A, and *XPD* Asp312Asn. This lack of heterogeneity within genotype strata was evident regardless of whether we considered traffic PAHs estimated for 1995 (Table 1) or 1960-1990 (Table 2).

The association between vehicular traffic exposure in 1995 and breast cancer risk was of larger magnitude and greater precision among women with the homozygous variant genotype for the *XPD* Lys751Gln polymorphism: OR (highest vs. lowest tertile) = 2.27 (95% CI: 1.22, 4.23; p for trend=0.01) (Table 1). Among women with the homozygous major or heterozygous genotypes, the corresponding ORs were 0.88 (95% CI: 0.61, 1.26) and 0.91 (95% CI: 0.65, 1.26),

respectively (p-interaction=0.03). Results for this SNP were similar, though less precise, when evaluating cumulative exposure for the years 1960-1990 (Table 2).

The relationship between 1960-1990 traffic exposure and breast cancer risk was also stronger among women with at least one variant allele for the *XRCC1* Arg194Trp polymorphism (OR=3.04, 95% CI:0.97, 9.51; p for trend=0.049, p-interaction=0.30), among women with the homozygous major genotype for *XRCC1* Arg399Gln (OR=1.88, 95% CI: 1.04, 3.41; p for trend=0.04, p-interaction=0.59), and among women with the homozygous major genotype for *OGG1* Ser326Cys (OR=1.77, 95% CI: 1.09, 2.88; p for trend=0.02, p-interaction=0.52) (Table 2). The results were similar, but less precise and of smaller magnitude, when evaluating 1995 exposures (Table 1).

We examined the associations between traffic PAHs (highest vs. lowest tertile) and breast cancer risk stratified by the number of high-risk alleles in *XPD* (Lys751Gln), *XRCC1* (Arg194Trp), *XRCC1* (Arg399Gln), and *OGG1* (Ser326Cys). These SNPs were selected based on results presented in Tables 1 and 2. The ORs were strongest among women with 5 or more 'high-risk' variants (1995: OR = 3.22, 95% CI: 1.56, 6.66, p for trend = 0.002; 1960-1990: OR = 3.95, 95% CI: 1.24, 12.58, p for trend = 0.02), with no clear evidence of a positive association among those with fewer (0-2 or 3-4) high-risk variants (Table 3).

## DISCUSSION

In the first breast cancer study to evaluate interactions between vehicular traffic and DNA repair polymorphisms, the estimated association between traffic exposure (upper vs. lower tertiles) and breast cancer risk was of two-fold greater magnitude among women with the homozygous variant genotype for the *XPD* Lys751Gln polymorphism. This finding is consistent with the existing literature regarding *XPD*, PAH exposures, and breast cancer risk (Crew et al.

2007, Tang et al. 2002, Terry et al. 2004). In addition, the association between long-term traffic exposure and breast cancer was of three-fold greater magnitude among those with the homozygous major genotype for *XRCC1* Arg399Gln, and of nearly two-fold greatter magnitude among women with the homozygous major genotype for *OGG1* Ser326Cys or with at least one variant allele for *XRCC1* Arg194Trp. However, the associated confidence intervals were wide. If replicated, our findings may have public health significance due to widespread exposure to traffic emissions worldwide.

Air pollution, an important PAH source (Bonner et al. 2002, Harrison et al. 1996, Nielsen 1996), has been associated with breast cancer risk in other population studies (Bonner et al. 2005, Nie et al. 2007). The LIBCSP previously reported positive associations between trafic PAHs and breast cancer risk among biologically plausible subgroups of women, including those with very high long-term exposures, premenopausal breast cancer, hormone-receptor negative breast tumors, or low intake of fruits/vegetables (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]).

PAHs damage DNA by causing bulky adducts (Braithwaite et al. 1998) and oxidative lesions (Goode et al. 2002), and the resulting damage can be repaired through NER and BER pathways (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Goode et al. 2002, Robertson et al. 2009, Wood 1997). NER is a complex process involving many proteins, including XPA, which recognizes DNA damage, and XPD, which unwinds DNA at the lesion site; ERCC1, XPF and XPG excise the damaged nucleotide fragment (Wood 1997). Proteins involved in BER include OGG1, which recognizes DNA damage and removes the damaged nucleotide, and XRCC1, a scaffolding protein (Robertson et al. 2009). Functional variants in the DNA repair genes encoding these proteins may modify associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer risk (Berwick and Vineis 2000).

Studies evaluating the main effects of DNA repair genotypes on breast cancer risk report

inconsistent associations for most NER and BER polymorphisms (Choi et al. 2003, Crew et al. 2007, Mechanic et al. 2006). Variants in *XPD* are more consistently related to breast cancer, including in several meta-analyses (Manuguerra et al. 2006, Qiu et al. 2010). The LIBCSP likewise reports modest positive associations between breast cancer risk and polymorphisms in *XPD* (Crew et al. 2007, Terry et al. 2004), but not other NER or BER genes (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005).

Our study found that the association between vehicular traffic exposure and breast cancer risk was of two times greater magnitude among women with the homozygous variant genotype for the *XPD* Lys751Gln polymorphism. This is consistent with a previous report from our study population, which observed that the association between breast cancer and variant allele homozygosity for this SNP was limited to those with PAH-DNA adduct levels above the median and to current smokers (Terry et al. 2004). The Lys751Gln polymorphism is also linked to PAH-related DNA damage in epidemiological studies (Matullo et al. 2003, Palli et al. 2001), including increased levels of PAH-DNA adducts in breast tissue (Tang et al. 2002). Hence, the literature regarding PAH-related exposures, the *XPD* Lys751Gln polymorphism, and breast cancer risk has been consistent to date (Gammon and Santella 2008).

In contrast, associations with other NER and BER variants have been inconsistently reported. For example, we observed that effect estimates for the relationship between traffic PAHs and breast cancer were 3-fold higher among women with the homozygous major genotype for the *XRCC1* Arg399Gln polymorphism, consistent with a study which reported an inverse association between the variant allele for this SNP and PAH-DNA adducts in lung tissue (Zienolddiny et al. 2006). However, the LIBCSP investigators have previously reported positive associations between the variant *XRCC1*-399Gln allele and breast cancer among women with

detectable PAH-DNA adducts and among never smokers (Shen et al. 2005).

We also report associations of nearly two-fold greater magnitude between traffic exposure and breast cancer risk among women with at least one variant allele for the *XRCC1* Arg194Trp polymorphism and among those with the homozygous major genotype for the *OGG1* Ser326Cys polymorphism. Previous studies found no evidence of interactions between these polymorphisms and active smoking (*OGG1*, *XRCC1*) or PAH-DNA adducts (*XRCC1*) (Shen et al. 2005, Rossner et al. 2006). Consistent with our results, epidemiologic studies reported positive associations between the variant *XRCC1* Trp194Arg SNP and micronucleus frequencies among coke oven workers, who are exposed to high levels of PAHs (Leng et al. 2005), as well as PAH-DNA adducts in lung tissue (Zienolddiny et al. 2006). However, only the variant *OGG1* Ser326Cys polymorphism has been linked to DNA damage endpoints, such as oxidative DNA lesions (Tarng et al. 2001), in several investigations (Aka et al. 2004, Bravard et al. 2009).

Finally, we report no evidence of interactions between traffic PAHs and SNPs in *XPA*, *XPF*, *XPG*, *ERCC1*, and *XPD* (Asp312Asn only). These findings are consistent with a previous LIBCSP report evaluating interactions between PAH-DNA adducts, smoking, and polymorphisms in *XPA*, *XPF*, and *XPG* with respect to breast cancer risk (Crew et al. 2007). This same study reported evidence of interactions between PAH-DNA adducts, but not active or passive smoking, and the *ERCC1* 8092C/A and *XPD* Asp312Asn SNPs (Crew et al. 2007).

These inconsistencies in the literature could be due in part to the use of different PAH exposure surrogates across studies: we evaluated air pollution, while other investigations focused on cigarette smoking and PAH-DNA adducts. This complicates interpretation of study results, as PAH sources vary with regard to a range of properties, including exposure levels and pathways, particle size, and co-pollutants (IARC 2010). Differing results across sources of PAH exposure

may also suggest a more complicated role for certain polymorphisms. For example, DNA repair polymorphisms could interact differently with lower- and higher-level PAH exposures. Also, variations in study methodology, exposure and outcome definitions, and participant characteristics, as well as possible chance findings, may underlie inconsistent findings.

Interpretation of our study results requires careful consideration of our study limitations as well as our strengths. Our study had limited power for evaluating lower level interactions, particularly when examining long-term traffic exposures, which increases the likelihood of both false positive and false negative findings (Rothman and Greenland 1998). We also did not have sufficient statistical power to evaluate interactions between DNA repair polymorphisms and high-level residential traffic exposures among the most highly exposed 1-5% of study subjects (Mordukhovich et al. 2013 [submitted]), due to sample size constraints within genetic subgroups. This may have attenuated or obscured some associations. In addition, our results were not adjusted for multiple comparisons. However, we used a targeted pathway approach in carefully selecting NER and BER polymorphisms that were likely to interact with traffic PAH exposures (Braithwaite et al. 1998, Goode et al. 2002).

Ours is the first study to evaluate the impact of variation in DNA repair genes on the association between breast cancer risk and air pollution, a ubiqutious and generalizable exposure source (Bostrom et al. 2002). It is one of only a small number of breast cancer studies to examine interactions between DNA repair variants and any PAH-related exposure (Crew et al. 2007, Mechanic et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004). Thus, we believe our investigation is an important addition to the sparse literature for this topic. Furthermore, our results for the *XPD* Lys751Gln SNP are consistent with the growing literature regarding this DNA repair gene, PAH exposures, and breast cancer risk, which increases confidence in our

findings (Crew et al. 2007, Tang et al. 2002, Terry et al. 2004). Other strengths of our study include the use of a sophisticated, validated model to reconstruct historical traffic exposures (Beyea et al. 2006, 2013), and extensive quality control procedures which were implemented for genotyping assays and questionnaire data (Crew et al. 2007, Gammon et al. 2002b).

## CONCLUSIONS

Associations between vehicular traffic and breast cancer were 2- to 3-fold greater among women with polymorphisms in certain nucleotide excision repair and base excision repair genes, although confidence intervals were wide. This is the first breast cancer study to examine interactions between air pollution and DNA repair polymorphisms, and our findings require confirmation in larger studies. Future breast cancer studies should also evaluate interactions between traffic exposures and genetic variants in oxidative stress and carcinogen metabolizing pathways. Our findings, if confirmed, may help identify women who are particularly susceptible to the carcinogenic effects of traffic pollution on the breast, and may help clarify mechanisms linking traffic PAHs to breast cancer risk.

	Associations between Tertiles of Traffic Exposure and Breast Can									
DNA Repair	within Genotype Strata									
Polymorphisms		Cases	Controls	Tertile of	A ge_adjusted	n for				
	Genotype <sup>a</sup>	(n)	(n)	exposure <sup>b</sup>	OR (95% CI)	trend	$p^{c}$			
XPA - 4A/G	GG	128	132	1	10	0.81	0.62			
	00	134	132	2	0.96 (0.68, 1.35)	0.01	0.02			
		146	153	3	0.96 (0.69, 1.34)					
	GA	153	140	1	1.0	0.83				
		114	157	2	0.65 (0.46, 0.91)					
		142	120	3	1.06 (0.75, 1.48)					
	AA	31	35	1	1.0	0.88				
		29	50	2	0.66 (0.34, 1.28)					
		32	30	3	1.08 (0.53, 2.19)					
<i>ERCC1</i> 8092C/A	CC	154	164	1	1.0	0.49	0.47			
		139	204	2	0.69 (0.51, 0.95)					
	~ .	165	150	3	1.12 (0.81, 1.53)	o / <del>-</del>				
	CA	140	127	1	1.0	0.47				
		116	126	2	0.83 (0.59, 1.18)					
		127	129	3	0.88 (0.62, 1.24)	0.04				
	AA	17	18	1	1.0	0.84				
		24	18	2	1.40(0.57, 3.46) 1.12(0.46, 2.74)					
$VDE \Lambda m \sim 115C1m$	CC	24 250	22	3 1	1.12 (0.40, 2.74)	0.96	0.47			
APT Alg4130III	66	230	230	1	1.0 0.78 (0.61, 1.01)	0.80	0.47			
		223	260	23	0.78(0.01, 1.01) 0.98(0.76, 1.26)					
	GA or AA	240 48	244 51	1	1.0	0.49				
	ONOTIM	43	60	2	0.75(0.43, 1.31)	0.47				
		52	44	3	1.23 (0.69, 2.16)					
XPG Asp1104His	GG	189	167	1	1.0	0.46	0.17			
		133	186	2	0.62 (0.46, 0.84)					
		155	147	3	0.91 (0.67, 1.24)					
	GC	92	111	1	1.0	0.97				
		113	118	2	1.10 (0.75, 1.62)					
		109	120	3	1.01 (0.69, 1.49)					
	CC	17	20	1	1.0	0.34				
		17	26	2	0.77 (0.32, 1.89)					
		23	18	3	1.52 (0.62, 3.71)					
XPD Lys751Gln	AA	123	124	1	1.0	0.47	0.033			
		97	140	2	0.68 (0.47, 0.97)					
	4.0	112	124	3	0.88 (0.61, 1.26)	0.70				
	AC	148	131	1	1.0	0.58				
		141 155	137 176	2 2	0.1/(0.56, 1.08)					
	CC	100	140 53	3 1	0.91 (0.05, 1.26)	0.011				
		30 40	55	2	1.0 1 15 (0 64 2 08)	0.011				
		49	31	3	2.27 (1.22, 4.23)					

**Table 4.1.** Associations between traffic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) exposure in 1995 and breast cancer, stratified by DNA repair genotype.

XPD Asp312Asn	GG	123	141	1	1.0	0.55	0.98
		109	152	2	0.80 (0.56, 1.13)		
		133	131	3	1.11 (0.79, 1.57)		
	GA	147	120	1	1.0	0.29	
		128	147	2	0.69 (0.49, 0.96)		
		145	138	3	0.83 (0.59, 1.16)		
	AA	41	46	1	1.0	0.29	
		38	50	2	0.88 (0.48, 1.59)		
		42	33	3	1.42 (0.76, 2.65)		
XRCC1 Arg399Gln	GG	124	137	1	1.0	0.91	0.98
-		108	123	2	0.95 (0.66, 1.35)		
		121	133	3	0.98 (0.69, 1.39)		
	GA	157	141	1	1.0	0.73	
		139	183	2	0.66 (0.48, 0.91)		
		166	135	3	1.06 (0.76, 1.46)		
	AA	31	31	1	1.0	0.83	
		35	45	2	0.79 (0.40, 1.53)		
		34	36	3	0.92 (0.46, 1.83)		
XRCC1 Arg194Trp	CC	277	266	1	1.0	0.70	0.20
		250	308	2	0.76 (0.60, 0.96)		
		277	267	3	0.95 (0.75, 1.21)		
	CT or TT	35	42	1	1.0	0.22	
		32	43	2	0.89 (0.47, 1.71)		
		43	36	3	1.49 (0.79, 2.81)		
OGG1 Ser326Cys	CC	191	197	1	1.0	0.75	0.62
·		149	202	2	0.75 (0.56, 1.00)		
		183	173	3	1.06 (0.79, 1.42)		
	GC	101	97	1	1.0	0.80	
		111	123	2	0.84 (0.58, 1.24)		
		115	113	3	0.94 (0.64, 1.39)		
	GG	14	12	1	1.0	0.89	
		16	19	2	0.72 (0.26, 2.01)		
		15	14	3	0.92 (0.32, 2.66)		
					(,,		

a) Women with heterozygote and homozygote variant genotypes were combined to avoid cell sizes of <10 b) Traffic PAH exposures were calculated as units of average annual exposure in 1995. Tertiles: 0-0.70, 0.71-1.04, and  $\geq$ 1.05 relative units. Tertile-specific exposure values are not presented because only relative rather than absolute traffic PAH exposures were estimated (see text for methods). c) *p* for interaction.

**Table 4.2.** Associations between traffic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) exposure in 1960-1990 and breast cancer, stratified by DNA repair genotype.

	A	ssociations	between T	Certiles of Tra	affic Exposure and	Breast C	ancer
DNA Repair			,	within Genot	type Strata		
Polymorphisms	Genotype <sup>a</sup>	Cases	Controls	Tertile of	Age-adjusted	p for	$n^{c}$
	Genotype	(n)	(n)	exposure <sup>Ď</sup>	OR (95% CI)	trend	P
XPA -4A/G	GG	51-63 <sup>ª</sup>	63-74	1	1.0	0.74	0.41
		67-67	53-62	2	1.32 (0.78, 2.24)		
		49-58	54-59	3	1.08 (0.63, 1.87)		
	GA or AA	60-75	76-92	1	1.0	0.11	
		57-67	84-97	2	0.87 (0.52, 1.43)		
		78-90	60-76	3	1.50 (0.91, 2.47)		
<i>ERCC1</i> 8092C/A	CC	57-68	75-88	1	1.0	0.47	0.63
		63-72	72-86	2	1.11 (0.68, 1.82)		
		60-72	64-73	3	1.21 (0.73, 2.01)		
	CA or AA	56-71	64-78	1	1.0	0.24	
		56-66	66-76	2	0.89 (0.53, 1.51)		
		68-75	50-61	3	1.39 (0.82, 2.36)		
XPF Arg415Gln	GG	93-109	109-130	1	1.0	0.15	0.57
C		100-112	121-135	2	0.98 (0.66, 1.45)		
		105-118	85-101	3	1.37 (0.91, 2.06)		
	GA or AA	17-25	24-31	1	1.0	0.91	
		13-19	17-23	2	1.04 (0.41, 2.66)		
		17-21	19-24	3	1.03 (0.42, 2.53)		
XPG Asp1104His	GG	64-78	68-82	1	1.0	0.34	0.55
Ĩ		57-68	79-92	2	0.81 (0.49, 1.34)		
		67-78	53-67	3	1.31 (0.78, 2.18)		
	GC or CC	43-56	60-74	1	1.0	0.51	
		52-59	55-64	2	1.22 (0.69, 2.16)		
		49-58	53-61	3	1.22 (0.69, 2.14)		
XPD Lys751Gln	AA	38-49	52-65	1	1.0	0.57	0.50
·		51-58	55-64	2	1.24 (0.71, 2.18)		
		47-53	51-59	3	1.19 (0.66, 2.12)		
	AC	59-70	61-73	1	1.0	0.42	
		50-58	63-74	2	0.79 (0.46, 1.35)		
		60-69	48-56	3	1.27 (0.74, 2.16)		
	CC	10-16	23-29	1	1.0	0.10	
		17-21	18-23	2	1.77 (0.66, 4.74)		
		19-24	16-21	3	2.24 (0.80, 6.25)		
XPD Asp312Asn	GG	47-57	58-74	1	1.0	0.61	0.57
ľ		51-61	63-73	2	1.07 (0.62, 1.83)		
		49-57	52-62	3	1.16 (0.66, 2.05)		
	GA or AA	64-81	79-94	1	1.0	0.18	
		65-77	75-88	2	1.02 (0.63, 1.66)		
		77-87	63-74	3	1.40 (0.87, 2.26)		
XRCC1 Arg399Gln	GG	36-45	56-69	1	1.0	0.039	0.59
-		49-60	50-59	2	1.51 (0.85, 2.68)		
		55-65	41-51	3	1.88 (1.04, 3.41)		
	GA	60-74	62-79	1	1.0	0.93	
		55-64	70-88	2	0.83 (0.50, 1.40)		

		62-69	59-68	3	1.02 (0.61, 1.72)		
	AA	12-19	16-21	1	1.0	0.98	
		11-16	17-22	2	0.74 (0.25, 2.18)		
		11-17	13-17	3	1.07 (0.36, 3.18)		
XRCC1 Arg194Trp	CC	102-121	122-144	1	1.0	0.44	0.30
		104-116	122-137	2	0.99 (0.68, 1.46)		
		110-121	104-117	3	1.17 (0.79, 1.73)		
	CT or TT	10-14	17-24	1	1.0	0.049	
		16-20	20-24	2	1.61 (0.54, 4.76)		
		19-23	13-18	3	3.04 (0.97, 9.51)		
OGG1 Ser326Cys	CC	65-78	88-106	1	1.0	0.022	0.52
		64-75	78-90	2	1.14 (0.71, 1.84)		
		77-90	58-69	3	1.77 (1.09, 2.88)		
	GC or GG	46-57	48-56	1	1.0	0.52	
		50-60	57-70	2	0.87 (0.49, 1.54)		
		49-56	57-68	3	0.84 (0.48, 1.47)		

a) Women with heterozygote and homozygote variant genotypes were combined to avoid cell sizes of <10 b) Traffic PAH exposures were calculated as units of average annual exposure in 1995. Tertiles: 0-144.50, 144.51-220.35, and  $\geq$ 220.36 relative units.

c) *p* for interaction.

d) Effect estimates and their associated confidence intervals were combined across 30 imputed data sets; sample sizes vary across data sets because some women exceeded the 20% limit on imputation percentage for certain imputation draws.

Number of High-Risk	Associations between Tertiles of Traffic PAHs and Breast Cancer within Genotype Strata									
Alleles <sup>a</sup>		1995 (CC	CA)		1960-1990 (≤2	20% MI)				
	Cases (n)	Controls (n)	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI) <sup>b</sup>	Cases (n)	Controls (n)	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI) <sup>b,c</sup>				
0-2	28	35	1.0	13-17	16-23	1.0				
	27	46	0.73 (0.37, 1.46)	8-14	10-15	1.17 (0.38, 3.61)				
	30	35	1.06 (0.52, 2.14)	8-12	18-22	0.57 (0.18, 1.76)				
<i>p</i> for trend			0.87			0.42				
3-4	106	96	1.0	28-41	38-45	1.0				
	84	104	0.69 (0.46, 1.04)	45-53	50-59	1.09 (0.57, 2.06)				
	92	96	0.83 (0.55, 1.24)	39-45	34-41	1.26 (0.63, 2.53)				
p for trend			0.35			0.52				
5-8	24	44	1.0	5-10	21-29	1.0				
	24	38	1.15 (0.56, 2.35)	9-12	9-14	3.05 (0.83, 11.26)				
	38	22	3.22 (1.56, 6.66)	17-21	13-17	3.95 (1.24, 12.58)				
p for trend			0.0019			0.016				

**Table 4.3.** Associations between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer, stratified by combined DNA repair genotypes in *XPD*, *XRCC1*, and *OGG1*.

CCA: complete case analysis; MI: multiple imputation; PAH: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (see text for methods).

a) Alleles were combined from the following genes: *XPD* Lys751Gln (Gln), *XRCC1* Arg194Trp (Arg), *XRCC1* Arg399Gln (Arg), and *OGG1* Ser326Cys (Ser).

b) Traffic PAH exposures were calculated as units of average annual exposure in 1995. Tertiles (1995): 0-0.70, 0.71-1.04, and  $\geq$ 1.05 relative units. Tertiles (1960-1990): 0-144.50, 144.51-220.35, and  $\geq$ 220.36 relative units.

c) Effect estimates and their associated confidence intervals were combined across 30 imputed data sets; sample sizes vary across data sets because some women exceeded the 20% limit on imputation percentage for certain imputation draws.

# CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION

## **REVIEW OF STUDY AIMS**

The primary aims of this dissertation were to evaluate associations between historical residential exposure to vehicular traffic-related polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and breast cancer risk, overall and within strata of nucleotide excision repair (NER) and base excision repair (BER) polymorphisms, using the resources of a population-based case-control study (the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project (LIBCSP); Gammon et al. 2002b). Secondary aims of this study were to assess interactions between traffic PAHs and fruit and vegetable intake, as well as menopausal status, with respect to breast cancer risk, and to evaluate associations between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer considered as subtypes of tumor hormone receptor status and somatic p53 mutation status.

## SUMMARY OF RESULTS

Positive associations were observed between higher-level residential exposure to vehicular traffic PAHs and breast cancer risk. In adjusted cubic spline figures, an increased breast cancer risk among women with the top 1% of vehicular traffic exposure levels was evident, and in logistic regression models that compared participants with the top 5% of traffic PAH exposures to those with exposures below the median, effect estimates for breast cancer were increased by 14% for recent 1995 traffic exposures and by 44% for cumulative exposures during 1960-1990. Associations between traffic exposure in 1995 and breast cancer risk were increased by 46% among women with low fruit/vegetable intake, and by 67% and 64% among those with hormone receptor-negative breast tumors or premenopausal breast cancer,
respectively. However, confidence intervals for all of these estimates were wide.

The association between traffic PAH exposure (upper vs. lower tertiles) and breast cancer risk was also increased more than two-fold among women with the *XPD* Lys751Gln homozygous variant genotype. The association between cumulative 1960-1990 traffic exposure and breast cancer risk was three times higher for those with homozygous wild-type genotypes for *XRCC1* Arg399Gln, and nearly two times higher for women with homozygous wild-type genotypes for the *OGG1* Ser326Cys polymorphism or with at least one variant allele for the *XRCC1* Arg194Trp polymorphism. No interactions were observed between recent or long-term traffic PAH exposure and the following DNA repair polymorphisms: *XPA* -4A/G, *XPF* Arg415Gln, *XPG* Asp1104His, *ERCC1* 8092C/A, and *XPD* Asp312Asn. COMPARISON TO PREVIOUS INVESTIGATIONS

Previous studies have reported positive associations between residential air pollution exposure and breast cancer (Bonner et al. 2005, Crouse et al. 2010, Lewis-Michl et al. 1996, Nie et al. 2007, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011). In a breast cancer study conducted in Buffalo NY, effect estimates were increased over two-fold when comparing the highest and lowest quartiles of overall and traffic-related particulate pollution exposure in an area with high industrial emissions (Bonner et al. 2005, Nie et al. 2007). More modestly elevated estimates (<50%) were observed by other investigators when examining continuous traffic-related nitrogen oxide levels (Crouse et al. 2010, Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011) or high residential traffic density (Lewis-Michl et al. 1996).

Some of these previous studies relied on simple traffic density data (Lewis-Michl et al. 1996) or sparse monitors (Bonner et al. 2005) to generate exposure estimates, or lacked data on the carcinogenic particulate portion of air pollution (Crouse et al. 2010, Raaschou-Nielsen et al.

2011). Only two studies used validated exposure assessment methods (Nie et al. 2007,

Raaschou-Nielsen et al. 2011), and most studies focused on short-term exposure surrogates. For the study reported here, up to 35 years of individualized traffic-related particulate PAH exposure estimates were generated using a comprehensive exposure model, which was validated against extensive LIBCSP field data (Beyea et al. 2006). The consistency of positive associations across studies is encouraging given differences in air pollution exposure assessment, exposure levels and timing, and participant characteristics between study populations.

In our study, the association between residential traffic exposure and breast cancer risk was stronger among women who consumed low levels of fruits and vegetables. This is consistent with a previous LIBCSP report regarding breast cancer and grilled/smoked meat intake – another major PAH source (Steck et al. 2007). Fruit and vegetable intake has also been negatively associated with PAH-DNA adduct levels in the LIBCSP (Shantakumar et al. 2005) and in an epidemiologic study conducted in Europe (Palli et al. 2000). This is the first population-based breast cancer study to evaluate interactions between air pollution and dietary intake, and these findings require confirmation.

Traffic-breast cancer associations were also stronger among premenopausal women in the study reported here, consistent with previous LIBCSP reports regarding active and passive smoking (Gammon et al. 2004b) and PAH-DNA adduct levels (Gammon et al. 2002c). Similarly, a recent systematic review concluded that associations between environmental tobacco smoke and premenopausal, but not postmenopausal, breast cancer were "consistent with causality" (Johnson et al. 2011). Stronger associations were also noted between traffic PAH exposure and ER/PR-negative breast tumors, which are overrepresented among premenopausal women (Chen and Colditz 2007). Previous studies conducted in an area with high industrial

emissions reported positive associations between air pollution and breast cancer risk that varied inconsistently by menopausal status, depending on the exposure definition used, and did not vary by tumor hormone-receptor subtype (Bonner et al. 2005, Nie et al. 2007).

In this LIBCSP study, the association between traffic exposure and breast cancer risk was twice as strong among women with the homozygous variant genotype for the *XPD* Lys751Gln polymorphism. This is consistent with a previous LIBCSP report, which observed that the association between breast cancer and variant allele homozygosity for this SNP was limited to those with PAH-DNA adduct levels above the median and to current smokers (Terry et al. 2004). The Lys751Gln polymorphism is also linked to PAH-related DNA damage in epidemiological studies (Matullo et al. 2003, Palli et al. 2001), including increased levels of PAH-DNA adducts in breast tissue (Tang et al. 2002). Hence, the literature regarding PAH-related exposures, the *XPD*, Lys751Gln polymorphism and breast cancer risk has been consistent to date.

The literature regarding breast cancer risk, PAH exposures, and the other variants examined in this study has been less consistent. For example, we observed a 3-fold higher effect estimate for the association between long-term traffic exposure and breast cancer risk among women with the homozygous wild-type genotype for *XRCC1* Arg399Gln, consistent with a study which reported an inverse association between the variant allele for this SNP and PAH-DNA adducts in lung tissue (Zienolddiny et al. 2006). However, the LIBCSP investigators previously reported positive associations between the variant *XRCC1*-399Gln allele and breast cancer risk among women with detectable PAH-DNA adducts and among never smokers (Shen et al. 2005).

Associations between long-term traffic exposure and breast cancer risk were nearly twofold higher among women with at least one variant allele for the *XRCC1* Arg194Trp polymorphism and among those with the homozygous wild-type genotype for the *OGG1* 

Ser326Cys polymorphism. Previous studies found no evidence of interactions between these polymorphisms and active smoking (*OGG1*, *XRCC1*) or PAH-DNA adducts (*XRCC1*) (Shen et al. 2005, Rossner et al. 2006). Consistent with our results, studies have reported positive associations between the variant *XRCC1* Trp194Arg SNP and micronucleus frequencies among coke oven workers, who are exposed to high levels of PAHs (Leng et al. 2005), as well as PAH-DNA adducts in lung tissue (Zienolddiny et al. 2006). However, only the variant *OGG1* Ser326Cys polymorphism has been linked to DNA damage, such as oxidative DNA lesions (Tarng et al. 2001), in several investigations (Aka et al. 2004, Bravard et al. 2009).

Finally, this study reported no evidence of interactions between traffic PAHs and SNPs in the following DNA repair genes: *XPA*, *XPF*, *XPG*, *ERCC1*, and *XPD* (Asp312Asn only). This is consistent with a previous LIBCSP report evaluating interactions between PAH-DNA adducts, smoking, and polymorphisms in *XPA*, *XPF*, and *XPG* (Crew et al. 2007). This latter study reported evidence of interactions between PAH-DNA adducts, but not active or passive smoking, and the *ERCC1* 8092C/A and *XPD* Asp312Asn polymorphisms (Crew et al. 2007).

Inconsistencies in the literature regarding PAH-related exposures, most DNA repair genes, and breast cancer risk could be due in part to the use of different PAH exposure surrogates across investigations. The current study evaluated air pollution, while other investigations focused on cigarette smoking and PAH-DNA adducts. This complicates interpretation of study results, as PAH sources vary with regard to a range of properties, including co-pollutants and typical exposure levels (IARC 2010). Differing results across sources of PAH exposure may also suggest a more complicated role for certain polymorphisms. For example, DNA repair polymorphisms could interact differently with lower- and higher-level PAH exposures (Dr. Regina Santella, personal communication 2013. In addition, variations in study methodology,

exposure and outcome definitions, and participant characteristics, as well as possible chance findings, may underlie inconsistent findings.

## **BIOLOGICAL PLAUSIBILITY AND MECHANISMS**

Several mechanisms may underlie the potential association between traffic-related PAH exposure and breast cancer risk. PAHs are lipophilic and are stored in adipose tissue, including in the breast (Morris and Seifter 1992). When exposure levels are high or detoxification is insufficient, PAHs bind to DNA, forming PAH-DNA adducts, including in breast tissue (Gammon and Santella 2008, Santella 1999). PAHs have inflammatory (Jeng et al. 2010), pro-oxidant, and genotoxic (Farmer et al. 2003) properties, and induce oxidative DNA damage (Farmer et al. 2003). If uncorrected, PAH-induced DNA damage can cause somatic mutations in tumor suppressor genes or proto-oncogenes, which could in turn contribute to carcinogenesis (Gammon and Santella 2008). Several classes of biochemical pathways repair DNA damage. The NER pathway generally repairs DNA damage (Goode et al. 2002, Braithwaite et al. 1998, Robertson et al. 2009). Hence, both DNA repair pathways could modify the effects of PAH exposures on breast cancer risk (Berwick and Vineis 2000).

In the study reported here, associations between traffic PAHs and breast cancer were stronger among women with low fruit/vegetable intake. This is consistent with the experimental evidence demonstrating that fruit and vegetable components have antioxidant and chemopreventive properties and are known to decrease the carcinogenic effects of PAH exposure in animals (Jin et al. 2006, Wattenberg and Loub 1978).

### STUDY LIMITATIONS

### Exposure Model

Traffic exposures were reconstructed for the years spanning 1960 and 1995. However, some participants moved to the study area after 1960, and others provided an incomplete address history while residing in the study area. Hence, limitations of our study include some missing address information, which was corrected in part through the use of multiple imputation (Beyea et al. 2013, Rubin 1996). Results for traffic-breast cancer associations were robust to varying the percentage of imputation (0-30%; see Chapter III).

Our model did not generate non-residential traffic exposure estimates, such as at work or while driving. A nation-wide study reported that, on average, American men and women spend almost 70% of their day inside (64.97%) or just outside (2.50%) of their residences, both overall and in a large city (Chicago, IL) (Leech et al. 2002). A Canadian study found similar results among women only (Nethery et al. 2009). In addition, the effect of time spent away from home may also be less than expected due to the large exposure component at night arising from pollutant drift from rush-hour traffic (Beyea et al. 2005).

The purpose of the exposure model was to estimate vehicular traffic exposures. Therefore, the model did not incorporate information on non-traffic sources of ambient PAHs, such as cooking, heating, leaf burning, or tobacco smoke (Beyea et al. 2005, 2006, 2013). Traffic is often the largest ambient source of PAHs near urban areas (Fromme et al. 2004, Nielsen 1996) and is more likely to release smaller and more inflammatory particles than some of the other ambient sources (Kocbach et al. 2006).

Benzo[a]pyrene was modeled as a surrogate for all traffic PAHs. Traffic pollution contains many chemicals, including many PAHs and other confirmed carcinogens (e.g.

benzene; Boström et al. 2002). It is impossible to ascribe health effects to a single traffic pollutant based on an observational study. Nevertheless, benzo[a]pyrene is one of the most carcinogenic PAHs and is representative of overall PAH exposure from vehicle exhaust (Boström et al. 2002). Particulate PAHs are among the most carcinogenic components of traffic exhaust, where they are found in high concentrations (Boothe and Shendell 2008). Furthermore, traffic pollutants do not have identical distributions (Beyea et al. 2006). In the LIBCSP, exposures were modeled using PAH-specific emissions data and dispersion parameters, and were validated and calibrated against soil PAH levels (Beyea et al. 2006). As an illustrative example, the LIBCSP traffic exposure model was altered (i.e. all depletion parameters were removed from the model) in order to predict carbon monoxide levels for a validation exercise.

### **Other Considerations**

The study reported here had limited power for evaluating lower level interactions, particularly when examining long-term traffic exposures, where data was sparse. A smaller sample size increases the likelihood of both false positive and false negative findings (Rothman and Greenland 1998). This study also lacked sufficient statistical power to evaluate interactions between DNA repair polymorphisms and high-level residential traffic exposures among the most highly exposed 1-5% of study subjects (Chapter III), due to sample size constraints within genetic subgroups. This may have attenuated or obscured some associations. Interaction results were not adjusted for multiple comparisons. However, this study took a targeted pathway approach in selecting polymorphisms and dietary intake variables that were likely to interact with traffic PAHs, and is therefore much less likely to generate false-positive findings than if using an exploratory approach (Thompson 1994).

This study may be subject to potential limitations standard to epidemiological

investigations, such as laboratory errors with respect to genotyping or tumor classification, inaccurate reporting or recording of potentially confounding or modifying factors, and differential misclassification with respect to case-control status (Rothman and Greenland 1998). However, the LIBCSP has employed extensive quality control measures with regard to genotyping, tumor assays, and questionnaire data collection and storage procedures (described in the following section; Crew et al. 2007, Gammon et al. 2002b). These measures greatly reduce the probability of these potential study limitations (Gammon et al. 2002b).

Finally, the LIBCSP study population is fairly homogenous with respect to both socioeconomic status and race (Gammon et al. 2002b). This is both a limitation and a strength: participant homogeneity decreases the likelihood of residual confounding (Rothman and Greenland 1998), but reduces the generalizability of study findings.

#### STUDY STRENGTHS

### Exposure Model

The study reported here used a comprehensive, individualized traffic exposure metric spanning a large geographic area and accounting for participants' residential histories for up to a 35 year period (Beyea et al. 2005, 2006). Vehicular traffic exposure estimates were derived using a sophisticated model that incorporated information on a wide range of factors including historical vehicular emissions and local transportation patterns, local meteorologic data, pollutant dispersion, deposition and decay factors, excess emissions from acceleration and deceleration at intersections, cruise and cold-engine emissions, building penetration factors, and background ambient PAHs from distant traffic sources (Beyea et al. 2006). The model was validated against extensive field data, (Beyea et al. 2006). Specifically, it was shown to accurately predict residential soil PAH levels, PAH-DNA adducts in mononuclear cells, and carbon monoxide

concentrations at an EPA monitoring site (Beyea et al. 2006). Participants were exposed to a wide range of residential traffic-related PAH levels, due to the gradient of urbanization across the study area (Beyea et al. 2006). Finally, breast cancer develops over many years (Clark et al. 1997), so a long modeled exposure period may be ideal for assessing relationships with breast cancer. A woman's traffic exposure level can vary greatly from year to year due to changes in emissions standards or moving to a new residence (Beyea et al. 2005, 2013).

## **Other Considerations**

The LIBCSP utilized extensive quality control procedures for both questionnaire data and the laboratory component of the investigation. Specifically, approximately 10% of DNA samples were duplicated, distributed randomly on genoyping plates, and re-genotyped, and positive and negative controls were also included on each genotyping plate (Crew et al. 2007, Rossner et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004). Responses from the case-control interview were checked using data range and logic checks, and a random sample of 20% of participants were briefly re-interviewed (Gammon et al. 2002b). Identical data collection and storage strategies were used for cases and controls, and laboratory personnel were blinded to both case-control status and duplicate status of participants' blood samples.

Additional strengths of this study include access to the resources of a large populationbased investigation with extensive information regarding a wide range of factors, including demographic and lifestyle factors, active and passive cigarette smoking history, reproductive history, dietary intake, tumor markers and subtypes, and genetic polymorphisms in several PAHrelated pathways (Gammon et al. 2002b). This facilitates effectively controlling for potential confounders, assessing effect modification, and evaluating tumor subtype-specific risk factor associations. The LIBCSP recruited incident rather than prevalent cases, which increases the likelihood of identifying risk factors for breast cancer occurrence rather than survival (Gammon et al. 2002b, Rothman and Greenland 1998).

This is the first study to evaluate the impact of DNA repair polymorphisms or dietary intake on the association between air pollution exposure and breast cancer risk, and one of a small number of studies to examine interactions between DNA repair variants and any PAH-related exposure with respect to breast cancer risk (Crew et al. 2007, Mechanic et al. 2006, Shen et al. 2005, Terry et al. 2004). Hence, this analysis is an important addition to the sparse literature on this subject. Our results for *XPD* are consistent with the growing literature regarding this DNA repair gene, PAH exposures, and breast cancer risk (Crew et al. 2007, Pabalan et al. 2010, Tang et al. 2002, Terry et al. 2004).

### FUTURE DIRECTIONS, PUBLIC HEALTH IMPLICATIONS, AND CONCLUSIONS

This study reports a positive association between breast cancer and high-level residential exposure to vehicular traffic PAHs reconstructed using a comprehensive, validated historical model. The association was most pronounced among women with low fruit/vegetable intake, hormone receptor negative tumors, premenopausal breast cancer, or certain NER or BER polymorphisms, though the associated confidence intervals were wide. Although U.S. traffic emissions are greatly reduced from the high levels of the 1960s and 1970s (Beyea et al. 2008), these findings may have public health significance given the relatively high incidence of breast cancer and ubiquitous exposure to traffic pollution worldwide, particularly in countries where vehicular traffic PAH emissions remain high (Han and Naeher 2006).

Future studies should examine associations between traffic exposure and breast cancer risk within larger or more highly exposed study populations, and in combination with other PAH sources (such as smoking or grilled/smoked foods). In addition to replicating the associations

evaluated in the current study, future investigations could examine interactions between trafficrelated PAHs and intake of specific fruit/vegetable types or components, such as cruciferous vegetables, dietary antioxidants or phytonutrients, in order to evaluate whether particular fruits or vegetables are particularly beneficial for potential amelioration of breast cancer risk. Future studies could also evaluate interactions between air pollution and polymorphisms in biologically relevant genes, including in DNA repair, oxidative stress and carcinogen metabolizing pathways.

If confirmed, our results will contribute to increased understanding of breast cancer etiology, clarify mechanisms linking traffic to breast cancer and strengthen the biological plausibility of this relationship, and help identify identify women who may be especially susceptible to the carcinogenic effects of traffic pollution on the breast.

# APPENDIX: ADDITIONAL TABLES AND FIGURES

Figure A1.1 : Metabolism of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Relation to Breast Cancer Risk.



	Cases (n	Cases $(n = 1,508)$		Controls ( $n = 1,556$ )	
Variables					<i>P</i> value <sup>a</sup>
	Mean (SD)	N (%)	Mean (SD)	N (%)	
Age group at reference <sup>b</sup>					0.0064
< 35 years		39 (2.6)		45 (2.9)	
35-44 years		181 (12.0)		245 (15.8)	
45-54 years		397 (26.3)		423 (27.2)	
55-64 years		372 (24.7)		403 (25.9)	
65-74 years		365 (24.2)		310 (19.9)	
75-84 years		134 (8.9)		112 (7.2)	
85+ years		20 (1.3)		18 (1.2)	
Educational level <sup>b</sup>					0.024
< High school		183 (12.2)		150 (9.7)	
High school graduate		538 (35.8)		526 (33.9)	
Some college		360 (24.0)		415 (26.7)	
College graduate		191 (12.7)		236 (15.2)	
Post college		230 (15.3)		225 (14.5)	
Income <sup>c</sup>					
<\$15,000		115 (7.7)		84 (5.4)	0.033
\$15,000-\$19,999		73 (4.9)		85 (5.5)	
\$20,000-\$24,999		98 (6.5)		126 (8.1)	
\$25,000-\$34,999		245 (16.3)		211 (13.6)	
\$35,000-\$49,999		243 (16.2)		264 (17.0)	
\$50,000-\$69,999		252 (16.8)		288 (18.5)	
\$70,000-\$89,999		190 (12.6)		210 (13.5)	
\$90,000+		288 (19.2)		286 (18.4)	
Race <sup>c</sup>					0.073
White		1411 (93.8)		1429 (91.8)	
African American		69 (4.6)		85 (5.5)	
Other		25 (1.7)		42 (2.7)	
Menopausal status <sup>d</sup>					0.29
Premenopausal		468 (31.7)		500 (33.5)	
Postmenopausal		1010 (68.3)		993 (66.5)	
Fruit/vegetable intake <sup>d</sup>					0.046
0-34 servings/week		945 (63.9)		918 (60.4)	
35+ servings/week		533 (36.1)		602 (39.6)	
BMI at reference $(kg/m^2)$	26.61 (5.7)		26.36 (5.8)		0.24

Table A2.1 Previously reported participant characteristics by case-control status

•

Parity	2.37 (1.6)	2.55 (1.7)	0.0021
Age at first birth <sup>d</sup>	25.50 (4.7)	25.03 (4.6)	0.0093

BMI: body mass index; SD: Standard Deviation

a) Cases and control participants were compared using Student's *t* test and chi-square analyisis.

b) Gammon et al. 2002b.

c) Income was imputed for 11.5% of participants based on age, race, and education.

d) Gaudet et al. 2004.

	Variable Classifications						
<b>Exposure Years</b>							
	Cases	Controls	Quantiles	OR (95% CI)			
1995 (overall)	645	659	<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1			
	299	353	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.87 (0.72, 1.04)			
	260	261	75-<95 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.01 (0.82, 1.23)			
	70	61	$\geq 95^{th}$ percentile	1.14 (0.80, 1.64)			
1995 (15+ year residents)	326	303	<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1			
	167	204	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.76 (0.59, 0.98)			
	128	146	75-<95 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.80 (0.60, 1.06)			
	33	33	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$ percentile	0.89 (0.53, 1.48)			
1995 (overall)	645	659	<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.00 (referent)			
	299	353	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.87 (0.72, 1.04)			
	312	313	75-<99 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.00 (0.83, 1.22)			
	18	9	$\geq 99^{\text{th}}$ percentile	2.02 (0.90, 4.53)			
1995 (15+ year residents)	326	303	<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1			
	167	204	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.76 (0.59, 0.98)			
	151	177	75-<99 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.78 (0.59, 1.02)			
	10	2	$\geq 99^{\text{th}}$ percentile	4.39 (0.95, 20.30)			

Table A2.2. Associations between traffic exposure in the year 1995 and breast cancer, overall and among long-term residents <sup>a</sup>.

CI: confidence interval; OR: odds ratio

a) Defined as women residing in their current home for 15 or more years.

Table A2.3. Associations between selected residential traffic exposure variables and breast cancer, removing participants with the highest exposure levels.

<b>Exposure Years</b>	Cases	Controls	Quantiles	OR (95% CI) <sup>a</sup> top 2 removed	OR (95% CI) <sup>a</sup> top 5 removed
1995 (CCA)	645	659	$< 50^{th}$	1	1
	299	353	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.87 (0.72, 1.04)	0.87 (0.72, 1.04)
	260	261	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	1.01 (0.82, 1.23)	1.01 (0.82, 1.23)
	68, 66	61, 60	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}(\text{vs } 1.14)$	1.11 (0.77, 1.60)	1.10 (0.76, 1.59)
1980-1995 (CCA)	431	428	$< 50^{th}$	1	1
	201	230	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.86 (0.68, 1.08)	0.86 (0.68, 1.08)
	171	173	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	0.95 (0.74, 1.22)	0.95 (0.74, 1.22)
	41, 38	42	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$ (vs. 0.98)	0.93 (0.59, 1.46)	0.86 (0.54, 1.37)
1960-1990 (20% MI) <sup>b</sup>	262-287	289-320	$< 50^{th}$	1	1
	122-139	136-155	50-<75 <sup>th</sup>	0.99 (0.73, 1.36)	0.99 (0.73, 1.36)
	96-111	111-121	75-<95 <sup>th</sup>	0.95 (0.68, 1.32)	0.95 (0.68, 1.32)
	22-27, 19-24	19-21, 19-21	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}(\text{vs.1.44})$	1.32 (0.70, 2.48)	1.20 (0.63, 2.28)

CCA: complete case analysis; CI: confidence interval; MI: multiple imputation; OR: odds ratio a) Models are age-adjusted, as cases and control participants were frequency matched by age group. b) Partially imputed datasets are combined over m = 30 imputations using Rubin's rules. Sample size varies by the imputed data set (see text for methods). Table A2.4. Associations between traffic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon exposure and breast cancer, varying the relative contribution of the pre-arrival surrogate.

	Variable Classifications					
Exposure Years <sup>a</sup>	Cases	Controls	Quantiles	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)		
1960-1990 (doubled)	254-279	279-305	< 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.00 (referent)		
	124-141	141-160	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.95 (0.69, 1.30)		
	96-121	112-126	75-<95 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.95 (0.68, 1.33)		
	25-32	21-25	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$ percentile	1.37 (0.75, 2.50)		
1960-1990 (halved)	264-290	295-324	< 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.00 (referent)		
	120-139	132-148	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.02 (0.75, 1.40)		
	93-107	108-117	75-<95 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0.94 (0.67, 1.30)		
	24-28	19-21	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$ percentile	1.46 (0.78, 2.71)		

CI: confidence interval; MI: multiple imputation; OR: odds ratio

a) Up to 20% of dose was imputed for each exposure variable (single imputation; see text for methods).

Table A2.5. Associations between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer, turning off the intersection component of the exposure model.

Exposure Vears <sup>a</sup>	Variable Classifications					
Laposure rears	Cases	Controls	Quantiles	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)		
1960-1990	283	320	< 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.00 (referent)		
	133	122	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.22 (0.91, 1.64)		
	105	114	75-<95 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.02 (0.75, 1.40)		
	19	23	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$ percentile	0.90 (0.48, 1.70)		
1960-1990	283	320	< 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.00 (referent)		
	133	122	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.22 (0.91, 1.64)		
	119	130	75-<99 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.02 (0.75, 1.37)		
	5	7	$\geq 99^{th}$ percentile	0.75 (0.23, 2.40)		

CCA: complete case analysis; CI: confidence interval; MI: multiple imputation; OR: odds ratio; PAH: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon

a) Up to 20% of dose was imputed for each exposure variable (single imputation; see text for methods).

Table A2.6. Associations between traffic PAH exposure and breast cancer, with partial imputation conducted using imputation by census place.

Exposure Years <sup>a</sup>				
	Cases	Controls	Quantiles	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)
1960-1990	262	301	<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.00 (referent)
	133	139	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.09 (0.81, 1.45)
	110	115	75-<95 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.07 (0.78, 1.46)
	25	22	$\geq 95^{\text{th}}$ percentile	1.27 (0.70, 2.31)
1960-1990	262	301	<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.00 (referent)
	133	139	50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.09 (0.81, 1.45)
	125	135	75-<99 <sup>th</sup> percentile	1.03 (0.77, 1.39)
	10	2	$\geq 99^{th}$ percentile	5.85 (1.26, 27.13)

# Variable Classifications

CCA: complete case analysis; CI: confidence interval; MI: multiple imputation; OR: odds ratio; PAH: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon

a) Up to 20% of dose was imputed for each exposure variable (single imputation).

Table A2.7. Associations between selected residential traffic exposure variables and breast cancer categorized by tumor characteristics.

Tumor	<b>Tumor</b> 1995 (CCA)			1960-1990 (20% MI) <sup>a</sup>			
Characteristics	Cases	Controls	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)	Cases	Controls	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)	
ER+/PR+ breast cance	r						
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	659	281	1	289-320	125-144	1	
50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	353	105	0.69 (0.53, 0.90)	136-155	35-44	0.61 (0.39, 0.95)	
$\geq 75^{th}$ percentile	322	117	0.83 (0.64, 1.07)	132-140	46-62	0.80 (0.54, 1.20)	
ER+/PR- or ER-/PR+	or ER-/	PR- breast	cancer				
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	659	192	1	289-320	73-82	1	
50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	353	70	0.68 (0.50, 0.91)	136-155	27-34	0.82 (0.50, 1.35)	
$\geq 75^{th}$ percentile	322	82	0.85 (0.64, 1.14)	132-140	30-36	0.86 (0.53, 1.39)	
ER-/PR- breast cancer							
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	659	97	1	289-320	36-44	1	
50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	353	41	0.79 (0.54, 1.16)	136-155	12-16	0.75 (0.38, 1.48)	
$\geq 75^{th}$ percentile	322	46	0.97 (0.67, 1.41)	132-140	13-18	0.86 (0.45, 1.64)	
ER+/PR- or ER-/PR+	or ER+/	PR+ breas	t cancer				
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	659	376	1	289-320	163-182	1	
50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	353	134	0.66 (0.52, 0.83)	136-155	49-62	0.67 (0.45, 0.99)	
$\geq 75^{th}$ percentile	322	153	0.80 (0.64, 1.01)	132-140	62-70	0.82 (0.57, 1.18)	
p53 mutation-positive	breast c	ancer					
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	659	58	1	289-320	18-23	1	
50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	353	29	0.93 (0.58, 1.48)	136-155	6-13	0.89 (0.36, 2.21)	
$\geq 75^{\text{th}}$ percentile	322	23	0.79 (0.48, 1.31)	132-140	10-13	1.14 (0.52, 2.49)	
p53 mutation-negative	breast c	ancer					
<50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	659	293	1	289-320	137-154	1	
50-<75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	353	142	0.90 (0.71, 1.14)	136-155	63-72	0.99 (0.68, 1.44)	
$\geq 75^{\text{th}}$ percentile	322	172	1.16 (0.92, 1.47)	132-140	65-73	1.00 (0.69, 1.44)	

CCA: complete case analysis; CI: confidence interval; ER: estrogen receptor; MI: multiple imputation; OR: odds ratio; PR: progesterone receptor

a) All partially imputed datasets are combined over m=30 imputations using Rubin's rules (see text for methods); sample size varies by imputation draw.

Table A2.8. Previously reported main effects of DNA repair polymorphisms on breast cancer risk.

Polymorphisms	Genotypes	Cases, n (%)	Controls, n (%)	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)
XPA -4A/G (rs1800975) <sup>a</sup>	GG	488 (46.1)	488 (44.3)	1.00
	GA	466 (44.0)	477 (43.3)	0.97 (0.81, 1.17)
	AA	105 (9.9)	137 (12.4)	0.77 (0.58, 1.02)
<i>ERCC1</i> 8092C/A (rs3212986) <sup>a</sup>	CC	551 (52.1)	606 (54.9)	1.00
	CA	434 (41.1)	436 (39.5)	1.09 (0.92, 1.30)
	AA	72 (6.8)	62 (5.6)	1.29 (0.90, 1.85)
XPD Lys751Gln (rs13181) <sup>b</sup>	AA (Lys/Lys)	387 (36.8)	453 (41.1)	1.00
	AC (Lys/Gln)	513 (48.7)	498 (45.2)	1.22 (1.01, 1.46)
	CC (Gln/Gln)	153 (14.5)	151 (13.7)	1.18 (0.91, 1.53)
<i>XPD</i> Asp312Asn (rs1799793) <sup>a</sup>	GG (Asp/Asp)	415 (40.2)	490 (45.2)	1.00
	GA (Asp/Asn)	478 (46.4)	454 (41.9)	1.25 (1.04, 1.50)
	AA (Asn/Asn)	138 (13.4)	139 (12.8)	1.16 (0.89, 1.52)
<i>XPF</i> Arg415Gln (rs1800067) <sup>a</sup>	GG (Arg/Arg)	859 (84.4)	888 (83.4)	1.00
	GA (Arg/Gln)	156 (15.3)	167 (15.7)	0.99 (0.78, 1.26)
	AA (Gln/Gln)	3 (0.3)	10 (0.9)	0.27 (0.07, 1.00)
XPG Asp1104His (rs17655) <sup>a</sup>	GG (Asp/Asp)	562 (56.3)	571 (54.3)	1.00
	GC (Asp/His)	371 (37.1)	409 (38.9)	0.94 (0.78, 1.13)
	CC (His/His)	66 (6.6)	71 (6.8)	0.98 (0.69, 1.41)
<i>XRCC1</i> Arg194Trp (rs1799782)	CC (Arg/Arg)	948 (88.0)	974 (87.3)	1.00
	CT (Arg/Trp)	125 (11.6)	134 (12.0)	0.96 (0.74, 1.24)
	TT (Trp/Trp)	4 (0.4)	8 (0.7)	0.50 (0.15, 1.66)
XRCC1 Arg399Gln (rs25487) <sup>c</sup>	GG (Arg/Arg)	412 (38.6)	444 (40.0)	1.00
	GA (Arg/Gln)	539 (50.5)	536 (48.3)	1.08 (0.90, 1.29)
	AA (Gln/Gln)	116 (10.9)	130 (11.7)	0.97 (0.73, 1.29)
<i>OGG1</i> Ser326Cys (rs1052133) <sup>d</sup>	CC (Ser/Ser)	615 (59.1)	653 (59.7)	1.00
	GC (Ser/Cvs)	375 (36.0)	385 (35.2)	1.04 (0.87, 1.24)
	CC (Cys/Cys)	51 (4.9)	55 (5.0)	0.99 (0.66, 1.47)
	· · · ·			

OR: odds ratio; CI: confidence interval

a) Crew et al. 2007

b) Terry et al. 2004

c) Shen et al. 2005

d) Rossner et al. 2006

# REFERENCES

Abdel-Rahman SZ, El-Zein RA. 2000. The 399Gln polymorphism in the DNA repair gene XRCC1 modulates the genotoxic response induced in human lymphocytes by the tobacco-specific nitrosamine NNK. Cancer Lett 159(1):63-71.

Adonis M, Gil L. 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon levels and mutagenicity of inhalable particulate matter in Santiago, Chile. Inhal Toxicol 12(12):1173-1183.

Adonis M, Martinez V, Riquelme R, Ancic P, Gonzalez G, Tapia R, et al. 2003. Susceptibility and exposure biomarkers in people exposed to PAHs from diesel exhaust. Toxicol Lett. 2003 Sep 15;144(1):3-15.

Affatato AA, Wolfe KJ, Lopez MS, Hallberg C, Ammenheuser MM, Abdel-Rahman SZ. 2004. Effect of XPD/ERCC2 polymorphisms on chromosome aberration frequencies in smokers and on sensitivity to the mutagenic tobacco-specific nitrosamine NNK. Environ Mol Mutagen 44(1):65-73.

Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR). 1995. Toxicological Profile for Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons. Atlanta, GA: ATSDR.

Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR). 2009. Toxicity of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAHs). Available: <u>http://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/csem/pah/docs/pah.pdf</u> [accessed 19 July 2011].

Ahlvik, P, Almen J, Westerholm R, Ludykar D. 1997. Impact of a block heater on regulated and some unregulated emissions from a gasoline fueled car at low ambient temperatures. SAE International Fall Fuels & Lubricants Meeting & Exposition, Tulsa, Oklahoma. SAE Technical Paper 972908. Society of Automotive Engineers, Warrendale, PA.

Ahn J, Gammon MD, Santella RM, Gaudet MM, Britton JA, Teitelbaum SL, et al. 2004. Myeloperoxidase genotype, fruit and vegetable consumption, and breast cancer risk. Cancer Res 64:7634-7639.

Aka P, Mateuca R, Buchet JP, Thierens H, Kirsch-Volders M. 2004. Are genetic polymorphisms in *OGG1*, *XRCC1* and *XRCC3* genes predictive for the DNA strand break repair phenotype and genotoxicity in workers exposed to low dose ionising radiations? Mutat Res 556(1-2):169-181.

Althuis MD, Dozier JM, Anderson WF, Devesa SS, Brinton LA. 2005. Global trends in breast cancer incidence and mortality 1973-1997. Int J Epidemiol 34(2):405-412.

Althuis MD, Fergenbaum JH, Garcia-Closas M, Brinton LA, Madigan MP, Sherman ME. 2004. Etiology of hormone receptor-defined breast cancer: a systematic review of the literature. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 13(10):1558-1568. Ambrosone CB, Freudenheim JL, Sinha R, Graham S, Marshall JR, Vena JE, et al. 1998. Breast cancer risk, meat consumption and N-acetyltransferase (NAT2) genetic polymorphisms. Int J Cancer 75(6):825-830.

Ambrosone CB, Kropp S, Yang J, Yao S, Shields PG, Chang-Claude J. 2008. Cigarette smoking, N-acetyltransferase 2 genotypes, and breast cancer risk: pooled analysis and meta-analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 17:15-26.

American Cancer Society (ACS). 2009-2010. Breast Cancer Facts and Figures 2009-2010. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society, Inc.

American Cancer Society (ACS). 2010. Cancer Facts and Figures 2010. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society, Inc.

American Cancer Society (ACS). 2011. Cancer Facts and Figures 2011. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society, Inc.

American Cancer Society (ACS). 2011. What is breast cancer? Available: http://www.cancer.org/cancer/breastcancer/detailedguide/breast-cancer-what-is-breast-cancer [accessed 31 January 2011]

American Cancer Society (ACS). 2011-2012. Breast Cancer Facts and Figures 2011-2012. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society, Inc.

Amin AR, Kucuk O, Khuri FR, Shin DM. 2009. Perspectives for cancer prevention with natural compounds. J Clin Oncol 27(16):2712-2725.

Anderson LM, Priest LJ, Deschner EE, Budinger JM. 1983. Carcinogenic effects of intracolonic benzo[a]pyrene in beta-naphthoflavone-induced mice. Cancer Lett 20(2):117-123.

Angerer J. Mannschreck C, Gundel J. 1997. Biological monitoring and biochemical effect monitoring of exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 70(6):365-377.

Arey J, Atkinson R. 2003. Chapter 4. Photochemical Reactions of PAHs in the Atmosphere. In: PAHs: An Ecotoxicological Perspective (Douben, PET, ed.). New York: John Wiley & Sons, 47-63.

Au WW, Salama SA, Sierra-Torres CH. 2003. Functional characterization of polymorphisms in DNA repair genes using cytogenetic challenge assays. Environ Health Perspect 111(15):1843-1850.

Bakkum A, Bloemberg B, van Staveren WA, Verschuren M, West CE. 1988. The relative validity of a retrospective estimate of food consumption based on a current dietary history and a food frequency list. Nutr Cancer 11(1):41-53.

Band PR, Le ND, Fang R, Deschamps M. 2002. Carcinogenic and endocrine disrupting effects of cigarette smoke and risk of breast cancer. Lancet 360(9339):1044-1049.

Band PR, Le ND, Fang R, Deschamps M, Gallagher RP, Yang P. 2000. Identification of occupational cancer risks in British Columbia. A population-based case-control study of 995 incident breast cancer cases by menopausal status, controlling for confounding factors. J Occup Environ Med 42(3):284-310.

Barlow WE, White E, Ballard-Barbash R, Vacek PM, Titus-Ernstoff L, Carney PA, et al. 2006. Prospective breast cancer risk prediction model for women undergoing screening mammography. J Natl Cancer Inst 98(17):1204-1214.

Barnes DE, Lindahl T. 2004. Repair and genetic consequences of endogenous DNA base damage in mammalian cells. Annu Rev Genet 38:445-476.

Bartley J, Bartholomew JC, Stampfer MR. Metabolism of benzo[a]pyrene by human epithelial and fibroblastic cells: metabolite patterns and DNA adduct formation. J Cell Biochem 18(2):135-148.

Beelen R, Hoek G, van den Brandt PA, Goldbohm RA, Fischer P, Schouten LJ, et al. 2008. Long term

exposure to traffic-related air pollution and lung cancer risk. Epidemiology 19(5):702-710.

Begeman CR, Colucci JM. 1970. Polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbon emissions from automotive engines. SAE Trans 79:1682.

Benhamou S, Sarasin A. 2005. *ERCC2/XPD* gene polymorphisms and lung cancer: a HuGE review. Am J Epidemiol 161(1):1-14.

Berwick M, Vineis P. 2000. Markers of DNA repair and susceptibility to cancer in humans: an epidemiologic review. J Natl Cancer Inst 92(11):874-897.

Besaratinia A, Kleinjans JC, Van Schooten FJ. 2002. Biomonitoring of tobacco smoke carcinogenicity by dosimetry of DNA adducts and genotyping and phenotyping of biotransformational enzymes: a review on polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Biomarkers 7:209-229.

Beyea J. 1999. Geographic exposure modeling: a valuable extension of geographic information systems for use in environmental epidemiology. Environ Health Perspect 107 Suppl 1:181-190.

Beyea J, Hatch M, Stellman SD, Santella RM, Teitelbaum SL, Prokopczyk B, et al. 2006. Validation and calibration of a model used to reconstruct historical exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons for use in epidemiologic studies. Environ Health Perspect. 114:1053-1058.

Beyea J, Hatch M, Stellman SD, Teitelbaum SL, Gammon MD. 2005. Development of a Traffic

Model for Predicting Airborne PAH Exposures since 1960 on Long Island, New York. Report to the National Cancer Institute and the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences for work completed under USPHS Grant U01-CA/ES-66572. Lambertville, NJ:Consulting in the Public Interest. Available: <u>http://www.cipi.com/PDF/beyea2005trafficpahmodel.pdf</u> [accessed 7 June 2011].

Beyea J, Stellman SD, Hatch M, Gammon MD. 2008. Airborne emissions from 1961 to 2004 of benzo[a]pyrene from U.S. vehicles per km of travel based on tunnel studies. Environ Sci Technol 42:7315-7320.

Beyea J, Stellman SD, Teitelbaum SL, Mordukhovich I, Gammon MD. 2013. Imputation method for lifetime exposure assessment in air pollution epidemiologic studies. Environmental Health 12(1):62.

Bigger CA, Flickinger DJ, St John J, Harvey RG, Dipple A. 1991. Preferential mutagenesis at G.C base pairs by the anti 3,4-dihydrodiol 1,2-epoxide of 7-methylbenz[a]anthracene. Mol Carcinog 4(3):176-179.

Bigger CA, Flickinger DJ, Strandberg J, Pataki J, Harvey RG, Dipple A. 1990. Mutational specificity of the anti 1,2-dihydrodiol 3,4-epoxide of 5-methylchrysene. Carcinogenesis 11(12):2263-2265.

Binkova B, Chvatalova I, Lnenickova Z, Milcova A, Tulupova E, Farmer PB, et al. 2007. PAH-DNA adducts in environmentally exposed population in relation to metabolic and DNA repair gene polymorphisms. Mutat Res 620(1-2):49-61.

Binkova B, Lewtas J, Miskova I, Lenicek J, Sram R. 1995. DNA adducts and personal air monitoring of carcinogenic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in an environmentally exposed population. Carcinogenesis 16(5):1037-1046.

Blakey DH, Douglas GR. 1990. The role of excision repair in the removal of transient benzo[a]pyrene-induced DNA lesions in Chinese hamster ovary cells. Mutat Res 236(1):35-41.

Block G, Hartman AM, Dresser CM, Carroll MD, Gannon J, Gardner L. 1986. A data-based approach to diet questionnaire design and testing. Am J Epidemiol 124:453-469.

Block G, Woods M, Potosky A, Clifford C. 1990. Validation of a self-administered diet history questionnaire using multiple diet records. J Clin Epidemiol 43:1327-1335.

Boffetta P, Jourenkova N, Gustavsson P. 1997. Cancer risk from occupational and environmental exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Cancer Causes Control 8(3): 444-472.

Boiteux S, O'Connor TR, Laval J. 1987. Formamidopyrimidine-DNA glycosylase of Escherichia coli: cloning and sequencing of the fpg structural gene and overproduction of the protein. EMBO J 6(10):3177-3183.

Boiteux S, Radicella JP. 1999. Base excision repair of 8-hydroxyguanine protects DNA from endogenous oxidative stress. Biochimie 81:59-67.

Bolton JL, Trush MA, Penning TM, Dryhurst G, Monks TJ. 2000. Role of quinones in toxicology. Chem Res Toxicol 13(3):135-160.

Bonner MR, Han D, Nie J, Rogerson P, Vena JE, Muti P, et al. 2005. Breast cancer risk and exposure in early life to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons using total suspended particulates as a proxy measure. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 14:53-60.

Boothe VL, Shendell DG. 2008. Potential health effects associated with residential proximity to freeways and primary roads: review of scientific literature, 1999-2006. J Environ Health 70(8):33-41, 55-6.

Boström CE, Gerde P, Hanberg A, Jernstrom B, Johansson C, Kyrklund T. 2002. Cancer risk assessment, indicators, and guidelines for polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the ambient air. Environ Health Perspect 110 Suppl 3: 451-488.

Boyd NF, Martin LJ, Noffel M, Lockwood GA, Trichler DL. 1993. A meta-analysis of studies of dietary fat and breast cancer risk. Br J Cancer 68(3):627-636.

Boyd NF, Stone J, Vogt KN, Connelly BS, Martin LJ, Minkin S. 2003. Dietary fat and breast cancer risk revisited: a meta-analysis of the published literature. Br J Cancer 89(9):1672-1685.

Bråbäck L, Forsberg B. 2009. Does traffic exhaust contribute to the development of asthma and allergic sensitization in children: findings from recent cohort studies. Environ Health 8:17

Braithwaite E, Wu X, Wang Z. 1998. Repair of DNA lesions induced by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in human cell-free extracts: involvement of two excision repair mechanisms in vitro. Carcinogenesis 19(7):1239-1246.

Braithwaite E, Wu X, Wang Z. 1999. Repair of DNA lesions: mechanisms and relative repair efficiencies. Mutat Res 424(1-2):207-219.

Brauer M, Hoek G, van Vliet P, Meliefste K, Fischer P, Gehring U, Heinrich J, Cyrys J, Bellander T, Lewne M, Brunekreef B. 2003. Estimating long-term average particulate air pollution concentrations: application of traffic indicators and geographic information systems. Epidemiology 14(2):228-39.

Bravard A, Vacher M, Moritz E, Vaslin L, Hall J, Epe B, et al. 2009. Oxidation status of human OGG1-S326C polymorphic variant determines cellular DNA repair capacity. Cancer Res 69(8):3642-3649.

Bray F, McCarron P, Parkin DM. 2004. The changing global patterns of female breast cancer incidence and mortality. Breast Cancer Res 6(6):229-239.

Brem R, Hall J. 2005. XRCC1 is required for DNA single-strand break repair in human cells. Nucleic Acids Res 33(8):2512-2520.

Brennan P, Bogillot O, Cordier S, Greiser E, Schill W, Vineis P, et al. 2000. Cigarette smoking and bladder cancer in men: a pooled analysis of 11 case-control studies. Int J Cancer 86:289-294.

Brigham J, Lessov-Schlaggar CN, Javitz HS, Krasnow RE, Tildeslev E, Andrews J, et al. 2010. Validity of recall of tobacco use in two prospective cohorts. Am J Epidemiol 172(7):828-835.

Britton JA, Gammon MD, Schoenberg JB, Stanford JL, Coates Rjm Swanson CA, et al. 2002. Risk of breast cancer classified by joint estrogen receptor and progesterone receptor status among women 20-44 years of age. Am J Epidemiol 156(6):507-516.

Brody JG, Rudel RA. 2003. Environmental pollutants and breast cancer. Environ Health Perspect 111(8):1007-1019.

Brzeznicki S, Jakubowski M, Czerski B. 1997. Elimination of 1-hydroxypyrene after human volunteer exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 70(4):257-260.

Buell P. 1973. Changing incidence of breast cancer in Japanese-American women. J Natl Cancer Inst 51(5):1479-1483.

Burczynski ME, Penning TM. 2000. Genotoxic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon ortho-quinones generated by aldo-keto reductases induce CYP1A1 via nuclear translocation of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. Cancer Res 60(4):908-915.

Burgaz S, Demircigil GC, Karahalil B, Karakaya AE. 2002. Chromosomal damage in peripheral blood lymphocytes of traffic policemen and taxi drivers exposed to urban air pollution. Chemosphere 47(1):57-64.

Butler LM, Gold EB, Conroy SM, Crandall CJ, Greendale GA, Oestreicher N, et al. 2010. Active, but not passive cigarette smoking was inversely associated with mammographic density. Cancer Causes Control 21(2):301-311.

Byers TE, Rosenthal RI, Marshall JR, Rzepka TF, Cummings KM, Graham S. 1983. Dietary history from the distant past: a methodological study. Nutr Cancer 5(2):69-77.

Calaf G, Russo J. 1993. Transformation of human breast epithelial cells by chemical carcinogenes. Carcinogenesis 14(3):483-492.

Caldecott KW. 2003. XRCC1 and DNA strand break repair. DNA Repair (Amst) 2(9):955-969.

California Environmental Protection Agency. 1999. Air Toxics Hot Spots Program Risk Assessment Guidelines. Available: <u>http://www.oehha.org/air/hot\_spots/index.html</u> [accessed 9 February 2011]. California Environmental Protection Agency, Air Resources Board (CARB). 1994. Benzo[*a*]pyrene as a Toxic Air Concominant; Part B Health Assessment. Berkeley, CA:California Environmental Protection Agency Air Resources Board.

Cantor KP, Stewart PA, Brinton LA, Dosemeci M. 1995. Occupational exposures and female breast cancer mortality in the United States. J Occup Environ Med 37(3):336-348.

Carey L, Perou C, Livasy C, Dressler L, Cowan D, Conway K, et al. 2006. Race, breast cancer subtypes, and survival in the Carolina Breast Cancer Study. JAMA 295(21):2492-2502.

Carey L, Winer E, Viale G, Cameron D, Gianni L. 2010. Triple-negative breast cancer: disease entity or title of convenience? Nat Rev Clin Oncol 7(12):683-692.

Carr D, von Ehrenstein O, Weiland S, Wagner C, Wellie O, Nicolai T, von Mutius E. 2002. Modeling annual benzene, toluene, NO2, and soot concentrations on the basis of road traffic characteristics. Environ Res 90(2):111-8.

Casale GP, Singhal M, Bhattacharya S, RamaNathan R, Roberts KP, Barbacci DC, et al. 2001. Detection and quantification of depurinated benzo[a]pyrene-adducted DNA bases in the urine of cigarette smokers and women exposed to household coal smoke. Chem Res Toxicol 14(2):192-201.

Castaño-Vinyals G, D'Errico A, Malats N, Kogevinas M. 2004. Biomarkers of exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons from environmental air pollution. Occup Environ Med 61(4):e12.

Catalano JA, Turner BD, Novak JH. 1987. User's Guide for RAM -- Second Edition. Research Triangle Park, Environmental Protection Agency.

Caux C, O'Brien C, Viau C. 2002. Determination of firefighter exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and benzene during fire fighting using measurement of biological indicators. Appl Occup Environ Hyg 17(5): 379-386.

Cavalieri EL, Higginbotham S, RamaKrishna NV, Devanesan PD, Todorovic R, Rogan EG, et al. 1991. Comparative dose-response tumorigenicity studies of dibenzo[alpha,l]pyrene versus 7,12-dimethylbenz[alpha]anthracene, benzo[alpha]pyrene and two dibenzo[alpha,l]pyrene dihydrodiols in mouse skin and rat mammary gland. Carcinogenesis 12(10):1939-1944.

Cavalieri E, Rogan E. 1985. Role of radical cations in aromatic hydrocarbon carcinogenesis. Environ Health Perspect 64:69-84.

Cavalieri EL, Rogan EG. 1995. Central role of radical cations in metabolic activation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Xenobiotica 25(7):677-688.

Cavalieri EL, Rogan EG. 1998. Role of aromatic hydrocarbons in disclosing how

catecholestrogens initiate cancer. Adv Pharmacol 42:837-840.

Cavalieri EL, Rogan EG, Devanesan PD, Cremonesi P, Cerny RL, Gross ML, et al. 1990. Binding of benzo[a]pyrene to DNA by cytochrome P-450 catalyzed one-electron oxidation in rat liver microsomes and nuclei. Biochemistry 29:4820-4827.

Cavalieri EL, Rogan EG, Higginbotham S, Cremonesi P, Salmasi S. 1989. Tumor-initiating activity in mouse skin and carcinogenicity in rat mammary gland of dibenzo[a]pyrenes: the very potent environmental carcinogen dibenzo[a,l]pyrene. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 115(1):67-72.

Cavalieri EL, Rogan EG, Li KM, Todorovic R, Ariese F, Jankowiak R, Grubor N, Small GJ. 2005. Identification and quantification of the depurinating DNA adducts formed in mouse skin treated with dibenzo[a,l]pyrene (DB[a,l]P) or its metabolites and in rat mammary gland treated with DB[a,l]P. Chem Res Toxicol 18(6):976-983.

Cerutti P, Shinohara K, Remsen J. 1977. Repair of DNA damage induced by ionizing radiation and benzo[a]pyrene in mammalian cells. J Toxicol Environ Health 2(6):1375-1386.

Chakravarti D, Mailander P, Franzen J, Higginbotham S, Cavalieri EL, Rogan EG. 1998. Detection of dibenzo[a,1]pyrene-induced H-ras codon 61 mutant genes in preneoplastic SENCAR mouse skin using a new PCR-RFLP method. Oncogene 16(24):3203-3210.

Chakravarti D, Pelling JC, Cavalieri EL, Rogan EG. 1995. Relating aromatic hydrocarboninduced DNA adducts and c-H-ras mutations in mouse skin papillomas: the role of apurinic sites. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92(22):10422-10426.

Chakravarti D, Venugopal D, Mailander PC, Meza JL, Higginbotham S, Cavalieri EL, et al. 2008. The role of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts in inducing mutations in mouse skin. Mutat Res 649(1-2):161-178.

Chen C, Wang X, Wang L, Yang F, Tang G, Xing H, et al. 2005. Effect of environmental tobacco smoke on levels of urinary hormone markers. Environ Health Perspect 113(4):412-417.

Chen H, Goldberg MS, Villeneuve PJ. 2008. A systematic review of the relation between long-term exposure to ambient air pollution and chronic diseases. Rev Environ Health 23(4):243-97

Chen WY, Colditz GA. 2007. Risk factors and hormone-receptor status: epidemiology, riskprediction models and treatment implications for breast cancer. Nat Clin Pract Oncol 4(7):415-423.

Chen X, Levine L, Kwok PY. 1999. Fluorescence polarization in homogeneous nucleic acid analysis. Genome Res 9:492-498.

Cheng J, Leng S, Dai Y, Huang C, Pan Z, Niu Y, et al. 2007. Association between nucleotide excision repair gene polymorphisms and chromosomal damage in coke-oven workers. Biomarkers 12(1):76-86.

Cheng J, Leng S, Li H, Huang C, Niu Y, Zhang L, et al. 2009. Suboptimal DNA repair capacity predisposes coke-oven workers to accumulate more chromosomal damages in peripheral lymphocytes. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 18(3):987-993.

Chock DP. 1978. A simple line-source model for dispersion near roadways. Atmos Environ 12:823-829.

Choi JY, Hamajima N, Tajima K, Yoo KY, Yoon KS, Park SK, et al. 2003. hOGG1 Ser326Cys polymorphism and breast cancer risk among Asian women. Breast Cancer Res Treat 79(1):59-62.

Christmann M, Tomicic MT, Roos WP, Kaina B. 2003. Mechanisms of human DNA repair: an update. Toxicology 193(1-2):3-34.

Clark RA, Levine R, Snedeker S (Program on Breast Cancer and Environmental Risk Factors in New York State). 1997. The biology of breast cancer. Available: http://envirocancer.cornell.edu/factsheet/general/fs5.biology.cfm [accessed June 13, 2011].

Cleaver JE. 2005. Cancer in xeroderma pigmentosum and related disorders of DNA repair. Nat Rev Cancer 5(7):564-573.

Colditz GA, Rosner BA, Chen WY, Holmes MD, Hankinson SE. 2004. Risk factors for breast cancer according to estrogen and progesterone receptor status. J Natl Cancer Inst 96(3):218-228.

Conaway CC, Wang CS, Pittman B, Yang YM, Schwartz JE, Tian D, et al. 2005. Phenethyl isothiocyanate and sulforaphane and their N-acetylcysteine conjugates inhibit malignant progression of lung adenomas induced by tobacco carcinogens in A/J mice. Cancer Res 65:8548-8557.

Conway K, Edmiston SN, Cui L, Drouin SS, Pang J, He M, et al. 2002. Prevalence and spectrum of *p53* mutations associated with smoking in breast cancer. Cancer Res 62(7):1987-1995.

Cooke MS, Evans MD, Dizdaroglu M, Lunec J. 2003. Oxidative DNA damage: mechanisms, mutation, and disease. FASEB J 17(10):1195-1214.

Cooper GS, Baird DD, Hulka BS, Weinberg CR, Savitz DA, Hughes CL. 1995. Folliclestimulating hormone concentrations in relation to active and passive smoking. Obstet Gynecol 85(3):407-411.

Cooper GS, Sandler DP, Bohlig M. 1999. Active and passive smoking and the occurrence of natural menopause. Epidemiology 10(6):771-773.

Cramer DW, Harlow BL, Xu H, Fraer C, Barbieri R. 1995. Cross-sectional and case-controlled analyses of the association between smoking and early menopause. Maturitas 22(2):79-87.

Creasia DA, Poggenburg JK, Nettesheim P. 1976. Elution of benzo[alpha]pyrene from carbon

particles in the respiratory tract of mice. J Toxicol Environ Health 1(6):967-975.

Crew KD, Gammon MD, Terry MB, Zhang FF, Zablotska LB, Agrawal M, et al. 2007. Polymorphisms in nucleotide excision repair genes, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts, and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 16:2033-2041.

Crouse DL, Goldberg MS, Ross NA. 2009a. A prediction-based approach to modelling temporal and spatial variability of traffic-related air pollution in Montreal, Canada. Atmos Environ 43(32):5075–5084.

Crouse DL, Goldberg MS, Ross NA, Chen H, Labreche F. 2010. Postmenopausal breast cancer is associated with exposure to traffic-related air pollution in Montreal, Canada: a case-control study. Environ Health Perspect 118(11):1578-83.

Crouse DL, Ross NA, Goldberg MS. 2009b. Double burden of deprivation and high concentrations of ambient air pollution at the neighbourhood scale in Montreal, Canada. Soc Sci Med 69(6):971–981.

Dai Q, Shu XO, Jin F, Gao YT, Ruan ZX, Zheng W. 2002. Consumption of animal foods, cooking methods, and risk of breast cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 11(9):801-808.

Davila DR, Davis DP, Campbell K, Cambier JC, Zigmond LA, Burchiel SW. 1995. Role of alterations in Ca2+-associated signaling pathways in the immunotoxicity of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Toxicol Environ Health 45:101-126.

Davis SC, Diegel SW. 2007. Transportation Energey Data Book: Edition 26; ORNL-6978. Center for Transportation Analysis, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge.

Day RS, Scudiero D, Dimattina M. 1978. Excision repair by human fibroblasts of DNA damaged by r-7, t-8-dihyroxy-t-9,10-oxy-7,8,9,10-tetrahydrobenzo[a]pyrene. Mutat Res 50(3):383-394.

de Boer J, Hoeijmakers JH. 2000. Nucleotide excision repair and human syndromes. Carcinogenesis 21(3):453-460.

de Medeiros AP, Gouveia N, Machado RP, de Souza MR, Alencar GP, Novaes HM, et al. 2009. Traffic-related air pollution and perinatal mortality: a case-control study. Environ Health Perspect 117(1):127-32.

Dean AG, Imrey HH, Dusich K, Hall WN. 1988. Adjusting morbidity ratios in two communities using risk factor prevalence in cases. Am J Epidemiol 127:654-662.

Deitz AC, Zheng W, Leff MA, Gross M, Wen WQ, Doll MA, et al. 2000. N-Acetyltransferase-2 genetic polymorphism, well-done meat intake, and breast cancer risk among postmenopausal women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 9(9):905-910.

Delfino RJ, Sinha R, Smith C, West J, White E, Lin HJ, et al. 2000. Breast cancer, heterocyclic

aromatic amines from meat and N-acetyltransferase 2 genotype. Carcinogenesis 21(4):607-615.

DeMarini DM. 2004. Genotoxicity of tobacco smoke and tobacco smoke condensate: a review. Mutat Res 567(2-3):447-474.

Devanesan PD, Higginbotham S, Ariese F, Jankowiak R, Suh M, Small GJ, et al. 1996. Depurinating and stable benzo[a]pyrene-DNA adducts formed in isolated rat liver nuclei. Chem Res Toxicol 9(7):1113-1116.

Devanesan P, Rogan E, Cavalieri E. 1987. The relationship between ionization potential and prostaglandin H synthase-catalyzed binding of aromatic hydrocarbons to DNA. Chembiol Interact 61:89-95.

Dherin C, Radicella JP, Dizdaroglu M, Boiteux S. 1999. Excision of oxidatively damaged DNA bases by the human alpha-hOgg1 protein and the polymorphic alpha-hOgg1 (Ser326Cys) protein which is frequently found in human populations. Nucleic Acids Res 27(20):4001-4007.

Dickson RB, Stancel GM. 2000. Estrogen receptor-mediated processes in normal and cancer cells. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 27:135-145.

Ding X, Kaminsky LS. 2003. Human extrahepatic cytochromes P450: function in xenobiotic metabolism and tissue-selective chemical toxicity in the respiratory and gastrointestinal tracts. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 43:149-173.

Dipple A, Pigott MA, Anderson LM. 1984. 7,12-Dimethylbenz[alpha]anthracene-DNA adducts in cultured cells from mouse fetuses of different gestational ages. Cancer Lett 21(3):285-292.

Dockery DW. 2001. Epidemiologic evidence of cardiovascular effects of particulate air pollution. Environmental Health Perspectives 109 Suppl. 4: 483-486.

Dor F, Dab W, Empereur-Bissonnet P, Zmirou D. 1999. Validity of biomarkers in environmental health studies: the case of PAHs and benzene. Crit Rev Toxicol 29(2):129-168.

Drinkwater NR, Miller EC, Miller JA. 1980. Estimation of apurinic/apyrimidinic sites and phosphotriesters in deoxyribonucleic acid treated with electrophilic carcinogens and mutagens. Biochemistry 19(22):5087-5092.

Dubowsky SD, Wallace LA, Buckley TJ. 1999. The contribution of traffic to indoor concentrations of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 9:312-321.

Duell EJ, Wiencke JK, Cheng TJ, Varkonyi A, Zuo ZF, Ashok TD, et al. 2000. Polymorphisms in the DNA repair genes XRCC1 and ERCC2 and biomarkers of DNA damage in human blood mononuclear cells. Carcinogenesis 21(5):965-971.

Dunbar JC, Lin CI, Vergucht I, Wong J, Duran JL. 2001. Estimating the contributions of mobile sources of PAH to urban air using real-time PAH monitoring. Sci Total Environ 279(1-3):1-19.

Dunnwald LK, Rossing MA, Li CI. 2007. Hormone receptor status, tumor characteristics, and prognosis: a prospective cohort of breast cancer patients. Breast Cancer Res 9(1):R6.

Dusich K, Sigurdson E, Hall WN, Dean AG. 1980. Cancer rates in a community exposed to low leels of creosote components in municipal water. Minn Med 63(11):803-806.

Eder E. 1999. Intraindividual variations of DNA adduct levels in humans. Mutat Res 424(1-2):249-261.

el-Bayoumy K. 1992. Environmental carcinogens that may be involved in human breast cancer etiology. Chem Res Toxicol 5(5):585-590.

el-Bayoumy K, Chae YH, Upadhyaya P, Rivenson A, Kurtzke C, Reddy B, et al. 1995. Comparative tumorigenicity of benzo[a]pyrene, 1 nitropyrene and 2 amino-1-methyl-6phenylimidazo[4,5-b]pyridine administered by gavage to female CD rats. Carcinogenesis 16:431-434.

Eldridge SR, Gould MN, Butterworth BE. 1992. Genotoxicity of environmental agents in human mammary epithelial cells. Cancer Res 52(20):5617-5621.

Eling TE, Curtis JF. 1992. Xenobiotic metabolism by prostaglandin H synthase. Pharmacol Ther 53(2):261-273.

Eng SM, Gammon MD, Terry MB, Kushi LH, Teitelbaum SL, Britton JA, et al. 2005. Body size changes in relation to postmenopausal breast cancer among women on Long Island, New York. Am J Epidemiol 162(3):229-237.

Engel LS, Hill DA, Hoppin JA, Lubin JH, Lynch CF, Pierce J. 2005. Pesticide use and breast cancer risk among farmers' wives in the Agricultural Health Study. Am J Epidemiol 161(2):121-135.

Environment and Human Health, Inc. (EHHI). 2006. The harmful effects of vehicle exhaust: a case for policy change. Available: http://www.ehhi.org/reports/exhaust/exhaust06.pdf [accessed June 12, 2011].

Erren TC. 2001. A meta-analysis of epidemiologic studies of electric and magnetic fields and breast cancer in women and men. Bioelectromagnetics Suppl 5:S105-119.

Everson RB, Sandler DP, Wilcox AJ, Schreinemachers D, Shore DL, Weinberg C. 1986. Effect of passive exposure to smoking on age at natural menopause. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed): 293(6550):792.

Fan C, Oh DS, Wessels L, Weigelt B, Nuyten DS, Nobel AB, et al. 2006. Concordance among gene-expression-based predictors for breast cancer. N Engl J Med 355(6):560-569.

Fan Z, Chen D, Birla P, Kamens RM. 1995. Modeling of nitro-polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon formation and decay in the atmosphere. Atmos Environ 27A:1139-1152.

Fannon WR. 2002. Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) analysis of a variety of non-ideal DNA sample types by SEQUENOM MassARRAY matrix assisted laser desorption/ionization time of flight (MALDI-TOF) [abstract]. Proc Am Assoc Cancer Res 43:53.

Farmer PB, Singh R, Kaur B, Sram RJ, Binkova B, Kalina I, et al. 2003. Molecular epidemiology studies of carcinogenic environmental pollutants. Effects of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in environmental pollution on exogenous and oxidative DNA damage. Mutat Res 544:397-402.

Ferguson LR. 2010. Chronic inflammation and mutagenesis. Mutation Research 690(1-2):3-11.

Fertmann R, Tesseraux I, Schumann M, Neus H. 2002. Evaluation of ambient air concentrations of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Germany from 1990 to 1998. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 12(2):115-123.

Feychting M, Svensson D, Ahlbom A. 1998. Exposure to motor vehicle exhaust and childhood cancer. \_Scand J Work Environ Health 24(1):8-11.

Fink BN, Steck SE, Wolff MS, Britton JA, Kabat GC, Schroeder JC, et al. 2007. Dietary flavonoid intake and breast cancer risk among women on Long Island. Am J Epidemiol 165(5):514-523.

Fitzpatrick FA. 2001. Inflammation, carcinogenesis and cancer. Int Immunopharmacol 1(9-10):1651-1667.

Flessel P, Wang YY, Chang KI, Wesolowski JJ, Guirguis GN, Kim IS, Levaggi D, Siu W. 1991. Seasonal variations and trends in concentrations of filter-collected polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) and mutagenic activity in the San Francisco Bay area. J Air Waste Manage Assoc 41(3):276-81.

Flowers L, Ohnishi ST, Penning TM. 1997. DNA strand scission by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon o-quinones: role of reactive oxygen species, Cu(II)/Cu(I) redox cycling, and o-semiquinone anion radicals. Biochemistry 36(28):8640-8648.

Flowers-Geary L, Harvey RG, Penning TM. 1993. Cytotoxicity of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon o-quinones in rat and human hepatoma cells. Chem Res Toxicol 6(3):252-260.

Friedberg EC, Bardwell AJ, Bardwell L, Feaver WJ, Kornberg RD, Svejstrup JQ, et al. 1995. Nucleotide excision repair in the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae: its relationship to specialized mitotic recombination and RNA polymerase II basal transcription. Philos Trans R Soc Long B Biol Sci 347(1319):63-68.

Friedenreich CM, Slimani N, Riboli E. 1992. Measurement of past diet: review of previous and

proposed methods. Epidemiol Rev 14:177-196.

Friedman L, Calabrese EJ. 1977. The health implications of open leaf burning. Rev Environ Health 2(4):257-283.

Fromme H, Lahrz T, Piloty Y, Gebhardt H, Oddoy A, Ruden H. 2004. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons inside and outside of apartments in an urban area. Sci Total Environ 326: 143-149.

Frosina G, Fortini P, Rossi O, Carrozzino F, Raspaglio G, Cox LS, et al. 1996. Two pathways for base excision repair in mammalian cells. J Biol Chem 271(16):9573-9578.

Gammon MD, Eng SM, Teitelbaum SL, Britton JA, Kabat GC, Hatch M, et al. 2004b. Environmental tobacco smoke and breast cancer incidence. Environ Res 96(2):176-185.

Gammon MD, Neugut AI, Santella RM, Teitelbaum SL, Britton JA, Terry MB, et al. 2002b. The Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project: description of a multi-institutional collaboration to identify environmental risk factors for breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 74(3):235-254.

Gammon MD, Sagiv SK, Eng SM, Shantakumar S, Gaudet MM, Teitelbaum SL, et al. 2004a. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts and breast cancer: a pooled analysis. Arch Environ Health 59:640-649.

Gammon MD, Santella RM. 2008. PAH, genetic susceptibility and breast cancer risk: an update from the Long Island Breast Cancer Study Project. Eur J Cancer 44:636-640.

Gammon MD, Santella RM, Neugut AI, Eng SM, Teitelbaum SL, Paykin A, et al. 2002c. Environmental toxins and breast cancer on Long Island. I. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon DNA adducts. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 11(8):677-685.

Gammon MD, Schoenberg JB, Britton JA, Kelsey JL, Stanford JL, Malone KE, et al. 1998. Electric blanket use and breast cancer risk among younger women. Am J Epidemiol 148(6):556-563.

Gammon MD, Wolff MS, Neugut AI, Eng SM, Teitelbaum SL, Britton JA, et al. 2002a. Environmental toxins and breast cancer on Long Island. II. Organochlorine compound levels in blood. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 11(8):686-697.

Gandini S, Merzenich H, Robertson C, Boyle P. 2000. Meta-analysis of studies on breast cancer risk and diet: the role of fruit and vegetable consumption and the intake of associated micronutrients. Eur J Cancer 36(5):636-646.

Gao WM, Romkes M, Day RD, Siegfried JM, Luketich JD, Mady HH, et al. 2003. Association of the DNA repair gene XPD Asp312Asn polymorphism with p53 gene mutations in tobacco-related non-small cell lung cancer. Carcinogenesis 24(10):1671-1676.

Gao WM, Romkes M, Siegfried JM, Luketich JD, Keohavong P. 2006. Polymorphisms in DNA

repair genes XPD and XRCC1 and p53 mutations in lung carcinomas of never-smokers. Mol Carcinog 45(11):828-832.

Gao W, Romkes M, Zhong S, Nukui T, Persad RA, Smith PJ, et al. 2010. Genetic polymorphisms in the DNA repair genes XPD and XRCC1, p53 gene mutations and bladder cancer risk. Oncol Rep 24(1):257-262.

Garcia-Closas M, Chanock S. 2008. Genetic susceptibility loci for breast cancer by estrogen receptor status. Clin Cancer Res 14(24):8000-8009.

Garcia-Closas M, Lubin JH. 1999. Power and sample size calculations in case-control studies of gene-environmental interactions: Comments on different approaches. Am J Epidemiol 149:689-93.

Gaudet MM, Britton JA, Kabat GC, Steck-Scott S, Eng SM, Teitelbaum SL, et al. 2004. Fruits, vegetables, and micronutrients in relation to breast cancer modified by menopause and hormone receptor status. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 13(9):1485-1494.

Gaudet MM, Milne RL, Cox A, Camp NJ, Goode EL, Humphreys MK, et al. 2009. Five polymorphisms and breast cancer risk: results from the Breast Cancer Association Consortium. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 18(5):1610-1616.

Georgiadis P, Kyrtopoulos SA. 1999. Molecular epidemiological approaches to the study of the genotoxic effects of urban air pollution. Mutat Res 428(1-2):91-98.

Georgiadis P, Topinka J, Stoikidou M, Kaila S, Gioka M, Katsouyanni K, et al. 2001. Biomarkers of genotoxicity of air pollution (the AULIS project): bulky DNA adducts in subjects with moderate to low exposure to airborne polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their relationship to environmental tobacco smoke and other parameters. Carcinogenesis 22(9):1447-1457.

Gerde P, Scott BR. 2001. A model for absorption of low-volatile toxicants by the airway mucosa. Inhal Toxicol 13(10):903-929.

Gertig DM, Hankinson SE, Hough H, Spiegelman D, Colditz GA, Willett WC, et al. 1999. N-acetyl transferase 2 genotypes, meat intake and breast cancer risk. Int J Cancer 80(1):13-17.

Gigliotti CL, Totten LA, Offenberg JH, Dachs J, Reinfelder JR, Nelson ED, et al. 2005. Atmospheric concentrations and deposition of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to the Mid-Atlantic East Coast region. Environ Sci Technol 39(15):5550-5559.

Gilbert NL, Goldberg MS, Beckerman B, Brook JR, Jerrett M. 2005. Assessing spatial variability of ambient nitrogen dioxide in Montreal, Canada, with a land-use regression model. J Air Waste Manag Assoc 55(8):1059-63.

Glatt H, Harvey RG, Phillips DH, Hewer A, Grover PL. 1989. Influence of the alkyl substituent on mutagenicity and covalent DNA binding of bay region diol-epoxides of 7-methyl- and 7-
ethylbenz[a]anthracene in Salmonella and V79 Chinese hamster cells. Cancer Res 49(7):1778-1782.

Godschalk RW, Maas LM, Van Zandwijk N, van't Veer LJ, Breedijk A, Borm PJ, et al. 1998a. Differences in aromatic-DNA adduct levels between alveolar macrophages and subpopulations of white blood cells from smokers. Carcinogenesis 19(5):819-825.

Godschalk RW, Ostertage JU, Moonen EJ, Neumann HA, Kleinjans JC, van Schooten FJ. 1998b. Aromatic DNA adducts in human white blood cells and skin after dermal application of coal tar. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 7(9):767-773.

Godschalk RW, Van Schooten FJ, Bartsch H. 2003. A critical evaluation of DNA adducts as biological markers for human exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Biochem Mol Biol 36(1):1-11.

Goldstein LS. 2001. To BaP or not to BaP? That is the question. Environ Health Perspect 109(8):A356-357.

Gomaa EA, Gray JI, Rabie S, Lopez-Bote C, Booren AM. 1993. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in smoked food products and commercial liquid smoke flavourings. Food Addit Contam 10(5):503-521.

Goode EL, Ulrich CM, Potter JD. 2002. Polymorphisms in DNA repair genes and associations with cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 11:1513-1530.

Goodman MT, Nomura AM, Wilkens LR, Hankin J. 1992. The association of diet, obesity, and breast cancer in Hawaii. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1(4):269-275.

Goss, KU, Schwarzenbach RP. 1998. Gas/solid and gas/liquid partitioning of organic compounds: critical evaluation of the interpretation of equilibrium constants. Environ Sci Technol 32:2025-2032.

Greenberg A, Darack F, Harkov R, Lioy P, Daisey J. 1985. Polycylic aromatic hydrocarbons in New Jersey: a comparison of winter and summer concentrations over a two-year period. Atmos Environ 19(8):1325-1339.

Greenblatt MS, Bennett WP, Hollstein M, Harris CC. 1994. Mutations in the p53 tumor suppressor gene: clues to cancer etiology and molecular pathogenesis. Cancer Res 54(18):4855-4878.

Greenland S. 1995. Dose-response and trend analysis in epidemiology: alternatives to categorical analysis. Epidemiology 6(4):356-365.

Grollman AP, Moriya M. 1993. Mutagenesis by 8-oxoguanine: an enemy within. Trends Genet 9(7):246-249.

Gros L, Saparbaev MK, Laval J. 2002. Enzymology of the repair of free radicals-induced DNA damage. Oncogene 21(58):8905-8925.

Guillen MD. 1994. Polycyclic aromatic compounds: extraction and determination in food. Food Addit Contam 11(6):669-684.

Gunier RB, Reynolds P, Hurley SE, Yerabati S, Hertz A, Strickland P, et al. 2006. Estimating exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a comparison of survey, biological monitoring, and geographic information system-based methods. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 15(7):1376-1381.

Gunz D, Hess MT, Naegeli H. 1996. Recognition of DNA adducts by human nucleotide excision repair. Evidence for a thermodynamic probing mechanism. J Biol Chem 271(41):25089-25098.

Han J, Haiman C, Niu T, Guo Q, Cox DG, Willett WC, et al. 2009. Genetic variation in DNA repair pathway genes and premenopausal breast cancer risk. Breast Cancer Res Treat 115(3):613-622.

Han X, Naeher LP. 2006. A review of traffic-related air pollution exposure assessment studies in the developing world. Environ Int 32(1):106-120.

Hanawalt PC. 2002. Subpathways of nucleotide excision repair and their regulation. Oncogene 21(58):8949-8956.

Hankinson SE. 2005-2006. Endogenous hormones and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women. Breast Dis 24:3-15.

Hankinson SE, Colditz GA, Willett WC. 2004. Towards an integrated model for breast cancer etiology: the lifelong interplay of genes, lifestyle, and hormones. Breast Cancer Res 6(5):213-218.

Hansen J. 2000. Elevated risk for male breast cancer after occupational exposure to gasoline and vehicular combustion products. Am J Ind Med 37(4):349-352.

Harrison RM, Delgado-Saborit JM, Baker SJ, Aquilina N, Meddings C, Harrad S, et al. 2009. Measurement and modeling of exposure to selected air toxics for health effects studies and verification by biomarkers. Res Rep Health Eff Inst 143:3-100.

Harrison RM, Smith DJT, Luhana L. 1996. Source apportionment of atmospheric polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons collected from an urban location in Birmingham, UK. Environ Sci Technol 30:825-832.

Harvey RG. 1991. Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons Chemistry and Carcinogenicity. Cambridge, University Press at Cambridge.

Harvey RG. 1996. Mechanisms of carcinogenesis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Polycyclic Arom Compds 9:1-23.

Hastie TJ, Tibshirani RJ. 1990. Generalized Additive Models. London: Chapman & Hall.

Hastie T, Tibshirani R, Friedman J. 2009. The Elements of Statistical Learning. 2<sup>nd</sup> Ed. New York, NY: Springer Science+Business Median, LLC.

Hecht SS. 1999. Tobacco smoke carcinogens and lung cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 91(14):1194-1210.

Hecht SS. 2000. Inhibition of carcinogenesis by isothiocyanates. Drug Metab Rev 32(3-4):395-411.

Hecht SS. 2002. Tobacco smoke carcinogens and breast cancer. Environ Mol Mutagen 39: 119-126.

Heinrich J, Gehring U, Cyrys J, Brauer M, Hoek G, Fischer P, et al. 2005. Exposure to traffic related air pollutants: self reported traffic intensity versus GIS modeled exposure. Occup Environ Med 62(8):517-23.

Helzlsouer KJ, Harris EL, Parshad R, Perry HR, Price FM, Sanford KK. 1996. DNA repair proficiency: potential susceptibility factor for breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 88(11):754-755.

Hemminki K, Grzybowska E, Chorazy M, Twardowska-Saucha K, Sroczynski JW, Putman KL, et al. 1990. DNA adducts in humans related to occupational and environmental exposure to aromatic compounds. IARC Sci Publ 104:181-192.

Hemminki K, Perera FP, Phillips DH, Randerath K, Reddy MV, Santella RM. 1988. Aromatic DNA adducts in white blood cells of foundry workers. IARC Sci Publ 89:190-195.

Hermann S, Linseisen J, Chang-Claude J. 2002. Nutrition and breast cancer risk by age 50: a population-based case-control study in Germany. Nutr Cancer 44(1):23-34.

Hess MT, Gunz D, Luneva N, Geacintov NE, Naegeli H. 1997. Base pair conformationdependent excision of benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide-guanine adducts by human nucleotide excision repair enzymes. Mol Cell Biol 17(12):7069-7076.

Hiatt RA, Haslam SZ, Osuch J, Breast Cancer and the Environment Research Centers. 2009. The breast cancer and the environment research centers: transdisciplinary research on the role of the environment in breast cancer etiology. Environ Health Perspect 117(12):1814-1822.

Hill JW, Evans MK. 2006. Dimerization and opposite base-dependent catalytic impairment of polymorphic S326C OGG1 glycosylase. Nucleic Acids Res 34(5):1620-1632.

Hirayama T. 1984. Cancer mortality in nonsmoking women with smoking husbands based on a large-scale cohort study in Japan. Prev Med 13(6):680-690.

Hollstein M, Sidransky D, Vogelstein B, Harris CC. 1991. p53 mutations in human cancers. Science 253(5015):49-53.

Holmberg L, Ohlander EM, Byers T, Zack M, Wolk A, Bruce A. 1996. A search for recall bias in a case-control study of diet and breast cancer. Int J Epidemiol 25(2):235-244.

Holmes MD, Colditz GA, Hunter DJ, Hankinson SE, Rosner B, Speizer FE, et al. 2003. Meat, fish and egg intake and risk of breast cancer. Int J Cancer 104:221-227.

Hosmer D, Lemeshow S. 1989. Applied Logistic Regression. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons.

Hou SM, Falt S, Angelini S, Yang K, Nyberg F, Lambert B, et al. 2002. The XPD variant alleles are associated with increased aromatic DNA adduct level and lung cancer risk. Carcinogenesis 23(4):599-603.

Hou SM, Ryk C, Kannio A, Angelini S, Falt S, Nyberg F. 2003. Influence of common XPD and XRCC1 variant alleles on p53 mutations in lung tumors. Environ Mol Mutagen 41(1):37-42.

Howe GR, Hirohata T, Hislop TG, Iscovich JM, Yuan JM, Katsouyanni K, et al. 1990. Dietary factors and risk of breast cancer: combined analysis of 12 case-control studies. J Natl Cancer Inst 82(7):561-569.

Hsieh LL, Chien HT, Chen IH, Liao CT, Wang HM, Jung SM, et al. 2003. The XRCC1 399Gln polymorphism and the frequency of p53 mutations in Taiwanese oral squamous cell carcinomas. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 12(5):439-443.

Hu JJ, Smith TR, Miller MS, Mohrenweiser HW, Golden A, Case LD. 2001. Amino acid substitution variants of APE1 and XRCC1 genes associated with ionizing radiation sensitivity. Carcinogenesis 22(6):917-922.

Hu WW, Feng ZH, Tang MS. 2004. Nickel (II) enhances benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide-induced mutagenesis through inhibition of nucleotide excision repair in humans: a possible mechanism for nickel (II)-induced carcinogenesis. Carcinogenesis 25:455-462.

Hu Y, Li G, Xue X, Zhou Z, Li X, Fu J, et al. 2008. PAH-DNA adducts in a Chinese population: relationship to PAH exposure, smoking and polymorphisms of metabolic and DNA repair genes. Biomarkers 13(1):27-40.

Huang W, Grainger J, Patterson DG, Turner WE, Caudill SP, Needham LL, et al. 2004. Comparison of 1-hydroxypyrene exposure in the US population with that in occupational exposure studies. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 77(7):491-498.

Huang, XD, Dixon D, Greenberg B. 1995. Increased PAH toxicity following their photomodification in natural sunlight: impacts on the Duckweed Lemma Gibba L. G-3. Ecotox Environ Safety 32:194-200.

Huang Y, Li L, Yu L. 2009. *XRCC1* Arg399Gln, Arg194Trp, and Arg280His polymorphisms in breast cancer risk: a meta-analysis. Mutagenesis 24:331-339.

Huff JE, Haseman JK, DeMarini DM, Eustis S, Maronpot RR, Peters AC, et al. 1989. Multiplesite carcinogenicity of benzene in Fischer 344 rats and B6C3F1 mice. Environ Health Perspect 82:125-63.

Huggins C, Yang NC. 1962. Induction and extinction of mammary cancer. A striking effect of hydrocarbons permits analysis of mechanisms of causes and cure of breast cancer. Science 137:257-262.

Hughes MF, Chamulitrat W, Mason RP, Eling TE. 1989. Epoxidation of 7,8-dihydroxy-7,8-dihydrobenzo[a]pyrene via a hydroperoxide-dependent mechanism catalyzed by lipoxygenases. Carcinogenesis 10(11):2075-2080.

Hulka BS, Moorman PG. 2008. Breast cancer: hormones and other risk factors. Maturitas 61(1-2):203-213.

Hung RJ, Hall J, Brennan P, Boffetta P. 2005. Genetic polymorphisms in the base excision repair pathway and cancer risk: a HuGE review. Am J Epidemiol 162(10):925-942.

Hunter DJ, Hankinson SE, Laden F, Colditz GA, Manson JE, Willett WC, et al. 1997. Plasma organochlorine levels and the risk of breast cancer. N Engl J Med 337(18):1253-1258.

Husgafvel-Pursiainen K. 2004. Genotoxicity of environmental tobacco smoke: a review. Mutat Res 567(2-3):427-445

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 1983. Polynuclear aromatic compounds. Part I. Chemical, environmental and experimental data. Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 1984. Polynuclear Aromatic Compounds, Part 3: Industrial Exposures in Aluminium Production, Coal Gasification, Coke Production, and Iron and Steel Founding. Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 1985a. Allyl Compounds, Aldehydes, Epoxides and Peroxides . Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 1985b. Polynuclear Aromatic Compounds, Part 4: Bitumens, Coal-Tars and Derived Products, Shale-Oils and Soots. Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 1989. Diesel and Gasoline Engine Exhausts and

Some Nitroarenes. Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 2004. Tobacco Smoke and Involuntary Smoking . Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 2006. Formaldehyde, 2-Butoxyethanol and 1-tert-Butoxypropan-2-ol. Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 2008. 1,3-Butadiene, Ethylene Oxide and Vinyl Halides (Vinyl Fluoride, Vinyl Chloride and Vinyl Bromide). Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

International Agency for Research on Cancer. 2010. Some Non-heterocyclic Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons and Some Related Exposures. Monographs on the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Lyon, France: IARC.

Iwai K, Udagawa T, Yamagishi M, Yamada H. 1986. Long-term inhalation studies of diesel exhaust on F344 SPF rats. Incidence of lung cancer and lymphoma. Dev Toxicol Environ Sci 13:349-360.

Jagerstad M, Skog K. 2005. Genotoxicity of heat-processed foods. Mutat Res 574(1-2):156-172.

Janssen K, Schlink K, Gotte W, Hippler B, Kaina B, Oesch F. 2001. DNA repair activity of 8oxoguanine DNA glycosylase 1 (OGG1) in human lymphocytes is not dependent on genetic polymorphism Ser326/Cys326. Mutat Res 486(3):207-216.

Jeng HA, Pan CH, Diawara N, Chang-Chien GP, Lin WY, Huang CT, et al. 2010. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-induced oxidative stress and lipid peroxidation in relation to immunological alteration. Occup Environ Med doi:10.1136/oem.2010.055020.

Jensen OM, Wahrendorf J, Rosenqvist A, Geser A. 1984. The reliability of questionnaire-derived historical dietary information and temporal stability of food habits in individuals. Am J Epidemiol 120(2):281-290.

Jerina DM, Chadha A, Cheh AM, Schurdak ME, Wood AW, Sayer JM. 1991. Covalent bonding of bay-region diol epoxides to nucleic acids. Adv Exp Med Biol 283:533-553.

Jernstrom B, Graslund A. 1994. Covalent binding of benzo[a]pyrene 7,8-dihydrodiol 9,10epoxides to DNA: molecular structures, induced mutations and biological consequences. Biophys Chem 49(3):185-199.

Jiang Z, Li C, Xu Y, Cai S, Wang X. 2010. Associations between XPD polymorphisms and risk of breast cancer: a meta-analysis. Breast Cancer Res Treat 123(1):203-212.

Jin NZ, Zhu YP, Zhou JW, Mao L, Zhao RC, Fang TH, et al. 2006. Preventive effects of quercetin against benzo[a]pyrene-induced DNA damages and pulmonary precancerous pathologic changes in mice. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 98(6):593-598.

Jinot J, Bayard S. 1996. Respiratory health effects of exposure to environmental tobacco smoke. Rev Environ Health 11(3):89-100.

Johnson KC, Miller AB, Collishaw NE, Palmer JR, Hammond SK, Salmon AG, et al. 2011. Active smoking and secondhand smoke increase breast cancer risk: the report of the Canadian Expert Panel on Tobacco Smoke and Breast Cancer Risk. Tob Control 20(1):e2; doi: 10.1136/tc.2010.035931.

Jorgensen TJ, Visvanathan K, Ruczinski I, Thuita L, Hoffman S, Helzlsouer KJ. 2007. Breast cancer risk is not associated with polymorphic forms of xeroderma pigmentosum genes in a cohort of women from Washington County, Maryland. Breast Cancer Res Treat 101(1):65-71.

Kaaks R, Rinaldi S, Key TJ, Berrino F, Peeters PH, Biessy C, et al. 2005. Postmenopausal serum androgens, oestrogens and breast cancer risk: the European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition. Endocr Relat Cancer 12(4):1071-1082.

Kado NY, Okamoto RA, Kuzmicky PA, Kobayashi R, Ayala A, Gebel ME, et al. 2005. Emissions of toxic pollutants from compressed natural gas and low sulfur diesel-fueled heavy-duty transit buses tested over multiple driving cycles. Environ Sci Technol 39(19):7638-49.

Kang DH, Rothman N, Poirier MC, Greenberg A, Hsu CH, Schwartz BS, et al. 1995. Interindividual differences in the concentration of 1-hydroxypyrene-glucuronide in urine and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts in peripheral white blood cells after charbroiled beef consumption. Carcinogenesis 16(5):1079-1085.

Kanoh T, Fukuda M, Onozuka H, Kinouchi T, Ohnishi Y. 1993. Urinary 1-hydroxypyrene as a marker of exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in environment. Environ Res 62(2):230-41.

Kaufman DW, Slone D, Rosenberg L, Miettinen OS, Shapiro S. 1980. Cigarette smoking and age at natural menopause. Am J Public Health 70(4):420-422.

Kazerouni N, Sinha R, Hsu CH, Greenberg A, Rothman N. 2001. Analysis of 200 food items for benzo[a]pyrene and estimation of its intake in an epidemiologic study. Food Chem Toxicol 39(5):423-436.

Kelley DJ, Mestre JR, Subbaramaiah K, Sacks PG, Schantz SP, Tanabe T, et al. 1997. Benzo[a]pyrene up-regulates cyclooxygenase-2 gene expression in oral epithelial cells. Carcinogenesis 18(4):795-799.

Kelsey JL, Berkowitz GS. 1988. Breast cancer epidemiology. Cancer Res 48(20):5615-5623.

Kelsey JL, Horn-Ross PL. 1993. Breast cancer: magnitude of the problem and descriptive epidemiology. Epidemiol Rev 15(1):7-16.

Kennedy DO, Agrawal M, Shen J, Terry MB, Zhang FF, Senie RT, et al. 2005. DNA repair capacity of lymphoblastoid cell lines from sisters discordant for breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 97(2):127-132.

Key T, Appleby P, Barnes I, Reeves G; Endogenous Hormones and Breast Cancer Collaborative Group. 2002. Endogenous sex hormones and breast cancer in postmenopausal women: reanalysis of nine prospective studies. J Natl Cancer Inst 94(8):606-616.

Khoury MJ, Beaty TH, Cohen BH. 1993. Scope and strategies of genetic epidemiology: analysis of articles published in Genetic Epidemiology, 1984-1991. Genetic Epidemiol 10(5):321-329.

Khuder SA, Simon VJ. 2000. Is there an association between passive smoking and breast cancer? Eur J Epidemiol 16(12):1117-1121.

Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B. 1998. Landscaping the cancer terrain. Science 280(5366):1036-1037.

Kiyohara C, Yoshimasu K. 2007. Genetic polymorphisms in the nucleotide excision repair pathway and lung cancer risk: a meta-analysis analysis. Int J Med Sci 4(2):59-71.

Klaunig JE, Kamendulis LM. 2004. The role of oxidative stress in carcinogenesis. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol. 44:239-67.

Kliewer EV, Smith KR. 1995. Breast cancer mortality among immigrants in Australia and Canada. J Natl Cancer Inst 87(15):1154-1161.

Klungland A, Lindahl T. 1997. Second pathway for completion of human DNA base excision-repair: reconstitution with purified proteins and requirement for DNase IV (FEN1). EMBO J 16(11):3341-3348.

Klungland A, Rosewell I, Hollenbach S, Larsen E, Daly G, Epe B, et al. 1999. Accumulation of premutagenic DNA lesions in mice defective in removal of oxidative base damage. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96(23):13300-13305.

Kocbach A, Li Y, Yttri KE, Cassee FR, Schwarze PE, Namork E. 2006. Physicochemical characterisation of combustion particles from vehicle exhaust and residential wood smoke. Part Fibre Toxicol 3:1.

Kocdor H, Cehreli R, Kocdor MA, Sis B, Yilmaz O, Canda T, et al. 2005. Toxicity induced by the chemical carcinogen 7,12-dimethylbenz[a]anthracene and the protective effects of selenium in Wistar rats. J Toxicol Environ Health A 68(9):693-701.

Kohno T, Shinmura K, Tosaka M, Tani M, Kim SR, Sugimura H, et al. 1998. Genetic polymorphisms and alternative splicing of the hOGG1 gene, that is involved in the repair of 8-

hydroxyguanine in damaged DNA. Oncogene 16(25):3219-3225.

Kolstad HA. 2008. Nightshift work and risk of breast cancer and other cancers - a critical review of the epidemiologic evidence. Scand J Work Environ Health 34(1):5-22.

Kootstra A. 1982. Formation and removal of B[a]P diol epoxide -- DNA adducts in human fibroblasts. Carcinogenesis 3(8):953-955.

Kosti O, Byrne C, Meeker KL, Watkins KM, Loffredo CA, Shields PG, et al. 2010. Mutagen sensitivity, tobacco smoking and breast cancer risk: a case-control study. Carcinogenesis 31(4):654-659.

Kotin P, Falk HL, Thomas M. 1954. Aromatic hydrocarbons. II. Presence in the particulate phase of gasoline-engine exhausts and the carcinogenicity of exhaust extracts. AMA Arch Ind Hyg Occup Med 9(2):164-177.

Krajinovic M, Ghadirian P, Richer C, Sinnett H, Gandini S, Perret C, et al. 2001. Genetic susceptibility to breast cancer in French-Canadians: role of carcinogen-metabolizing enzymes and gene-environment interactions. Int J Cancer 92(2):220-225.

Kubota Y, Nash RA, Klungland A, Schar P, Barnes DE, Lindahl T. 1996. Reconstitution of DNA base excision-repair with purified human proteins: interaction between DNA polymerase beta and the XRCC1 protein. EMBO J 15(23):6662-6670.

Kulldorff M, Feuer EJ, Miller BA, Freedman LS. 1997. Breast cancer clusters in the northeast United States: a geographic analysis. Am J Epidemiol 146(2):161-170.

Kumar R, Hoglund L, Zhao C, Forsti A, Snellman E, Himminki K. 2003. Single nucleotide polymorphisms in the XPG gene: determination of role in DNA repair and breast cancer risk. Int J Cancer 103(5):671-675.

Kuo CT, Chen HW, Chen JL. 2004. Determination of 1-hydroxypyrene in children urine using column-switching liquid chromatography and fluorescence detection. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci 805(2):187-93.

Labreche F, Goldberg MS, Valois MF, Nadon L. 2010. Postmenopausal breast cancer and occupational exposures. Occup Environ Med 67(4):263-269.

Laden F, Hunter DJ. 1998. Environmental risk factors and female breast cancer. Annu Rev Public Health 19:101-123.

Laden F, Spiegelman D, Neas LM, Colditz GA, Hankinson SE, Manson JE. 1997. Geographic variation in breast cancer incidence rates in a cohort of US women. J Natl Cancer Inst 89(18):1373-1378.

Laine JP, Mocquet V, Bonfanti M, Braun C, Egly J, Brousset P. 2007. Common XPD (ERCC2)

polymorphisms have no measurable effect on nucleotide excision repair and basal transcription. DNA Repair (Amst) 6(9):1264-1270.

Lambert WC, Kuo HR, Lambert M W. 1995. Xeroderma pigmentosum. Dermatol Clin 13(1):169-209.

Land CE, Tokunaga M, Koyama K, Soda M, Preston DL, Nishimori I, et al. 2003. Incidence of female breast cancer among atomic bomb survivors, Hiroshima and Nagasaki, 1950-1990. Radiat Res 160(6):707-717.

Lane NE. 2006. Epidemiology, etiology, and diagnosis of osteoporosis. Am J Obstet Gynecol 194(2 Suppl):S3-S11.

Lapidus RG, Nass SJ, Davidson NE. 1998. The loss of estrogen and progesterone receptor gene expression in human breast cancer. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia 3(1):85-94.

Larsson BK, Sahlberg GP, Eriksson AT, Busk LA. 1983. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in grilled food. J Agric Food Chem 31(4):867-873.

Leavitt SA, George MH, Moore T, Ross JA. 2008. Mutations induced by benzo[a]pyrene and dibenzo[a,l]pyrene in lacI transgenic B6C3F1 mouse lung result from stable DNA adducts. Mutagenesis 23(6):445-450.

Lee KH, Shu XO, Gao YT, Ji BT, Yang G, Blair A, et al. 2010. Breast cancer and urinary biomarkers of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon and oxidative stress in the Shanghai Women's Health Study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 19(3):877-883.

Lee KM, Choi JY, Kang C, Kang CP, Park SK, Cho H, et al. 2005. Genetic polymorphisms of selected DNA repair genes, estrogen and progesterone receptor status, and breast cancer risk. Clin Cancer Res 11(12):4620-4626.

Lee LG, Connell CR, Bloch W. 1993. Allelic discrimination by nick-translation PCR with fluorogenic probes. Nucleic Acids Res 21:3761-3766.

Leech JA, Nelson WC, Burnett RT, Aaron S, Raizenne ME. 2002. It's about time: a comparison of Canadian and American time-activity patterns. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 12(6):427-432.

Lehman TA, Harris CC. 1994. Mutational spectra of protooncogenes and tumour suppressor genes: clues in predicting cancer etiology. IARC Sci Publ 125:399-412.

Leng S, Cheng J, Pan Z, Huang C, Niu Y, Dai Y, et al. 2004. Associations between XRCC1 and ERCC2 polymorphisms and DNA damage in peripheral blood lymphocyte among coke oven workers. Biomarkers 9(4-5):395-406.

Leng S, Cheng J, Zhang L, Niu Y, Dai Y, Pan Z, et al. 2005. The association of XRCC1

haplotypes and chromosomal damage levels in peripheral blood lymphocyte among coke-oven workers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 14(5):1295-1301.

Lewis RG, Fortune CR, Willis RD, Camann DE, Antley JT. 1999. Distribution of pesticides and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in house dust as a function of particle size. Environ Health Perspect 107(9):721-726.

Lewis-Michl EL, Melius JM, Kallenbach LR, Ju CL, Talbot TO, Orr MF, et al. 1996. Breast cancer risk and residence near industry or trafficin Nassau and Suffolk Counties, Long Island, New York. Arch Environ Health 51(4):255-265.

Lewtas J. 1993. Complex mixtures of air pollutants: characterizing the cancer risk of polycyclic organic matter. Environ Health Perspect 100:211-8.

Lewtas J, Gallagher J. 1990. Complex mixtures of urban air pollutants: identification and comparative assessment of mutagenic and tumorigenic chemicals and emission sources. In: Complex Mixtures and Cancer Risk (Vainio H, Sorsa M, McMichael AJ, eds.). Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, IARC Sci. Pub. No. 104, 252-260.

Lewtas J, Lewis C, Zweidinger R, Stevens R, Cupitt L. 1992. Sources of genotoxicity and cancer risk in ambient air. Pharmacogenetics 2(6):288-96.

Lewtas J, Walsh D, Williams R, Dobias L. 1997. Air pollution exposure-DNA adduct dosimetry in humans and rodents: evidence for non-linearity at high doses. Mutat Res 378(1-2):51-63.

Li D, Wang M, Dhingra K, Hittelman WN. 1996. Aromatic DNA adducts in adjacent tissues of breast cancer patients: clues to breast cancer etiology. Cancer Res 56(2):287-293.

Li D, Wang M, Firozi PF, Chang P, Zhang W, Baer-Dubowska W, et al. 2002. Characterization of a major aromatic DNA adduct detected in human breast tissues. Environ Mol Mutagen 39(2-3)193-200.

Li DH, Zhang WQ, Zhu JJ, Chang P, Sahin A, Singletary E, et al. 2001. Oxidative DNA damage and 8-hydroxy-2-deoxyguanosine DNA glycosylase/apurinic lyase in human breast cancer. Molecular Carcinogenesis 31:214–223.

Li H, Ha TC, Tai BC. 2009. XRCC1 gene polymorphisms and breast cancer risk in different populations: a meta-analysis. Breast 18(3):183-191.

Li N, Sioutas C, Cho A, Schmitz D, Misra C, Sempf J, et al. 2003. Ultrafine particulate pollutants induce oxidative stress and mitochondrial damage. Environ Health Perspect 111(4):455-60.

Li Y, Marion MJ, Zipprich J, Freyer G, Santella RM, Kanki C, et al. 2006. The role of XRCC1 polymorphisms in base excision repair of etheno-DNA adducts in French vinyl chloride workers. Int J Occup Med Environ Health 19(1):45-52.

Lichtenstein P, Holm NV, Verkasalo PK, Iliadou A, Kaprio J, Koskenvuo M, et al. 2000. Environmental and heritable factors in the causation of cancer - analyses of cohorts of twins from Sweden, Denmark, and Finland. N Engl J Med 343(2):78-85.

Lijinsky W. 1991. The formation and occurrence of polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons associated with food. Mutat Res 259(3-4):251-261.

Lijinsky W, Shubik P. 1965. Polynuclear hydrocarbon carcinogens in cooked meat and smoked food. Ind Med Surg 34:152-154.

Lin J, Swan GE, Shields PG, Benowitz NL, Gu J, Amos CI, et al. 2007. Mutagen sensitivity and genetic variants in nucleotide excision repair pathway: genotype-phenotype correlation. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 16(10):2065-2071.

Lindahl T, Wood RD. 1999. Quality control by DNA repair. Science 286(5446):1897-1905.

Lindsted KD, Kuzma JW. 1989. Long-term (24-year) recall reliability in cancer cases and controls using a 21-item food frequency questionnaire. Nutr Cancer 12(2):135-149.

Lioy PJ, Greenberg A. 1990. Factors associated with human exposures to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Toxicol Ind Health 6:209-223.

Lioy PL, Waldman JM, Greenberg A, Harkov R, Pietarinen C. 1988. The Total Human Environmental Exposure Study (THEES) to benzo[a]pyrene: comparison of the inhalation and food pathways. Arch Environ Health 43(4):304-312.

Lockett KL, Snowhite IV, Hu JJ. 2005. Nucleotide-excision repair and prostate cancer risk. Cancer Lett 220(2):125-135.

Lodovici M, Akpan V, Giovannini L, Migliani F, Dolara P. 1998. Benzo[a]pyrene diol-epoxide DNA adducts and levels of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in autoptic samples from human lungs. Chem Biol Interact 116(3):199-212.

Lodovici M, Bigagli E. 2009. Biomarkers of induced active and passive smoking damage. Int J Environ Res Public Health 6(3):874-888.

Long C.M, Suh HH, Catalano PJ, Koutrakis P. 2001. Using time- and size-resolved particulate data to quantify indoor penetration and deposition behavior. Environ Sci Technol 35:2089-2099.

Lopez-Cervantes M, Torres-Sanchez L, Tobias A, Lopez-Carrillo L. 2004. Dichlorodiphenyldichloroethane burden and breast cancer risk: a meta-analysis of the epidemiologic evidence. Environ Health Perspect 112(2):207-214.

Lunn RM, Helzlsouer KJ, Parshad R, Umbach DM, Harris EL, Sanford KK, et al. 2000. XPD polymorphisms: effects on DNA repair proficiency. Carcinogenesis 21(4):551-555.

Lunn RM, Langlois RG, Hsieh LL, Thompson CL, Bell DA. 1999. XRCC1 polymorphisms: effects on aflatoxin B1-DNA adducts and glycophorin A variant frequency. Cancer Res 59(11):2557-2561.

Lynch SM, Vrieling A, Lubin JH, Kraft P, Mendelsohn JB, Hartge P, et al. 2009. Cigarette smoking and pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the pancreatic cancer cohort consortium. Am J Epidemiol 170(4):403-413.

Mack TM, Hamilton AS, Press MF, Diep A, Rappaport EB. 2002. Heritable breast cancer in twins. Br J Cancer 87(3):294-300.

MacMahon B. 2006. Epidemiology and the causes of breast cancer. Int J Cancer 118(10):2373-2378.

MacNicoll AD, Easty GC, Neville AM, Grover PL, Sims P. 1980. Metabolism and activation of carcinogenic polycyclic hydrocarbons by human mammary cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 95(4):1599-1606.

Mahadevan B, Dashwood WM, Luch A, Pecaj A, Doehmer J, Seidel A, et al. 2003. Mutations induced by (-)anti-11R,12S-dihydrodiol 13S, 14R-epoxide of dibenzo[a,l]pyrene in the coding region of the hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase (Hprt) gene in Chinese hamster V79 cells. Environ Mol Mutagen 41(2):131-139.

Maitre A, Soulat JM, Masclet P, Stoklov M, Marques M, de Gaudermaris R. 2002. Exposure to carcinogenic air pollutants among policemen working close to traffic in an urban area. Scand J Work Environ Health 28(6):402-10.

Mallet WG, Mosebrook DR, Trush MA. 1991. Activation of (+-)-trans-7,8-dihydroxy-7,8-dihydrobenzo[a]pyrene to diolepoxides by human polymorphonuclear leukocytes or myeloperoxidase. Carcinogenesis 12(3):521-524.

Maltoni C, Ciliberti A, Cotti G, Conti B, Belpoggi F. 1989. Benzene, an experimental multipotential carcinogen: results of the long-term bioassays performed at the Bologna Institute of Oncology. Environ Health Perspect 82:109-24.

Maltoni C, Conti B, Perino G, Di Maio V. 1988. Further evidence of benzene carcinogenicity. Results on Wistar rats and Swiss mice treated by ingestion. Ann N Y Acad Sci 534:412-26.

Mane SS, Purnell DM, Hsu IC. 1990. Genotoxic effects of five polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in human and rat mammary epithelial cells. Environ Mol Mutagen 15(2):78-82.

Manjer J, Malina J, Berglund G, Bondeson L, Garne JP, Janzon L. 2001. Smoking associated with hormone receptor negative breast cancer. Int J Cancer 91(4):580-584.

Manuguerra M, Saletta F, Karagas MR, Berwick M, Veglia F, Vineis P, et al. 2006. XRCC3 and

*XPD/ERCC2* single nucleotide polymorphisms and the risk of cancer: a HuGE review. Am J Epidemiol 164(4):297-302.

Marnett LJ, Reed GA, Dennison DJ. 1978. Prostaglandin synthetase dependent activation of 7,8dihydro-7,8-dihydroxy-geno[a]pyrene to mutagenic derivatives. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 82(1):210-216.

Marsin S, Vidal AE, Sossou M, Menissier-de Murcia J, Le Page F, Boiteux S, et al. 2003. Role of XRCC1 in the coordination and stimulation of oxidative DNA damage repair initiated by the DNA glycosylase hOGG1. J Biol Chem 278(45):44068-44074.

Maruti SS, Feskanich D, Colditz GA, Frazier AL, Sampson LA, Michels KB, et al. 2005. Adult recall of adolescent diet: reproducibility and comparison with maternal reporting. Am J Epidemiol 161(1):89-97.

Martinez V, Kennedy S, Doolan P, Gammell P, Joyce H, Kenny E, et al. 2008. Drug metabolismrelated genes as potential biomarkers: analysis of expression in normal and tumour breast tissue. Breast Cancer Res Treat 110(3):521-30.

Mastrangelo G, Fadda E, Marzia V. 1996. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and cancer in men. Environ Health Perspect 104(11):1166-1170.

Matsumoto Y, Kim K. 1995. Excision of deoxyribose phosphate residues by DNA polymerase beta during DNA repair. Science 269(5224):699-702.

Matsumoto Y, Kim K, Bogenhagen DF. 1994. Proliferating cell nuclear antigen-dependent abasic site repair in Xenopus laevis oocytes: an alternative pathway of base excision DNA repair. Mol Cell Biol 14(9):6187-6197.

Matullo G, Palli D, Peluso M, Guarrera S, Carturan S, Celentano E, et al. 2001. *XRCC1*, *XRCC3*, *XPD* gene polymorphisms, smoking and (32)P-DNA adducts in a sample of healthy subjects. Carcinogenesis 22:1437-1445.

Matullo G, Peluso M, Polidoro S, Guarrera S, Munnia A, Krogh V, et al. 2003. Combination of DNA repair gene single nucleotide polymorphisms and increased levels of DNA adducts in a population-based study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 12(7):674-677.

Mayo Clinic. 2011. Breast cancer: Risk factors. Available: http://www.mayoclinic.com/health/breast-cancer/DS00328/DSECTION=risk-factors [accessed 31 January 2011].

McCarty KM, Santella RM, Steck SE, Cleveland RJ, Ahn J, Ambrosone CB, et al. 2009. PAH-DNA adducts, cigarette smoking, GST polymorphisms, and breast cancer risk. Environ Health Perspect 117(4):552-8.

McCoull KD, Rindgen D, Blair IA, Penning TM. 1999. Synthesis and characterization of

polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon o-quinone depurinating N7-guanine adducts. Chem Res Toxicol 12(3):237-246.

McCullough LE, Eng SM, Bradshaw PT, Cleveland RJ, Teitelbaum SL, Neugut AI, et al. 2012. Fat or fit: the joint effects of physical activity, weight gain, and body size on breast cancer risk. Cancer 118(19):4860-4868.

Mechanic LE, Marrogi AJ, Welsh JA, Bowman ED, Khan MA, Enewold L, et al. 2005. Polymorphisms in XPD and TP53 and mutation in human lung cancer. Carcinogenesis 26(3):597-604.

Mechanic LE, Millikan RC, Player J, de Cotret AR, Winkel S, Worley K, et al. 2006. Polymorphisms in nucleotide excision repair genes, smoking and breast cancer in African Americans and whites: a population-based case-control study. Carcinogenesis 27:1377-1385.

Mehta M, Chen LC, Gordon T, Rom W, Tang M. 2008. Particulate matter inhibits DNA repair and enhances mutagenesis. Mutation Research 657:116-121.

Mellon I, Spivak G, Hanawalt PC. 1987. Selective removal of transcription-blocking DNA damage from the transcribed strand of the mammalian DHFR gene. Cell 51(2):241-249.

Menzie CA, Potocki BB, Santodonato J. 1992. Exposure to carcinogenic PAHs in the environment. Environ Sci Technol 26:1278-1284.

Merlo F, Andreassen A, Weston A, Pan CF, Haugen A, Valerio F, et al. 1998. Urinary excretion of 1-hydroxypyrene as a marker for exposure to urban air levels of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 7(2):147-155.

Metsola K, Kataja V, Sillanpaa P, Siivola P, Heikinheimo L, Eskelinen M, et al. 2005. XRCC1 and XPD genetic polymorphisms, smoking and breast cancer risk in a Finnish case-control study. Breast Cancer Res 7(6):R987-R997.

Michaels ML, Miller JH. 1992. The GO system protects organisms from the mutagenic effect of the spontaneous lesion 8-hydroxyguanine (7,8-dihydro-8-oxoguanine). J Bacteriol 174(20):6321-6325.

Miguel AH, Friedlander SK. 1978. Distribution of benzo[a]pyrene and coronen with respect to particle size in Pasadena aerosols in the submicron range. Atmospheric Environment 12:2407-2413.

Miguel AH, Kirchstetter TW, Harley RA, Hering SV. 1998. On-road emissions of particulate polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and black carbon from gasoline and diesel vehicles. Environ Sci Technol 32:450–455.

Mikkelsen TF, Graff-Iversen S, Sundby J, Bjertness E. 2007. Early menopause, association with tobacco smoking, coffee consumption and other lifestyle factors: a cross-sectional study. BMC Public Health 7:149.

Miller MD, Marty MA, Broadwin R, Johnson KC, Salmon AG, Winder B. 2007. The association between exposure to environmental tobacco smoke and breast cancer: a review by the California Environmental Protection Agency. Prev Med 44(2):93-106.

Miller S. 1973. Who's afraid of small particles? Environ Sci Technol 7(13):1085.

Millikan RC, Newman B, Tse CK, Moorman PG, Conway K, Dressler LG, et al. 2008. Epidemiology of basal-like breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 109(1):123-139.

Milne RL, Ribas G, Gonzalez-Neira A, Fagerholm R, Salas A, Gonzalez E, et al. 2006. ERCC4 associated with breast cancer risk: a two-stage case-control study using high-throughput genotyping. Cancer Res 66(19):9420-9427.

Minnesota Department of Health. 2004. Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons: Methods for Estimating Health Risks from Carcinogenic PAHs. Available: <u>http://www.health.state.mn.us/divs/eh/risk/guidance/pahmemo.html</u> [accessed 9 February 2011].

Missmer SA, Smith-Warner SA, Spiegelman D, Yaun SS, Adami HO, Beeson WL, et al. 2002. Meat and dairy food consumption and breast cancer: a pooled analysis of cohort studies. Int J Epidemiol 31(1):78-85.

Mitra AK, Singh N, Singh A, Garg VK, Agarwal A, Sharma M, et al. 2008. Association of polymorphisms in base excision repair genes with the risk of breast cancer: a case-control study in North Indian women. Oncol Res 17(3):127-135.

Modica R, Fiume M, Guaitani A, Bartosek I. 1983. Comparative kinetics of benz[a]anthracene, chrysene and triphenylene in rats after oral administration. I. Study with single compounds. Toxicol Lett 18(1-2):103-109.

Moller L, Grzybowska E, Zeisig M, Cimander B, Hemminki K, Chorazy M. 1996. Seasonal variation of DNA adduct pattern in human lymphocytes analyzed by 32P-HPLC. Carcinogenesis 17(1):61-66.

Morabia A. 2002. Smoking (active and passive) and breast cancer: epidemiologic evidence up to June 2001. Environ Mol Mutagen 39(2-3):89-95.

Morabia A, Bernstein M, Heritier S, Khatchatrian N. 1996. Relation of breast cancer with passive and active exposure to tobacco smoke. Am J Epidemiol 143(9):918-928.

Morabia A, Bernstein M, Ruiz J, Heritier S, Diebold Berger S, Borisch B. 1998. Relation of smoking to breast cancer by estrogen receptor status. Int J Cancer 75(3):339-342.

Moore CJ, Pruess-Schwartz D, Mauthe RJ, Gould MN, Baird WM. 1987. Interspecies differences in the major DNA adducts formed from benzo[a]pyrene but not 7,12-dimethylbenz[a]anthracene in rat and human mammary cell cultures. Cancer Res 47(16):4402-

4406.

Mordukhovich I, Beyea J, Herring AH, Hatch M, Stellman SD, Teitelbaum SL. Exposure to Traffic-Related Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons and Breast Cancer Risk. Submitted to Environ Health Perspect 118(4):511-8.

Mordukhovich I, Rossner P, Terry MB, Santella RM, Zhang YJ, Hibshoosh H, et al. 2010. Associations between polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-related exposures and p53 mutations in breast tumors. Environ Health Perspect 118(4):511-8.

Morris JJ, Seifter E. 1992. The role of aromatic hydrocarbons in the genesis of breast cancer. Med Hypotheses 38:177-184.

Motykiewicz G, Faraglia B, Wang LW, Terry MB, Senie RT, Santella RM. 2002. Removal of benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide (BPDE)-DMA adducts as a measure of DNA repair capacity in lymphoblastoid cell lines from sisters discordant for breast cancer. Environ Mol Mutagen 40(2):93-100.

Mumford JL, Lee X, Lewtas J, Young TL, Santella RM. 1993. DNA adducts as biomarkers for assessing exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in tissues from Xuan Wei women with high exposure to coal combustion emissions and high lung cancer mortality. Environ Health Perspect 99:83-87.

Mumtaz MM, George JD, Gold KW, Cibulas W, DeRosa CT. 1996. ATSDR evaluation of health effects of chemicals. IV. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs): understanding a complex problem. Toxicol Ind Health 12(6):742-971.

Narvaez RF, Hoepner L, Chillrud SN, Yan B, Garfinkel R, Whyatt R, et al. 2008. Spatial and temporal trends of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and other traffic-related airborne pollutants in New York City. Environ Sci Technol 42(19):7330-7335.

Nasca PC, Mahoney MC, Wolfgang PE. 1992. Population density and cancer incidence differentials in New York State, 1978-1982. Cancer Causes Control 3(1):7-15.

Nasca PC, Pastides H. 2008. Fundamentals of Cancer Epidemiology. 2nd Ed. Sudbury, MA: Jones and Bartlett Publishers.

Nassau County Office of Public Transportation (NCOPT). 1978. Hourly variation in traffic - 1977 - typical day at a typical location in Nassau County. Nassau County Unified Public Mobility Plan, Update. Mineola, NY: Nassau County Office of Public Transportation.

National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurement (NCRP). 1993. Uncertainty in NCRP Screening Models Relating to Atmospheric Transport, Deposition and Uptake by Humans. Bethesda, MD: National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurement.

National Toxicology Program (NTP). 2011. Report on Carcinogens, Twelfth Edition. US Department of Health and Human Services: National Toxicology Program. Available:

http://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/roc12/INDEX7317.HTM [accessed 7 July 2011].

Naumova YY, Eisenreich SJ, Turpin BJ, Weisel CP, Morandi MT, Colome SD. 2002. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the indoor and outdoor air of three cities in the US. Environ Sci Technol 36(12):2552-2559.

Nelli, JP, Messina AD, Bullin JA. 1983. Analysis and modeling of air quality at street intersections. JAPCA 33:760-764.

Nelson E. 2001. The miseries of passive smoking. Hum Exp Toxicol 20(2):61-83.

Nesnow S, Ross J, Nelson G, Holden K, Erexson G, Kligerman A, et al. 1993. Quantitative and temporal relationships between DNA adduct formation in target and surrogate tissues: implications for biomonitoring. Environ Health Perspect 101 Suppl 3:37-42.

Nethery E, Brauer M, Janssen P. 2009. Time-activity patterns of pregnant women and changes during the course of pregnancy. J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol 19(3):317-324.

Neumann AS, Sturgis EM, Wei Q. 2005. Nucleotide excision repair as a marker for susceptibility to tobacco-related cancers: a review of molecular epidemiological studies. Mol Carcinog 42(2):65-92.

Nie J, Beyea J, Bonner MR, Han D, Vena J, Rogerson P, et al. 2005. Traffic Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAHs) Genetic Susceptibility and Risk of Breast Cancer, 3rd International Congress of Developmental Origins of Health and Disease, November 16-19, 2005, Toronto, Ontario. Pediatric Research 58:1025 (abstract)

Nie J, Beyea J, Bonner MR, Han D, Vena J, Rogerson P, et al. 2007. Exposure to traffic emissions throughout life and risk of breast cancer: the Western New York Exposures and Breast Cancer (WEB) Study. Cancer Causes Control 18:947-955.

Nielsen T. 1996. Traffic contribution of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the center of a large city. Atmos Environ 30:3481-3490.

Nielsen T, Ramdahl T, Bjorseth A. 1983. The fate of airborne polycyclic organic matter. Environ Health Perspect 47:103-14.

Norgauer J, Idzko M, Panther E, Hellstern O, Herouy Y. 2003. Xeroderma pigmentosum. Eur J Dermatol 13(1):4-9.

Noto H, Halgard K, Daae HL, Bentsen RK, Eduard W. 1996. Comparative study of an inhalable and a total dust sampler for personal sampling of dust and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the gas and particulate phase. Analyst 121(9):1191-6.

Nyberg F, Gustavsson P, Jarup L, Bellander T, Berglind N, Jakobsson R, et al. 2000. Urban air pollution and lung cancer in Stockholm. Epidemiology 11:487-495.

Obana H, Hori S, Kashimoto T, Kunita N. 1981. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in human fat and liver. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 27(1):23-27.

Oberdörster G. 2001. Pulmonary effects of inhaled ultrafine particles. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 74(1):1-8.

Ochi T, Ishiguro T, Ohsawa M. 1986. Induction of alkaline-labile sites in DNA by benzo[a]pyrene and the repair of those lesions in cultured Chinese hamster cells. Mutat Res 165(1):31-38.

O'Connor TR, Laval J. 1989. Physical association of the 2,6-diamino-4-hydroxy-5N-formamidopyrimidine-DNA glycosylase of Escherichia coli and an activity nicking DNA at apurinic/apyrimidinic sites. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 86(14):5222-5226.

Ohura T, Amagai T, Fusaya M, Matsushita H. 2004. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in indoor and outdooor environments and factors affecting their concentrations. Environ Sci Technol 38(1):77-83.

Olivier M, Langerod A, Carrieri P, Bergh J, Klaar S, Eyfjord J, et al. 2006. The clinical value of somatic *TP53* gene mutations in 1,794 patients with breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res 12(4):1157-1167.

O'Neill IK, Goldberg MT, el Ghissassi F, Rojas-Moreno M. 1991. Dietary fibre, fat and beef modulation of colonic nuclear aberrations and microcapsule-trapped gastrointestinal metabolites of benzo[a]pyrene-treated C57/B6 mice consuming human diets. Carcinogenesis 12(2):175-180.

Ovrebo S, Fjeldstad PE, Grzybowska E, Kure EH, Chorazy M, Haugen A. 1995. Biological monitoring of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-exposure in a highly polluted area of Poland. Environ Health Perspect 103(9):838-843.

Pabalan N, Francisco-Pabalan O, Sung L, Jarjanazi H, Ozcelik H. 2010. Meta-analysis of two *ERCC2 (XPD)* polymorphisms, Asp312Asn and Lys751Gln, in breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 124(2):531-541.

Pachkowski BF, Winkel S, Kubota Y, Swenberg JA, Millikan RC, Nakamura J. 2006. XRCC1 genotype and breast cancer: functional studies and epidemiologic data show interactions between XRCC1 codon 280 His and smoking. Cancer Res 66(5):2860-2868.

Paleologo M, van Schooten FJ, Pavanello S, Kriek E, Zordan M, Clonfero E, et al. 1992. Detection of benzo[a]pyrene-diol-epoxide-DNA adducts in while blood cells of psoriatic patients treated with coal tar. Mutat Res 281(1):11-16.

Palli D, Russo A, Masala G, Saieva C, Guarrera S, Carturan S, et al. 2001. DNA adduct levels and DNA repair polymorphisms in traffic-exposed workers and a general population sample. Int J Cancer 94:121-127.

Palli D, Vineis P, Russo A, Berrino F, Krogh V, Masala G, et al. 2000. Diet, metabolic polymorphisms and DNA adducts: the EPIC-Italy cross-sectional study. Int J Cancer 87(3):444-451.

Palmer JR, Rosenberg L. 1993. Cigarette smoking and the risk of breast cancer. Epidemiol Rev 15:145-156.

Parshad R, Price FM, Bohr VA, Cowans KH, Zujewski JA, Sanford KK. 1996. Deficient DNA repair capacity, a predisposing factor in breast cancer. Br J Cancer 74(1):1-5.

Pastorelli R, Cerri A, Mezetti M, Consonni E, Airoldi L. 2002. Effect of DNA repair gene polymorphisms on BPDE-DNA adducts in human lymphocytes. Int J Cancer 100:9-13.

Patrick DL, Cheadle A, Thompson DC, Diehr P, Koepsell T, Kinne S. 1994. The validity of self-reported smoking: a review and meta-analysis. Am J Public Health 84(7):1086-1093.

Pavanello S, Favretto D, Brugnone F, Mastrangelo G, Dal Pra G, Clonfero E. 1999. HPLC/fluorescence determination of anti-BPDE DNA adducts in mononuclear white blood cells from PAH-exposed humans. Carcinogenesis 20(3):431-435.

Pavanello S, Pulliero A, Siwinska E, Mielzynska D, Clonfero E. 2005. Reduced nucleotide excision repair and *GSTM1*-null genotypes influence anti-B[a]PDE-DNA adduct levels in mononuclear white blood cells of highly PAH-exposed coke oven workers. Carcinogenesis 26:169-175.

Pearson RL, Wachtel H, Ebi KL. 2000. Distance-weighted traffic density in proximity to a home is a risk factor for leukemia and other childhood cancers. J Air Waste Manag Assoc 50(2):175-80.

Peduzzi P, Concato J, Kemper E, et al. 1996. A simulation study of the number of events per variable in logistic regression analysis. J Clin Epidemiol 49(12):1373-1379.

Peluso M, Airoldi L, Magagnotti C, Fiorini L, Munnia A, Hautefeuille A, et al. 2000. White blood cell DNA adducts and fruit and vegetable consumption in bladder cancer. Carcinogenesis 21(2):183-187.

Peluso M, Merlo F, Munnia A, Valerio F, Perrotta A, Puntoni R, et al. 1998. 32P-postlabeling detection of aromatic adducts in the white blood cell DNA of nonsmoking police officers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 7(1):3-11.

Penning TM, Burczynski ME, Hung CF, McCoull KD, Palackal NT, Tsuruda LS. 1999. Dihydrodiol dehydrogenases and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon activation: generation of reactive and redox active o-quinones. Chem Res Toxicol 12(1):1-18.

Penning TM, Ohnishi ST, Ohnishi T, Harvey RG. 1996. Generation of reactive oxygen species during the enzymatic oxidation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon trans-dihydrodiols catalyzed

by dihydrodiol dehydrogenase. Chem Res Toxicol 9(1):84-92.

Perera FP, Estabrook A, Hewer A, Channing K, Rundle A, Mooney LA, et al. 1995. Carcinogen-DNA adducts in human breast tissue. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 4(3):233-238.

Perera FP, Hemminki K, Gryzbowska E, Motykiewicz G, Michalska J, Santella RM, et al. 1992. Molecular and genetic damage in humans from environmental pollution in Poland. Nature 360(6401):256-258.

Perera FP, Hemminki K, Young TL, Brenner D, Kelly G, Santella RM. 1988. Detection of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts in white blood cells of foundry workers. Cancer Res 48(8):2288-2291.

Perera FP, Li Z, Whyatt R, Hoepner L, Wang S, Camann D, Rauh V. 2009. Prenatal airborne polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon exposure and child IQ at age 5 years. Pediatrics 124(2):e195-202.

Perera F, Rundle A. 2003. Correspondence re: Gammon et al, Environmental toxins and breast cancer on Long Island. I. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon DNA adducts. 11, 677-685, 2002. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 12(1):75.

Petralia SA, Vena JE, Freudenheim JL, Dosemeci M, Michalek A, Goldberg MS, et al. 1999. Risk of premenopausal breast cancer in association with occupational exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and benzene. Scand J Work Environ Health 25(3):215-221.

Petrakis NL, Gruenke LD, Beelen TC, Castagnoli N, Craig JC. 1978. Nicotine in breast fluid of nonlactating women. Science 199(4326):303-305.

Pharoah PD, Day NE, Caldas C. 1999. Somatic mutations in the p53 gene and prognosis in breast cancer: a meta-analysis. Br J Cancer 80(12):1968-1973.

Phillips DH. 1999. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the diet. Mutat Res 443:139-147.

Phillips DH, Arlt VM. 2007. The 32P-postlabeling assay for DNA adducts. Nat Protoc 2(11):2772-2281.

Piette J. 1991. Biological consequences associated with DNA oxidation mediated by singlet oxygen. J Photochem Photobiol B 11(3-4):241-260.

Pike MC, Spicer DV, Dahmoush L, Press MF. 1993. Estrogens, progestogens, normal breast cell proliferation, and breast cancer risk. Epidemiol Rev 15(1):17-35.

Pitot HC, Dragan YP. 1995. The instability of tumor promotion in relation to human cancer risk. Prog Clin Biol Res 391:21-38.

Plante BJ, Cooper GS, Baird DD, Steiner AZ. 2010. The impact of smoking on antimullerian

hormone levels in women aged 38 to 50 years. Menopause 17(3):571-576.

Podrez EA, Abu-Soud HM, Hazen SL. 2000. Myeloperoxidase-generated oxidants and atherosclerosis. Free Radic Biol Med 28(12):1717-1725.

Poirier MC, Weston MA. 1996. Human DNA adduct measurements: state of the art. Environ Health Perspect 104 Suppl 5:883-893.

Poirier MC, Santella RM, Weston A. 2000. Carcinogen macromolecular adducts and their measurement. Carcinogenesis 21(3):353-359.

Poirier MC, Weston A, Schoket B, Shamkhani H, Pan CF, McDiarmid MA, et al. 1998. Biomonitoring of United States Army soldiers serving in Kuwait in 1991. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 7(6):545-551.

Pope III CA, Burnett RT, Thun MJ, Calle EE, Krewski D, Ito K, et al. 2002. Lung cancer, cardiopulmonary mortality, and long-term exposure to fine particulate air pollution. JAMA 287:1132-1141.

Potischman N, Swanson CA, Coates RJ, Weiss HA, Brogan DR, Stanford JL, et al. 1997. Dietary relationships with early onset (under age 45) breast cancer in a case-control study: influence of chemotherapy treatment. Cancer Causes Con 8:713-721.

Potter JD, Cerhan JR, Sellers TA, McGovern PG, Drinkard C, Kushi LR, et al. 1995. Progesterone and estrogen receptors and mammary neoplasia in the Iowa Women's Health Study: how many kinds of breast cancer are there? Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 4(4):319-326.

Prahalad AK, Ross JA, Nelson GB, Roop BC, King LC, Nesnow S, et al. 1997. Dibenzo[a,l]pyrene-induced DNA adduction, tumorigenicity, and Ki-ras oncogene mutations in strain A/J mouse lung. Carcinogenesis 18(10):1955-1963.

Press WH, Teukolsky SA, Vetterling WT, Flannery BP. 1992. Numerical Recipes in Fortran 77. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.

Pushparajah DS, Umachandran M, Plant KE, Plant N, Ionnides C. 2008. Up-regulation of the glutathione S-transferase system in human liver by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: comparison with rat liver and lung. Mutagenesis 23(4):299-308.

Qiao Y, Spitz MR, Guo Z, Hadeyati M, Grossman L, Kraemer KH, et al. 2002a. Rapid assessment of repair of ultraviolet DNA damage with a modified host-cell reactivation assay using a luciferase reporter gene and correlation with polymorphisms of DNA repair genes in normal human lymphocytes. Mutat Res 509(1-2):165-174.

Qiao Y, Spitz MR, Shen H, Guo Z, Shete S, Hedayati M, et al. 2002b. Modulation of repair of ultraviolet damage in the host-cell reactivation assay by polymorphic XPC and XPD/ERCC2 genotypes. Carcinogenesis 23(2):295-299.

Qiu LX, Yao L, Zhang J, Zhu XD, Zhao XM, Xue K, et al. 2010. *XPD* Lys751Gln polymorphism and breast cancer susceptibility: a meta-analysis involving 28,709 subjects. Breast Cancer Res Treat 124(1):229-235.

Raaschou-Nielsen O, Andersen Z, Hvidberg M, Jensen SS, Ketzel M, Sørensen M, Loft S, Overvad K, Tjønneland A. 2011. Lung Cancer Incidence and Long-Term Exposure to Air Pollution from Traffic. Environ Health Perspect 119(6):860-865.

Raaschou-Nielsen O, Bak H, Sorensen M, Jensen SS, Ketzel M, Hvidberg M, et al. 2010. Air pollution from traffic and risk for lung cancer in three Danish cohorts. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 19(5):1284-91.

Raaschou-Nielsen O, Andersen ZJ, Hvidberg M, Jensen SS, Ketzel M, Sorensen M, et al. 2011. Air pollution from traffic and cancer incidence: a Danish cohort study. Environ Health 10:67.

Raaschou-Nielsen O, Hertel O, Thomsen BL, Olsen JH. 2001. Air pollution from traffic at the residence of children with cancer. Am J Epidemiol 153(5):433-43.

Raaschou-Nielsen O, Hertel O, Vignati E, Berkowicz R, Jensen SS, Larsen VB, et al. 2000. An air pollution model for use in epidemiological studies: evaluation with measured levels of nitrogen dioxide and benzene. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 10:4-14.

Ramesh A, Walker SA, Hood DB, Guillen MD, Schneider K, Weyand EH. 2004. Bioavailability and risk assessment of orally ingested polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Int J Toxicol 23(5):301-333.

Ramet M, Castren K, Jarvinen K, Pekkala K, Turpeenniemi-Hujanen T, Soini Y, et al. 1995. p53 protein expression is correlated with benzo[a]pyrene-DNA adducts in carcinoma cell lines. 16(9):2117-2124.

Ramos JM, Ruiz A, Colen R, Lopez ID, Grossman L, Matta JL. 2004. DNA repair and breast carcinoma susceptibility in women. Cancer 100(7):1352-1357.

Ramsdell, JV, Simonen CA, Burk KW. 1994. Regional Atmosphere Transport Code for Hanford Emission Tracking (RATCHET). Richland, WA: Battelle Pacific Northwest Laboratories.

Ranadive KJ, Karande KA. 1963. Studies on 1,2:5,6-dibenzanthracene induced mammary carcinogenesis in mice. Br J Cancer 17:272-280.

Ravindra, Mittal AK, Van Grieken R. 2001. Health risk assessment of urban suspended particulate matter with special reference to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review. Rev Environ Health 16(3):169-89.

Ravindra K, Sokhi R, Van Grieken R. 2008. Atmospheric Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons: Source Attribution, Emission Factors, and Attribution. Atmospheric Environment 42(13):2895-2921.

Ray G, Batra S, Shukla NK, Deo S, Raina V, Ashok S, et al. 2000. Lipid peroxidation, free radical production and antioxidant status in breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 59:163–170.

Reardon JT, Bessho T, Kung HC, Bolton PH, Sancar A. 1997. In vitro repair of oxidative DNA damage by human nucleotide excision repair system: possible explanation for neurodegeneration in xeroderma pigmentosum patients. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94(17):9463-9468.

Rees ED, Mandelstam P, Lowry JQ, Lipscomb H. 1971. A study of the mechanism of intestinal absorption of benzo[a]pyrene. Biochim Biophys Acta 225(1):96-107.

Relton CL, Daniel CP, Hammal DM, Parker L, Janet Tawn E, Burn J. 2004. DNA repair gene polymorphisms, pre-natal factors and the frequency of somatic mutations in the glycophorin-A gene among health newborns. Mutat Res 545(1-2):49-57.

Reszka E, Wasowicz W, Gromadzinska J. 2006. Genetic polymorphism of xenobiotic metabolising enzymes, diet and cancer susceptibility. Br J Nutr 96(4):609-619.

Reynolds P, Hurley S, Goldberg DE, Anton-Culver H, Bernstein L, Deapen D, et al. 2004. Regional variations in breast cancer among California teachers. Epidemiology 15(6):746-754.

Reynolds P, Hurley SE, Goldberg DE, Yerabati S, Gunier RB, Hertz A. 2004. Residential proximity to agricultural pesticide use and incidence of breast cancer in the California Teachers Study cohort. Environ Res 96(2):206-218.

Ritz B, Yu F, Chapa G, Fruin S. 2000. Effect of air pollution on preterm birth among children born in Southern California between 1989 and 1993. Epidemiology 11:502-511.

Ritz B, Yu F, Fruin S, Chapa G, Shaw GM, Harris JA. 2002. Ambient air pollution and risk of birth defects in Southern California. American Journal of Epidemiology 155:17-25.

Robertson AB, Klungland A, Rognes T, Leiros I. 2009. DNA repair in mammalian cells: Base excision repair: the long and short of it. Cell Mol Life Sci 66(6):981-993.

Rojas M, Alexandrov K, Auburtin G, Wastiaux-Denamur A, Mayer L, Mahieu B, et al. 1995. Anti-benzo[a]pyrene diolepoxide-DNA adduct levels in peripheral mononuclear cells from coke oven workers and the enhancing effect of smoking. Carcinogenesis 16(6):1373-1376.

Rojas M, Alexandrov K, Cascorbi I, Brockmoller J, Likhachev A, Pozharisski K, et al. 1998. High benzo[a]pyrene diol-epoxide DNA adduct levels in lung and blood cells from individuals with combined CYP1A1 MspI/Msp-GSTM1\*0/\*0 genotypes. Pharmacogenetics 8(2):109-118.

Rojas M, Alexandrov K, van Schooten FJ, Hillebrand M, Kriek E, Bartsch H. 1994. Validation of a new fluorometric assay for benzo[a]pyrene diolepoxide-DNA adducts in human white blood cells: comparisons with 32P-postlabeling and ELISA. Carcinogenesis 15(3):557-560.

Romano G, Sgambato A, Boninsegna A, Flamini G, Curigliano G, Yang Q, et al. 1999. Evaluation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts in exfoliated oral cells by an immunohistochemical assay. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 8(1):91-96.

Romanowicz-Makowska H, Smolarz B, Makowski M, Polac I, Pertynski T. 2008. Ser326Cys polymorphism in DNA repair genes hOGG1 in breast cancer women. Pol J Pathol 59(4):201-204.

Rose DP, Vona-Davis L. 2010. Interaction between menopausal status and obesity in affecting breast cancer risk. Maturitas 66(1):33-38.

Ross JS, Fletcher JA. 1998. The HER-2/neu oncogene in breast cancer: prognostic factor, preditive factor, and target for therapy. Stem Cells 16(6):413-428.

Rossner P, Terry MB, Gammon MD, Zhang FF, Teitelbaum SL, Eng SM, et al. 2006. OGG1 polymorphisms and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 15(4):811-815.

Roth MJ, Qiao Y-L, Tangrea LA, Dawsey SM, Wang GQ, Cho S-H, et al. 2001. High urine 1hydroxypyrene glucuronide concentrations in Linxian, China, an area of high risk for squamous oesophageal cancer. Biomarkers 6:381-386.

Roth MJ, Strickland KL, Wang GQ, Rothman N, Greenberg A, Dawsey SM. 1998. High levels of carcinogenic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons present within food from Linxian, China may contribute to that region's high incidence of oesophageal cancer. Eur J Cancer 34(5):757-758.

Rothman K, Greenland S. 1998. Modern Epidemiology. 2<sup>nd</sup> Ed. Philadelphia, PA: Maple Press.

Rothman N, Poirier MC, Baser ME, Hansen JA, Gentile C, Bowman ED, et al. 1990. Formation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts in peripheral white blood cells during consumption of charcoal-broiled beef. Carcinogenesis 11(7):1241-1243.

Rothman N, Poirier MC, Haas RA, Correa-Villasenor A, Ford P, Hansen JA, et al. 1993. Association of PAH-DNA adducts in peripheral white blood cells with dietary exposure to polyaromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Health Perspect 99:265-267.

Rubin DB. 1996. Multiple imputation after 18+ years (with discussion). Journal of American Statistical Association 91:473-489.

Rudel RA, Attfield KR, Schifano JN, Brody JG. 2007. Chemicals causing mammary gland tumors in animals signal new directions for epidemiology, chemicals testing, and risk assessment for breast cancer prevention. Cancer 109(12 Suppl):2635-66.

Ruggeri B, DiRado M, Zhang SY, Bauer B, Goodrow T, Klein-Szanto AJ. 1993. Benzo[a]pyreneinduced murine skin tumors exhibit frequent and characteristic G to T mutations in the *p53* gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90(3):1013-1017.

Rundle A, Tang D, Hibshoosh H, Estabrook A, Schnabel F, Cao W, et al. 2000a. The relationship

between genetic damage from polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in breast tissue and breast cancer. Carcinogenesis 21:1281-1289.

Rundle A, Tang D, Zhou J, Cho S, Perera F. 2000b. The association between glutathione S-transferase M1 genotype and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts in breast tissue. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 9(10):1079-85.

Russo J, Russo IH. 2004. Development of the human breast. Maturitas 49(1):2-15.

Russo J, Tahin Q, Lareef MH, Hu YF, Russo IH. 2002. Neoplastic transformation of human breast epithelial cells by estrogens and chemical carcinogens. Environ Mol Mutagen 39:254-263.

Ryk C, Kumar R, Sanyal S, de Verdier PJ, Hemminki K, Larsson P, et al. 2006. Influence of polymorphism in DNA repair and defence genes in p53 mutations in bladder tumours. Cancer Lett 241(1):142-149.

Saadat M, Ansari-Lari M. 2009. Polymorphism of XRCC1 (at codon 399) and susceptibility to breast cancer, a meta-analysis of the literatures. Breast Cancer Res Treat 115(1):137-144.

Safe S. 2001. Molecular biology of the Ah receptor and its role in carcinogenesis. Toxicol Lett 120(1-3):1-7.

Saieva C, Peluso M, Masala G, Munnia A, Ceroti M, Piro S, et al. 2011. Bulky DNA adducts and breast cancer risk in the prospective EPIC-Italy study. Breast Cancer Res Treat 129(2):477-484.

Samanta SK, Singh OV, Jain RK. 2002. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: environmental pollution and bioremediation. Trends Biotechnol 20(6):243-248.

Sancar A, Lindsey-Boltz LA, Unsal-Kacmaz K, Linn S. 2004. Molecular mechanisms of mammalian DNA repair and the DNA damage checkpoints. Annu Rev Biochem 73:39-85.

Sangrajrang S, Schmezer P, Burkholder I, Waas P, Boffetta P, Brennan P, et al. 2008. Polymorphisms in three base excision repair genes and breast cancer risk in Thai women. Breast Cancer Res Treat 111(2):279-288.

Santella RM. 1999. Immunological methods for detection of carcinogen-DNA damage in humans. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 8:733-739.

Santella RM, Grinberg-Funes RA, Young TL, Dickey C, Singh VN, Wang LW, et al. 1992. Cigarette smoking related polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts in peripheral mononuclear cells. Carcinogenesis 13(11):2041-2045.

Santella RM, Hemminki K, Tang DL, Paik M, Ottman R, Young TL, et al. 1993. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts in white blood cells and urinary 1-hydroxypyrene in foundry workers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2(1):59-62.

Santodonato J. 1997. Review of the estrogenic and antiestrogenic activity of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: relationship to carcinogenicity. Chemosphere 34(4):835-848.

Sarasin A, Stary A. 1997. Human cancer and DNA repair-deficient disease. Cancer Detect Prev 21(5):406-411.

Savitz DA, Feingold L. 1989. Association of childhood cancer with residential traffic density. Scand J Work Environ Health 15(5):360-3.

Sax SN, Bennett DH, Chillrud SN, Ross J, Kinney PL, Spengler JD. 2006. A cancer risk assessment of inner-city teenagers living in New York City and Los Angeles. Environ Health Perspect 114(10):1558-1566.

Scandalios JG. 2005. Oxidative stress: molecular perception and transduction of signals triggering antioxidant gene defenses. Braz J Med Biol Res 38(7):995-1014.

Scherer G, Frank S, Riedel K, Meger-Kossien I, Renner T. 2000. Biomonitoring of exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons of nonoccupationally exposed persons. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 9(4):373-380.

Schlesselman JJ. Case-Control Studies. New York: Oxford University Press; 1982.

Schober W, Lubitz S, Belloni B, Gebauer G, Lintelmann J, Matuschek G, et al. 2007. Environmental polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) enhance allergic inflammation by acting on human basophils. Inhal Toxicol 19 Suppl 1:151-156.

Sculley R. 1989. Vehicle emission rate analysis for carbon monoxide hot spot modeling. JAPCA 39:1334-1343.

Shabad LM, Cohan YL. 1972. The contents of benzo[a]pyrene in some crops. Arch Geschwulstforsch 40(6):237-243.

Shantakumar S, Gammon MD, Eng SM, Sagiv SK, Gaudet MM, Teitelbaum SL, et al. 2005. Residential environmental exposures and other characteristics associated with detectable PAH-DNA adducts in peripheral mononuclear cells in a population-based sample of adult females. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 15:482-490.

Shantakumar S, Terry MB, Teitelbaum SL, Britton JA, Millikan RC, Moorman PG, et al. 2007. Reproductive factors and breast cancer risk among older women. Breast Cancer Res Treat 102(3):365-374.

Shen H, Tao S, Wang R, Wang B, Shen G, Li W, et al. 2011. Global time trends in PAH emissions from motor vehicles. Atmospheric Environment 45(12):2067-2073

Shen J, Desai M, Agrawal M, Kennedy DO, Senie RT, Santella RM, et al. 2006. Polymorphisms in nucleotide excision repair genes and DNA repair capacity phenotype in sisters discordant for

breast cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 15(9):1614-1619.

Shen J, Gammon MD, Terry MB, Teitelbaum SL, Eng SM, Neugut AI, et al. 2008. *Xeroderma pigmentosum complementation group C* genotypes/diplotypes play no independent or interaction role with polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons-DNA adducts for breast cancer risk. Eur J Cancer 44(5):710-717.

Shen J, Gammon MD, Terry MB, Wang L, Wang Q, Zhang F, et al. 2005a. Polymorphisms in *XRCC1* modify the association between polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts, cigarette smoking, dietary antioxidants, and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 14(2):336-342.

Shen J, Gammon MD, Terry MB, Wang Q, Bradshaw P, Teitelbaum SL, et al. 2009. Telomere length, oxidative damage, antioxidants and breast cancer risk. Int J Cancer 124(7):1637-43.

Shen J, Terry MB, Gammon MD, Gaudet MM, Teitelbaum SL, Eng SM, et al. 2005b. *MGMT* genotype modulates the associations between cigarette smoking, dietary antioxidants and breast cancer risk. Carcinogenesis 26(12):2131-2137.

Shen MR, Jones IM, Mohrenweiser H. 1998a. Nonconservative amino acid substitution variants exist at polymorphic frequency in DNA repair genes in health humans. Cancer Res 58:604-608.

Shen MR, Zdzienicka MZ, Mohrenweiser H, Thompson LH, Thelen MP. 1998b. Mutations in hamster single-strand break repair gene XRCC1 causing defective DNA repair. Nucleic Acids Res 26(4):1032-1037.

Sheu HL, Lee WJ, Hwang KP, Liow MC, Wu CC, Hsieh LT. 1996a. Dry deposition velocities of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the ambient air of traffic intersections. J Environ Sci Health A31:2295-2311.

Sheu HL, Lee WJ, Tsai JH, Fan YC, Su CC, Chao HR. 1996b. Particle size distribution of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the ambient air of a traffic intersection. J Environ Sci Health A31:1293-1316.

Shi Q, Wang LE, Bondy ML, Brewster A, Singletary SE, Wei Q. 2004. Reduced DNA repair of benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide-induced adducts and common XPD polymorphisms in breast cancer patients. Carcinogenesis 25(9):1695-1700.

Shields PG, Sugimura H, Caporaso NE, Petruzzelli SF, Bowman ED, Trump BF, et al. 1992. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts and the CYP1A1 restriction fragment length polymorphism. Environ Health Perspect 98:191-194.

Shimada T. 2006. Xenobiotic-metabolizing enzymes involved in activation and detoxification of carcinogenic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Drug Metab Pharmacokinet 21(4):257-276.

Shimada T, Hayes CL, Yamazaki H, Amin S, Hecht SS, Guengerich FP, et al. 1996. Activation of

chemically diverse procarcinogens by human cytochrome P-450 1B1. Cancer Res 56(13):2979-2984.

Shore RE, Zeleniuch-Jacquotte A, Currie D, Mohrenweiser H, Afanasyeva Y, Koenig KL, et al. 2008. Polymorphisms in XPC and ERCC2 genes, smoking and breast cancer risk. Int J Cancer 122(9):2101-2105.

Shrier I, Platt RW. 2008. Reducing bias through directed acyclic graphs. BMC Med Res Methodol 8:70.

Singh R, Kaur B, Kalina I, Popov TA, Georgieva T, Garte S, et al. 2007. Effects of environmental air pollution on endogenous oxidative DNA damage in humans. Mutat Res 620(1-2):71-82.

Sinha R, Gustafson DR, Kulldorff M, Wen WQ, Cerhan JR, Zheng W. 2000. 2-amino-1-methyl-6-phenylimidazo[4,5-b]pyridine, a carcinogen in high-temperature-cooked meat and breast cancer risk. J Natl Cancer Inst 92(16):1352-1354.

Sinha R, Kulldorff M, Gunter MJ, Strickland P, Rothman N. 2005. Dietary benzo[a]pyrene intake and risk of colorectal adenoma. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 14(8):2030-2034.

Sinha R, Rothman N. 1997. Exposure assessment of heterocyclic amines (HCAs) in epidemiologic studies. Mutat Res 376:195-202.

Sioutas C, Delfino RJ, Singh M. 2005. Exposure assessment for atmospheric ultrafine particles (UFPs) and implications in epidemiologic research. Environ Health Perspect 113(8):947-55.

Smith CJ, Perfetti TA, Rumple MA, Rodgman A, Doolittle DJ. 2000. "IARC group 2A Carcinogens" reported in cigarette mainstream smoke. Food Chem Toxicol 38(4):371-383.

Smith SJ, Deacon JM, Chilvers CE. 1994. Alcohol, smoking, passive smoking and caffeine in relation to breast cancer risk in young women. UK National Case-Control Study Group. Br J Cancer 70(1):112-119.

Smith TR, Levine EA, Freimanis RI, Akman SA, Allen GO, Hoang KN, et al. 2008. Polygenic model of DNA repair genetic polymorphisms in human breast cancer risk. Carcinogenesis 29(11):2132-2138.

Smith TR, Levine EA, Perrier ND, Miller MS, Freimanis RI, Lohman K, et al. 2003. DNA-repair genetic polymorphisms and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 12(11 Pt 1):1200-1204.

Smith-Warner SA, Spiegelman D, Yaun SS, Adami HO, Beeson WL, van den Brandt PA, et al. 2001. Intake of fruits and vegetables and risk of breast cancer: a pooled analysis of cohort studies. JAMA 285(6):769-776.

Sobell J, Block G, Koslowe P, Tobin J, Andres R. 1989. Validation of a retrospective questionnaire assessing diet 10-15 years ago. Am J Epidemiol 130(1):173-187.

Sorensen M, Autrup H, Moller P, Hertel O, Jensen SS, Vinzents P, et al. 2003. Linking exposure to environmental pollutants with biological effects. Mutat Res 544(2-3):255-271.

Soldin OP, Makambi KH, Soldin SJ, O'Mara DM. 2011. Steroid hormone levels associated with passive and active smoking. Steroids 76(7):653-659.

Spivack SD, Fasco MJ, Walker VE, Kaminsky LS. 1997. The molecular epidemiology of lung cancer. Crit Rev Toxicol 27(4):319-365.

Spitz MR, Wu X, Wang Y, Wang LE, Shete S, Amos CI, et al. 2001. Modulation of nucleotide excision repair capacity by XPD polymorphisms in lung cancer patients. Cancer Res 61(4):1354-1357.

Sram RJ, Beskid O, Binkova B, Chvatalova I, Lnenickova Z, Milcova A, et al. 2007. Chromosomal aberrations in environmentally exposed population in relation to metabolic and DNA repair genes polymorphisms. Mutat Res 620(1-2):22-33.

Sree Devi V, Durga Rao V, Hara Gopal VV, Siva Prasad B, Sandhya Devi G, Jyothy A, et al. 2009. Cytogenetic evaluation of traffic policemen occupationally exposed to vehicular exhaust. Indian J Med Res 130(5):520-525.

Srogi K. 2007. Monitoring of environmental exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review. Enviro Chem Lett 5:169-195.

Steck SE, Gaudet MM, Eng SM, Britton JA, Teitelbaum SL, Neugut AI, et al. 2007. Cooked meat and risk of breast cancer – lifetime versus recent dietary intake. Epidemiology 18:373-382.

Stern MC, Conway K, Li Y, Mistry K, Taylor JA. 2006. DNA repair gene polymorphisms and probability of p53 mutation in bladder cancer. Mol Carcinog 45(9):715-719.

Stevens RG. 2009a. Working against our endogenous circadian clock: breast cancer and electric lighting in the modern world. Mutat Res 680(1-2):106-108.

Stevens RG. 2009b. Light-at-night, circadian disruption and breast cancer: assessment of existing evidence. Int J Epidemiol 38(4):963-970.

Straif K. Baan R, Grosse Y, Secretan B, El Ghissassi F, Bouvard V, et al. 2007. Carcinogenicity of shift-work, painting, and fire-fighting. Lancet Oncol 8(12):1065-1066.

Straif K, Baan R, Grosse Y, Secretan B, El Ghissassi F, Cogliano V. 2005. Carcinogenicity of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Lancet Oncol 6:931-932.

Strickland PT, Qian Z, Friesen MD, Rothman N, Sinha R. 2002. Metabolites of 2-amino-1-

methyl-6-phenylimidazo(4,5-b)pyridine (PhIP) in human urine after consumption of charbroiled or fried beef. Mutat Res 506-507:163-173.

Sturgeon SR, Graubard BI, Schairer C, McAdams M, Hoover RN, Gail MH. 2003. Cancer Causes Control 14(10):923-931.

Sturgeon SR, Schairer C, Gail M, McAdams M, Brinton LA, Hoover RN. 1995. Geographic variation in mortality from breast cancer among white women in the United States. J Natl Cancer Inst 87(24):1846-1853.

Sun JD, Wolff RK, Kanapilly GM. 1982. Deposition, retention, and biological fate of inhaled benzo[a]pyrene adsorbed onto ultrafine particles and as a pure aerosol. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 65(2):231-244.

Susan G, Komen for the Cure. 2010. Molecular Subtypes of Breast Cancer. Available: http://ww5.komen.org/BreastCancer/SubtypesofBreastCancer.html [accessed June 13, 2011].

Szyfter K, Hemminki K, Szyfter W, Szmeja Z, Banaszewski J, Yang K. 1994. Aromatic DNA adducts in larynx biopsies and leukocytes. Carcinogenesis 15(10):2195-2199.

Taioli E, Sram RJ, Garte S, Kalina I, Popov TA, Farmer PB. 2007. Effects of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in environmenetal pollution on exogenous and oxidative DNA damage (EXPAH project): description of the population under study. Mutat Res 620(1-2):1-6.

Tang D, Cho S, Rundle A, Chen S, Phillips D, Zhou J, et al. 2002. Polymorphisms in the DNA repair enzyme XPD are associated with increased levels of PAH-DNA adducts in a case-control study of breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 75(2):159-166.

Tanko LB, Christiansen C. 2004. An update on the antiestrogenic effect of smoking: a literature review with implications for researchers and practitioners. Menopause 11(1):104-109.

Tannheimer SL, Barton SL, Ethier SP, Burchiel SW. 1997. Carcinogenic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons increase intracellular Ca2+ and cell proliferation in primary human mammary epithelial cells. Carcinogenesis 18(6):1177-1182.

Tannheimer SL, Ethier SP, Caldwell KK, Burchiel SW. 1998. Benzo[a]pyrene- and TCDDinduced alterations in tyrosine phosphorylation and insulin-like growth factor signaling pathways in the MCF-10A human mammary epithelial cell line. Carcinogenesis 19(7):1291-1297.

Tarng DC, Tsai TJ, Chen WT, Liu TY, Wei YH. 2001. Effect of human OGG1 1245C>G gene polymorphism on 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine levels of leukocyte DNA among patients undergoing chronic hemodialysis. J Am Soc Nephrol 12(11):2338-2347.

Taylor VH, Misra M, Mukherjee SD. 2009. Is red meat intake a risk factor for breast cancer among premenopausal women? Breast Cancer Res Treat 117(1):1-8.

Terry MB, Gammon MD, Zhang FF, Eng SM, Sagiv SK, Paykin AB, et al. 2004. Polymorphism in the DNA repair gene *XPD*, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-DNA adducts, cigarette smoking, and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 13:2053-2058.

Terry MB, Zhang FF, Kabat G, Britton JA, Teitelbaum SL, Neugut AI, et al. 2006. Lifetime alcohol intake and breast cancer risk. Ann Epidemiol 16(3):230-240.

Terry PD, Goodman M. 2006. Is the association between cigarette smoking and breast cancer modified by genotype? A review of epidemiologic studies and meta-analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 15:602-11.

Terry PD, Rohan TE. 2002. Cigarette smoking and the risk of breast cancer in women: a review of the literature. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 11:953-971.

Thomas D, Scot AD, Barbey R, Padula M, Boiteux S. 1997. Inactivation of OGG1 increases the incidence of GC>TA transversions in Saccharomyces cerevisiae: evidence for endogenous oxidative damage to DNA in eukaryotic cells. Mol Gen Genet 254(2):171-178.

Thompson LH, West MG. 2000. XRCC1 keeps DNA from getting stranded. Mutat Res 459(1):1-18.

Todorovic R, Devanesan P, Rogan E, Cavalieri E. 2005. Identification and quantification of stable DNA adducts formed from dibenzo[a,l]pyrene or its metabolites in vitro and in mouse skin and rat mammary gland. Chem Res Toxicol 18(6):984-990.

Topinka J, Schwarz LR, Wiebel FJ, Cerná M, Wolff T. 2000. Genotoxicity of urban air pollutants in the Czech Republic. Part II. DNA adduct formation in mammalian cells by extractable organic matter. Mutat Res 469(1):83-93.

Trapp C, McCullough AK, Epe B. 2007. The basal levels of 8-oxoG and other oxidative modifications in intact mitochondrial DNA are low even in repair-deficient (Ogg1(-/-)/Csb(-/-)) mice. Mutat Res 625(1-2):155-163.

Tsai KS, Yang RS, Liu SH. 2004b. Benzo[a]pyrene regulates osteoblast proliferation through an estrogen receptor-related cyclooxygenase-2 pathway. Chem Res Toxicol 17:679-684.

Tsai PJ, Shih TS, Chen HL, Lee WJ, Lai CH, Liou SH. 2004a. Urinary 1-hydroxypyrene as an indicator for assessing the exposures of booth attendants of a highway toll station to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Sci Technol 38(1):56-61.

Tuominen R, Baranczewski P, Warholm M, Hagmar L, Moller L, Rannug A. 2002. Susceptibility factors and DNA adducts in peripheral blood mononuclear cells of aluminum smelter workers exposed to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Arch Toxicol 76(3):178-186.

Turnbull C, Rahman N. 2008. Genetic predisposition to breast cancer: past, present, and future. Annu Rev Genomics Hum Genet 9:321-345.

US Department of Transportation (USDOT). 1996. 1995 Nationwide Personal Transportation Survey Data Files, CDROM. Washington, DC: USDOT, Federal Highway Administration.

US Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 1994a. Automobile emissions: an overview. Available: http://www.epa.gov/oms/consumer/05-autos.pdf [accessed June 12, 2011].

US Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 1994b. Chemical summary for acetaldehyde. Available: http://www.epa.gov/chemfact/s\_acetal.txt [accessed June 13, 2011].

US Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 2009. National Primary Drinking Water Regulations. Available: <u>http://www.epa.gov/ogwdw000/consumer/pdf/mcl.pdf</u> [accessed 6 June 2011].

US Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 2011a. Integrated Risk Information System. Available: <u>http://www.epa.gov/iris/</u> [accessed 9 February 2011].

US Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 2011b. National Ambient Air Quality Standards. Available: <u>http://www.epa.gov/air/criteria.html</u> [accessed 6 June 2011].

Valavanidis A, Fiotakis K, Vlachogianni T. 2008. Airborne particulate matter and human health: toxicological assessment and importance of size and composition of particles for oxidative damage and carcinogenic mechanisms. J Environ Sci Health C Environ Carcinog Ecotoxicol Rev 26(4):339-362.

van der Hel OL, Peeters PH, Hein DW, Doll MA, Grobbee DE, Ocke M, et al. 2004. GSTM1 null genotype, red meat consumption and breast cancer risk (The Netherlands). Cancer Causes Control 15(3):295-303.

Van Emburgh BO, Hu JJ, Levine EA, Mosley LJ, Case LD, Lin HY, et al. 2008. Polymorphisms in drug metabolism genes, smoking, and *p53* mutations in breast cancer. Mol Carcinog 47(2):88-99.

Van Houten B. 1990. Nucleotide excision repair in Escherichia coli. Microbiol Rev 54(1):18-51.

van Maanen JM, Moonen EJ, Maas LM, Kleinjans JC, van Schooten FJ. 1994. Formation of aromatic DNA adducts in white blood cells in relation to urinary excretion of 1-hydroxypyrene during consumption of grilled meat. Carcinogenesis 15(10):2263-2268.

van Schooten FJ, Godschalk RW, Breedijk A, Maas LM, Kriek E, Sakai H, et al. 1997. 32Ppostlabeling of aromatic DNA adducts in white blood cells and alveolar macrophages of smokers: saturation at high exposures. Mutat Res 378(1-2):65-75.

van Steeg H, Kraemer KH. 1999. Xeroderma pigmentosum and the role of UV-induced DNA damage in skin cancer. Mol Med Today 5(2):86-94.

Velentgas P, Daling JR. 1994. Risk factors for breast cancer in younger women. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 16:15-24.

Venkatachalam S, Denissenko M, Wani AA. 1995. DNA repair in human cells: quantitative assessment of bulky anti-BPDE-DNA adducts by non-competitive immunoassays. Carcinogenesis 16(9):2029-2036.

Verma DK, des Tombe K. 2002. Benzene in gasoline and crude oil: occupational and environmental implications. AIHA J (Fairfax, Va) 63(2):225-30.

Vidal AE, Boiteux S, Hickson ID, Radicella JP. 2001. XRCC1 coordinates the initial and late stages of DNA abasic site repair through protein-protein interactions. EMBO J 20(22):6530-6539.

Viegele WJ, Head JH. 1978. Derivation of the gaussian plume model. JAPCA 28:1139-1141.

Vineis P. 2000. DNA adducts as markers of exposure to carcinogens and risk of cancer. Int J Cancer 88: 325–328.

Visvanathan K, Chlebowski RT, Hurley P, Col NF, Ropka M, Collyar D, et al. 2009. American society of clinical oncology clinical practice guideline update on the use of pharmacologic interventions including tamoxifen, raloxifene, and aromatase inhibition for breast cancer risk reduction. J Clin Oncol 27(19):3235-3258.

Vodicka P, Kumar R, Stetina R, Sanyal S, Soucek P, Haufroid V, et al. 2004. Genetic polymorphisms in DNA repair genes and possible links with DNA repair rates, chromosomal aberrations and single-strand breaks in DNA. Carcinogenesis 25(5):757-763.

Vyskocil A, Fiala Z, Fialova D, Krajak V, Viau C. 1997. Environmental exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Czech Republic. Hum Exp Toxicol 16(10):589-95.

Waksberg J. 1978. Sampling methods for random digit dialing. J Amer Statistic Assoc 73:40-46.

Wallace L. 2000. Real-time monitoring of particles, PAH, and CO in an occupied townhouse. Appl Occup Environ Hyg 15(1):39-47.

Wang F, He Y, Guo H, Li J, Yang Y, Wu Z, et al. 2010. Genetic variants of nucleotide excision repair genes are associated with DNA damage in coke oven workers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 19(1):211-218.

Wang M, Dhingra K, Hittelman WN, Liehr JG, de Andrade M, Li D, et al. 1996. Lipid peroxidation-induced putative malondialdehyde-DNA adducts in human breast tissue. Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention 5:705–710.

Wang Y, Spitz MR, Zhu Y, Dong Q, Shete S, Wu X. 2003. From genotype to phenotype: correlating XRCC1 polymorphisms with mutagen sensitivity. DNA Repair (Amst) 2(8):901-908.

Warshawsky D. 1999. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in carcinogenesis. Environ Health Perspect 107(4):317-9.

Wattenberg LW, Loub WD. 1978. Inhibition of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-induced neoplasia by naturally occurring indoles. Cancer Res 38(5):1410-1413.

Weber BL, Nathanson KL. 2000. Low penetrance genes associated with increased risk for breast cancer. Eur J Cancer 36(10):1193-1199.

Wei Y, David J, Bina WF. 2012. Ambient air pollution is associated with the increased incidence of breast cancer in the US. Int J Environ Health Res 22(1):12-21.

Wei D, Maher VM, McCormick JJ. 1995. Site-specific rates of excision repair of benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide adducts in the hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase gene of human fibroblasts: correlation with mutation spectra. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92(6):2204-2208.

Weiderpass E, Pukkala E, Kauppinen T, Mutanen P, Paakkulainen H, Vasama-Neuvonen K, et al. 1999. Breast cancer and occupational exposures in women in Finland. Am J Ind Med 36(1):48-53.

Weinberg F, Chandel NS. 2009. Reactive oxygen species-dependent signaling regulates cancer. Cell Mol Life Sci 66:3663-3673.

Weiss JR, Moysich KB, Swede H. 2005. Epidemiology of male breast cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 14(1):20-26.

Wells AJ. 1991. Breast cancer, cigarette smoking, and passive smoking. 1991. Am J Epidemiol 133(2):208-210.

Westerholm R, Almen J, Li H, Rannug U, Rosen A. 1992. Exhaust emissions from gasolinefueled light duty vehicles operated in different driving conditions: a chemical and biological characterization. Atmospheric Environment, Part B 26:79-90.

Westerholm R, Egeback KE. 1994. Exhaust emissions from light- and heavy-duty vehicles: chemical composition, impact of exhaust after treatment, and fuel parameters. Environ Health Perspect 102 Suppl 4:13-23.

Wilhelm M, Ritz B. 2003. Residential proximity to traffic and adverse birth outcomes in Los Angeles County, California, 1994-1996. Environmental Health Perspectives 111:207-216.

Withey JR, Law FC, Endrenyi L. 1993a. Percutaneous uptake, distribution, and excretion of pyrene in rats. J Toxicol Environ Health 40(4):601-612.

Withey JR, Shedden J, Law FC, Abedini S. 1993b. Distribution of benzo[a]pyrene in pregnant rats following inhalation exposure and a comparison with similar data obtained with pyrene. J Appl Toxicol 13(3):193-202.

Wiencke JK. 2002. DNA adduct burden and tobacco carcinogenesis. Oncogene 21:7376-7391.

Wiencke JK, Kelsey KT, Varkonyi A, Semey K, Wain JC, Mark E, et al. 1995. Correlation of DNA adducts in blood mononuclear cells with tobacco carcinogen-induced damage in human lung. Cancer Res 55(21):4910-4914.

Wiencke JK, Thurston SW, Kelsey KT, Varkonyi A, Wain JC, Mark EJ, et al. 1999. Early age at smoking initiation and tobacco carcinogen DNA damage in the lung. J Natl Cancer Inst 91(7):614-619.

Wiese FW, Thompson PA, Kadlubar FF. 2001. Carcinogen substrate specificity of human COX-1 and COX-2. Carcinogenesis 22(1):5-10.

Wolfe KJ, Wickliffe JK, Hill CE, Paolini M, Ammenheuser MM, Abdel-Rahman SZ. 2007. Single nucleotide polymorphisms of the DNA repair gene XPD/ERCC2 alter mRNA expression. Pharmacogenet Genomics 17(11):897-905.

Wood RD. 1997. Nucleotide excision repair in mammalian cells. J Biol Chem 272(38):23465-23468.

Wood RD, Mitchell M, Lindahl T. 2005. Human DNA repair genes, 2005. Mutat Res 577(1-2):275-283.

World Health Organization (WHO). 2000. Air Quality Guidelines for Europe. Second edition. WHO Regional Publications, European Series No. 91. Copenhagen:World Health Organization.

Wu BZ, Chang CC, Sree U, Chiu K, Lo JG. 2006. Measurement of non-methane hydrocarbons in Taipei city and their impact on ozone formation in relation to air quality. Anal Chim Acta 576(1):91-99.

Wu ML, Whittemore AS, Jung DL. 1988. Errors in reported dietary intakes. II. Long-term recall. Am J Epidemiol 128(5):1137-1145.

Wu X, Zhao H, Wei Q, Amos CI, Zhang K, Guo Z, et al. 2003. XPA polymorphism associated with reduced lung cancer risk and a modulating effect on nucleotide excision repair capacity. Carcinogenesis 24(3):505-509.

Xie Y, Yang H, Cunanan C, Okamoto K, Shibata D, Pan J, et al. 2004. Deficiencies in mouse Myh and Ogg1 result in tumor predisposition and G to T mutations in codon 12 of the K-ras oncogene in lung tumors. Cancer Res 64(9):3096-3102.

Xiong P, Bondy ML, Li D, Shen H, Wang LE, Singletary SE, et al. 2001. Sensitivity to benzo[a]pyrene diol-epoxide associated with risk of breast cancer in young women and modulation by glutathione S-transferase polymorphisms: a case-control study. Cancer Res 61(23):8465-8469.
Xue W, Warshawsky D. 2005. Metabolic activation of polycyclic and heterocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and DNA damage: a review. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 206(1):73-93.

Yaffe MJ, Boone JM, Packard N, Alonzo-Proulx O, Huang SY, Peressotti CL, et al. 2009. The myth of the 50-50 breast. Med Phys 36(12):5437-5443.

Yang XR, Chang-Claude J, Goode EL, Couch FJ, Nevanlinna H, Milne RL, et al. 2011. Associations of breast cancer risk factors with tumor subtypes: a pooled analysis from the Breast Cancer Association Consortium Studies. J Natl Cancer Inst 103(3):250-263.

Yasui Y, Potter JD. 1999. The shape of age-incidence curves of female breast cancer by hormone-receptor status. Cancer Causes Control 10(5):431-437.

Yorifuji T, Kashima S, Tsuda T, Takao S, Suzuki E, Doi H, et al. 2010. Long-term exposure to traffic-related air pollution and mortality in Shizuoka, Japan. Occup Environ Med 67:111-117.

Yu D, Berlin JA, Penning TM, Field J. 2002. Reactive oxygen species generated by PAH oquinones cause change-in-function mutations in p53. Chem Res Toxicol 15(6):832-842.

Zhang Y, Newcomb PA, Egan KM, Titus-Ernstoff L, Chanock S, Welch R, et al. 2006. Genetic polymorphisms in base-excision repair pathway genes and risk of breast cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 15(2):353-358.

Zhao H, Wang LE, Li D, Chamberlain RM, Sturgis EM, Wei Q. 2008. Genotypes and haplotypes of *ERCC1* and *ERCC2/XPD* genes predict levels of benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide-induced DNA adducts in cultured primary lymphocytes from healthy individuals: a genotype-phenotype correlation analysis. Carcinogenesis 29:1560-1566.

Zheng W, Deitz AC, Campbell DR, Wen WQ, Cerhan JR, Sellers TA, et al. 1999. Nacetyltransferase 1 genetic polymorphisms, cigarette smoking, well-done meat intake, and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 8(3):233-239.

Zheng W, Gustafson DR, Sinha R, Cerhan JR, Moore D, Hong CP, et al. 1998. J Natl Cancer Inst 90(22):1724-1729.

Zheng W, Wen WQ, Gustafson DR, Gross M, Cerhan JR, Folsom AR. 2002. GSTM1 and GSTT1 polymorphisms and postmenopausal breast cancer risk. Breast Cancer Res Treat 74(1):9-16.

Zheng W, Xie D, Cerhan JR, Sellers TA, Wen W, Folsom AR. 2001. Sulfotransferase 1A1 polymorphism, endogenous estrogen exposure, well-done meat intake, and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 10(2):89-94.

Zhu Y, Hinds WC, Kim S, Sioutas C. 2002. Concentration and size distribution of ultrafine particles near a major highway. J Air Waste Manag Assoc 52(9):1032-42.

Zhu Y, Spitz MR, Amos CI, Lin J, Schabath MB, Wu X. 2004. An evolutionary perspective on single-nucleotide polymorphism screening in molecular cancer epidemiology. Cancer Res 64:2251-2257.

Zhu Y, Kuhn T, Mayo P, Hinds WC. 2006. Comparison of daytime and nighttime concentration profiles and size distributions of ultrafine particles near a major highway. Environ Sci Technol 40(8):2531-6.

Ziegler A, Konig IR. 2006. A Statistical Approach to Genetic Epidemiology: Concepts and Applications. Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, Germany.

Zielinska B, Sagebiel J, Arnott WP, Rogers CF, Kelly KE, Wagner DA, et al. 2004. Phase and Size Distribution of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Diesel and Gasoline Vehicle Emissions. Environ Sci Technol 38:2557-2567.

Zielinska B, Sagebiel J, Harshfield G, Pasek R. 2001. Volatile organic compound measurements in the California/Mexico border region during SCOS97. Sci Total Environ 276(1-3):19-31.

Zienolddiny S, Campa D, Lind H, Ryberg D, Skaug V, Stangeland L, et al. 2006. Polymorphisms of DNA repair genes and risk of non-small cell lung cancer. Carcinogenesis 27:560-567.